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NOMINATION OF LTG DAVID H. PETRAEUS,
USA, TO BE GENERAL AND COMMANDER,
MULTINATIONAL FORCES-IRAQ

TUESDAY, JANUARY 23, 2007

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:36 a.m. in room SR—-
325, Russell Senate Office Building, Senator Carl Levin (chairman)
presiding.

Committee members present: Senators Levin, Kennedy,
Lieberman, Reed, Bill Nelson, Bayh, Clinton, Pryor, Webb,
McCaskill, McCain, Warner, Inhofe, Sessions, Collins, Chambliss,
Graham, Cornyn, Thune, and Martinez.

Committee staff members present: Richard D. DeBobes, staff di-
rector; and Leah C. Brewer, nominations and hearings clerk.

Majority staff members present: Daniel J. Cox, Jr., professional
staff member; Evelyn N. Farkas, professional staff member; Mi-
chael J. Kuiken, professional staff member; Gerald J. Leeling,
counsel; Peter K. Levine, chief counsel; Michael J. McCord, profes-
sional staff member; William G.P. Monahan, counsel; and William
K. Sutey, professional staff member.

Minority staff members present: Michael V. Kostiw, Republican
staff director; William M. Caniano, professional staff member; Am-
brose R. Hock, professional staff member; Gregory T. Kiley, profes-
sional staff member; David M. Morriss, minority counsel; Lucian L.
Niemeyer, professional staff member; Bryan D. Parker, minority in-
vestigative counsel; Christopher J. Paul, professional staff member;
Lynn F. Rusten, professional staff member; Jill L. Simodejka, re-
search assistant; Robert M. Soofer, professional staff member;
Diana G. Tabler, professional staff member; and Richard F. Walsh,
minority counsel.

Staff assistants present: David G. Collins, Fletcher L. Cork, and
Jessica L. Kingston.

Committee members’ assistants present: Joseph Axelrad and
Sharon L. Waxman, assistants to Senator Kennedy; Frederick M.
Downey, assistant to Senator Lieberman; Elizabeth King, assistant
to Senator Reed; Caroline Tess, assistant to Senator Bill Nelson;
Todd Rosenblum, assistant to Senator Bayh; Lauren Henry, assist-
ant to Senator Pryor; Gordon I. Peterson and Michael Sozan, as-
sistants to Senator Webb; Nichole M. Distefano, assistant to Sen-
ator McCaskill; Richard H. Fontaine, Jr., assistant to Senator
McCain; Sandra Luff, assistant to Senator Warner; Jeremy Shull,
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assistant to Senator Inhofe; Arch Galloway II, assistant to Senator
Sessions; Mark Winter, assistant to Senator Collins; Clyde A. Tay-
lor IV, assistant to Senator Chambliss; Adam G. Brake, assistant
to Senator Graham; Lindsey Neas, assistant to Senator Dole; Rus-
sell J. Thomasson, assistant to Senator Cornyn; Stuart C. Mallory
and Bob Taylor, assistants to Senator Thune; and Brian W. Walsh,
assistant to Senator Martinez.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CARL LEVIN, CHAIRMAN

Chairman LEVIN. The hearing will come to order.

General Petraeus’ nomination to become the Commander of Mul-
tinational Forces-Iraq (MNF-I) may be the single most important
command in the Nation’s defense establishment. The Nation will
entrust him with the operational command and welfare of over
130,000 American servicemembers, many of whom will be deployed
in Baghdad in the middle of a protracted and bloody sectarian bat-
tle over the future of Iraq. He will take over from General George
Casey, who has served in this position since 2004.

General Petraeus is well known to this committee. In July 2004
and again in June 2005, General Petraeus provided the committee
valuable insights from his experiences as an infantry division com-
mander during and immediately after the invasion of Iraq and
from his tenure as the commander of early U.S. efforts to train and
equip Iraqi security forces, experiences that he no doubt will draw
heavily upon in the days ahead.

General Petraeus is well-qualified for this command, widely rec-
ognized for the depth and the breadth of his education, training,
and operational experience. Noteworthy is his recent leadership of
the team that wrote the new counterinsurgency manual for the
Army and Marine Corps. In addition to our interest in his assess-
ment of current conditions and operations, many of our questions
this morning will probe the theory and practice of counter-
insurgency and their application in today’s Iraq, which is not expe-
riencing a traditional insurgency, but rather a mixture of sectarian
violence and an emerging civil war, as well as an insurgency
against the government.

Prime Minister Maliki has acknowledged that the crisis in Iraq
is a political crisis. President Bush says this troop surge and other
increased U.S. commitments are based upon the Iraqi political
leaders keeping their pledges to meet benchmarks on the military,
political, and economic front. He says this even though Iraqi politi-
cal leaders have not followed through on their pledges in the past.

Secretary Gates on January 12 described four categories of
benchmarks that we would be monitoring. In the first are the mili-
tary benchmarks, including deployment of effective Iraqi forces into
Baghdad and access to all neighborhoods without political inter-
ference. In the second category of Secretary Gates are those bench-
marks relating to the whole part of the strategy on how effectively
Iraqi forces control an area once it is cleared. In the third are
benchmarks relating to the economic recovery of a controlled area.
In the fourth are benchmarks relating to the Iraqis reaching politi-
cal compromises on outstanding issues, including provincial elec-
tions, power-sharing, and the distribution of oil revenues.
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This morning we will probe General Petraeus’ assessment of the
current situation in Iraq. We will want to understand his views on
the importance of the Iraqis meeting their commitments and what
pressure are we willing to place on the Iraqi leadership to meet the
benchmarks that they have agreed to. We will ask for his assess-
ment of the readiness of U.S. forces in and on their way to Iraq
for counterinsurgency operations. We will want to hear how he in-
tends to employ forces that are now surging into Iraq. We will
want to know what timeline he has in mind to measure the pace
and scope of Iraqi security forces’ assumption of the counter-
insurgency fight.

We all appreciate General Petraeus’ service and his willingness
to lead our forces at this critical and dangerous time.

Senator McCain.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN McCAIN

Senator McCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I
want to thank you for your rapid consideration of this nomination.
You and your staff have made this possible and I appreciate it very
much. I hope we can, at the completion of the testimony today,
move quickly forward to the vote on General Petraeus’ nomination.
But again, I want to thank you for the rapid consideration of this
important nomination.

General Petraeus, I join Chairman Levin in welcoming you here
today and congratulating you. It is hard to imagine a more impor-
tant military nomination than that of General David Petraeus.
General, you know better than others the stakes in this war, the
benefits of success, and the potential catastrophic consequences of
failure. You, having literally written the book on counter-
insurgency, understand the strategy and tactics that must guide
the President’s increase in U.S. force levels. You, General, will
have great responsibility for the course of future American actions
in Iraq.

But to state the obvious, your job will be very difficult. We have
made many mistakes in this war. From the initial invasion, we had
too few troops in Iraq and we never redressed this deficiency. We
played whack-a-mole instead of clearing and holding. We adopted
an inadequate and unrealistic light footprint coalition strategy that
focused on turning over to Iraqis missions that they were plainly
unable to complete.

Administration officials frequently and repeatedly issued
unjustifiably optimistic assessments and predictions about the situ-
ation in Iraq. We responded ineffectively to the hostile actions of
Sunni, Shia, and foreign fighters alike and the vagaries of the Iraqi
government.

Somewhat dismaying that only now, after nearly 4 years at war
in Iraq, is the United States moving toward a traditional counter-
insurgency strategy aimed first at the protection of the Iraqi popu-
lation and supported by troop levels appropriate to their mission.

Whether the projected surge is sufficient to accomplish all that
our leaders will ask of our troops remains an open question in my
mind and I look forward, General, to your testimony on this score.
But I believe that the fundamental components of the new strategy
are needed in Iraq, and that they have been necessary for a long
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time. By quelling the violence in Baghdad and with your leader-
ship, improving our training and reinforcement efforts, we will
allow the economic and political process to move forward and cre-
ate a situation which will permit confidence and optimism.

While I believe that this will present a solid chance of success,
I would note again that the new plan does not on its own guaran-
tee success. Bringing down the violence in Iraq will help give Prime
Minister Maliki and others the political space they need to pursue
reconciliation. But it is up to the Iraqis to make these tough deci-
sions. It is absolutely imperative that they seize this opportunity.
It may well be their last.

We have needed a new military leadership in Iraq for some time
and there is no one in the U.S. military better suited to implement
the President’s new strategy than General Petraeus. I am confident
that you will receive broad support in the Senate, as will Admiral
Fallon, who has been nominated as the next head of Central Com-
mand. It is absolutely essential that the Senate act promptly on
your nomination. I hope that following Senate action the President
will direct you to take the next flight to Iraq and assume command.
Your role is that important.

If confirmed, this will be your third assignment in Iraq since the
war began in March 2003. You led the 101st Airborne Division
with great distinction in northern Iraq in 2003. You were later rec-
ognized for making significant improvements in the training of the
Iraqi security forces after a slow start and missteps during the
early months of the Coalition Provisional Authority.

Most recently, as Commander of the U.S. Army’s Combined Arms
Center at Fort Leavenworth, you led the development of the Army’s
doctrine for military operations in a counterinsurgency environ-
ment. This revised doctrine is designed to merge traditional ap-
proaches to counterinsurgency operations with the realities of the
21st century.

Mr. Chairman, in the foreword to the new field manual General
Petraeus wrote, “Conducting a successful counterinsurgency cam-
paign requires a flexible, adaptive force led by agile, well-informed,
culturally astute leaders.” I believe that this committee has just
such a leader before it today and that he is someone we can look
to for leadership in this, America’s final chance to prevail in Iragq.

General, I thank you and your family for the sacrifices you have
made and your career of selfless service to our Nation. I look for-
ward to your testimony today.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator McCain.

General Petraeus.

STATEMENT OF LTG DAVID H. PETRAEUS, USA, TO BE
GENERAL AND COMMANDER, MULTINATIONAL FORCES-IRAQ

General PETRAEUS. Mr. Chairman, Senator McCain, members of
the committee:

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you. I would like
to begin this morning by briefly reviewing the situation in Iraq, ex-
plaining the change in focus of the new strategy, and discussing
the way ahead. This statement is a bit longer than usual, but, as
I discussed with you last week, Mr. Chairman, I believe it is impor-
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tant that the committee hear it and I appreciate the opportunity
to present it.

The situation in Iraq has deteriorated significantly since the
bombing this past February of the al-Askari Mosque in Samarra,
the third holiest Shia Islamic shrine. The increase in the level of
violence since then, fueled by the insurgent and sectarian fighting
that spiraled in the wake of the bombing, has made progress in
Iraq very difficult and created particularly challenging dynamics in
the capital city of Baghdad.

Indeed, many Iraqis in Baghdad today confront life or death, stay
or leave decisions on a daily basis. They take risks incalculable to
us just to get to work, to educate their children, and to feed their
families.

In this environment, Iraq’s new government, fourth in 3% years,
has found it difficult to gain traction. Though disappointing, this
should not be a surprise. We should recall that after the liberation
of Iraq in 2003 every governmental institution in the country col-
lapsed. A society already traumatized by decades of Saddam’s bru-
tal rule was thrown into complete turmoil and the effects are still
evident throughout the country and in Iraqi society.

Iraq and its new government have been challenged by insur-
gents, international terrorists, sectarian militias, regional med-
dling, violent criminals, governmental dysfunction, and corruption.
Iraq’s security forces and new governmental institutions have
struggled in this increasingly threatening environment and the
elections that gave us such hope actually intensified sectarian divi-
sions in the population at the expense of the sense of Iraqi identity.

In this exceedingly difficult situation, it has proven very hard for
the new government to develop capacity and to address the issues
that must be resolved to enable progress.

The escalation of violence in 2006 undermined the coalition strat-
egy and raised the prospect of a failed Iraqi state, an outcome that
would be in no group’s interest save that of certain extremist orga-
nizations and perhaps states in the region that wish Iraq and the
United States ill. In truth, no one can predict the impact of a failed
Iraq on regional stability, the international economy, the global
war on terror, America’s standing in the world, and the lives of the
Iraqi people.

In response to the deterioration of the situation in Iraq, a new
way ahead was developed and announced earlier this month. With
implementation of this approach, the mission of MNF-I will be
modified, making security of the population, particularly in Bagh-
dad, and in partnership with Iraqi forces, the focus of the military
effort. For a military commander, the term “secure” is a clearly de-
fined doctrinal task, meaning to gain control of an area or terrain
feature and to protect it from the enemy. Thus, the task will be
clear-cut, though difficult. Certainly, upcoming operations will be
carried out in full partnership with Iraqi forces, with them in the
legfl whenever possible and with arm’s length when that is not pos-
sible.

Transition of Iraqi forces in provinces to Iraqi control will con-
tinue to feature prominently in the coalition plan and, as rec-
ommended by the Iraqi Study Group, the advisor effort will be sub-
stantially reinforced.
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The primacy of population security in the capital will mean a
greater focus on that task, particularly in the most threatened
neighborhoods. This will, of course, require that our unit command-
ers and their Iraqi counterparts develop a detailed appreciation of
the areas in which they will operate, recognizing that they may
face a combination of Sunni insurgents, international terrorists,
sectarian militias, and violent criminals.

Together with Iraqi forces, a persistent presence in these neigh-
borhoods will be essential. Different approaches will be required in
different locations. Whatever the approach, though, the objective
will be to achieve sufficient security to provide the space and time
for the Iraqi government to come to grips with the tough decisions
its members must make to enable Iraq to move forward. In short,
it is not just that there will be additional forces in Baghdad. It is
what they will do and how they will do it that is important.

Some of the members of this committee have observed that there
is no military solution to the problems of Iraq. They are correct. Ul-
timate success in Iraq will be determined by actions in the Iraqi
political and economic arenas on such central issues as governance,
the amount of power devolved to the provinces and possibly re-
gions, the distribution of oil revenues, national reconciliation, reso-
lution of sectarian differences, and so on.

Success will also depend on improvements in the capacity of
Iraq’s ministry, in the provision of basic services, in the establish-
ment of the rule of law, and in economic development. It is, how-
ever, exceedingly difficult for the Iraqi government to come to grips
with the toughest issues it must resolve while survival is the pri-
mary concern of so many in Iraq’s capital. For this reason, military
action to improve security, while not wholly sufficient to solve
Iraq’s problems, is certainly necessary, and that is why additional
U.S. and Iraqi forces are moving to Baghdad.

The way ahead is designed to be a comprehensive approach. In-
deed, the objectives of helping Iraqis increase the capacity of their
governmental institutions, putting Iraq’s unemployed to work, and
improving the lot in life of Iraqi citizens require additional re-
sources, many of which will be Iraqi. In carrying out the non-ki-
netic elements of the strategy, however, our soldiers, sailors, air-
men, marines, and civilians downrange must get all the help they
can from all the agencies of our Government.

There is a plan to increase that assistance and it is hugely im-
portant. This clearly is the time for the leaders of all our govern-
mental departments to ask how their agencies can contribute to the
endeavor in Iraq and to provide all the assistance that they can.
Our military is making an enormous commitment in Iraq. We need
the rest of the departments to do likewise, to help the Iraqi govern-
ment get the country and its citizens working and to use Iraq’s
substantial oil revenues for the benefit of all the Iraqi people.

Having described the general approach, I would like to offer a
word on expectations. It will take time for the additional forces to
flow to Iraq, time for them to gain an understanding of the areas
in which they will operate, time to plan with and get to know their
Iraqi partners, time to set conditions for the successful conduct of
security operations, and of course time to conduct those operations
and then to build on what they achieve.
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None of this will be rapid. In fact, the way ahead will be neither
quick nor easy, and there undoubtedly will be tough days. We face
a determined, adaptable, barbaric enemy. He will try to wait us
out. In fact, any such endeavor is a test of wills and there are no
guarantees. The only assurance I can give you is that, if confirmed,
I will provide MNF-I the best leadership and direction I can mus-
ter, I will work to ensure unity of effort with the ambassador and
our Iraqi and coalition partners, and I will provide my bosses and
you with forthright professional military advice with respect to the
missions given to MNF-I and the situation on the ground in Iragq.

In that regard, I would welcome opportunities to provide periodic
updates to this body. Beyond that, I want to assure you that should
I determine that the new strategy cannot succeed, I will provide
such an assessment.

If confirmed, this assignment will be my fourth year or longer de-
ployment since the summer of 2001, three of those to Iraq. My fam-
ily and I understand what our country has asked of its men and
women in uniform and of their families since September 11. In fact,
I would like to take this opportunity to thank the American people
for their wonderful support in recent years of our men and women
in uniform.

Tom Brokaw observed to me one day in northern Iraq that those
who have served our Nation since September 11 comprise the new
greatest generation. I agree strongly with that observation and I
know the members of this committee do, too.

Over the past 15 months I have been privileged to oversee the
organizations that educate our Army’s leaders, draft our doctrine,
capture lessons learned, and help our units prepare for deployment.
This assignment has provided me a keen awareness of what we
have asked of our soldiers and of their families. In view of that, I
applaud the recent announcement to expand our country’s ground
forces. Our ongoing endeavors in Iraq, Afghanistan, and elsewhere
are people-intensive and it is heartening to know that there will be
more soldiers and marines to shoulder the load.

I recognize that deploying more forces to Iraq runs counter to ef-
forts to increase the time at home for our troops between deploy-
ments. I share concerns about that. However, if we are to carry out
the MNF-I mission in accordance with the new strategy, the addi-
tional forces that have been directed to move to Iraq will be essen-
tial, as will again greatly increased support by our Government’s
other agencies, additional resources for reconstruction and eco-
nomic initiatives, and a number of other actions critical to what
must be a broad, comprehensive, multifaceted approach to the chal-
lenges in Iraq.

Many of the emails I have received in recent weeks have had as
their subject line “Congratulations, I think.” I understand the mes-
sage they are conveying. I know how heavy a rucksack I will have
to shoulder in Iraq, if confirmed. I am willing to take on the posi-
tion for which I have been nominated because I believe in serving
one’s Nation when asked, because I regard it as a distinct honor
to be able to soldier again with those who are part of the brother-
hood of the close fight, and because I feel an obligation to help the
“Shabil Iraq,” the vast majority of whom have the same desires of
people the world over: security for themselves and their loved ones,
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satisfaction of their basic needs, and an opportunity to better their
lot in life.

In closing, the situation in Iraq is dire. The stakes are high.
There are no easy choices. The way ahead will be very hard.
Progress will require determination and difficult U.S. and Iraqi ac-
tions especially the latter, as ultimately the outcome will be deter-
mined by the Iraqis. But hard is not hopeless. If confirmed, I
pledge to do my utmost to lead our wonderful men and women in
uniform and those of our coalition partners in Iraq as we endeavor
to help the Iraqis make the most of the opportunity our soldiers,
sailors, airmen, and marines have given to them.

Thank you very much.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, General. Again, we thank you for
your service. We thank you for your very eloquent testimony.
Thank your family as well for us, if you would.

There are standard questions which we ask of nominees which
we will put to you right now. Have you adhered to applicable laws
and regulations governing conflicts of interest?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Have you assumed any duties or undertaken
any actions which would appear to presume the outcome of the con-
firmation process?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Will you ensure your staff complies with dead-
lines established for requested communications, including questions
for the record in hearings?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Will you cooperate in providing witnesses and
briefers in response to congressional requests?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Will those witnesses be protected from reprisal
for their testimony or briefings?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Will you agree, if confirmed, to appear and tes-
tify upon request before this committee?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree to give your personal views when
asked before this committee to do so, even if those views differ from
the administration in power?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree to provide documents, including
copies of electronic forms of communication, in a timely manner
when requested by a duly constituted committee or to consult with
the committee regarding the basis for any good faith delay or de-
nial in providing such documents?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you.

We will have an 8-minute round to begin with.

General Petraeus, General Casey says that, “the longer that U.S.
forces continue to bear the main burden of Iraq’s security it
lengthens the time that the Government of Iraq has to take the
hard decisions about reconciliation and dealing with the militias.”
General Abizaid said recently, “I believe that more American forces
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prevent the Iraqis from taking more responsibility for their own fu-
ture.”

Do you agree with those two generals?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, my mission will be different than the
mission that they had, if confirmed. In fact, I talked to General
Abizaid and General Casey both in the past week and they both
support the increase in U.S. forces as a way of helping the Iraqi
government get the time and space that it needs to be able to come
to grips with the difficult decisions that they in fact identified.

Chairman LEVIN. We will ask General Casey when he is before
us as to whether or not he still stands with the statement which
he has made and which General Abizaid has also made, along the
line that the more American forces that we provide the less likely
it is that the Iraqis will take responsibility for their own future.

On the question of benchmarks, General, President Bush says
that the Iraqis have agreed to meet certain political, economic, and
military benchmarks. Are you familiar with the President’s state-
ment?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Have you seen those benchmarks?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I have not seen lists of them. I am famil-
iar with his statement and of course with the benchmarks that you
outlined that Secretary Gates mentioned earlier.

Chairman LEVIN. Have you seen the actual benchmarks that the
President referred to?

General PETRAEUS. If you are talking about the slides and the
briefing, sir? I am not sure which you are actually referring to.

Chairman LEVIN. The President has referred to benchmarks. He
has said that the Iraqis have agreed to benchmarks and that we
will hold the Iraqis to those benchmarks. Have you seen the bench-
marks the President referred to?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, that is correct. I know what you are
talking about sir, in terms of what they have agreed to provide in
terms of the military forces in Iraq, money for the reconstruction,
money for foreign military sales, and so forth, yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Will you see to it that we get a copy of those
benchmarks?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

[The information referred to follows:]

The requested benchmarks have been provided to the Office of the Secretary of
Defense which is coordinating turnover of this information.
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JAN 39 U
THE SECRETARY OF STATE

Dear Mr, Chadtman:

Thank you for your recent letters cegarding the way forward in Iraq and the
role of benchmarks for political issues Iraq must solve, The President has also
asked that I reply on his behalf'to your December 12, 2006, letter to him
concerning the importance of announcing a deadline for beginning a phased
redeployment from Ireq,

1 share your view thet the liagl Government must meet tha goal it has set for
itgelf — establishing a democratic, unified, and secure Irag. We believe the Iragi
Oovemment understands very well the consequences of failing to make tha tough
decisions necessary to allow all Iragis to live in peace and security. President Bush
has been clear with Prirne Minister Malik] on this score, as have I and other senior
officials in discussions with our counterparts. We expect the Prime Minister to
ﬂwwmmplmmhh&m&ummmmm

islons

In his Jarfuary 10 address, the Presidént steted that after carefil
consideration hé had decided that announcing a phased withdrawal of our combat
forcesat this tinie would open the door to & collapse of the Iraqi Government and
the couniry being tom apart. The New Way Forward in Iraq that the President
amounced on Jamuary 10 is designed to help the Government of Irag to succeed.
This strategy has the strong support of General Petracus and his commanders, and
we st give the stragepy time to succesd,

On jour point about a political solufion being critical to long-temn success, 1
also agree. However, with violence in the capital ot the levels we havé seen since
the Samarra attack on February 22, 2006, extremists and terrorists have heen ghle
to hold the political process hostage. The President's strategy is designed to
dimpen the present level of violence In Baghdad and ensure that Ireq's political
center has the security and stabillty it noeds to negotiate lasting political
accommodations through Traq's new democratic Institutions.

Committee.on Armed Services,
United Sistes Senate.
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el

At the same time, the President has made clear to the Prime Minister and
other Iraql leaders that America’s commitmént is not ppen-ended. It s essential
that the Government of Itaq - with.our help, but its lead — set out measurabls,
achievable goals and objectives on each of three critical, strategic tracks! political,
security; and economic. In thisregard, Fraq's Policy Committee on National
‘Security agreed upon a set of political, security, dnd éconbmic benchmiarks and an
assotiated timeline in September 2006, These were reaffirmed by the Presidency
Coungil on October 16, 2006, and référenced by the Irag-Study Group; the relevant
document (enclosed) was posted at that time an the President of Iraq’s website.

‘Beyoad that, as the President £2id, Prime Minister Maliki made a number of
additional commitmeants incliding:
~ Non-interférence in operations of the Iragl Security Forces;
— Prosecution of all who violate the law, regardless of sact or religion;
" = Deployment of three additional-Iregi army brigades to Baghdad; and
+w Use of $10 billion for reconstruction.

" We vill continually assess Iraq'a progress in meeting these cornmitments as
well as other initiatives critical to Iraq’s development.

Sincerely,

* Ericlosure:
As stated. -



12

Notional Political Timeline

September 2006
Form Constitutional Review Comimittee
- Approve law on progedures to form regions
Agree on political timetable
Approva the law for Independent High Blectaral Commission (IHEC)
Approve the Investment Law

- 8 & & @

October 2006
» Approve provingial elections law and set date for provincial elections
* Approve a hydrocarbon law

November 2006
» Approve de-Ba'athification law
« Approve provincial council authorities law
s ‘Approve a flag, emblem arid national anthem law

December 2006
s Approve Coalition Provisional Authority Order 91 conceming armed forces
¢ Council of Representatives to address amnesty, militias and other armed
formations :
» Approve gmniesty, militias 2nd other armed formations law

Jaruary 2007
» Constitutional Review Committer completes its work

February 2007 e
» Farm independent commissions in accordance with the Constitution

March 2007
» Comstitutional amendmenis referendum (if required)

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree that we will hold the Iraqi gov-
ernment to the benchmarks that it has announced?

General PETRAEUS. We certainly will to the very best of our abil-
ity, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. How are we going to do that? What is the le-
verage on them?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, there are a number of different ways of
leverage. Among them are providing assistance or withholding as-
sistance in various forms of the lines of operation that are pursued
in Iragq.
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Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree that the success of the strategy
is dependent upon the Iraqis carrying out their commitments?

General PETRAEUS. I do, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Over the last several weeks, we have heard
about rhetorical off-ramps that are built into the flow of 21,000 ad-
ditional troops, which implies that the U.S. commitment is condi-
tional. Secretary Gates said that there is plenty of opportunity be-
fore many of the 21,000 additional troops arrive to evaluate,
“whether the Iraqis are fulfilling their commitments to us.”

Now, a story in this morning’s Washington Post indicates that
you do not intend to use off-ramps to slow or cancel the deployment
of additional U.S. forces to Iraq even if the Iraqis fail to meet their
commitments. Is that story true?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir, it is not. I think that was, “a source
close to General Petraeus” or something like that. What I would do
in the event that the Iraqi benchmarks are not met is obviously
discuss that with my boss at Central Command, with the Secretary
of Defense, and then, frankly, determine what it is that we are
going to do.

Chairman LEVIN. So as of this time, do you know whether the
flow of additional forces is conditional upon the Iraqis keeping their
political, economic, and military commitments?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I do not believe that there are specific
conditions that are established. I know again that there is certainly
a keen awareness of the Iraqis and what it is that they are sup-
posed to do. In fact, General Odierno has reported to me that three
to four of the battalions, of the Iraqi commitment, actually are al-
ready in Baghdad, and that they came in at something like the 80
percent figure. That includes their leave numbers, however.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you believe that it is important that the
Iraqis understand that they need to reach the political settlements
which are essential to resolve the sectarian violence and to defeat
the hard-core insurgents?

General PETRAEUS. It is very important, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. What forms would that pressure take?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I think everything from moral suasion in
meetings to again either giving additional or withholding assist-
ance.

Chairman LEVIN. Could that also mean providing or not provid-
ing parts of the 21,000 troops?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, it could.

Chairman LEVIN. Now, we understand from columnist David
Broder and from what you said here this morning that you are
willing to provide a regular report every couple weeks on Iraqi
progress on meeting the agreed upon benchmarks. Is that accurate?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I would be happy to provide updates to
this body on whatever basis. I would like to make sure it is long
enough to make sure it is meaningful and yet certainly short
enough so you can keep track of what is going on.

Chairman LEVIN. We appreciate that, and we also want you to
not be bogged down with reports. We like them regularly, but we
do not want you to be focusing on reporting to us. You have other
duties to perform.

General PETRAEUS. Right, sir.
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Chairman LEVIN. But we would then expect those regular re-
ports, because for some of us and I think many of us it is critically
important that that pressure be felt by the Iraqi government. They
have not complied with previous commitments that they have
made. I am very doubtful as one Senator that it is likely they are
going to carry out the other commitments that they have made. I
just think history should make us very dubious about the likeli-
hood that they are going to carry out these critically important
commitments in the political area as well as the military and eco-
nomic area.

But those reports, to the extent that you will make those regu-
larly, will be valuable to us in determining whether or not the Iraqi
government is doing what only they can do, which is to work out
the settlement of differences and to carry out their commitments.

Reports do not constitute pressure by themselves. They are use-
ful, but simply reporting that Iraqis have failed to achieve a bench-
mark does not mean much if there are no consequences to that fail-
ure. As I said, they have consistently failed to meet their commit-
ments to increase forces in Baghdad, to stay on schedule for the
drafting of their constitution, to hold a national reconciliation con-
ference, or disarm the sectarian militias. So consequences need to
be clear, real, significant, and used if pressure is going to make a
difference in terms of Iraqi behavior. Would you agree with that?

General PETRAEUS. I would, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. General, will U.S. forces have unfettered access
and complete freedom of action in all neighborhoods, without Iraqi
political interference?

General PETRAEUS. I am told they already do, sir, but it is some-
thing I will certainly confirm, if confirmed.

Chairman LEVIN. Who will have the operational and tactical con-
trol of U.S. battalions that are partnered with the nine Iraqi bri-
gades in the nine sectors of Baghdad?

General PETRAEUS. U.S. commanders, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Who will have operational and tactical control
of the nine Iraqi brigades themselves?

General PETRAEUS. I believe it is Iraqi commanders, sir, and to
ensure unity of effort what General Odierno is already working on
in fact is linkages at each of the levels of command, co-located com-
mand posts, terms of reference, and so forth.

Chairman LEVIN. What about the U.S. adviser teams that are
embedded with Iraqi units that are operating in Baghdad? Who
will have operational and tactical control of those teams?

General PETRAEUS. U.S. units, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Who will be responsible for the force protection
of U.S. adviser teams with Iraqi units?

General PETRAEUS. The unit in whose area they are located, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. The U.S. unit?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you.

My time has expired. Thank you.

Senator McCain.

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General Petraeus, in your view, since you have been intimately
involved in Iraq from the beginning, suppose we announce tomor-
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row that we would withdraw within 4 to 6 months. What are the
results there in Iraq and in the region?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I think that sectarian groups would obvi-
ously begin to stake out their turf, try to expand their turf. They
would do that by greatly increased ethnic cleansing. There is the
very real possibility of involvement of countries from elsewhere in
the region around Iraq entering Iraq to take sides with one or the
other groups.

There is the possibility certainly of an international terrorist or-
ganization truly getting a grip on some substantial piece of Iragq.
There is the possibility of problems in the global economy should
in fact this cause a disruption to the flow of oil and a number of
other potential outcomes, none of which are positive.

Senator McCAIN. Eventually there is every likelihood of a sce-
nario of chaos?

General PETRAEUS. Absolutely, yes, sir.

Senator McCAIN. Suppose we send you over to your new job,
General, only we tell you that you cannot have any additional
troops. Can you get your job done?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir.

Senator MCCAIN. Suppose that we send you additional troops
and we tell those troops that, we support you, but we are convinced
that you cannot accomplish your mission and we do not support the
mission we are sending you on. What effect does that have on the
morale of your troops?

General PETRAEUS. It would not be a beneficial effect, sir. Obvi-
ously, a commander would like to go forward with as much flexibil-
ity as he can achieve. I was assured yesterday by the Secretary of
Defense, by the way, that if we need additional assets, my job is
to ask for them. If they are not provided in some case, my job is
to tell my boss the risk involved in accomplishing the mission with-
out the assets that are required. At some point, of course, you may
have to go back and say that you cannot accomplish the mission
because of the assets that have not been provided.

Senator MCCAIN. You are fairly familiar with the Iraqi leader-
ship. You have known these individuals. Based on your experience
with them, how effective do you think threats of withdrawal of U.S.
troops are in achieving real progress in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, there are certain elements in the govern-
ment that might actually welcome withdrawal. There are others
certainly that would fear it greatly. It certainly depends on which
side of these various divides they’re on. I do not think that the re-
sponsible members of that government right now certainly want us
to withdraw, and if it is levers that we are after, again withdraw-
ing support from a specific organization or perhaps institution in
my experience was more effective in trying to get a desired out-
come.

Senator MCCAIN. Based on your knowledge of the Army and its
state of readiness, how long do you believe the increased troop lev-
els and tempo of operations can be sustained?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, my understanding is that there are con-
tingency plans being developed to sustain the surge, the increased
force levels, if that is required. Having said that, as I mentioned
in my opening statement, I am keenly aware of the strain on our
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soldiers and marines in particular, and on our families, certainly
the other members of the military who are in positions that have
been deploying, and it is for that reason that, as I mentioned, I ap-
plaud the increase in our ground forces in particular.

Senator McCAIN. You were a young officer following our defeat
in the Vietnam War. Would you contemplate the effects of defeat
in Iraq as compared with an additional, very difficult strain on our
men and women in the military who are having to serve more than
we would want them to?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, obviously what our men and women in
the military want to do, I think, is to accomplish their mission and
then to come home.

Senator MCCAIN. I am saying it took us a long time to recover
from losing the war, did it not?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Senator MCCAIN. Do you understand the command and control
relationships between the American and Iraqi forces in this new
plan? I am very concerned about unity of command.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I share your concern. Again, on the one
hand, though, we have pushed Iraqis to do more, to take charge in
many cases, and so we have in fact almost a good news, bad news
story. The good news is that the Iraqis are willing to take com-
mand in many cases. The bad news is that makes us have to
achieve unity of effort rather than unity of command, and that is
why we would have to have those relationships all the way up and
down, with command posts co-located and so forth to assure that.

Senator MCCAIN. We need to get that sorted out, General.

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Senator MCCAIN. I know of no successful military operation
where you have dual command.

In your judgment, what is a reasonable estimate of the time
needed to demonstrate whether such efforts, these efforts, are hav-
ing success?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, under the current plan as I understand
it, the final brigade would be operational in Iraq at the end of May,
giving them time to get established, to understand the situation on
the ground. Other forces will have already certainly been moving
into their areas of operation. I would think that we would have in-
dicators at the least during the late summer of the ability to clear
and hold and then build in the Baghdad area and to secure that
population.

Senator MCCAIN. Will all five brigades be massed simultaneously
or is there some other plan to have all five brigades move more
slowly into Baghdad?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I have not——

Senator MCCAIN. In other words, are you confident that they are
getting them over there as quickly as possible?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I have asked that those forces be moved
as rapidly as possible, if I am confirmed.

Senator MCCAIN. Are you confident that they will be?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, the Secretary and the Chairman of the
Joint Chiefs said yesterday that they are in fact scrubbing that, if
you will, to determine how quickly they can in fact move those
forces there.
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Senator MCCAIN. You were in Haiti and Bosnia and you are fa-
miliar with Kosovo. It took an overwhelming number of military
boots on the ground in Kosovo and Bosnia in order to bring about
the end of what was basically sectarian violence, Serbs killing Mus-
lims, Muslims or in the case of Kosovo, Albanians, right?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Senator MCCAIN. Yet your numbers, by any estimate or formula
that you use, you are receiving are either inadequate or bare mini-
mum. Does that concern you?

General PETRAEUS. It does, sir. If you look at the counter-
insurgency manual, for example, and you have the 1-to-50 ratio of
counterinsurgents to citizens, you would say that, well, for Bagh-
dad’s population you should have somewhere around 120,000 secu-
rity forces. If you add all of the U.S. forces that will be on the
ground when we have the full increase in forces, including Special
Operations Forces, all the Iraqi forces, military and police, you get
to about 85,000. Not all of those are as effective as we might want
them to be, particularly in the police side. However, there are tens
of thousands of contract security forces and ministerial security
forces that do in fact guard facilities and secure institutions and so
forth that our forces, coalition or Iraqi forces, would otherwise have
to guard and secure, and so that does give me reason to believe
that we can accomplish the mission in Baghdad with the additional
forces.

Senator MCCAIN. How is the morale?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, the morale is good. Troops in the field
take it one day at a time, sometimes one foot in front of the other
foot, and continue to move forward to accomplish their mission.

Senator McCAIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, General.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator Kennedy.

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and welcome, Gen-
eral Petraeus.

General Petraeus, I have concerns about this policy, but I have
every intention of voting for you. I think you are an outstanding
military officer. Our soldiers really deserve the best and I think
they are getting it with your service, even though we have some
real reservations, I do, just generally on the policy.

I think Americans really are looking and asking about this
timeline, these benchmarks which you referred to and responded to
the chairman and also Senator McCain. They are really wondering
now, with the announcement by the President about these addi-
tional kind of forces, what are the benchmarks and whether they
can be met. I know this is an old issue, an old question, and it will
be older before I am sure the end of the hearing. But you have
talked about late summer in terms of the military aspect. With re-
gard to the security, the President has even indicated in his speech
that he believed that all the provinces, he thought, would be se-
cured by the fall.

To establish its authenticity, the Iraqi government plans to take
responsibility for security in all of Iraq’s provinces by November.
That is security. We are talking about the political decisions that
have been reached earlier. What are really the benchmarks that
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you have established yourself, that they will have to be realized to
really know whether we are making progress?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I have general benchmarks in my mind.
Obviously, until I can go over to Iraq, if confirmed, and sit down
with the staff over there and work through the specific timing of
which battalions and brigade headquarters arrive when, when they
expect to get certain decisions to see what Iraqi resources are com-
mitted, and so forth, and what timeline.

Senator KENNEDY. I am thinking now in terms of the non-mili-
tary, I mean of the oil revenue law, the provincial elections, and
the demilitarization of the militias. Do you have these benchmarks
established now? I think Americans want to know when we are
going to expect we can measure some progress. You have been very
frank in indicating you would come back to the committee. You
have been very frank in indicating that if this does not work as an
operation you do not rule out moving in another direction.

But what is the best you can tell the American people as to what
would be the benchmarks? You have given it to us with regard to
security. Is there any additional information you can give us with
regards to reaching the benchmarks on these other items which are
so essential, obviously, in terms of the new direction of Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I cannot give you dates at this point in
time. Again, I can tell you, however, that I have in fact discussed
some of this already just in passing with Deputy Prime Minister
of Iraq Barham Salih and with others who have called to congratu-
late me on the nomination.

Senator KENNEDY. You were kind enough to drop off a nice book
when you were good enough to visit and I have gotten through a
good part of it during the past few days and over the weekend. In
that were these words, effectively: “Sometimes, the more force is
used the less effective it is. Any use of force produces many effects,
not all of which can be foreseen. The more force applied, the great-
er the chance of collateral damage and mistakes. Using substantial
force also increases the opportunity for insurgent propaganda to
portray lethal military activities as brutal.”

The manual talks about the importance of the decisive battle for
the people’s minds. Many have argued that the overwhelming mili-
tary force presence in Iraq actually will inflame the insurgency.
What is your view on that?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I think that at this point in Baghdad the
population just wants to be secure and, truthfully, they do not care
who does it. They would like it to be legitimate Iraqi security forces
that are fair and impartial. I heard, for example, early feedback
that a Kurdish unit that has moved into a mixed area in Baghdad
was actually received well because in fact they provided some addi-
tional security that did not exist before.

Again, if confirmed, that is something I obviously have to see for
myself on the ground, to walk the streets, to talk to the people, and
to get a sense of that for myself. But that is my personal view right
now from afar.

Senator KENNEDY. Some have said, if you have 140,000 troops
over there who are not able to gain security, why do you believe
an additional 22,000 are likely to gain it?
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General PETRAEUS. Sir, to some degree it has to do with how
they are used. Again, if the mission is as it is now under the new
approach, to focus on the security of the population, then forces
must locate with and live with that population, certainly again link
arms with Iraqi forces in this particular case, coordinating with all
the others that might be in an area as well.

Senator KENNEDY. The idea of tens of thousands of American
troops in combat in downtown Baghdad, what is your reaction to
whether that really helps win the hearts and minds of the people
or whether it is perceived as increasing hostility by American sol-
diers? How do you measure that? This is also referred to in the
book.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, obviously it depends literally on how
those forces conduct themselves, how they carry out their missions,
if they are both respectful and firm as required. Certainly there
will be a need to kill or capture those bad elements that I talked
about. On the other hand, what we want to do, of course, is to clear
areas as quickly as possible to provide security for them of a per-
sistent nature and then to enable the holding and the building
piece that is the real key to achieving the support of the popu-
lation.

Senator KENNEDY. You have in your manual “Long-term success
depends on the people taking charge of their own affairs, consent-
ing to the government’s rule.” What is the time? The number of sol-
diers now that are being sent over there, how long are those sol-
diers going to be sent over there? We have heard words about esca-
lation, we have words of surge. Is this going to be permanent? Is
it temporary? What is the time limitation that you can tell us
about?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I do not know what the time limitation
is at this point.

Senator KENNEDY. At this point therefore we should assume that
they will remain over there until we hear further from you?

General PETRAEUS. As they are needed for that particular mis-
sion, yes, sir. Senator, if I could, I think it is important to remem-
ber that this particular government, the Prime Minister Maliki
government, has only been in office 8 months. They are the fourth
Iraqi government in 3% years and, given the situation in Baghdad,
I think it is not wholly surprising that they have had a tough time
getting their feet on the ground.

In fact, there are some signs certainly literally in recent days
and weeks that there is a stiffer approach.

Senator KENNEDY. I thank you, General. I think many of us are
concerned that we have had surges in the past at Najaf, Fallujah,
Baghdad, and after the Samarra temple, and they have not been
successful, and there is concern, which I share, about the surge at
the present time, whether this can really achieve the objectives
which you have outlined. But in any event, I appreciate your serv-
ice. Thank you for your willingness to lead.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Kennedy.

Senator Inhofe.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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General Petraeus, I think I do not recall anyone being so praised
by all sides as you have been. I honestly believe you are the right
person for this very difficult task before us. I have enjoyed being
with you on three different occasions in Iraq and we got the very
strong impression that you had a handle on things, and I appre-
ciate what you are about to get into.

Let me voice a concern that I have, and I think that I am not
going to ask you to respond to a question unless there is time at
the end of my questioning. That is on the justice system that we
hear so much about. I know there are several attorneys that will
probably be addressing this in questions after I am completed.

But any time a top lieutenant to al-Sadr, one who has been in-
volved in torture, assassinations, and then is just turned loose at
the request of the Prime Minister, it is something that bothers me
a great deal. I have heard Senator Sessions talk about analogies
between Alabama incarcerations and what is happening over there.
In Texas, some 170,000 people are incarcerated, while only 28,000
are in Iraq. We know it is a problem that needs to be addressed
and if there is time I will ask you a question on that.

But I wanted to first, before doing that, get into the success story
of Somalia. The train and equip program there—I had occasion to
be in Ethiopia on numerous occasions while they were going
through this program, and when they were called upon to go with
us into Somalia it was a huge success.

I am wondering if there is anything you can draw on from that
success that might have application to what your mission is going
to be in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I will certainly look at it. I must be can-
did and say I have not seen something that is directly transport-
able so far. Certainly there are ways that the assistance has been
provided there that has been unique and useful, I think, but that
is something I will certainly look at.

Senator INHOFE. This authorization committee has been very
straightforward in coming up with funds for train and equip, but
also for the Commanders’ Emergency Response Program (CERP). I
heard you say in your opening statement, you talked about more
resources in the neighborhoods, things that you can do in the
neighborhoods. I know that I have talked to General Chiarelli and
you about CERP.

Tell us a little bit about how more effective it would be if you
have more capability to respond to some of these needs imme-
diately than going through the system that we are more accus-
tomed to?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, in the counterinsurgency field manual
there is actually a line in there that says “Money is ammunition,”
and at certain points money can be the most important ammuni-
tion. There are certainly points when real ammunition is the best
ammunition, but there are times certainly, once you have done the
clear and hold, where you are trying to build, where the most im-
portant asset is that ability to help get streets cleaner, connect
sewage lines, make small improvements in the lives of people that
are very meaningful right off the bat. That has been aided enor-
mously by CERP.
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I would like to add, though, that as I have thought about the
prospect of going back to Iraq, I have thought that our effort—and
in fact there is an effort by the Office of the Secretary of Defense,
Paul Brinkley, Deputy Under Secretary for Business Trans-
formation, to pursue this, to either reestablish or build sustainable,
self-sustaining small businesses and industries in Iraq as being
hugely important. Iraq does enjoy some enormous comparative ad-
vantages when it comes to the production of certain types of mate-
rials, among them asphalt, fertilizer, of course a variety of petro-
leum products and so forth, some agricultural products, and I think
that we have to look very hard and fund those opportunities that
are self-sustained vice those that are just of a Works Progress Ad-
ministration (WPA)-type nature.

Senator INHOFE. On the WPA-type of deal, it was either you or
General Chiarelli who told me about the fact that you had lines
into Baghdad neighborhoods, but no grid to bring them in.

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, yes, sir.

Senator INHOFE. So they are climbing up with wire and electro-
cuting themselves trying to bring it in. This is the type of thing
that can be done in my opinion immediately, and I would hope that
you would tell us as we develop next year’s legislation if you think
we need to have more attention to that program, to CERP.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I certainly will, and I can assure the
committee that I also intend to encourage the Iraqi government to
use the substantial resources that it has. I have in fact also been
in communication with the minister of finance, who is a former col-
league there, through an interpreter, to encourage them very
strongly to spend the oil revenues that they have. There are re-
ports of as much as $10 to $12 billion that is available on the Iraqi
side. I think it is very important that they use that and that they
use it on the behalf of all Iraqis and not just in one area or an-
other.

Senator INHOFE. That is good.

Senator McCain mentioned the experience in Bosnia. I can re-
member being up in Tuzla when they said that in terms of the eth-
nic violence that it would never be resolved, this was early on, and
yet it was, as Senator McCain pointed out. So I think it showed in
a very difficult area, that is a different culture—I understand that.
But if it was resolved there, do you think it can ultimately be re-
solved in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, that is certainly my hope. I must tell you
that in my first year, really throughout the first 2% years in Iragq,
my sense was that this was a country in which the divides were
actually less than those in Bosnia. Real ethnic hatred is what you
find when you read Evo Andrich’s book, “The Bridge Over the
Drina,” and some of the unspeakable acts that were inflicted upon
each other in the centuries of ethnic violence in the fault lines in
the Balkans.

There is great intermarriage in Iraq, particularly in Baghdad.
Unfortunately, in the wake of the Samarra mosque bombing the
ethnic divides have grown, and I think it is very important to se-
cure the population, so that we can stop that kind of violence be-
fore it spirals farther and so that we do not have to do what hap-
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pened in Bosnia, which is wait for the civil war to take place and
then to come in.

Senator INHOFE. That is an excellent answer.

Senator McCain also talked about the morale, how is the morale.
Your answer was fairly short, but I know from my experience over
there that the morale 1s very good. Is this not reflected in the reen-
listment numbers?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, the reenlistment numbers continue to be
very substantial, and particularly by those who are in units serving
in theater. They continually way outpace the goals for reenlist-
ment. I am really talking on the Army. I believe it is the same situ-
ation in the Marine Corps, and that is actually a real heartening,
continuing heartening development.

Senator INHOFE. It is. That is something I observed.

With just 1 minute left, let me just mention, in The Early Bird
this morning they mentioned four things attributed to your state-
ments: inadequate planning for the liberation, failing to recognize
the emerging insurgency, not having enough troops in certain
areas, and holding elections in such a way that it was divisive in-
stead of unifying. Are there any one of these four areas that you
would like to elaborate on?

General PETRAEUS. The fourth one is not correct, actually. If you
look at the advance policy question, what I stated really was some-
thing that many other people have recognized and that was merely
that the elections had to some degree the opposite effect of what
we had hoped for, and that was that because of the voting along
sectarian divides that they did not unify the country as much as
we had hoped. It had nothing to do with the conduct of the elec-
tions. Frankly, I thought the conduct of the elections was admira-
ble in each case and frankly quite heroic by the Iraqis who pulled
that off.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you very much, General. I look forward
to working with you in this new capacity.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Inhofe.

Senator Lieberman.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, General Petraeus. Thank you for your willingness to
serve. Your testimony this morning and your answers to our ques-
tions have been excellent. You have been candid and confident at
the same time. You have been candid about the mistakes that have
been made and about the challenges we face, but you have been
confident about the way in which we can do better, and I appre-
ciate that.

I also appreciate the fact that you have been to Iraq, that you
understand not only its history but its present. There is a tempta-
tion, a danger that people just following the news of the suicide
bombings and sectarian death squads will assume that everybody
in Iraq is involved in sectarian violence or terrorists or the insur-
gency. You know that is not true. You have testified that it is not,
that most of the people of Iraq, the overwhelming majority, as you
have said, quite naturally want to live a better and freer life, and
Isihe }?uestion is whether we can help their government help them

o that.
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I want to ask you a series of questions which in some sense sum-
marize what you have said, because I think it has been very com-
pelling. General Petraeus, you have said this morning that serious
mistakes have been made in the conduct of the war in Iraq since
Saddam was overthrown in 2003. Is that right?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir. I did provide a descrip-
tion of those in the advance policy questions.

Senator LIEBERMAN. You have also said that you understand and
appreciate the disappointment of the American people and their
representatives here in Congress about the lack of progress in the
war in Iraq today.

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Senator LIEBERMAN. You have also said that you fear that there
would be disastrous consequences for Iraq, for the region, for the
world economy, and for the United States in the war on terrorism
if we exit Iraq prematurely.

General PETRAEUS. Correct, sir.

Senator LIEBERMAN. You have said that you believe this new way
ahead for Iraq that has been presented, with military, economic,
and political components, is in fact a new and different strategy for
Iraq than what has been tried thus far; is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. I believe it is, yes, sir. There are cases in
Iraq where this has actually been conducted in the past. Fallujah,
which remains to this day since it was liberated and has become
one of the better gated communities in that region, is an example
of that. Tal Afar is another example, although again we have to
continue to watch the hold and build piece on that.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Based on those examples that you have
cited and your own expertise in counterinsurgency, am I correct to
conclude that you believe that this new way ahead, this new plan
for Iraq, can in fact work?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Senator LIEBERMAN. When you say work, I mean diminish the vi-
olence being carried out by the enemies of stability and progress
in Iraq, so that the Iraqis can achieve a political and economic solu-
tion themselves; is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, Senator.

Senator LIEBERMAN. You have said, General, in response to ques-
tions from Senator Levin, I believe, that you would agree to report
regularly, perhaps by video conference, to Members of Congress
about the progress or lack of said that you are seeing.

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Senator LIEBERMAN. In fact, you have said that you would tell
us quite directly whether we are succeeding or failing as your mis-
sion goes forward; is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. Correct, sir.

Senator LIEBERMAN. You also said, in response to a question
from Senator McCain, that adoption of a resolution of disapproval,
which is contemplated by our colleagues and probably will be on
the Senate floor, disapproval of the new way ahead in Iraq, would
not, if I remember your words, have a beneficial effect on our
troops in Iragq.



24

But I want to ask you, what effect would Senate passage of a res-
olution of disapproval of this new way ahead that you embrace
have on our enemies in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, as I stated in my opening statement, this
is a test of wills at the end of the day, and in that regard, speaking
purely as a military commander, if confirmed, albeit one who
frankly does understand enormously and treasures the value of
free and open debate, free speech, who has put himself in harm’s
way to protect those great features of our democracy, nonetheless,
having said that, a commander in such an endeavor would obvi-
ously like the enemy to feel that there is no hope.

Senator LIEBERMAN. A Senate-passed resolution of disapproval
for this new strategy in Iraq would give the enemy some encour-
ag&en&gnt, some clear expression that the American people were di-
vided?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Based on the answers that you have given
and on your extraordinary record of service to our country and your
expertise in counterinsurgency, that you have literally written the
book, and your belief that this new way ahead is in fact different
from what we are trying right now, with the exception of the few
cities that you cited where it worked, and your testimony that pas-
sage of resolutions of disapproval would not have a beneficial effect
on our troops and on the enemy, I want to make a plea to my col-
leagues in the Senate. I understand that the trains are on the leg-
islative track and they are heading toward a collision. But I want
to urge my colleagues to consider your testimony this morning and
to put the brakes on.

You will, in my opinion, receive unanimous or near-unanimous
support, and you should. You deserve it, from this committee and
from the Senate. But I fear that a resolution of disapproval will
send you over there with us saying you are a good and great gen-
eral, but we do not agree with what you believe we need to do in
Iraq.

So I want to appeal to my colleagues to consider with regard to
the resolutions of disapproval or the caps on troops or the cutoff of
funds to step back for a moment and give you a chance and the
160,000 American soldiers you will be commanding a chance, per-
haps a last chance, to succeed in Iraq. If, God forbid, you are un-
able to succeed, then there will be plenty of time for the resolutions
of disapproval or the other alternatives that have been con-
templated.

General Petraeus, I think you are being sent into one of the most
challenging and important circumstances that a general in our his-
tory has been sent into. I was thinking it may be comparable to
when President Truman sent General Matthew Ridgway to Korea
to replace General MacArthur when things were bleak, and Gen-
eral Ridgway succeeded.

I pray that you will succeed similarly in Iraq. I believe you can
and will succeed similarly in Iraq. I appeal to my colleagues today
to give you this chance, again perhaps the last chance, to succeed
and avoid the disaster that failure will bring.

All of my colleagues here—and we have different opinions on this
question—no one is embracing failure. No one is suggesting defeat.
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We have different ways that we believe we can do better. I believe
you deserve the opportunity as the general we are going to send
over to lead our effort, to carry out this way that you believe can
and will succeed.

Thank you, General.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Lieberman.

Senator Sessions is next. Thank you.

[Audience interruption.]

Chairman LEVIN. We would appreciate, madam, if you would
please sit down. Thank you very much.

Senator Sessions.

Senator SESSIONS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, General Petraeus, for your service, the years that
you have spent away from your family serving your country, the ef-
forts that you have expended in Iraq on two different tours. I vis-
ited you both when you were with the 101st in Mosul and com-
manding that unit also in Baghdad when you were training and
working toward training those troops.

I do not think there is anyone more experienced on the ground
than you. Thank you for being willing to go back again at this criti-
cal juncture in our Nation’s history.

I would just like to thank Senator Lieberman for his comments.
Senator Lieberman voted for this war, as over three-fourths of our
Senate did, and he has worked hard to help us be successful. We
want you to be successful. I think the comment I would make to
my colleagues is that if a resolution is not going to help you be suc-
cessful, why do we need it? I would just make that comment at this
point.

General Petraeus, I would like to ask a few brief questions. A
critical part of all of this for the American people is uncertainty
about how things are going. I asked Secretary Gates and Chairman
of the Joint Chiefs Pace if things got to the point where we could
not be successful would they tell us so. You have indicated, I think,
in your opening statement that you would. But I would like you to
say that, so the American people would know that a person who
knows that country, who has written a manual on counter-
insurgency, if you believe it cannot be successful you will tell us so
we can take a new action?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I firmly believe that I have an obligation
to the great young men and women of our country that are putting
themselves in harm’s way and certainly to all Americans to tell my
boss if I believe that the strategy cannot succeed at some point.

Senator SESSIONS. You would not be going if you did not think
there was a realistic opportunity to succeed; is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Senator SESSIONS. General Petraeus, you talked about walking
the streets. You used that phrase. I know you used it when we
were in Mosul and visited with you. Do you think it is important
for a commander and will you take every effort to determine what
is actually happening on the streets and how the Iraqi people are
responding to the conditions there, and do you consider that a criti-
cal part of your leadership?

General PETRAEUS. I do, sir.
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Senator SESSIONS. You have written the counterinsurgency man-
ual and it requires a number of steps and coordinated efforts to
occur, but is it not true that a number of things that are necessary
for success are required to be done by agencies other than the De-
partment of Defense?

General PETRAEUS. It is, sir, and to perform them with a unity
of effort.

Senator SESSIONS. There is a courtesy by departments, that we
do not want to be critical of one another and agencies do not do
that. But I hope that you will not hesitate to insist that you obtain
in a prompt timeframe the resources, the support, whether it be
electricity or water or police or jails, that you will ask for even if
it means other agencies may take it critically.

General PETRAEUS. Absolutely, sir.

Senator SESSIONS. I think we are in a critical time. I believe the
Defense Department fully understands it because their soldiers are
at risk every single day. It is a matter of life and death to them,
and we have to raise the level of support I think from other agen-
cies and departments of this government.

Now, you have been there. I remember when you explained to us
some difficulties, problems, errors that occurred. You talked about
the de-Baathification program going so far as to have every profes-
sor at the Mosul University be terminated, causing an uproar at
the whole university. You also talked about the need for more
CERP money, that is the money that a commander could utilize
immediately to fix a problem that is needed to be fixed, also gain-
ing credibility for that commander.

Do you think, now that you are going back to command this oper-
ation, that you can help eliminate those problems based on your ex-
perience, and will you have the support necessary to do so?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I will certainly do my very best. Just for
accuracy’s sake, Ambassador Bremer, in fact, gave me the author-
ization to perform a reconciliation process for Mosul University.
There were actually about 120 professors that were affected in that
case and we did, in fact, conduct a reconciliation process—no Baath
Party members on the committee, judicial oversight, and so forth
from the Iraqi side. Unfortunately, and contrary to what he wanted
as well, because it was not just de-Baathification, it was also rec-
onciliation that was planned, that was not able to be consummated
when we delivered all the paperwork to Baghdad, it was never
acted upon.

Senator SESSIONS. You used that word “reconciliation.” You used
it when we were introduced to the city council that had been estab-
lished in Mosul of Kurds, Christians, Shias, and Sunnis, as I recall.
Tell us, is reconciliation possible in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, it has to be possible for the goals to be
achieved in Iraq as they are right now certainly, and we saw exam-
ples of that throughout time. We have also seen examples of the
hardening of the ethnic differences and sectarian differences, cer-
tainly in the wake again of the Samarra bombing throughout the
latter part of 2006.

Senator SESSIONS. Senator Inhofe mentioned my concern over
the prisons and lack of ability to detain persons that have been ar-
rested there. There is an article in the January-February Military
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Review that is consistent with the point I have been making for
some months. It notes that added together, 1 in 17 Iraqis are in
jail. That is two to three times less than the percentage of people
in jail in the United States. Yet the chances of a civilian being
killed in Iraq are 20 times greater.

It goes on to note that if you cannot identify the insurgent and
you cannot imprison him when you do arrest him, you are not
going to prevail. That is a military reality, not an economic or a
political one.

I feel strongly that this coordinating among agencies has not oc-
curred sufficiently to get us a justice system that works. Do you
share that concern, and if you need additional resources for prisons
or courts, will you ask for that?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I will, and I do believe they are needed.
I believe the rule of law has three pillars: police, judicial, and de-
tentions. We have put a great deal of effort into the police. The re-
sults have not always been what we have wanted. We need to put
considerably additional effort into the judicial side and into the de-
tention side.

As Senator Inhofe mentioned, I think the prison capacity in Iraq
is one-sixth that of the State of Texas, and they are not fighting
an insurgency.

Senator SESSIONS. General Petraeus, thank you for your leader-
ship. I believe we do have a realistic chance of success in Iraq. I
believe changes in our policy were necessary to achieve that. I hope
that you will utilize the leadership opportunity you have to insist
that you get the support from the various agencies that are nec-
essary to create a comprehensive and successful effort in Iraq.

I would just say to my friend, the President of the United States,
whose heart I know is broken by the losses we have suffered, but
who believes in the justness of this cause, that more than he would
like it will be necessary for him to focus on the other agencies and
departments of this government to ensure that they respond imme-
diately to the requirements that you have to be successful. I believe
he will do that, but it is going to take more of his personal time
than he would like, I am sure his advisers would like him to give.
But bureaucracies are not easy to move and in war, speed and deci-
siveness are key ingredients, and we need that.

Thank you.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Sessions.

Senator Reed.

Senator REED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, General Petraeus. In response to the questions that
Senator Sessions raised about coordination and also in your own
testimony, which is a plea for further support, it is your opinion
that the Secretary of State and the Department of State have failed
to adequately support military operations in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, it is my belief that the overall inter-
agency effort needs to be substantially more robust than it is.

Senator REED. Do you have any indication it will?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, that was part of the plan that was laid
out by the President. I have talked with some of the individuals in-
volved in establishing that. There is a doubling of the Province Re-
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construction Team (PRT) members as one of those areas, and it is
certainly something that I will pursue because, as I mentioned,
governmental capacity-building in Iraq is hugely important to the
comprehensive effort.

Senator REED. General, you served extensively in Iraq. We have
all on this committee had the occasion to visit there. But we have
heard repeated stories about building up the PRTs without any sig-
nificant progress in that regard. This seems to me another one of
these plans that never seem to get effected.

I think I agree with you. I agree with Senator Sessions. The De-
partment of Defense, military officers, enlisted men and women,
have been carrying the burden here without adequate support, and
I do not see anything in this plan really that will augment your
efforts, which I think undercuts your ability to perform your mis-
sion.

Let me go back to the heart of what you are engaged in. Under
the counterinsurgency manual which you prepared and you have
indicated, 120,000 troops is the doctrinal force size structure. There
is about 85,000 troops total, you have indicated. Probably the
50,000 Iraqi forces, if there are 10,000 reliable troops, that is more
than I think we can reasonably expect. So I am guessing or specu-
lating you have 40,000 effective troops for a mission that requires
120,000.

So it is your best military advice that this increment of 20,000
American forces is adequate to do this job?

General PETRAEUS. Senator, I believe again that the additional
forces, these tens of thousands of contract security forces and min-
isterial security forces, actually do relieve us of substantial burdens
that otherwise coalition or Iraqi forces would have to bear.

Senator REED. General, as I was out there I was shocked. Even
Prime Minister Maliki told me that some of these ministerial forces
are worse than the insurgents.

General PETRAEUS. Some indeed, yes.

Senator REED. They are disreputable, they are involved with the
sect%rian killings. I do not know, but does Blackwater work for you
now?

General PETRAEUS. Blackwater does not work for me, although
they are under contract certainly to a number of organizations. But
as you have seen on your trips, for example, the U.S. embassy is
guarded by contract guards. My personal security on my last tour
was actually contracted out to I think it was a British security firm
so that we could free up the military police to secure my own offi-
cers who did not have security provided for them.

So again, that frees up our forces and it does that in numerous
different places.

Senator REED. General, that situation has existed before this
surge. I find it hard to believe that you would give as your best ad-
vice to this committee that the differential, probably 40,000 troops
in terms of doctrine, is going to be made up by ministerial forces
of Iraq that are generally unreliable and by private American con-
tractors or other contractors. Is that the differential that is being
made up?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, again the additional U.S. forces will dou-
ble the number of U.S. forces in Baghdad. The second, of course,
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is how they are used. Again, to secure the population those forces
have to be in the population and that will be critical.

Senator REED. Let us talk about how they are used. First, as al-
luded to in other questioning, there is a real question of unity of
command. You have a bifurcated command structure. It is the na-
ture of this operation. You have a sovereign state. In any other
counterinsurgencies, in Belfast, in Algeria, there was no lack of
unity of command. It was essentially part of the country. So that
is a problem.

Also, I would like to ask about enablers. One of the problems in
any military operation is not so often ground combat forces, it is
translators, civil affairs officers, people with the cultural sensitivi-
ties you talked about so eloquently. Do you have adequate enablers
to do this new mission?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, that I do not know. Again, if confirmed,
that is high on my list, to determine if we have not just those
enablers, but also all the combat support and combat service sup-
port elements that you will recall from your own service are so crit-
ical to enabling the soldier who is on point.

Senator REED. We are presenting this strategy as a new forward
with a new plan, and a key element as you indicate that you are
not quite sure we have those forces in place or can generate those
forces.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I have talked to General Odierno about
this. Not to be presumptive, but in fact when people consulted me,
in my current position, during the development of the strategy
General Odierno assured me that they had been looking very hard
at the enablers and that they think that they are going to be okay
generally in the combat service support arena.

But again, that is something I have to confirm for myself, if con-
firmed, and once I get on the ground.

Senator REED. Let me also ask, because this new tactical ap-
proach, this new strategic approach, has potential benefits, but it
also has inherent difficulties. You will disperse American forces to
small groups. You will have to supply those forces. The most sig-
nificant attack against our forces are improvised explosive devices
(IEDs) against convoys, which means you will be multiplying the
convoys in Baghdad, exposing more of them to attack. Is that a fair
estimate of the risks?

General PETRAEUS. There is certainly risk. Obviously, as we dis-
perse soldiers you always want to make sure that they are capable
over anything that they could confront out there. But certainly
there will be soldiers literally on the road. There will be soldiers
on the streets and so forth.

Senator REED. The other issue, General, that has come up, I was
out last fall. I talked to General Miegs, U.S. Army (Retired), and
I talked to many other commanders on the ground, and they said
in 6 months this situation will resolve itself one way or the other.
Your timeframe for deployment takes you, as you indicate, to May
when you will get your troops in country. You have a lot of work
to do to prepare the battle space, to move the troops in.

We seem to be pushing quite close to that 6-month window, for
what it is worth, before you will actually start taking concerted ef-
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fective action on the ground. Just in terms of timing, is that accu-
rate?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, again, I really need to get into the plan
with Lieutenant General Odierno and to see how the forces will be
employed. I think you have to wait until you have a certain critical
mass of forces on the ground to take action so that you do not do
the whack-a-mole and all we do is go into this neighborhood and
then go into that neighborhood. So that you want to start with a
certain degree of critical mass. I do not know that that degree is
all five brigades having to be there and completely set before you
begin operations.

Senator REED. In response to Senator McCain’s question about
what happens if we announce some type of withdrawal, you indi-
cated that sectarian groups have been staking out turf. Are they
doing that now?

General PETRAEUS. In some cases they certainly are, yes, sir.
Certainly along the fault lines in threatened neighborhoods that
has been taking place.

Senator REED. That is likely to accelerate or decelerate, regard-
less of what we do?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I think if we secure the neighborhoods
that that will decelerate.

Senator REED. But at this point it seems to you to be progressing
rapidly?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir, I am not so sure. Again, it is hard
from this distance to get the real granularity of what is going on.
There clearly is additional ethnic displacement, soft ethnic cleans-
ing, whatever term you want to use. How prevalent that is is hard
again for me at this distance.

Senator REED. You mentioned ethnic cleansing. That I think is
happening and the description of whether it is deliberate, part of
a plan, or just spontaneous is something you will, I presume, deter-
mine when you get out there on the ground.

The other issue you raised is the involvement of other countries.
There is a significant involvement of the regional countries there
now, and one of the things that seems perplexing to me is that
there are leading figures in this government that have close, long-
time ties to Iran. I think that will continue regardless of what you
are able to do on the ground, I presume.

General PETRAEUS. It certainly presents challenges if in fact it
manifests itself in resisting actions against those who are helping
the enemies of the new Iraq, not just of the coalition forces but the
enemies of the new Iraq, in Iraq. As you are well aware, there have
been actions against Iranian elements in Iraq, and again that will
be one of the challenges that we will have to come to grips with,
and those ties clearly complicate matters.

Senator REED. One final point. One of the consequences of what
you do, regardless of the ultimate level of success—and I wish you
success because the lives of a lot of young Americans are in your
hands and you know that, and you will perform I think magnifi-
cently taking care of those troops. But we could unwittingly be en-
trenching a government in Baghdad that has close and continuing
ties with Iran. That is a distinct possibility.
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General PETRAEUS. Sir, I would have to do literally a leadership
profile of that to make a reasonable assessment of that. My under-
standing is that Prime Minister Maliki certainly is under pressure
in respects with that, but that he has also pushed back as well. So
again, once I get on the ground, if confirmed, and can sort out
these various dynamics and influences and how firm they are, then
we can move forward.

Senator REED. Thank you.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Reed.

Senator Collins.

Senator COLLINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General Petraeus, first let me echo the sentiments of everyone
here, that I am so grateful that you have agreed to undertake this
enormous challenge. I have great confidence in you personally and
I hope that you succeed.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Senator COLLINS. I have read a very interesting article that you
wrote on counterinsurgency that was published a year ago in the
Military Review. You offered 14 observations based on your pre-
vious tours of duty. As I look at those observations, observations
that I think are insightful and that I agree with, I conclude that
they are not consistent with the new strategy that we are about to
embark on.

Your first observation, you quote Lieutenant Colonel T.E. Law-
rence, British Army (1888-1935)—also known as “Lawrence of Ara-
bia” in August 1917 and you say: “Do not try to do too much with
your own hands.” You talk about the need for the Iraqis to step up
to the plate. I worry that the strategy that we are about to pursue
in this country relieves pressure on the Iraqis to do what must be
done and that we are making the mistake that you caution against.

There is a big question here of what comes first. Do you need to
provide the additional troops and the security in order to give
Maliki and other Iraqi leaders the space to do the political moves
that need to be undertaken, or in fact are you lessening the possi-
bility they are going to do that? If Iraqi leaders had more fully inte-
grated the Sunni minority into the government, if they had passed
an oil distribution law that distributed the revenues more equi-
tably, if they had amended the constitution, if they had held pro-
vincial elections, would we be where we are today?

General PETRAEUS. We would not, Senator. What you described
really has been truly an intellectual tension, frankly, about the
mission in Iraq all along. You do have in the back of your mind
always the wisdom of Lawrence of Arabia about not trying to do
too much with your own hands. We used to say what we want to
do is we want to help the Iraqis get up on their feet, we want to
be near them, we want to back them up. But there are times when
they start to wobble and the question is when do you move back
in and provide assistance.

In the wake of the bombing of the Samarra mosque and the vio-
lence that escalated throughout the latter part of 2006, I think we
have arrived at a point where in fact we do need to help them a
bit more in providing security in particular, with arm’s linked, with
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them in forward, in front, wherever we can, for the Baghdad popu-
lation in particular.

Again, this of course is the fourth government in 32 years and
I think at times we probably have had expectations that were
greater than they might have been, given the challenges. But I re-
member living through each of these transitions, and you would get
a new government in and it seemed as if they were already facing
an election for the next government or the next constitutional ref-
erendum or what have you. It has been very difficult for them.

They do now have the permanent government, the elected gov-
ernment. It has only been in office for 8 months. It has been a very
violent 8 months in a period of enormous pressure on the leader-
ship of Iraq. They do now have, according to Deputy Prime Min-
ister Barham Salih, the oil law nearing completion. There has been
progress, incremental progress to be sure.

So again, I think you very accurately captured truthfully the in-
tellectual tension between the fear that our presence retards
progress, holds it back, or that our presence can help. I do believe
at this point that our presence can help and is needed.

Senator COLLINS. Your second observation is that: “A liberating
force must act quickly because every army of liberation has a half-
life beyond which it turns into an army of occupation.” Again, this
insight seems right on the money to me.

When I was in Iraq with several of my colleagues last month, we
had a very interesting presentation by one of the British command-
ers in Basra. He described a declining consent line. He said origi-
nally when the coalition forces arrived that they were welcomed,
but over time their presence has become resented and less and less
tolerated.

You talk about this being a race against the clock, but I wonder
if the clock has already run out, if we are already perceived by the
vast majority of Iraqis not as liberators any more, but as occupiers.

General PETRAEUS. That is another great question, Senator.
First, I would start by saying that every area of Iraq is different
and unique, and that in some areas, interestingly, areas where we
came to be seen as an army of occupation, we might now once
again be seen as an army of liberation because we help provide the
degree of security that has been lacking in their lives.

So I think it is important again to put your finger on the pulse
of that neighborhood, of that muhallah, that district, that province,
and then to act in accordance with that. The area in which the
British are located, of course, is a much more cohesive area. It is
a very predominantly Shia Iraqi area, and it is an area where, al-
though there are certainly all kinds of internal differences and
challenges, the Iraqis generally feel like they can get on without us
over time, and that is why of course the British contingent has
gradually been drawing down in Basra and the other southern,
southeastern provinces.

Senator COLLINS. But that is why the British commander’s obser-
vations were so interesting to me. That is not an area where you
have Sunni versus Shiite. It is a Shia area. Yet, despite that, we
are seeing less and less tolerance for the presence of foreign forces,
and that concerns me.
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General PETRAEUS. I think that is understandable, Senator, if 1
may, because if you think about again any country that has an-
other army on its soil, again at some point tires of that. That is
really the essence of what that lesson was. In truth, what it was
really getting at is that when you get into one of these things you
have to know exactly what your transition plans are. You have to
have the stability and reconstruction organizations, resources, con-
cepts, and principles already in your back pocket as you go
downrange.

Senator COLLINS. Finally, I have to comment on your answer to
my very dear friend, Senator Lieberman, about the impact of the
passage of a resolution and whether that would, I believe the words
were, demonstrate to the enemy that the American people are di-
vided. General, the American people are not divided in support of
our troops. The American people are not divided in wishing you all
the success in the world despite our disagreement with the strat-
egy.

I must say that the resolution that I have been working on with
Senator Ben Nelson and Senator Warner is very clear in expressing
support for our troops. I do not think it is going to come as any
surprise to the enemy that the American people are in fact deeply
divided over this strategy, but nothing divides us in our common
support of the brave men and women who are fighting in Iraq, and
nothing divides us in our common support, that we hope we are
wrong and that this strategy is a success, and we wish you well
as you undertake this very dangerous and difficult mission.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you very much, Senator.

If I could just add, I very much appreciate Congress’ critical over-
sight responsibilities, I truly do, and I understand those very much
as a student and as a one-time political science professor.

Senator COLLINS. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Collins.

Senator Bill Nelson.

Senator BILL NELSON. I think that point of view is very impor-
tant, Senator Collins, to get across, because the way the questions
were framed before would cast some doubt on those of us who
would support Senator Warner’s resolution. Certainly we hope and
pray for success, but obviously the American people are divided
about the conduct of this war. Is it any wonder? We were not told
the truth about weapons of mass destruction, nor about troop
strengths, nor about the cost of the war, nor about the sectarian
violence. So is it any wonder that there is a huge division of opin-
ion about the conduct of this war? That is the point that we are
trying to get at here.

Now, you are going to be confirmed. Your reputation obviously
precedes you and we hope and pray for your leadership being a
success. There is a lot at stake for this country. I appreciate what
you shared with me in our private visit.

I want to ask four questions for the record. When you come to
testify before us again with the civilian leadership at your side, will
you be silent if your civilian leaders provide false or misleading in-
formation?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir.
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Senator BILL NELSON. Thank you for that.

In 2004, you wrote an optimistic article about the progress of the
Iraqi troop training. You praised their progress and how you were
expecting their performance in the field. Well, those expectations
were not fulfilled. For example, you cited in this article 100,000
Iraqi police and soldiers as trained and equipped, with tens of
thousands more in the pipeline. It is 2% years later. How many
Iraqi soldiers and police are trained and equipped today, General?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, my understanding from the latest report
of the Multinational Security Transition Commander-Iraq is that
there are 325,000 or so that have completed the training, that met
the requirement to be called trained, and have the basic equipment
that we agreed upon as the metric to be called equipped.

Senator BILL NELSON. Are they reliable?

General PETRAEUS. They are not all reliable, sir. Again, and in
fairness, if I could, in that article I also qualified it and pointed out
the many challenges that were being faced in that mission as well.
I tried to be quite realistic while also giving an accurate assess-
ment again of those particular metrics which we subsequently de-
veloped into the more rigorous assessment, transitional readiness
assessment and so forth.

Senator BILL NELSON. Can you put a percentage on it that are
reliable?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I cannot from this divide. I literally have
only that particular report that was sent to me.

Senator BILL NELSON. Let me tell you about a conversation I had
with our Ambassador Khalilzad and General Casey. They both
said—this was back before Christmas—that they would not support
a surge unless there is a specific plan for success, and the ambas-
sador even said, and I quote, that he did not want more American
kids wasting their lives unless he had “a high degree of confidence
in the plan.”

Do you have a high degree of confidence in this plan?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I believe this plan can succeed if in fact
all of those enablers and all the rest of the assistance is in fact pro-
vided. As I have mentioned several times here today, I am deter-
mined to make sure that people know that we have that. Again,
in my periodic updates to this body I will be happy to report wheth-
er that has been forthcoming or not.

Senator BILL NELSON. Thank you for that.

My last question is, earlier in your testimony you stated that mo-
rale of our troops is high, something to that effect. You may have
said good.

General PETRAEUS. I think “good” is actually the statement, yes,
sir.

Senator BILL NELSON. Okay. We had a surge earlier this past
summer and I am quoting from a Washington Post story on July
27. Army Staff Sergeant Jose Sistos said, “Think of what you hate
most about your job, then think of doing what you hate most for
5 straight hours every single day, sometimes twice a day, in 120
degree heat. Then ask how morale is.”

Another member of that team, Specialist Tim Ivy, as quoted in
the Washington Post said: “Honestly, it just feels like we are driv-
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ing around waiting to get blown up. That is the most honest an-
swer that I could give you,” said the specialist.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I remember that story.

Senator BILL NELSON. How do you respond?

General PETRAEUS. I would like to respond to that. First of all,
there is nothing easy about wearing body armor and kevlar in
harm’s way in 125 degree temperatures. It is hard physically, it is
hard mentally. It is a grind and it becomes a “Groundhog Day” ex-
istence. In fact, there were some units that had groundhog coins
that they handed out as unit coins to commemorate that type of ex-
istence.

On the other hand, the reenlistment rates, particularly in thea-
ter, continue to remain so far above the requirements that clearly
there is some sense among those soldiers that serving their country
is something that they want to continue to do. They want to con-
tinue to serve in units with the individuals on their right and left
that they have soldiered with.

So again, nothing easy about it. By the way, the driving around
waiting to get blown up is something that, certainly there is driv-
ing around in a population protection strategy. There has to be.
But there needs to be a purpose to the presence of those soldiers
in those neighborhoods and it is to secure those neighborhoods and
that should be the objective, as opposed to perhaps living outside
the neighborhood and entering it a couple of times a day with a ve-
hicular patrol, in which case a soldier could feel that he is doing
what that soldier told the reporter.

Senator BILL NELSON. Godspeed, General.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you very much, Senator Nelson.

Senator Graham.

Senator GRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General, is it fair to say that one of the reasons that we have
the highest rate of reenlistment among those who have served in
Iraq is that they believe it is part of the global struggle, the war
on terror?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I think again there are a lot of reasons
why someone raises his or her hand again and again. I mentioned
a couple of them, a sense that you are serving a cause that is larg-
er than self, serving one’s country. I personally have always felt
that the reason that I stayed in and many others have stayed in
is because we like the people we do what we do with. We feel privi-
leged to be around those who have these same concepts of selfless
service, the Army values that we embrace—the other services have
the same—and that is in fact a hugely important reason.

I would add certainly that the improvements that have been
made in quality of life—you are never going to get rich wearing the
uniform, but this body and our Congress and various administra-
tions have over the years certainly made it so that at least it is a
reasonable quality of life for our soldiers and for their families. We
should never forget that we enlist the soldier, but it is the family
that we often reenlist.

Senator GRAHAM. You are going back for the third time or the
fourth time? Third time?
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General PETRAEUS. Sir, it is the third time to Iraq. It is the
fourth year or longer deployment since 2001. The first one of those
was in Bosnia from 2001 to 2002.

Senator GRAHAM. Do you believe that Iraq affects the overall war
on terror or not?

General PETRAEUS. I do, sir. Clearly there are elements of the
greater al-Qaeda network of international extremists that want
something very different than the Iraq that most Iraqis want and
want something very different in that region and in the world.

Senator GRAHAM. Who bombed the Golden Mosque?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I believe that it was from this extremist
group. It may again have been insurgent elements, but certainly
those who obviously did not want the new Iraq to succeed and
wanted to ignite sectarian violence. If I could add, I think that
there is some of that going on right now. I think they see the in-
creases in forces. I think they see perhaps the Iraqi government
showing some toughness. I think that they want to derail that be-
fore it gets any momentum.

Senator GRAHAM. That was part of Zarqawi’s hope before he was
killed, to create a sectarian war; is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, that is correct.

Senator GRAHAM. Now, when it comes to trying to evaluate what
to do and why we are doing whatever course we chart, I just want
to associate myself with Senator Lieberman. No matter how well-
intentioned, a resolution being opposed to this new strategy is a
vote of no confidence in you. No matter how well-intentioned, the
enemy will see it as a weakened resolve. No matter how well-inten-
tioned, those people going to fight this war are going to say, well,
I am going, but Congress says good luck but you are going to lose.

I just hope we understand that. I think it is the global struggle,
and if you think it is Vietnam, if you really believe we are in Viet-
nam, you should cut off funding. Not one other person should die
in this cause. Not one American should lose a limb. No one should
get hurt and we should come home tomorrow.

General, is this Vietnam?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, Vietnam was Vietnam. As a student of
lessons of history and someone who did a dissertation that focused
on those, every case is unique, and Iraq is Iraq. It has lots of prob-
lems. There are a few of them that are certainly related or similar
to those in Vietnam. There are a lot that are very different. I truly
think that we have to be sensitive to the uniqueness of each situa-
tion.

Senator GRAHAM. Let me ask you this. The consequences of los-
ing in Vietnam compared to a failed state in Iraq, how would you
compare the two in terms of our overall national security?

General PETRAEUS. I think there is really no telling what could
happen if Iraq fails. I explained some of the potential consequences
of that, in a region that is hugely important to the rest of the
world, on a fault line really between perhaps moderates and ex-
tremists, not just between different faiths within Islam and dif-
ferent ethnic groups, in a very volatile region.

Senator GRAHAM. Who is the biggest winner? Name some win-
ners of a failed state in Iraq?
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General PETRAEUS. Certainly al Qaeda, the greater al Qaeda net-
work, states that embrace extremist ideologies, those states who
wish the United States and perhaps the western world ill.

Senator GRAHAM. Would Iran be a big winner if you had a failed
state in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, it certainly could be. There are some who
say that Iran could. I think perhaps they are torn, actually, be-
cause it could actually cause some real consequences for their own
population.

Senator GRAHAM. Does Iran want a democracy in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. I do not believe they do. Certainly, if I could
add to the previous one, I do not mean to imply that Iran has not
been meddling in Iraq, nor that it has not been providing training,
sophisticated improvised explosives and other devices that have
created casualties and huge problems in Iraq.

Senator GRAHAM. I am going to make a statement and see if you
agree with it: One of the biggest nightmares of the dictatorship in
Syria and the theocracy in Iran is to have a functioning democracy
in Iraq. It threatens their regimes.

General PETRAEUS. I think that is true, sir. It would obviously
depend on what that

Senator GRAHAM. Do you believe it is remotely possible to have
a democracy with this level of violence in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. I think it is very challenging, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. Some resolutions say that we go to Anbar but
we leave Baghdad alone, that we do not put any troops in Bagh-
dad. On my last trip to Iraq we met with a citizens group made
up of Sunnis, Shias, I think a Kurdish person was there—I cannot
remember—but they were all Baghdad residents. The one thing
they told every member of our delegation is, if you leave there will
be a bloodbath in Baghdad. Do you agree with that?

General PETRAEUS. I do, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. So if there is a bloodbath in Baghdad, are we
going to sit on the sidelines and watch it happen? Is that in our
national interest?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, that is not our strategy at this time.

Senator GRAHAM. Can you have a functioning democracy where
the capital itself is not secure?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. General, when it comes time to do what you
are going to be required to do, one of those things you are going
to have to do unfortunately is tell some loved ones that their family
member was killed as part of this surge. What are you going to tell
them?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I am going to tell them that they served
their country admirably in a mission that I believe is honorable. I
have had to do this before, obviously, and it is the toughest duty
of any leader.

Senator GRAHAM. IEDs, that is the biggest threat to our troops.
70 percent of our casualties are from IEDs, is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. I believe that is correct, yes, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. Let me if I can very quickly explain how the
new surge may affect that. One group of people involved in the
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IEDs are people without a job and they do it for the money; is that
correct?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. So if you could improve the economy and have
jobs available to people other than being in the IED business, hope-
fully that over time would help. That is part of the surge, right,
create a better economy?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, and it also could reduce the
militias.

Senator GRAHAM. Second, there is another component to this. If
the person down the street who was caught putting an IED in the
ground to Kkill Iraqi troops and American troops, if they went to jail
for 30 years or got executed that might deter IEDs; is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. Correct.

Senator GRAHAM. That is part of the surge.

Would you consider suggesting to your Iraqi counterparts to cre-
ate a military tribunal to handle these type crimes?

General PETRAEUS. I would, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. Finally, an increased double capacity, a mili-
tary surge doubling the combat capability to hold areas cleared, the
hope would be to put pressure on the IED makers militarily, eco-
nomically, and under the rule of law, to go after them, so you are
not driving around waiting to get blown up.

When we go, are the gloves off? Are we going to go wherever we
neec}) to go and get wherever we need to get to fight and win this
war?

General PETRAEUS. Absolutely, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Graham.

Senator Clinton.

Senator CLINTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you very much for your lifetime of service and taking on
this very difficult assignment. I want to begin by associating my re-
marks with those of Senator Collins. We are in a dire situation,
using your adjective, in part because Congress was supine under
the Republican majority, failing to conduct oversight and demand-
ing accountability, and because the President and his team, par-
ticularly the former Secretary of Defense, refused to adapt to the
changing circumstances on the ground.

If this hearing were being held 3 years ago, I would have a much
higher degree of optimism. It has nothing to do with the loyalty,
the warrior skills, and the leadership of our men and women in
uniform. It has everything to do with the years of lost opportunities
and the failures of the Iraqis to step up and take responsibility for
their own future.

It appears also, General, that the strategy that is being put for-
ward inspires skepticism for good reason. Your manual, the Army-
Marine Corps Counterinsurgency Manual, as we have already dis-
cussed, not only suggests a minimum force level of approximately
120,000, but the manual places great importance on building up in-
ternal institutions and training to provide security.

This escalation, despite the rhetoric about other goals, places pri-
mary emphasis on American military involvement, not Iraqi insti-
tutions. The manual makes clear the interconnections of political
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anﬁl military progress, that one cannot be achieved without the
other.

I have been quite gratified to hear all the positive references to
Bosnia in this hearing. I can remember very well in 2001 and 2002
hearing nothing but derision about nation-building and about
peacekeeping and about sufficient levels of force going in to back
up whatever the political objectives might be.

You will take on a difficult role in Iraq at a time of peril, based
on your leadership and expertise. But what those of us who are
issuing resolutions and statements of disapproval fear is that you
are being sent to administer a policy that frankly does not reflect
your experience or advice or the experience and advice of our most
recent example in dealing with ethnic violence, namely Bosnia.

You wrote the book, General, but the policy is not by the book.
You are being asked to square the circle, to find a military solution
to a political crisis. I among others on this committee have put for-
ward ideas about disapproving the escalation, not because we in
any way embrace failure or defeat, but because we are trying to get
the attention of our government and the Government of Iragq.

On my recent trip to Iraq along with Senator Bayh, our inter-
action with the Prime Minister and his team did not inspire con-
fidence. What I, speaking for myself, am attempting to do is to
send a very clear message to the Iraqi government that they cannot
rely on the blood and treasure of America any longer, that we are
not going to go into Baghdad and embed our young men and
women in very dangerous neighborhoods where we cannot possibly
provide force protection because they will not step up and do what
everyone knows they must do for themselves.

I very sincerely but wholeheartedly disagree with those who are
trying to once again up the rhetoric about our position in Iraq in-
stead of taking a hard look about what will actually on the ground
change the behavior and actions of this Iraqi government.

In the absence of the kind of political full-court press that we put
on in Bosnia—when I landed in Tuzla, I was briefed by Russians,
French, Germans, and Americans. We had an international force,
an international commitment. We had brought people to the point
where they understood that success there was essential to their na-
tional security. I see nothing coming from this administration that
it is willing to pursue such a policy now. They will not talk to bad
people and it is bad people you talk to in order to try to further
political goals, not your friends. They will not put the kind of pres-
sure on a consistent basis on the government that is required in
order to change their behavior.

I have said that I would never cut money for our troops when
they are in harm’s way, but I sure would threaten to cut money
for the Iraqi troops and for the security for the Iraqi leadership. I
do not know how else to get their attention.

But one thing I am particularly concerned about is the failure of
security for our troops. The incident in Kharbala over the weekend
is scary. It raises questions that we do not have answers to.

So let me, beyond my statement of joining in the comments with
Senator Collins and rejecting those of our other friends on the
panel who think that statements of disapproval are somehow going
to undermine our effort when I think they will send the clearest
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message—we know this policy is going forward. We know the
troops are moving. We know that we are not likely to stop this es-
calation. But we are going to do everything we can to send a mes-
sage to our government and the Iraqi government that they had
better change, because the enemy we are confronting is adaptable,
it is intelligent, it learns. It got a hold of our military uniforms,
went through those gates after having cleared all those police
checkpoints, killed five of our soldiers in a meeting talking about
security in Iraq.

I do not believe that we are playing with a team on the other
side that understands the stakes as we described them. So one
thing I would ask, General, is please do everything you can to get
additional security. The Humvees are turning into deathtraps, as
we see the sophistication of the IEDs. We do not have enough of
the mine protection vehicles, we have not even ordered enough, and
we have not put them into the theater.

If we are going to put these soldiers and marines into these very
exposed positions, which this strategy calls for, please come to us,
ask for whatever you need to try to provide maximum protection.
I disapprove of the policy. I think it is a dead end. It continues the
blank check. But if we are going to do it, then let us make sure
we have every possible piece of equipment and resource necessary
to protect these young men and women that we are asking to go
out and put this policy forward, when we are not doing the political
side of the equation that is necessary to maximize the chance for
their safety and success.

General PETRAEUS. I will do that, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Clinton.

Senator Chambliss.

Senator CHAMBLISS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General, you obviously have a great challenge in front of you.
Having visited with you on the ground in Iraq on a couple of dif-
ferent occasions, watching you in action as you train the Iraqi
troops and the Iraqi security police, I have all the confidence in the
world that you are the right general at the right time to be going
on this mission. Had you personally attracted the attention of the
enemy and had this change in direction not attracted the attention
of the enemy, I do not think we would have seen the statements
coming out of al Qaeda that we have seen in the last couple of
days. So I think the challenge is there, but, as I say, I am very con-
fident that you are going to be up to it.

One comment I have made about this change in strategy from
day 1 is that my support of the change would be only if the addi-
tional troops had a specific mission and at the time that mission
is completed that those troops are redeployed. Now, I asked that
question to Secretary Gates and General Pace a couple of weeks
ago, if that is in fact the mission. Is it your understanding that
those are the directions which you have relative to the increase in
the troops?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, in my discussion with the Secretary of
Defense yesterday he made it very clear that I should ask for what
we need to accomplish any mission that is given to us, and of
course you want to redeploy forces when they are no longer needed
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for a mission. That is about as good as I can answer that particular
question.

Senator CHAMBLISS. This plan that is described as a change in
strategy actually was in part developed by the Iraqi leadership, is
that not correct?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I have not been in on the planning in
Baghdad and I am not in a position to comment on that. I have
talked to General Odierno about aspects of the plan, but I did not
ask him specifically the level of Iraqi involvement in it. I do know
that the Iraqi headquarters for the Baghdad security operation is
relatively new. The commander, as I think you know, was just ap-
pointed a few weeks ago. So I am not sure how much specific input
that particular headquarters has had in this plan to date.

But again, obviously once I get on the ground, if confirmed, that
is something I would have to dig into.

Senator CHAMBLISS. I say that because Secretary Gates re-
sponded affirmatively to that question the other day. The reason I
start with that is that I have some real concerns about the leader-
ship in Iraq and their capability of carrying out their plans. While
I disagree with my distinguished colleague from New York that
this is going to require purely a political resolution, you are not a
political person; you are a military person, and it is going to re-
quire a political resolution and a military resolution. Otherwise we
do not need to send you over there.

I think we have to have confidence that the Iraqi leadership po-
litically as well as militarily is going to be able to do what they say
they are going to be able to do.

Now, I want to ask you two questions about that. First of all,
knowing what you know about the political leadership in Iraq, do
you have confidence that they are willing to make the commitment
that they have said they are going to make to make sure that we
can accomplish this mission that you have been given?

Second, you have been on the ground training Iraqi troops. You
have been living amongst them, so to speak, for two different 12-
month deployments. Do you have confidence that the Iraqi military
can step up and do finally what we have been anticipating and
hoping that they would do for the entire period of time that we
have been inside of Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, in response to those questions, having
not been in Iraq for some 16 months, and although I do know and
have worked with a number of the Iraqi leaders in this govern-
ment, I do not know Prime Minister Maliki personally, and I will
have to determine for myself. We will obviously have to have a
number of close meetings and develop a relationship.

That support from the Iraqi government is absolutely critical. As
you mentioned, military force is necessary but not sufficient. The
sufficient piece is the additional political component, and again
that is something that I will have to determine the presence of as
I get on the ground.

The same, frankly, with the Iraqi security forces. Again, having
been out of Iraq for 16 months, one of the tasks I will have to un-
dertake is in fact to assess their state at this point in time. The
fact is that they have received reasonable training and they have
received reasonable equipping. Both of those can always be im-
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proved and the equipment does need to get more robust over time,
although they have received thousands of up-armored Humvees to
my understanding, as an example.

But what I will have to do again is to determine the will compo-
nent of this. Military forces, to be effective have skill and will, and
what we will have to determine is the presence of both. But the
will component will be the most important.

Senator CHAMBLISS. One issue that I have had relative to this
ongoing conflict is the fact that I have been disappointed that from
an intelligence-gathering standpoint we have not in my opinion
achieved the results that we should have been achieving at this
point in time. I am pleased to see that you have already been down
to Fort Gordon in the last few days to see what we are doing there
rﬁlative to supporting the war in Iraq, and we are doing some great
things.

But in comparing the level of intelligence that the 101st Airborne
Division received in Mosul during your tenure as commander ver-
sus the level of intelligence that Task Force Olympia received after
you departed, you noted that the lack of intelligence Task Force
Olympia received played a significant role in the decreasing secu-
rity situation in Mosul. I would appreciate your elaborating on why
intelligence decreased under Task Force Olympia, what lessons
MNF-I learned in this situation, and how these lessons are being
incorporated in the current operations and intelligence activities.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, the 101st Airborne Division had its ha-
bitual division military intelligence battalion at that time, which is
a very robust structure. We were fortunate to have partners from
all of the intelligence agencies in our government and to have spe-
cial mission unit elements working with us as well.

We were also fortunate to have a number of individuals who had
served in Bosnia, where we created a joint interagency task force
for counterterrorism, and that is really what you are doing when
you are conducting targeted operations in a counterinsurgency en-
vironment. Putting all of that together when the insurgents did
make a push in the area, and once we were able to get a grip on
that push, our analysts were able to provide actionable intelligence
that was very good. In one night alone, for example, simultaneously
we took down 35 different sites at 2 o’clock in the morning in
Mosul. Another time, we did 25 sites simultaneously, just in that
one city, and in many cases there were others outside the city that
we did simultaneously as well.

The night we did the 35, we got 23 of the individuals that we
were after, with one shot fired. Most of those were knocks on the
door rather than blowing the door down. That was the level of the
refinement of both the process and the resourcing that we had at
that time.

Task Force Olympia was not an existing organization. It was
taken out of the I Corps headquarters at Fort Lewis, Washington,
the tactical command post of that corps headquarters, and they did
not have the normal robust military intelligence battalion that we
had supporting them. We did anticipate problems with this, frank-
ly, and did raise concerns about that. It took months for those to
materialize, but in the wake of the assassination of the governor
some 5 or 6 months after we left in a very fractious political proc-



43

ess that resulted in Sunni Arabs, many of them, walking away
from the province council table, the insurgents were able to start
putting roots down again.

As that happened, the intelligence elements of Task Force Olym-
pia were not able to generate the same amount of actionable intel-
ligence. You then enter into a spiral where, because there is more
insurgent presence, there is greater intimidation of local security
forces and your intelligence agents, your human intelligence
agents, which means less intelligence, which means less effective
raids, which means more bad guys, and you can see it spirals
downward until in fact it did implode in November during the oper-
ation in Fallujah the enemy opened up a new front up in Mosul,
building on the infrastructure that they had been able to establish
there and also building on the fact that they had been able over
time to intimidate very severely the police in Mosul in particular
and their leadership.

That is really what I was getting at with that particular case. So
it was both a substantially reduced amount of the intelligence anal-
ysis capability that was so important when we were conducting our
operations and to some degree there was less of the joint inter-
agency task force capability as well because that headquarters was
not as robust as a division headquarters either.

I did feel at the time that they took over that they could main-
tain the security situation because of actually tens of thousands of
Iraqi forces that were trained during our time. In fact, these forces
did prove themselves in April 2004 when the rest of the country
really experienced very substantial difficulties. But over time, as
that spiral began, particularly in the late summer of 2004, it be-
came increasingly difficult to keep pulling the roots out as fast as
the bad guys were putting the roots down.

Senator CHAMBLISS. Thank you, General. As you accept this chal-
lenge, obviously our best wishes go to you for a huge success.
Thank you.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Chambliss.

Senator Pryor.

Senator PRYOR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General Petraeus, I want to say on the front end that I support
your nomination very enthusiastically.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, sir.

Senator PRYOR. I think you are the right person for this. I have
concerns, as we have discussed previously, about the surge or the
augmentation, whatever you want to call it. Basically, I have three
basic concerns. We have talked about these before, but first is the
practicalities, and that is where you get into the thousand ques-
tions about where do our troops come from, how does it impact the
National Guard component, and training and equipment. There is
literally a thousand questions there that I have concerns about.

Second is, I am concerned that our best U.S. military minds are
divided on this surge strategy. Again, I am basing that on press re-
ports and just reading a lot of retired people mostly and their
thoughts and their impressions of what the best next step is.

The third concern I have is I am very concerned that there is in-
sufficient Iraqi buy-in. My sense is that this is not worth doing un-
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less the Iraqis buy into this strategy because I think fundamentally
that is what we are talking about here, is the Iraqi government,
the leadership, military police, et cetera. They have to take over
and take responsibility for their country, and we need to over time
give that responsibility to them. I think most Americans would like
us to do that sooner rather than later.

You have mentioned in some of your comments and just what
you have said in the past several days that your perception is basi-
cally there is now a changed mission in Iraq. Is that fair?

General PETRAEUS. It certainly is, a change in mission where the
focus will be on the security of the population as the foremost ob-
jective and transition is not foremost. Really, throughout much of
2006 transition has of course been foremost and frankly, I thought
for a very long time myself that that was the right approach to
take as well. It was in the wake of the violence, of course, of the
fall of this last year and the winter that has proven to be under-
mined as the way ahead.

Senator PRYOR. Let me follow up on one of Senator Kennedy’s
questions a few moments ago when he asked about benchmarks.
You said you had a set of general benchmarks in your mind, but
it would take time to develop more specific and more particular
benchmarks. I think that is a fair understanding of what you said.

My follow-up question on that is, it seems to me that the cir-
cumstances in Iraq have changed considerably over the last year,
and as you are coming up with your set of firm benchmarks that
we can measure success or failure using your benchmarks, what
happens if the circumstances are continually changing and how
much time do you need to get to the benchmarks so we can meas-
ure how successful we are being there?

General PETRAEUS. Senator, some of the benchmarks I think per-
haps will exist on my arrival, if confirmed. Among those might be
schedules of Iraqi troop deployments and the like. Some of those
I think are fairly straightforward. I think it is more difficult when
you get into some of the very difficult issues that the Iraqi govern-
ment will have to come to grips with in determining what is the
level of process toward decisions on some of these very challenging
issues that obviously have to be resolved for Iraq to move forward
in the direction that everyone hopes it will move.

Senator PRYOR. That is one reason I have confidence in you, be-
cause I know that you are very focused on that and you are going
to do your dead level best to make sure that you have a handle on
the progress we are making, if we are making progress, and where
we are not, trying to take steps to fix that.

In the manual that has been talked about today, the
counterinsurgency manual, in fact the Arkansas Democrat-Gazette
editorial page quoted a section of that today or several sections,
and it said that: “Victory is achieved when the populace consents
to the government’s legitimacy and stops actively and passively
supporting the insurgency.” I think clearly that is a good definition
of victory.

But what I would ask you to do, this is about keeping Congress
more informed than in years past. If you can help us measure how
we are moving toward victory, if you can give us objective criteria
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that we can look at where we can measure if we are actually pro-
gressing the way we want to progress.

So whatever those metrics are, whatever those statistics are, you
are going to have to help us do that, because one of the frustrations
I think I have had is that it has been very difficult for me to gauge
whether we are moving forward or whether we are losing ground
in Iragq.

Also in your counterinsurgency manual, you give an equation
there that says there should be one counterinsurgent for every 50
inhabitants. I am wondering about the numbers in Baghdad. I be-
lieve Baghdad is about 6 million. Are we at that number, that 1
to 50 ratio? Are we there? Will we be there with the surge?

General PETRAEUS. Senator, we will. If you lump together all of
the existing U.S. forces and forces to deploy, existing Iraqi forces
and forces to deploy, you get to about 85,000. Certainly not all
those are equal. Some are much better than others.

You then should add in tens of thousands of additional forces
that are over there that provide, of all things, contract security for
our embassy. Myself, I was secured by contract security in my last
tour there, and that frees up uniformed forces to perform other
missions and those have to be factored in as well. The same with
the ministerial security forces, acknowledging certainly that some
of those ministerial security forces are part of the problem instead
of part of the solution. But they do in fact secure, again, facilities
and infrastructure that would otherwise have to be secured by U.S.
or Iraqi forces.

Senator PRYOR. Just for the sake of clarity, when you talk about
a counterinsurgent are you talking about anybody that is on our
side? I mean, it could be the Iraqi police, obviously the Iraqi army,
obviously other Iraqi security forces?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, Senator.

Senator PRYOR. But it could also be contractors?

General PETRAEUS. If they are performing security functions, yes,
sir.

Senator PRYOR. So it is whoever it may be, just as long as they
are performing security functions?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir. Again, if you will, that is sort of a
modern evolution of counterinsurgency strategy, if you will, be-
cause certainly in Malaya and other places there were not contract
security elements in those days, although they certainly counted
their governmental security elements like the ministerial security
forces.

Senator PRYOR. What happens if you get in there and the Iraqi
forces, whether they be a police unit or a brigade, whatever size it
may be, what if they just fail to meet the obligations that they
have? What if they either just do not show up or they just do not
perform well? My suspicion is you will find them performing un-
evenly from area to area.

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Senator PRYOR. What do you do when they do not meet the
standard?

General PETRAEUS. There will be some of that, there is no ques-
tion. In those cases we will have to go to their bosses and demand
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corrective action. That is easier said than done. But it is something
that we will have to do.

In my last tour in Iraq, on one occasion I went to the minister
of interior and told him that we had withdrawn all logistical, fund-
ing, and equipment support for a particular element in the Bagh-
dad police force and that would remain withdrawn until certain in-
dividuals who we caught mistreating detainees were apprehended
andhdealt with, and those individuals were apprehended and dealt
with.

Senator PRYOR. I just had one follow-up question to what Senator
Bill Nelson asked a few moments ago. I think his question—I wrote
it down; I think I have it right—Will you be silent if your civilian
leaders provide false or misleading information? I think that is
what he said, and you said, no, you would not remain silent, which
is the right answer.

But if you find yourself in that situation where you have civilian
leadership in this country that is not providing accurate and true
information, what will you do?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I will provide accurate and true informa-
tion. I think the committee ought to know that. I would be very
happy to stay on the banks of the Missouri River at Fort Leaven-
worth, Kansas, instead of going back to the banks of the Euphrates
River, and I am doing this out of a sense of service, again to those
great young men and women who are over there, and because this
is what the military does.

But this is not about being beholden to anyone. This is not about,
again, being aligned with any party or anyone else. I will give you
my best professional military advice, and if people do not like it,
tlcllen they can find someone else to give better professional military
advice.

bSenator PrYOR. I think that is why you are the right guy for the
job.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Pryor.

Before we call on Senator Thune, let me just follow up on some-
thing that Senator Pryor said and give the Defense Department no-
tice of a request that we are going to insist be complied with. It
has to do with the benchmarks issue or the measurements which
Senator Pryor made reference to. Back in November when the
question of benchmarks came up, we asked both Secretaries of De-
fense and State, for copies of the benchmarks that were referred
to by the President. The President has said specifically that we will
hold the Iraqi government to the benchmarks it has announced.

We asked again. When we did not get those benchmarks, we
asked the Secretary of Defense. We got a letter back from the Sec-
retary of Defense on December 4th saying that the request for the
benchmarks would be referred to the State Department. We have
written the State Department again, Secretary Rice, saying we
want the benchmarks. This was a January 16th letter.

Now, we are determined that we are going to get the benchmarks
which the President says that the Iraqi government has announced
it will follow. We are determined we are going to get those. I do
not want to hold up your nomination. Nobody does. We are going
to speed your nomination as quickly as we can because we think
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that it should be speeded up, for all the reasons you have heard
here today.

But there must be representatives here of the Defense Depart-
ment and the State Department. Whether there are or not, we are
going to make it clear that we are going to find a way to get copies
of those benchmarks that you say you saw on slides. Now, I made
reference in the letters just to political benchmarks, but we are
going to insist—and I use the word “insist” and I think this will
be a bipartisan insistence; this is not a partisan issue. This is infor-
mation this committee is entitled to, that Congress is entitled to.
I am looking at you, but I am talking to the people at the Defense
Department and the State Department who are within earshot
here.

We are going to insist that we get copies of the benchmarks on
the political, economic, and military aspects that have been agreed
to by the Iraqi government, which the President has said he is
going to insist that they comply with.

Senator Thune.

Senator THUNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General, thank you for being here today. Thank you for your ex-
traordinary service to our country and for your willingness to un-
dertake a very challenging and difficult task.

I want to follow up. You answered in response to a question Sen-
ator McCain asked earlier today about what would happen if the
United States were to leave Iraq now or follow the advice of some
up here and that is to begin withdrawing. You mentioned some of
the things, ethnic cleansing, other countries interferring, terrorist
groups moving in, disruptions in the flow of oil, a whole lot of con-
sequences of that step or that action.

What I would like to have you do if you could is expand a little
bit on that answer in terms of what it would mean to the United
States and to our security interests, because I think too often peo-
ple here in this country do not understand or make the connection
between what is happening over there and what that means to na-
tional security here at home for the United States. Could you just
expand on that answer a little bit and what the implications could
be for people here at home and why this fight is so important, not
just to that region but to U.S. interests?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, there is a number of broad categories, if
you will, that I think deserve mention. One of those certainly is the
potential—and all of these are potentials. As I said in my opening
statement, no one really knows the consequences of a failed Iraqi
state. But certainly regional instability could be a result of that if
surrounding countries felt that they had to enter Iraq for some rea-
son or other to safeguard one ethnic group or another.

Were some portion of Iraq to become truly a terrorist training
camp, and the potential certainly exists for that in places like
Anbar Province and other areas that are under more of the insur-
gent control, obviously that is a much shorter trip to countries of
friends in that region, to other western countries, and to the
United States than from other possible camps, say in the Afghan-
Pakistan border regions or something like that.

I think you do have to consider U.S. standing in the world, if you
will. I think that is an important factor. I think, as you mentioned
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the international economy, one does not know if the oil flow would
be disrupted, but certainly were that to happen, were there again
to be regional instability that erupted, again there is the potential
that that could erupt—that could degrade the availability of the en-
ergy resources in that area, the oil and natural gas.

Again, no one really knows what these consequences truly would
be. They are all potential, and they all are certainly worrisome.

Senator THUNE. Let me ask you, if I could, a follow-up question
that has been posed a couple of times this morning, I think first
by Senator Lieberman and a couple of others on the panel. It has
to do with these resolutions that get put on the Senate floor, that
I think in many cases are designed to respond to political condi-
tions here at home rather than to conditions on the ground in Iragq.
If thought were being given to the effect on the troops and the con-
ditions on the ground in Iraq, I do not think you would probably
see as many of these resolutions floating around here on Capitol
Hill, and I know that they do not have the force of law when you
are talking about a non-binding resolution. I think the real oppor-
tunity here for Congress to have a say in this, if they wanted to,
would be with respect to the purse and the power that we have in
terms of appropriations. At least nobody evidently wants to take
that step.

But these resolutions are symbolic, in that I think they send a
signal and a message to our troops. They obviously are perceived
around the world as having some meaning. I do not happen to be-
lieve that our troops make the distinction between support for
them and a lack of support for their mission. Would you comment
on that as well, just as a follow-up to the questions that have been
asked earlier?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, again, I am not a politician. I am a guy
who wears a uniform and has for 32 years plus. I am, however,
very sensitive, as I mentioned before, to Congress’ responsibilities
in terms of oversight, accountability, and so forth. I understand
also very much the frustration of the American people, of Congress,
frankly of all of us, with the situation in Iraq.

I think, however, putting on the uniform and as a prospective
commander, if confirmed, that the question has to be, I guess at
least that I would ask myself, what message will the enemy take
from this, what message will the soldiers and I take from it?

If T could, I would just really like to leave it at that, because,
candidly, there are a number of resolutions out there, without actu-
ally getting into details, which I would just as soon avoid anyway,
frankly, learning that mine fields are best avoided and gone around
rather than walked through on some occasions. I would like to
leave that one there, Senator.

Senator THUNE. A very diplomatic answer. But I come back to
that point because I think that the questions that have been asked
earlier—what is most important in the debate that is occurring up
here right now, in my view at least, is the impact that it has on
the men and women who are wearing the uniform. You are a ca-
reer military officer, someone who works day in and day out with
the troops. Those of us who are up here obviously have constitu-
encies back home that we respond to and clearly many of these
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messages or resolutions are directed or targeted at some of those
constituencies, who have a sense of frustration about this war.

But it seems to me that the bottom line concern that we have
to have is that our troops understand that we are committed to
them and support them and want to make sure that they have
every opportunity to be victorious, to complete the mission. That is
what soldiers do. I am very concerned about the mixed messages
that are sent by statements that are made here, not so much again
as they are directed to constituencies back in the States, but more
importantly what impact that has on the men and women who are
carrying out this responsibility in the theater where they could be
in harm’s way.

What about the issue of the borders? There has been a lot made
about Syria, Iran, troops coming in, foreign fighters. What steps
are we taking to cut that off and what more can we do?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, that is not a subject that I have dis-
cussed in any detail at all, again, with General Odierno. Again, I
was truly trying to avoid any kind of presumptive behavior, al-
though at one point when I was being asked about—during the de-
velopment of the strategy I thought that I did have to talk to our
operational commander on the ground and confirm that his troops-
to-task analysis did require all five of the brigades and the two ad-
ditional battalions in Anbar Province, which he said that it did.

I do know that he shares the concern over the borders. We have
very briefly discussed it in passing. But I do not know at this point
in time what the plans are to strengthen the defenses, the security,
along the Iranian border and along the Syrian border in particular.

Senator THUNE. I see, Mr. Chairman, my time has expired.
Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Thune.

Senator Webb.

Senator WEBB. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General, I am sorry I missed a good amount of your question and
answer period. I was here for your testimony. I had two other hear-
ings I had to go to.

I want you to know I appreciate your diplomacy as it regards my
colleague Senator Thune’s question. The issue of the attitudes of
people who are serving is in my view not wholly appropriate to the
political debate. You and I had a discussion about that when you
visited me. I think there are a number of polls out there. There
was a poll last year during the campaign that showed more than
70 percent of the troops in Iraq believe we should be out within a
year. There is a poll in the Service Times fairly recently that
showed a majority of the people in the military no longer support
the approach of this administration in terms of how the war should
be fought. I think we up here and the senior military are the fidu-
ciaries of the goodwill and the service of those people, and it is not
always appropriate to be bringing them so directly into the process.

I also would like to say for the record that so many of these pre-
dictions that are being bandied about regarding the implications of
a withdrawal, first of all, I think play to the worst case scenario
of a precipitous withdrawal. The others, for instance an increase in
terrorist activity, decrease in the United States standing around
the world, and effect on the United States economy, the empower-
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ment of Iran, are the exact conditions that many of us who were
warning against going into Iraq were making, which would occur
as a result, and in some cases have. I just think that is something
that should be said for the record.

In your testimony, when you talked about your measures of suc-
cess you mentioned the rule of law, and one of the strongest feel-
ings that I have is that law and order is the first stepping-stone
toward some sort of success here, but we have to go toward a point
where law and order is being administered by the Iraqis, through
the Iraqis, on behalf of the Iraqis. Otherwise you get a situation
similar to Northern Ireland years ago, and just the notion of a Brit-
ish soldier on the street was enough to inflame the emotions of a
lot of people over there.

That goes to one of the concerns that I have about the way that
this strategy is being articulated. It is one thing to talk about the
measurements of success, but I think what we really need to hear
is a clear articulation of end point. My belief is that in terms of
our national strategy with Iraq the successful end point would be
a time when there are no longer United States combat forces on
the streets of Iraq. Would you agree with that objective?

General PETRAEUS. Senator, I would. I think the condition the
rest of the country is in would obviously pertain as well. If you
achieved no more troops in Iraq but the whole thing just came
apart at the seams, then I am not sure that that would be the ob-
jective that you would want to strive for.

Se‘;lator WEBB. The removal of combat troops from the streets of
Iraq”

General PETRAEUS. Certainly, over time that is where you want
to be, yes, sir, again assuming that there is security on those
streets in Iraq and that we have enabled and helped the Iraqis to
get to that.

Senator WEBB. Right, but that would be a doable articulation of
where we want to end up?

General PETRAEUS. That is certainly where we want to end up
militarily, yes, sir.

Senator WEBB. I have another question regarding the training of
Iraqi forces, and this is just a question from having participated in
the Vietnam War and watching some very fine South Vietnamese
soldiers get in many cases culturally conflicted by the type of train-
ing that the United States was bringing to them, and having spent
time in Lebanon as a journalist and watching the difficulty that
they had trying to build up a Lebanese army with all the difficult
factions very similar to Iraq.

General PETRAEUS. Right.

Senator WEBB. The question that I have is really asking for your
observation, having done this. To what extent are these Iraqi forces
less capable because of the training that they have not received
from the Americans and to what extent are they less capable be-
cause of a lack of motivation, for instance a fear of affiliating with
the central government that is so weak, or cultural issues, those
sorts of things?

General PETRAEUS. I think it is probably more the latter than
the former, in truth. I think that over time we did build a respect-
able training and equipping program. It was relatively comparable
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to what we do for our own soldiers. Over time we have built insti-
tutions—military academy, staff colleges, basic training academies,
branch schools, and all the rest—and again, this really does come
back to the heart of the issue, as I mentioned in my opening state-
ment, that there is not a military solution, there is a political solu-
tion. Military force is, again, necessary but not sufficient, and get-
ting to that will component of this equation, what you talk about,
who are we fighting for, what are we fighting for, is crucially im-
portant in this case, and that is again the ultimate kind of resolu-
tion of the problems in Iraq.

Senator WEBB. Do you see that there is any sort of stigma associ-
ated to Iraqi units that are directly affiliating with Americans in
different parts of the Iraqi society?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, again I would have to march my way
around the country, but I do not really think that is the case. We
have very small, relatively small, embedded teams, partnership
programs, throughout the country with the military. I am not sure
the same can be said of the police, which is a wholly different issue
because they obviously are local. They come from the local neigh-
borhood, and if you have a situation in which intimidation sets in
over time, of course, then there can be a problem of affiliation be-
tween them and what can be seen, again, in some of those areas
as occupiers.

You have seen it, I know, in Anbar Province, where it has gone
back and forth, and right now there appears to be a trend in the
positive direction where sheiks are stepping up and they do want
to be affiliated with and supported by the U.S. Marines and Army
forces who are in Anbar Province. That was not the case as little
as perhaps 6 months ago or certainly before that.

So again, I think you really have to look around the country, and
I think we have to be very sensitive and, frankly, nuanced in how
we operate in those different areas.

Senator WEBB. I wish you well and I look forward to hearing
your observations after you hit the ground.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Webb.

Senator Warner.

Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General, I would like to state unequivocally that I have great ad-
miration personally for you and your professional accomplishments,
and I express my thanks to you for leaving the banks of the Mis-
souri and be willing to return, and do so out of a sense of deep pa-
triotism and love for this Nation and the forces that you will even-
tually command.

If you succeed, and I hope you do, fervently I hope you do, you
will have earned rightfully the gratitude of the people of this coun-
try, and indeed the people of much of the world, because hopefully
that would bring stability to this government and allow it to exer-
cise the full range of sovereignty.

But I have to tell you, and this is personal, I go back 35, 36, 37
years, when as Secretary of the Navy, I sat at that very table
where you are in this very room on a number of occasions and in
other rooms of this Congress, trying to explain, since I was a part
of the civilian structure, governmental structure directing that war.
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I heard the crossfire in the questions and in the debates, and this
hearing today brought it all back.

There is no real parallel to the conflicts as such that we are ex-
periencing today, but there is this situation of the Nation pulling
back. How well I remember, with my friend Jim Webb here and
John McCain bravely in uniform in those days, how they came
back home to a public that did not greet them with the warmth,
the respect, and the thanks that they deserved.

But today it is quite different. This whole Nation is in support
of the men and women of the Armed Forces. I say to you I think
every member of this committee—and I know every one of them
well, on that side of the aisle, on this side of the aisle, having had
the privilege of occupying that chair for some 6 years—we are not
a division here today of patriots who support the troops and those
who are making statements and working on resolutions that could
be translated as aiding and abetting the enemy.

We are trying to exercise the fundamental responsibilities of our
democracy and how this Nation has two coequal branches of the
government, each bearing its own responsibilities.

I hope that this colloquy has not entrapped you into some re-
sponses that you might later regret. I wonder if you would just give
me the assurance that you will go back and examine this transcript
as to what you replied with respect to certain of these questions
and review it, because we want you to succeed and I am not sure
just how the reporting will come out of this hearing, nor at this mo-
ment am I fully able to judge how the people across this land see-
ing this hearing through the lens of that camera will interpret it.

But in defense of those colleagues—and I am one and I accept
full responsibility for what I did yesterday in leading an effort with
my distinguished colleagues, Senators Collins and Ben Nelson of
this committee, in putting forth a resolution. But we did so in re-
sponse to the President’s comments to the Nation on the 10th of
this month, and I read from his transcript:

“In the days ahead, my national security team will fully
brief Congress on the new strategy. If members have im-
provements that can be made, we will make them. If cir-
cumstances change, we will adjust. Honorable people have
different views and they will voice their criticisms. It is
fair to hold our views up to the scrutiny of all involved and
have a responsibility to explain how the path they propose
would be more likely to succeed.”

Since we just put in our resolution late yesterday—and we did
so not to have a confrontation with the President, but following his
advice we had some recommendations, which he may or may not
accept. They were expressed by heartfelt beliefs held by the three
of us and we think other members of the Senate.

I feel that we have performed our duty as we see it and that time
will tell. We purposely did not file it. I am getting technical here.
We put it in the record, but it is not filed before the Senate, and
we will withhold any further action on our resolution until the For-
eign Relations Committee, which has primary jurisdiction, reviews
certain resolutions before it and responsible to the floor of the Sen-
ate. Then and at that time will we consider whether or not we
should make any changes and whether we submit it as a resolution
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as a substitute for that promulgated by the Foreign Relations Com-
mittee.

I just urge you to go back and look at that, because I am very
proud of this committee and I do not want an impression, certainly
among the Armed Forces, that we are not all steadfast behind
them, and that sort of a misimpression could create the very forces
that I witnessed when I was in that chair and saw America pull
back and eventually the funding problem, which I hope we never
experience here as a means by which to exercise the authority of
our equal branch, Congress.

Now, let us proceed to my point here. This resolution we put in
looked at options that the President might consider using a force
level somewhat less than the 20,500. We fully support, inferen-
tially, the force levels the President wants to send to Anbar. There
we are directly in combat with al Qaeda, which is so fundamental
to this whole war on terrorism throughout the globe. But we looked
at also the means by which the benchmarks could be made very
clear to the American public most important and to Congress, and
as you direct the operation, which will be sequenced, the first sec-
tion of Baghdad that you begin to work the plan on, let us see if
the Iraqis indeed reported for duty in full force, as the plan envi-
sions, indeed took the lead, as they say, in the fight, which is pri-
marily sectarian violence, and that the political structure will not
try and abrogate the decisions made by the field commanders, both
U.S. and Iraqi, as they move forward with the plan. Those are very
critical to the success.

In my understanding—and you have been very forthright—you
have not helped develop this plan. It has been entrusted to those
commanders in country, understandably. But you in a sense, if con-
firmed, and in the written letter that you advised the President,
you are accepting the responsibility to implement that plan. So I
take my comments to my colleagues a step further and say, if there
comes a time when you feel there should be a change to the plan
and hopefully, as we recommend to the President, a lesser force
level of U.S. forces is possible, you will address that to your superi-
ors, the Secretary of Defense, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs,
and hopefully implement that.

Am I correct in that?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, Senator.

Senator WARNER. Now, finally this question of the sectarian vio-
lence which concerns me greatly. The root causes of that violence
are almost incomprehensible. Here we have through great sacrifice
of life and limb and an enormous sum of funds, not only the United
States but coalition forces, given this nation its sovereignty, and all
we ask in return is it take the full reins of sovereignty and exercise
it.

My concern is why do we need to put such a heavy emphasis of
U.S. forces into Baghdad when we have trained 188,000 Iraqi mili-
tary? Why should they not take the preponderance of the respon-
sibility to cope with the sectarian violence? They can understand
the language. They have some comprehension of the root causes
why a Sunni and a Shia who have lived side by side for many years
are now at each other’s throats and seek only to kill and destroy
one another.
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Why could not our forces be redeployed into areas where those
188,000 Iraqis are geographically in other regions and withdraw
the Iraqi forces from those regions and put them into Baghdad to
carry forward this mission, which is important, very important, to
bring down, hopefully, lower that level, so that the people of Bagh-
dad have some quality of life, so that the government has some
sense of personal security and governmental security, so they can
carry out the functions of sovereignty?

Those are the issues that we bring to you. Do you have a thought
on that? Why could we not simply utilize the Iraqis to fight this
sectarian violence and not the American GIs?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir. Sir, first of all, I think that the ef-
fort in Iraq, in Baghdad, will be predominantly Iraqi. I think that
as we total up numbers of forces and various contributions that
they will far outnumber U.S. forces in the Baghdad security plan.
They are in fact moving forces from other places in the country
where the troops-to-task situation allow that to happen. I happened
to meet last night with the Iraqi chief of defense staff, their chair-
man of the joint chiefs of staff, General Babakar Zabbari, who is
a long-time comrade starting up in northern Iraq, where he com-
manded the Pesh Merga that helped us liberate northern Iraq. He
%hen eventually was elevated to be his country’s senior military of-
icer.

He stated that they are training additional forces—I believe it
was in the order of 25,000 or 30,000 additional military forces—
that will also be used to augment the elements that are going to
Baghdad. Again, he also echoed what I mentioned earlier, that the
initial battalions are actually in Baghdad, according to General
Odierno as well, and are starting to get set again to contribute to
that operation.

Senator WARNER. If they fail to live up to their commitments—
and I hope they do not—if they fail to meet the benchmarks of the
initial phases of the Baghdad operation, are you prepared to come
back to your superiors, indeed the President and the Secretary of
Defense and others, and say, we should not go forward until some-
how we get not only the assurance but the actuality of their partici-
pating in successive phases of this Baghdad operation?

General PETRAEUS. I am prepared to do that, Senator.

Senator WARNER. I thank you. I wish you good luck and I wish
you have success.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Warner.

Senator Bayh.

Senator BAYH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to begin by saying, Senator Warner, how appropriate
and moving I thought your opening comments were.

There has been a lot of commentary at this hearing this morning
about the morale of the troops and about the need to defeat our ad-
versaries. I think the best thing we can do to support the morale
of our troops and defeat our adversaries is to have a policy that
maximizes our chances for success. It would be ironic indeed if we
remain silent in furtherance of a false unity, in deference to a pol-
icy unlikely to succeed. I do not see what that would do for either
the morale of our troops or to defeat our adversaries. So, particu-
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larly from your side of the aisle, I thought your comments were ab-
solutely appropriate and indeed moving.

Senator WARNER. I thank the Senator.

Senator BAYH. General, I would like to follow up on that for a
moment. I think Senator Webb was also right, being a military
man, not to want to drag those of you in uniform into political de-
bates. So I am not going to ask you about specific resolutions or
all that kind of thing. But the issue of troop morale is something
that you are an expert on and that has been raised here today. So
I would like to ask you very plainly: Does a hearing like this, with
the diversity of opinion that has been expressed here, undermine
the morale of our troops?

General PETRAEUS. Senator, I seriously doubt that our troops are
sitting watching C—SPAN 3 in Iraq right now.

Senator BAYH. Further testimony to the intelligence of our mili-
tary men and women. [Laughter.]

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I do not know how much attention they
are paying to this debate.

Senator BAYH. Well, the issue has been raised. It is a philosophi-
cal question, not a political one, but it is important because every
American, as Senator Warner was saying, cares about the morale
of our troops. So does diversity of opinion in our society about the
right thing to do in Iraq, that maximizes our chances for success,
does a healthy debate about the right course that maximizes our
chance of this turning out well, does the freedom inherent to a de-
mocracy, does that make us weak?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I think I stated earlier how important I
think free and open debate and the marketplace of ideas and all
the other great qualities that our country has achieved are in fact
to our country. I think some of the soldiers will be out there saying,
yeah, go get them. Some will be saying, what is that all about.
Some will just keep their head down and go about their mission.

Senator BAYH. So what you are saying, General, is that our men
and women who wear the uniform really are a lot like Americans
back at home? They have diverse opinions, too.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, that is where they come from.

Senator BAYH. They are probably sophisticated enough to take
all this in and accept it for whatever it is worth.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I think that is an accurate statement.

Senator BAYH. I thought so and I am glad to hear you say that.

What is behind a lot of this—and you heard some of this also,
I have heard there are concerns about micromanaging, and I think
the Vice President said the other day you cannot run a war by com-
mittee. But there is a lot of history here—I think you have alluded
to some of it—a history of mistakes by the civilian leadership, a
history of the Iraqis, who you quite accurately indicated and it was
universally the opinion that Senator Clinton and I heard when we
were in Iraq that the Iraqis are essential to the success of this mis-
sion and yet they have been too often unable or unwilling to step
up and do their part. There is that history we bring to this.

So to deal with both the mismanagement of this on our civilian
side here and the lack of resolve on the part of the Iraqis there,
many of us feel that it is our responsibility now to step up and to
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provide better direction to this whole thing. That is what you hear
going on.

So with that by way of background, you said a couple of interest-
ing things that I think were both accurate, but I would like to com-
bine them in a little bit different way. At one point in your testi-
mony you said you thought that at the bottom of all this at its es-
sence it was a test of wills; is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, that is correct. I think any such endeavor
is a test of wills at some point with the enemy. Now, there are
many factors in the test.

Senator BAYH. This is what I would like to get to. I think that
statement is correct, but I want to combine it with another state-
ment that you have made and I hear repeatedly from our military
men and women, which is, look, no matter how long we stay or how
hard we fight or how much we spend or how many of us die, it is
ultimately up to them.

I think what you were about to say is it is not only a test of our
will, that is a part of it, but it is also fundamentally a test of the
Iraqis’ intentions, whether they are willing and able to do what it
takes ultimately to make this successful. Is that not also true?

General PETRAEUS. It is, and I have made that point, of course,
several times today. This is at the end of the day up to the Iraqis.

Senator BAYH. I would like to ask a couple questions about that,
because my strong impression is that the American people are will-
ing to be constant and strong in support of a policy they believe is
likely to work, but they can also understand when things are not
working too well and when a change of course is in order, and that
is when they begin to hesitate and withdraw their support.

So the questions I would like to ask today get to the heart of
what do the Iraqis intend, why should we have confidence in them,
and what steps can we take to maximize the chances that they will
do what is in their own interests and maximize the chances that
our efforts there will succeed in helping them.

I would like to get to what Senator Levin mentioned to you a
couple of times. You have spoken about consequences. We have
talked about benchmarks and timelines, but ultimately there have
to be consequences. Otherwise I am afraid the Iraqis will not take
us seriously and the American people will conclude without con-
sequences this really is more of the same.

You spoke generally about, if things are not going so well we will
have to look at what we can do for them and what we might with-
hold from them. That is a pretty general statement. Can you be
more specific than that, because I am afraid without more specif-
ics

General PETRAEUS. Certainly, yes, sir. I can give examples of in
fact what I did in the past. As the Multinational Security Transi-
tion Command-Iraq commander, the train and equip program com-
mander, there was a case toward the end of my time in command
where leaders of the major crimes unit in Baghdad were found mis-
treating detainees. So I went to the minister of defense with the
evidence of this and announced that we were withdrawing all fi-
nancial, logistical, adviser, and equipment support for that element
until he arrested and tried those individuals. He did do that, and
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we then over time resumed the assistance that we were providing
to them. That is an example of that.

There are positive reinforcements, if you will. The Iraqi special
operations force brigade is arguably the best special operations unit
in the entire region. They are among the most experienced. They
are the ones in many cases who have been conducting the oper-
ations in recent weeks and months to go after some of the senior
leaders of the Jaysh al-Mahdi, Moqtada al-Sadr’s militia, and they
have done so well that we continually reinforce that with increas-
ingly better, more capable equipment, better facilities, better qual-
ity of life, a special operations bonus, and so forth.

So again, there are two ways of going at that and those are ex-
amples of those.

Senator BAYH. Those are the kind of specific consequences we are
looking for, but that deals with the military side of things and a
lot of this is going to depend on the Iraqi political leadership.

General PETRAEUS. Correct.

Senator BAYH. Which, when Senator Clinton and I met with the
Prime Minister last week, he said to us what I understand is es-
sentially what he said to the President last November, which is:
Look, we do not want your brave soldiers dying here, either; I want
you to leave Baghdad. Just give us heavier weapons, you guys
withdraw to the periphery, and let us do what we need to do.

Now we have adopted a policy diametrically opposite to that.
Why does he have such a different opinion about what needs to be
done to secure Baghdad?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I have not had a chance to talk to Prime
Minister Maliki. I do not know what his view on this is. I had actu-
ally been told that he had supported it after conversations with the
President.

I do not know. I will have to determine, if confirmed, once I get
on the ground.

Senator BAYH. I think when you do talk to him, General, you will
find that he will. When I pressed him and I said, “well, do you then
think that our policy of adding more troops is the wrong one?” He
started backing up and he said, “well, that is not exactly”—but you
could tell what he really meant. If he had first choice, he would be
doing things differently there.

The reason that is important to me is that I am looking for some
insight into is he willing to do what needs to be done here. How
can we ask them to make different political decisions in support of
a policy they may not really embrace?

Let me give you a couple of other examples just quickly. We ar-
rest people affiliated with Iran, Iranian agents, sometimes we
think implicated in the explosive devices that are killing Ameri-
cans. The message from the Iranian government is that we have
to let them go. He has publicly resisted the setting of benchmarks
and yet he endorses the steps that need to be undertaken. Well, if
you really endorse the steps that need to be undertaken, why
would you resist being held publicly accountable?

All that leads me to wonder, do they really have it in them to
make the hard decisions that need to be done? So my question to
you is, with the situation about the Iranians, his resistance to
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benchmarks, and all that kind of thing, what leads you to be con-
fident of these people?

General PETRAEUS. There have been some reasonably positive de-
velopments in recent weeks actually where they have hung tough,
have not released one of the very senior Moqtada al-Sadr affiliates,
where their forces have reported, where there are developments in
Anbar Province and so forth. But again, I am with you in the fact
that only time will tell, Senator. If confirmed, I need to get back
to a country that I have not been to in 16 months and determine
what the will is.

As I mentioned earlier, if I detect that they do not want it as
much as we want it, I will report that to my boss.

Senator BAYH. That is why Senator Levin and I and others keep
getting back to the notion of consequences, because all too often in
the past they have said the right things, but they have not done
the right things, what has led us to question the strategy of con-
stantly reassuring them to try and build up their confidence so that
they will have the security to do the difficult things. It has led
some of us to conclude that perhaps a different approach to encour-
aging them to do the difficult things is in order.

So my time has expired, but my last question to you is, you said
that, I think the words that you used were, “that the responsible
elements among the Iraqis did not want us to leave.” I think that
is what I heard you say, “the responsible elements did not want us
to leave.”

General PETRAEUS. There are thousands, actually tens of thou-
sands, of Iraqis who have died actually defending their country, far
more than our soldiers, each of which is a tragedy for that family.

Senator BAYH. Here is my parting question, and again it is by
way of trying to figure out: What can we do to get them to do what
is in their own best interests here, what needs to be done? So if
you are telling me that the responsible Iraqis do not want us to
leave precipitously, but at the same time you then said that if we
talk about redeployment that would have an adverse consequence
on them, so my question to you is: If they want us to stay, but then
we say, look, if you do not do the right things we may not be able
to stay, why would that not lead them to do the things necessary
to getting us to do what you are telling us they want us to do,
which is to remain long enough for them to make a go of it?

How can we hold those two thoughts at the same time? They
want something, but when we tell them we may take it away it
does not have an impact on their thinking.

General PETRAEUS. Their challenge right now, Senator, I believe
is that they are in a capital city that is insecure, in which citizens
make life or death decisions on a daily basis, just trying to get to
work, get their kids to school, get some food. You cannot come to
grips with the tough decisions that a government has to resolve in
a situation like that. Their security forces have not been able to
deal with the rise in violence in the wake of the bombing of the
mosque in Samarra, which unleashed a tremendous amount of tit
for tat and back and forth violence. The objective is to get a grip
on that, to provide improved security, to give the Iraqi government
the space and the time to come to grips with these political deci-
sions that will ultimately carry them forward.
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Senator BAYH. General, I support your nomination and I wish
you well.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you very much, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Bayh.

Now, after Senators Martinez and McCaskill there will be a sec-
ond round. The amount of time will not be as long as 8 minutes,
but we will work through lunch. Do you have a problem with that?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Or do you need a break for other purposes?

General PETRAEUS. No; ready to go, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you.

Senator Martinez.

Senator MARTINEZ. Good morning, General. Congratulations on
your nomination and thank you for your distinguished service and
your willingness to undertake this very difficult assignment. I
know I echo what all others have said, but I have never heard such
unanimous praise here today and in other quarters of your service,
your capacity, and your capability. So I thank you for your service
and for your willingness to undertake this very difficult task.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator Martinez, forgive me for interrupting.
But while we have as many folks with us as possible, I just want
to inform all of us that the committee will be conducting a hearing
next Tuesday, January 30, to consider the nomination of Admiral
William Fallon to be Commander, U.S. Central Command, and will
be conducting a hearing on Thursday, February 1, to consider the
nomination of General George Casey to be Chief of Staff of the
Army. I did talk about these dates with Senator McCain, so he
knew those two dates would be used.

Forgive the interruption, but I wanted to get that out.

Senator MARTINEZ. Getting back to the topic at hand, obviously
the new plan for Iraq comes after months and months of political
commentary and debate, much as has been discussed here today in
the open democracy that we are, for there to be a different plan,
a change in Iraqi policy. Now we do have a new plan for Iraq.

My understanding of the plan is that it is not just an increase
in the number of troops, which I might point out when accom-
plished will not put us at a level of troops in Iraq which is even
equal to the highest number we have had in the course of this ef-
fort; is that correct? I mean, our troop levels in Iraq have gone up
and down.

General PETRAEUS. They have. I believe that there have been pe-
riods when we have had more than we will have at the end of this
particular increase.

Senator MARTINEZ. The focus has been on the troop levels, but
there actually are more issues related to this new plan than just
an increase in troops. To be clear now, the troops that are going
into Baghdad are not going as American forces at the front end. My
understanding from the President’s explanation of this new plan is
that the Iraqis will be at the front and that they will not be taking
a back seat; they will be in the front and center.

My understanding further is that troops have already begun to
move into Baghdad and that the Maliki government has carried
out the first benchmark, which is will the Iraqi troops report, and
they have begun to report; is that correct?
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General PETRAEUS. The initial elements, yes, sir. Again, I want
to be clear that not all, but their schedule is not for all of them
to be there by any stretch of the imagination either.

Senator MARTINEZ. But they have begun to be there?

General PETRAEUS. They have indeed, yes, sir.

Senator MARTINEZ. Second, that there are political as well as eco-
nomic development, reconstruction elements to this plan.

General PETRAEUS. That is correct.

Senator MARTINEZ. Those are equally important and in fact you
have emphasized, as I would emphasize, the fact that there needs
to be a political settlement among the Iraqis the distribution of the
oil revenues, amendments to the constitution. Those are important
things.

General PETRAEUS. Correct, sir.

Senator MARTINEZ. So when some here might say that in fact we
need a political settlement, we are all in agreement that there
needs to be a political solution to the problems in Iraq. The ques-
tion really is, can these political solutions take place in the midst
of chaos, killing, and everyday violence at levels that are really
unsustainable and unimaginable. So it seems to me that it is log-
ical to suggest that we have to dampen down the violence so that
we can give an opportunity for there to be a political settlement
and an environment conducive to a political settlement. Secondar-
ily, it would seem to me to be fairly difficult to be involved in the
business of reconstruction, water, sewer, electricity, garbage pick-
up, et cetera, when you in fact have a chaotic and disruptive situa-
tion. So it seems to me, frankly, no different than it would be in
an American city if all of a sudden we had lawlessness and a
breakdown in the rule of law. It would be rather difficult to have
economic development programs in a neighborhood.

General PETRAEUS. Correct.

Senator MARTINEZ. One of the issues that has troubled me since
I was in Baghdad in October was the fact that I saw a serious po-
litical division among those who are attempting to run the Iraqi
government. Particularly, I was troubled by the fact that some
ministries seem to be under the political control of Moqgtada al-Sadr
and that those ministries, particularly the ministry of health, are
not only not cooperative, but would not even meet with Americans,
would not even discuss the issues of the day with Americans.

Is there any sign or any indication that you have or do you share
my concern that it would be impossible for us to see a united Iraqi
government until issues like that are resolved?

General PETRAEUS. I share your concern, Senator.

Senator MARTINEZ. I have heard it repeatedly said by other dis-
tinguished Members of the Senate that the generals do not support
this plan. Again, when the President was explaining this plan to
me and others, he mentioned that General Casey has had a hand
in the development of this plan. My understanding is clearly that
you do support this plan and believe it has a reasonable chance of
success.

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Senator MARTINEZ. So when some would say that generals do not
support it, I suppose one can find generals who might not support
it, particularly maybe a retired general. But those of you in charge



61

with carrying out the mission do believe that it has a reasonable
chance of success?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, Senator.

Senator MARTINEZ. General—and I will conclude with this, Mr.
Chairman—I have heard the importance of the Senate debate, that
the Senate is a democratic institution where we all have a high de-
gree of responsibility, and also I think sometimes an elevated self-
importance. But I also have heard something that I find disturbing
here today, which is the suggestion that civilian leaders of our De-
partment of Defense at a time of war would either give knowingly
false or misleading testimony to this Congress. I find that request
of the General to stand up and speak to that issue to be frankly
unnecessary. Just like I do not besmirch the opinions of those in
the Senate who might differ with this current plan or question
their patriotism, I also think it is unnecessary to question the ve-
racity or the seriousness of purpose, the integrity or the honor of
the people that we have confirmed to be the civilian leadership in
the Department of Defense. I just found that troubling and not in
keeping with the level of discourse that the colleague from Virginia
was expressing about the issues of the day.

I too believe that if someone disapproves of this plan and believes
it is a dead end that they too then have a responsibility to seek
to stop the action and not just send a message. I think it calls for
further and stronger action than just a message.

General, I wish you well. I believe, like you do, that this is a plan
that has a reasonable chance of success. I agree and believe, like
you do, that the consequences of failure in Iraq are serious and
would do great harm to our Nation. So my best hopes and I know
those of this Nation go with you in your new mission, and look for-
ward to working with you to help you succeed as we all try to suc-
ceed in this very difficult struggle, but one which I think is inex-
tricably tied to the overall global war on terror. I thank you for
your patience today.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you very much, Senator Martinez.

Senator McCaskill.

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I first have to comment on the irony of those who are critical of
any resolutions that are being brought forward concerning this lat-
est plan in Iraq. We are ostensibly spending hundreds of billions
of dollars and sacrificing the most precious lives imaginable in this
cause, to build a democracy. In November, I think something much
stronger than a resolution came forth from this country. It was not
a Senate resolution. It was an election, and that election confirmed
the strong foundation we have in this country for the democratic
process.

I think expressing our opinions through resolutions is exactly
what keeps this institution and the people we represent living in
a wonderful country because of the democratic institutions. I think
it is ironic that we would criticize those resolutions in light of the
fact that they merely reflect what the elections did in this country,
and that was say to the government: We think what you are doing
is not working and it is not what we think this country should be
doing. So I wanted to comment on that irony.
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I also wanted to talk to you a little bit, General. First of all, you
and I had a chance to visit, and we will miss you on the banks of
the Missouri.

General PETRAEUS. Even if it is on the wrong bank? [Laughter.]

Senator MCCASKILL. Even though you are on the Kansas side.
We will not go into that. We certainly claim Leavenworth in the
greater Kansas City area and know the kind of work you have done
at Leavenworth. I noticed your wife in the paper the other day
working on the task force over in Topeka on the payday loan issue;
please, thank her for that work with Governor Sebelius.

General PETRAEUS. I will, Senator.

Senator MCCASKILL. I read in the paper this morning about
Company C of the 2nd Battalion, 12th Cavalry Regiment, that is
in Gazaliyah and they have begun this work and there are 105 of
them there, and this article talked about that they had a firefight
the other night and, instead of moving on to another patrol, they
stayed because they are there defending what is now their home.
They have set up base there and they will be operating out of this
neighborhood, a very dangerous neighborhood, where there is the
fighting between the Sunnis and the Shia.

This article was very troubling to me for several reasons. I think
one, it was on a human level where it discussed one of your obser-
vations of soldiering in Iraq in the Military Review article that
Senator Collins referred to, I also read, and one of it was that you
cannot do too much with your own hands. This article points out
that right now our American military find themselves as jailers,
doctors, construction workers, garbage men, guardians, and detec-
tives. It points out with specificity that there is a young 4-year-old
girl that was brought into the base and the reason she was brought
there, she was terribly ill, was because her parents did not want
her taken to the nearby hospital because it was Shiite and they
feared that their entire family would be killed while their daugh-
ter’s life was being saved in this hospital. So as a result, our medic,
our military medic, was caring for this 4-year-old girl.

Now, I think that brings home in a way that we cannot talk
about in terms of military protocol the incredible, huge nature, the
enormity in every sense of the word, of this problem. I think the
part of the article that was most troubling to me was when they
talked about “the soldiers also got their first glimpse of the green
Iraqi forces who will share their mission and eventually, they hope,
take it over. The soldiers talked about them with a mixture of
bemusement, disdain, and mistrust.”

“You could talk about partnership, but you would be lying,” said
one soldier who asked that his name not be used for fear of punish-
ment by his superiors.”

When I read your article on counterinsurgency and your observa-
tions, no fewer than 6 of the 14 lessons learned deal directly with
what we have talked about primarily in this hearing this morning,
and that is what else is working over there besides the excellent
work of the American military? What I would ask of you is your
willingness to be very aggressive to report back on these six re-
quirements that you state that are necessary to effectively fight
counterinsurgency. I am going to briefly go through those six for
the record:
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“One, do not try to do too much with your own hands.”

“Two, increasing the number of stakeholders is critical to suc-
cess.”

Number seven, the third one, “Everyone must do nation-build-
ing.”

“Help build institutions, not just units.”
Another one: “Success in a counterinsurgency requires more than
just military operations.”

Finally: “Ultimate success depends on local leaders.” That one
really kind of sticks in my craw because that is where the rubber
is going to meet the road in this plan. It is terribly unfair what you
are being asked to do and what our military is being asked to do,
because basically we are asking you to succeed basically ignoring
six of your own lessons because they are not there now. We do not
have the local leaders there. If we did we would not be getting the
mixed signals we are getting from Maliki and we would see more
confidence that our military would have in the green forces that os-
tensibly are going to be leading this.

I would like you to comment on what this soldier said and the
fear I have that what we are going to hear in Washington is never
going to match what really is happening on the ground in Iragq.

General PETRAEUS. First of all, in that case—again, you were
reading an article. I did read that article this morning. It does not
strike me as the application of, if you will, the objective plan when
it is fully developed and when we have substantially more forces
on the ground, in a case where you learn about the area in which
you are going to operate, plan with the Iraqi forces with whom you
will partner, determine how it is that you are going to secure that
area, go in, do clear it, again understand the businesses, the local
leaders, whatever else it is, the sectarian tensions and so forth, and
then in fact ensure the security of that area so that you can do the
hold and the build phases.

Certainly those subset of the observations from my own time sol-
diering in Iraq are observations that inform me as I contemplate
going back over there, if confirmed. There are others actually that
are also important in this. Again, the way we carry this out is
hugely important so that you do not have just a company that is
an outpost in an area that does not have perhaps adequate secu-
rity, although it sounds to me as if the one thing they did do was
certainly prepare their force protection for 3 days before they occu-
pied that location.

So that is the first observation that I would offer. The second is,
again as I have pledged several times already today, if I think that
they do not want it as much as we do, at some point I will tell my
boss that and I will tell you that if it happens to come in one of
our updates or something.

Senator MCCASKILL. I do not have any time left, but let me brief-
ly also talk a little bit about the money, the CERP. I discussed this
with Secretary Gates and General Pace when they were here. The
CERP I think is important, but the problem I have with it, it is
a little bit good money after bad. We have spent so much money
trying to build and so much of what we have spent—I will not even
get into the incredible problems of contracting and no accountabil-
ity. I will not even put on the auditor’s hat here.
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I am just talking about how much that we have actually done
that has been destroyed after we did it and the fact that if the
Iraqi military is going to stand on its own and be lead in this that
they should be the ones distributing CERP funds, not the American
military.

Are you aware of any plans to train the green forces, the Iraqi
forces, to begin to distribute some of the $10 billion in surpluses
that the Iraqi government has to begin winning the hearts and
minds of the people especially in these mixed neighborhoods, that
they can look to the Iraqi military as a fair place to try to build
neighborhoods regardless of what area of town they are in?

General PETRAEUS. I have actually heard that discussed. I do not
know of plans to do that, though. Again, my discussions with folks
over there have really been limited to just getting that amount of
information that I needed to provide input when I was consulted
during the development of the new strategy.

I think it is something that is very worthy of consideration. I
think that certainly again they have to spend their money. One of
the reasons we have to have a comprehensive effort is to help them
build the capacity to spend their money, because they have not
been able to spend all that they have on behalf of the Iraqi people.

If T could, with respect to CERP, CERP is great for the WPA
types of programs, but we will also look very hard for self-sustain-
ing types of businesses and industries and so forth that we can ei-
ther help revive or build as well. I think those are very important
in this endeavor, so that you do not just pay to have the streets
cleaned again, which is a notable accomplishment, but again 6
months from now if you do not achieve what you need to achieve
]\[;vi;c‘h the ministry of public works you will be back where you were

efore.

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you and we all wish you, not just
Godspeed, but success and health.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator McCaskill.

General, I think everybody in Congress and every American
wants us to succeed, wants to maximize the chances of success. The
question is how best do we do that. There is no difference, however,
between people on that issue. So it seems to me for you or others
to say how important it is for us to succeed, that is the point, which
is that the course that we have been on is a course towards failure.
The question is how do you change course. The importance of
changing course, how do you maximize the chances of success. Are
you with me so far?

General PETRAEUS. I am, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. The next question then is how do you change
course once you decide that the course you are on is not working,
despite those claims of the Vice President that the insurgency was
in its last throes—that was a couple years ago—despite the claim
of the President just a few months ago that we are absolutely win-
ning in Iraq, when it is clear now that even he acknowledges we
are not winning in Iraq.

So for folks who talk about just we cannot fail, as though some-
how or other that automatically means that we follow the Presi-
dent, it seems to me there is a totally illogical conclusion. We have



65

been following the President’s course. It has been a course that has
led us towards failure and the President did not recognize that ap-
parently until after the American people told him that.

So success is our goal and the question is how. There are two dif-
ferent approaches towards that. One is increased military commit-
ment, that somehow or other giving the Iraqis more breathing
space will make it more likely that they will reach a political settle-
ment. The other approach is, no, they have had plenty of breathing
space, 3% years; they need pressure. They need to be told that it
is not an open-ended commitment, as the President finally said, at
least rhetorically, that it is not an open-ended commitment, that
they must reach a political settlement if this thing is going to be
resolved.

Now, does additional military presence contribute to the Iraqis
reaching a political settlement or does embedding our troops in
neighborhoods, number one, create a lot more targets, and does it
take the Iraqis off the hook? Does it tell the Iraqis that we are
going to increase our military presence, does that tell the Iraqis
that somehow or other their future is in our hands rather than
their own? That is an honest debate, it seems to me, which is the
heart of the matter here.

So far would you agree with that?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. So it is not a disagreement over whether it is
important to succeed. It is not a disagreement over whether failure
is going to hurt in a whole host of ways. The question is what are
the Iraqis going to read into increased American presence in their
neighborhoods? What will they take from that?

Now, my understanding is the Prime Minister of Iraq went to
Jordan and proposed to our President that the Iraqis take over the
security of Baghdad. Is that your understanding?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I have heard press reports of that. I do
not have firsthand knowledge of that.

Chairman LEVIN. Have the Iraqis asked us for more American
troops? I know they are supporting the President.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I do not know.

Chgirman LEVIN. You do not know if they have asked us for
more?

General PETRAEUS. I do not, no, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. All right. One of the many things that our
troops deserve, it seems to me, beside all the equipment, all the
training, everything we can give them to succeed, support for their
families, it seems to me that one of the things that our troops de-
serve is our honest assessments, and that they make a distinction
between supporting them and supporting the policies of the admin-
istration. Would you agree with that?

General PETRAEUS. Yes.

Chairman LEVIN. They make a distinction, because I have met
with the troops I do not know how many times now in Iraq and
I tell them, look, I have been a critic going in, I have been a critic
of the way this thing has been run, but, folks, you have the support
of every Member of Congress. We are not cutting your funding. We
are going to support you as long as you are there. The question is
how do we succeed so you can come home. That is the question.
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General PETRAEUS. Right.

Chairman LEVIN. They welcome an honest debate. I have gotten
so many letters and comments from troops saying, this is worthy
of your debate, you are making an honest assessment, keep at it.
So many of our troops have said that, and you have heard about
public opinion polls so far.

I just want to make sure that you are not intending to be inter-
preted as supporting a resolution or opposing a resolution, number
one, by your testimony. Is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Number two, that you acknowledge that the
goal of those who want to put pressure on the Iraqi leadership to
step up and reach political settlements, is it the same goal that you
have, which is that political settlement and political settlement
alone by the Iraqis is our ultimate way of providing security and
success in Iraq?

General PETRAEUS. Correct, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Okay. Can we have a functioning democracy in
Iraq without political leaders in Iraq making the compromises that
they need to make?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. You made a reference to the fact that there has
been incremental progress recently, that there has been apparently
a draft of a

General PETRAEUS. A couple of encouraging signs, I think would
be a way to characterize it, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. That would be on the political front in terms
of reaching apparently a draft on the oil revenue?

General PETRAEUS. A draft on the oil revenues, yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. So that they have been able to make at least
that incremental progress without a surge; is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. President Talabani of Iraq has said that Amer-
ican troops are going to be there as long as the Iraqis want us
there. Is that accurate? Should that be our decision, not their deci-
sion, as to how long?

General PETRAEUS. I wonder if he—yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Are you familiar with that?

General PETRAEUS. I am not, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. All right. Is it our goal to pacify the militias
or just to disarm them? Not “just”; let me restate that because it
is not just to disarm. Is it our goal to pacify Baghdad or to disarm
the militias, or both?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, the security in Baghdad can only be
achieved by any extralegal individuals being off the streets. So it
does not matter if they are international extremists, insurgents,
Sunni Arab insurgents, violent criminals, militia members, or what
have you. They all are those who violate the idea that the Iraqi
government has the legitimate use of force.

Chairman LEVIN. If the militias merely reduce their visibility in
Baghdad or move their operations to areas where Iraqi and U.S.
forces are not present in strength, does that accomplish our goal?
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General PETRAEUS. No, sir. In fact, there has been substantial
discussion about the follow-on, the disarmament, the demobiliza-
tion, and the reintegration (DDR) of various militia elements.

Chairman LEVIN. Prime Minister Maliki has asserted that U.S.
refusal to provide the Iraqi security forces with weapons and equip-
ment hurt their ability to secure Baghdad. Do you agree with that?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I need to look at that. I did actually look
over the weekend at the list of weapons and equipment that has
been provided by the U.S. and bought with Iraqi money as well. It
is actually quite substantial at this point. There is certainly the
need for more and as they do in fact train more obviously there will
be an additional requirement for equipment.

There is a requirement for more robust and additional armor
protection and heavier weaponry for some of their elements. But
we have actually provided quite substantial weaponry so far.

Chairman LEVIN. Would you let us know about your assessment
on that?

General PETRAEUS. I will, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Because that is quite a statement, when we
have the Prime Minister of Iraq saying that the problem is that we
have not given them the equipment so that they could secure Bagh-
dad. That is quite an allegation.

General PETRAEUS. Sir, they have actually committed $1.5 billion
to foreign military sales actually with the U.S., for what that is
worth, and that should enable them also. This, I am told, will be
the first year in which they spend more in their defense budget
than we spend in our train and equip budget.

Chairman LEVIN. Are you going to plan for the redeployment
from Iraq of U.S. forces beyond the surge as just part of the plan-
ning process?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, obviously you have to have contingencies.
You are always looking at what you are doing. So the answer to
that would obviously be yes.

Chairman LEVIN. With that qualification and understanding.

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Finally, I want you to go back in time. We have
spent I think all of this morning pretty much talking about where
we are at and where we are going, the differences that exist on
that issue or those issues. I want you to go back to the time when
Ambassador Bremer decided to disband the Iraqi army and to also
deBaathify to the extent that he did.

Did you agree, if you can put yourself back in time, with those
decisions?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I would like to qualify it. I will say no,
but I would like to qualify it, because there is really some nuance
to this. Ambassador Bremer is actually correct when he says, first
of all, they had already disestablished themselves by and large.
They had not done what in fact one of the assumptions, or at least
you would hope that a number of them would remain in their own
barracks, safeguard their equipment, turn the turrets or their
tanks over to the rear, and just wait to be partners with us. That
did not materialize and unfortunately a lot of their stuff was looted
as they went out the door.
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So there was really not a formally constituted military at that
time, although it certainly could reassemble. It did reassemble. The
challenge—and beyond that, it had vast numbers of very high-
ranking officers. Arguably, it was to some degree Saddam’s jobs
program for very senior officers. In Nineveh Province alone, there
were 1,100 brigadier generals and above, for example, although
there was only one army corps.

Having said that, the challenge was of course with this army
that Iraq perhaps did not need in the long-term was now unem-
ployed. It was really the issue of how long it took to announce the
stipends, the follow-on opportunities for them, how they would be
able to feed their families, and again what their future held, and
to some degree a degree of disrespect, frankly, for an institution
that in the Iraqis’ eyes was perhaps the one institution that had
been the least corrupted. I am talking about the military now, not
the Special Republican Guards or some of these other organiza-
tions.

That period between the announcement of the disestablishment
and the announcement of stipends, was roughly 5 weeks or so.
That was a difficult period in Iraq. All of the military commanders
in Iraq at that time registered their concerns, because in fact the
former Iraqi military did assemble and it made their views very
clearly known, and eventually those turned into riots and eventu-
ally some were actually killed outside the Green Zone and so forth
before the stipends were announced.

Crowds are a very big challenge when you are in an endeavor
like that and you really do not like to see crowds because someone
can shoot out of a crowd and then you have a real force protection
issue on your hands, and that did in fact materialize during that
time, and arguably that may have been where some of the initial
elements of the insurgency began to gain strength.

With respect to the deBaathification policy, clearly Iraq had to
have a deBaathification policy. There is no question about that.
Ambassador Bremer did intend for there to be not just
deBaathification, but in fact exceptions to that policy in substantial
numbers that would amount to reconciliation.

In fact, when I had a conversation with him in Mosul in the sum-
mer of 2003 he gave the 101st the authority to allow the Iraqis to
conduct a reconciliation process, for which we did provide judicial
oversight. That was conducted initially for Mosul University and
then some of the others. The key there was to get the paperwork
down to Baghdad to the deBaathification committee, and unfortu-
nately a process that had a fair degree of rigor to it—I think it was
less than 60 percent would have been fully “reconciled,” and none
of them would have gone to leadership positions. I had already per-
sonally fired the higher level Baath official who was the head of
the university. But for these individuals, say 120 or so professors,
many of whom were educated in western universities, which is one
reason they had to be Baath Party members, to go overseas.

So that was a real challenge, and all the military commanders
did register their concerns during that time, because it was a pe-
riod when obviously many of those affected were Sunni Arab, per-
haps most, although there were Shia in the fold as well. But in the
areas where most of the U.S. commanders were, that affected
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Sunni Arabs, and that obviously caused significant challenges for
us.

Chairman LEVIN. Our commanders then registered their con-
cerns about that policy?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. In the way you have discussed?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you.

General PETRAEUS. Again, to be fair, there was an intent to do
reconciliation. Ambassador Bremer himself has on several occa-
sions noted that he had intended to do that, wanted to do that, and
was just not able to get it done because of the committee.

Chairman LEVIN. Of what?

General PETRAEUS. The deBaathification committee of the Iraqi
Governing Council.

Chairman LEVIN. Who was head of that committee?

General PETRAEUS. I think it was Ahmed Chalabi, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator Lieberman.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, General Petraeus. Your testimony has been very im-
pressive. I must say that I was particularly impressed when, after
4 hours in the chair, Senator Levin offered you a chance for a per-
sonal break and you said it was not necessary. That is impressive.
I am going to try to be brief.

I do want to first generally respond to something Senator Levin
said and agree with him, in case there is any misimpression. The
two of us have disagreed on some of the policies we have followed
in Iraq, and we disagree today. But one thing we agree on is that
both of us are looking for a way to succeed in Iraq. We just have
different paths that we think will work better. I would say that is
true of all the members of this committee, and I would add that
insofar as some sensitivity was expressed earlier I am sure all the
members of the committee support our troops who are there and
would not do anything to oppose them.

Having said that, what I did earlier was two things. One is that,
in response to questions Senator McCain and I asked about the
possible impact of a Senate resolution of disapproval, I thought you
were clear, which is that you really did not say much about the im-
pact on the morale of the troops. You said in the negative almost,
that you could not imagine there would be a beneficial effect. You
did not say anything about a negative effect.

With regard to the impact of a resolution of disapproval on our
enemies, you, I thought, expressed concern that in a war like this,
which is in good part a test of wills, that it might give them hope.
Clearly that is not the intention of the sponsors in the Senate of
such a resolution, but that is part of what we have to ask our-
selves, what are the consequences.

I made a different kind of plea to my colleagues here, and I re-
peat it, which is now at the end of this hearing everyone has ex-
pressed great respect for you, appreciation that you are taking on
this mission, and as far as I could hear everyone on this committee
is going to support your nomination. Yet, one question that I do re-
member—I did not ask it—you were asked whether you thought
you could be successful in your new command without the addi-
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tional troops provided and the additional economic and interagency
support, political support, that the plan offers, and you said no.

So I worry that we are both going to confirm you and yet we are
going to pass a resolution that says we are not in favor of what you
need to succeed. Of course, the resolution will not cut off that aid,
so that in a way is the reassuring part of it.

That is why I ask my colleagues again to think about holding
back a while on such resolutions, to give you a chance to imple-
ment what you have said, and I believe most would agree, is a dif-
ferent policy, a new approach, in the dire circumstances that you
will find in Iraq, because, as I think all of us agree on this commit-
tee certainly, the consequences of failure really I believe will be,
some would say could be, disastrous for the United States, for Iraq,
for the Middle East, for the war on terrorism, and for the world
economy.

I want to just ask you two or three brief questions. The first is,
I do want to thank you for resisting the temptation that some of
my colleagues offered to you to offer pledges based on time. We will
know by X date. I think the more honest and really responsive an-
swer you gave was that you will report to us regularly and you will
tell us regularly how it is going and what is working and what is
not, and then we will make the judgments accordingly.

Two brief questions about what you will find. The deployment
plan envisions the early deployment of three Army brigades and
the alert of three more Army brigades to follow. Some have asked,
why not all six at once? I am not going to ask you that question.
I am just going to ask you if when you get there you find that you
need more than the three brigades more quickly, is it fair to as-
sume ;:hat you will request that expedited deployment of those
troops?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, actually I have told the Chairman of the
Joint Chiefs and the Secretary of Defense that we should flow all
five brigades and the two battalions for Anbar Province as quickly
as we can.

Senator LIEBERMAN. That is great. Thank you.

The second question is similar. Obviously, you know that there
was great concern here in Congress and among the American peo-
ple about what was seen in the earlier stages of the conflict in Iraq
as inadequate troop protection equipment. As we send in these ad-
ditional 21,000 American troops, I assume we can count on you to
let us know and your superiors know immediately whether enough
equipment is coming along with them, including, of course, troop
protection equipment?

General PETRAEUS. Sir, I will.

Chairman LEVIN. A final question. I wish that this was not just
on C-SPAN 3, but on evening television, for the American people
to see more broadly, because I do think, while your testimony is be-
fore this committee, you have answered today for members of the
committee a lot of the questions that are in the minds of the Amer-
ican people. Look, they are disappointed with what they see. We
are all disappointed. You are disappointed.

So the question that I think they would ask you: Is it worth it
to now send 21,000 more troops? Is it possible to succeed? But the
more specific question I want to ask, because I hear this all the
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time: the Shia and Sunni Muslims have been fighting each other
for more than a millennium. Why do we think we can possibly end
this fighting? Why would we send more of our troops now, accord-
ing to this new way forward, into the middle of that kind of vio-
lence, which is now called sectarian violence?

General PETRAEUS. First of all, there are countries in that region
where there are one or the other majority. Iraq itself does have a
history of actual substantial intermarriage, not just getting along
well together. Unfortunately, some of the violence, some of the de-
velopments, again in particular in the wake of the bombing of the
Askari mosque in February of this past year, in a sense magnified
the sectarian divides that in some cases were nowhere near as
large. That does give me hope that in fact Sunni, Shia, Kurd,
Yizzidi, Shabback, Turkoman, Christian, and all of the other ele-
ments of Iraq can, in fact, get along together. It will not be easy,
but if we could get them to where they are shouting instead of
shooting that would be a very substantial improvement.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you very much. Godspeed.

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. General, just to clarify the issue of the pace of
the 21,000 troop deployment.

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. The National Security Adviser, Mr. Hadley,
suggested that the pace will depend a lot on the Iraqis performing.
Secretary Gates said there will be plenty of opportunity before
many of the 21,000 additional troops arrive to evaluate, “whether
the Iraqis are fulfilling their commitments to us.”

I believe it was the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs who talked
about off-ramps, in other words turning off the 21,000 flow some-
where in the middle, suggesting that that would depend upon
whether the Iraqis come through with their commitments.

You seem to take a very different approach. Do you differ from
Secretary Gates when he says that there is going to be plenty of
opportunity, which is a plus, before many of the 21,000 additional
troops arrive to evaluate, “whether the Iraqis are fulfilling their
commitments to us™?

General PETRAEUS. No, sir, I do not. What I stated was that as
the military commander who is given a mission, that is a different
mission, to improve security in Baghdad for the population, what
I have told the Chairman and the Secretary is that I would like
to get those forces on the ground as quickly as possible. That is not,
I do not think, contradictory with anything that they have said
that is a force generation process issue.

Whether I come back to them at some point and somehow have
so much of a sense that perhaps they are not living up to their side
of the bargain, that we want to call a time out, I think that is a
different issue actually from what you have to plan, what you have
to assume when you are planning, and also what a commander
asks for to try to improve the chances of success.

Chairman LEVIN. On that question of a time out, that is a time
out that you might consider calling for under the circumstances? Is
that right, given what you said this morning?

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir.
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Chairman LEVIN. I am not saying you are going to call for a time
out.

General PETRAEUS. Right, sure.

Chairman LEVIN. I am saying you will consider calling for a time
out. You want to leave that possibility open depending on whether
the Iraqis carry out their commitments?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. All of which points to the value of pressure on
the Iraqis; would you agree with that?

General PETRAEUS. I would, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. I welcome Senator Lieberman’s comments, by
the way. The only thing I think, it is right when you get to the end
of your suggestion about what you need to succeed, and those of us
who disagree that a deeper military involvement is not what you
need to succeed, it is not because we do not want the Iraqis to suc-
ceed or us to succeed. It is because we believe it is up to the Iraqis
to reach a political settlement and only then can there be a chance
of success in Iragq.

That represents the issue, whether or not more military presence
and involvement promote that goal of Iraqis achieving political set-
tlement or not. That is where the difference is and, although you
I think there is value in additional troops, that basically is a mis-
sion which has been given to you, is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. You have not decided that is the right policy.
You agree with the policy, but the policy decision was not yours;
is that correct?

General PETRAEUS. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. The letters that I referred to before asking for
the benchmarks, the series of letters, we will make part of the
record at this time. I want to clarify two things: one, that we talked
about both benchmarks and timelines, because apparently the
Iraqis have agreed on both. But whether that is true, whether it
is just the benchmarks and not the timelines, whatever the Iraqis
have agreed to in that regard we want to see.

Two, it is not just, as the letters refer to, the benchmarks for a
political process; it is also benchmarks which they have agreed to
on military commitments of theirs, on economic, financial commit-
ments of theirs, as well as on political commitments that they have
not yet carried out.

[The information referred to follows:]
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JOHN THURE, SOUTH DAXDTA WASHINGTON, DC 20510-6050

CHARLES 5. ABELL, STASF DIRECTOR
RICHARD D. DEBOBES. OEMOCRATIC STAFF DIRECTOR

November 14, 2006

The Honorable Condoleezza Rice
U.S. Department of State

2201 C Street, N.W.
Washington, DC 20520

Dear Madam Secretary:

The top priority for the coming months must be finding a way forward to change course
in Iraq. U.S. policy must include urging the Iragis to make the necessary political compromises,
which only they can make, to preserve Iraq as a nation. Our military commanders have made
clear there is no military solution; only a political solution can restore security in Irag.

The Administration announced last month that Iragi leaders had agreed to a timeline and
benchmarks for a political process over the coming months. On October 25, 2006, President
Bush stated that the Administration and the Iraqi Government were developing benchmarks for
determining whether the “hard decisions necessary to achieve peace” were being made. Earlier,
on October 24, 2006, Ambassador Zalmay Khalilzad stated that Iragi leaders had agreed to a
timeline for making the hard decisions on outstanding issues and that President Talibani had
made those commitments public. According to Ambassador Khalilzad and General Casey, these
included enactment of an oil law for sharing resources; a constitutional amendment on power-
sharing that would guarantee democratic rights and equality to all Iraqis; reforming the de-
Ba’athification Commission; and increasing the credibility and capability of Iragi forces.
However, on October 25, 2006, Iragi Prime Minister Maliki stated publicly that no timetable has

been set.

Please provide the agreed timeline and benchmarks (or the U.S. proposal for such) of
political issues to be resolved by the Iraqi Government in the coming months. This information
will be essential to the Congress® consideration of a way ahead on Iraq.

Thank you for your assistance.

Singerely,

Carl Levin
Ranking Member

cc: The Honorable John Wamer
Chairman
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M WARKER, VIRGINIA, CHARNAN

Wnited States Senate
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES
WASHINGTON, DC 20510-6050

NTON, NEW YORK

CHARLES §. ABELL, STA:

C70R
RICHARD D, DEBOBES, DEMOY TAFS DIRECTOR

January 16, 2007
The Honorable Condolezza Rice
11.5. Department of State
2201 C Strzet, N.W.
Washington, DC 20519

Dear Madam Secretary:

On Navember 14, 2006 T sent you a letter (attached) asking that you provide the agreed
tireline and benchmarks (or the U.$. proposal for such) of political issues to be resolved by the
Iragi Government in the coming months. At that time I requested the same from Secretary
Rumsfeld. On December 4, T heard from Under Secretary of Defense Edetman that the State
Department had received my letter and had agreed to respond on behalf of the Administration. 1
have yat to hear from the State Department in this regard.

As [ stated in my first letter, this information will be essential to the Congress’
consideration of a way ahead on Irag. Now that the President has announced his new strategy for
frag, this information is even more vital. 1am very disappointed that two months have gone by
and you have pot responded to my initial request, In view of the passage of time and the
importance of this issue, I expect to receive the timeline and benchmarks by the end of this week,

Sincerely,

Carl Levin
Chairman
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Mnited Dtates Denate

COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES
WASHINGTON, DC 20510-6050

January 23, 2007

The Honorable Condoleczza Rice
Secretary of State

Department of State

2201 C Strest, N.W.
Washington, DC 20310

Dear Madam Secretary:

On November 14, 2006 Senator Levin sent you a letter (attached) asking thet you provide
the agreed timeline and benchmarks (or the U.S. proposal for such) of political iscues (o be
resolved by the Iragi Government in the coming months. At thet time he also requested the same
from Secretary Rumsfeld. On December 4, he heard from Under Secretary of Defense Edelman
that the State Departraent had received his fetter and had agreed to respond on behalf of the
Administration. Having not heard from the State Department for two months, Senator Levin
again wiote to you (attached) on January 16, 2007 reiterating his request and noting his
expectation that you would be courteous snough to respond by the end of last weak.
Unfortunately, you have not done so, which necessitates yet another request.

1 his January 10 address to the pation on his new strategy for frag, President Bush said
that “America will hold the Iragi government to the benchmarks it has apnounced.” It is cssential
that Congress have the information on those benchmarks to comprehensively consider as i
addresses the way ahead in Traq. It is both bafiling and disturbing that the Administration will
not provide the timeline and benchmarks, and it s our joint expectation that you will do so
promptly, and by the end of this week at the latest. If the benchmarks to which the President
seferred include additional commitments beyond those initially agreed to by the Iragi
government, then our expectation is that you wili make that clear in vour response, and will
clearly indicate which are new commitments. -

Sincerely,
/777 el M’V
John McCain Carl Levin
Ranking Member Chairman

Attachments

. Chail“man LEVIN. General, you have been very strong, steadfast
in staying with us this morning. I am sure there would have been
moments when you would have liked to have a few minutes off, not
because the questions were too difficult for you to handle, but for
other, more personal reasons. But in any event, we thank you for
your sticking with us here so we could conclude this hearing in
good order.
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We will now stand adjourned and we will do our very best to get
your nomination to a vote of this committee just as quickly as we
possibly can. We thank you again and we now stand adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 1:36 p.m., the committee adjourned.]

[Prepared questions submitted to LTG David H. Petraeus, USA,
by Chairman Levin prior to the hearing with answers supplied fol-
low:]

QUESTIONS AND RESPONSES
DEFENSE REFORMS

Question. The Goldwater-Nichols Department of Defense Reorganization Act of
1986 and the Special Operations reforms have strengthened the warfighting readi-
ness of our Armed Forces. They have enhanced civilian control and the chain of
command by clearly delineating the combatant commanders’ responsibilities and au-
thorities and the role of the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. These reforms
have also vastly improved cooperation between the Services and the combatant com-
manders, among other things, in joint training and education and in the execution
of military operations.

Do you see the need for modifications of any Goldwater-Nichols Act provisions?

Answer. The integration of joint capabilities under the Goldwater-Nichols Act has
been a success. Our military forces are more interoperable today than they ever
have been in our Nation’s history. This achievement has been remarkable. The next
step is to ensure the ability of the military and civilian departments to work closely
together. Counterinsurgency warfare requires a total commitment of the govern-
ment—both military and civilian agencies—and unity of effort is crucial to success.

Question. If so, what areas do you believe might be appropriate to address in
these modifications?

Answer. One of the most pressing needs is for the creation of interagency doctrine
for the prosecution of counterinsurgency and stability operations. The State Depart-
ment Bureau of Political-Military Affairs has taken initial steps toward this end.
During a conference hosted jointly by State and the Office of the Secretary of De-
fense, I proposed several actions that could help foster greater interagency capacity,
and I recently seconded two majors from Fort Leavenworth (awaiting the start of
the next School of Advanced Military Studies course) to the State Department to
work this issue. Beyond development of doctrine in this area, there is discussion on
creating an interagency Center for Complex Operations, which would be an intellec-
tual clearinghouse for ideas and best practices in the many facets of irregular war-
fare. This appears to be a low-cost, but high-payoff, action that the committee
should consider supporting.

DUTIES

Question. What is your understanding of the duties and functions of the Com-
mander, Multinational Forces-Iraq (MNF-I)?

Answer. The Commanding General (CG) of MNF-I commands forces within Iraq
and is the senior military representative to the U.S. Chief of Mission. MNF-I is a
Combined Joint Task Force under Operational Control (OPCON) to the Commander
of U.S. Central Command (CENTCOM). MNF-I conducts operations in support of
the Government of Iraq, U.S. Mission and other international organizations. The CG
exercises Tactical Control (TACON) of non-U.S. Coalition Forces and OPCON of the
Multinational Corps-Iraq (MNC-I) and the Multinational Security Transition Com-
mand-Iraq (MNSTC-I). This is a strategic level command.

Question. What are the differences between the duties and functions of the Com-
mander, MNF-I and the Commander, MNC-I?

Answer. The Commanding General of MNC-I is the senior operational level com-
mander in Iraq. He directly commands forces conducting operations to restore order
and security in Iraq.

The commander of the MNF-I has a wider responsibility which covers strategic
issues and the political/military interface, working with the U.S. Ambassador and
Government of Iraq to integrate all aspects of the campaign such as security, gov-
ernance, economic development, communication, and transition.

Question. What background and experience, including joint duty assignments, do
you possess that you believe qualify you to perform these duties?

Answer. I believe that I have a good background for the duties of MNF-I CG, if
confirmed. First, I have, of course, served in Iraq for some 2%s years and have a
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good understanding of the country, its government, and many of its leaders from
all factions. Second, I have had a number of joint assignments at relatively high
level—as a temporary duty Special Assistant to Commander in Chief, Allied Forces
Southern Europe (North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO)), as Military Assist-
ant to the Supreme Allied Command, Europe (NATO), as Operations Chief of the
United Nations (UN) Force in Haiti, as Executive Assistant to the Chairman, Joint
Chiefs of Staff (CJCS), as Assistant Chief of Staff, Operations of SFOR in Bosnia,
and, of course, as the Commander of MNSTC-I and the NATO Training Mission in
Iraq. Third, I believe I have a reasonably solid academic/intellectual background,
having studied, as well as served in, major combat operations, counterinsurgency
operations, peacekeeping operations, and peace enforcement operations. Most re-
cently, in my current position, I oversaw the development of the new Army/Marine
Corps manual on counterinsurgency and also oversaw changes to other Army doc-
trinal manuals, our leader development programs, our combat training centers, and
a variety of other activities that support the preparation of our leaders and units
for deployment to Iraq. Finally, I believe I understand the requirements of strategic-
level leadership, which is what, after all, MNF-I is all about.

Question. Do you believe that there are any steps that you need to take to en-
hance your ability to perform the duties of the Commander, MNF-I?

Answer. Yes, and I will complete them before deploying, if confirmed. In particu-
lar, I need to establish initial personal relationships with the members of the JCS
I don’t know (I have done this with the Vice CJCS and CJCS and key Joint Staff
members already); get briefings on the interagency’s support for the important “non-
kinetic” aspects of the new way ahead; meet again with the Secretary of Defense
and President—and certain interagency leaders; and discuss Iraq with several lead-
ers of the intelligence community with whom I have not yet been able to meet. The
most important, frankly, is getting an understanding of the level of interagency sup-
port that will be forthcoming. That will obviously be key to the comprehensive ap-
proach that is essential in Iraq.

MAJOR CHALLENGES AND PRIORITIES

Question. In your view, what are the major challenges that will confront the next
Commander, MNF-I?

Answer. There are many challenges in Iraq, but I would point out four of particu-
lar concern. The top challenge is providing the security necessary to reduce the cycle
of violence in Iraq today. This will be a difficult mission and time is not on our side.
We must focus on population security, particularly in Baghdad, to give the Iraqi
government the breathing space it needs to become more effective. The second chal-
lenge is continuing the development of capable Iraqi security forces (ISFs), relatively
free of ethnic and sectarian bias. The Iraqi Army has made much progress, but is
uneven, and the police remain a challenge. The third challenge is the integration
of the interagency effort to ensure that progress is made along all lines of oper-
ation—not just security, but economic, governance, and the rule of law as well. That
is related to the fourth challenge, and that is the lack of capacity of the Iraqi gov-
ernment. Iraq has enormous natural resources and potential wealth. However, to
take advantage of its blessings, not only must security be improved, but critical na-
tional issues must be resolved by the Iraqis, on issues such as national reconcili-
ation, the devolution of power below Baghdad, the distribution of oil wealth, and so
on. Only through unity of effort of all—coalition and Iraqi, military and civilian—
can we bring the full weight of our effort to bear on the difficult situation in Iraq.

Question. Assuming you are confirmed, what plans do you have for addressing
these challenges?

Answer. Population security is the top priority. We must clear and hold the neigh-
borhoods of Baghdad to break the cycle of violence that is preventing political
progress in Iraq. We can only do this by establishing persistent presence—coalition,
as well as Iraqi—in Iraqi neighborhoods. I plan to ensure that some of our forces
locate in the neighborhoods they protect and that they fight closely linked with their
Iraqi counterparts—with the Iraqis in the lead whenever possible—to secure the
population.

I will also work to improve the capability of the ISFs by augmenting the size and
capabilities of the embedded transition teams that advise these forces. Beyond this,
I will enhance the partnership between U.S. units and Iraqi units, which increases
the operating capabilities of both forces. The Iraqi units have greater cultural
awareness and linguistic capabilities, while U.S. forces bring greater military capa-
bilities to the battlefield. Iraqi and U.S. elements are more effective at population
security and preparing for gradual transition when working together.
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To improve interagency cooperation, I applaud the recent efforts to embed the
Provincial Reconstruction Teams (PRTs) in the Brigade Combat Team (BCT) head-
quarters (HQs) for those provinces in which BCTs are the senior HQs, or in the divi-
sion headquarters in areas where they are the senior HQs in a province. This will
provide a synergy that will significantly enhance our ability to conduct stability and
reconstruction operations in Iraq.

I will do all that I can, in partnership with the Ambassador, to ensure that our
interagency is doing all possible to help develop capacity in the Iraqi government
and to enable it to come to grips with the tough issues it must resolve.

Question. If confirmed, what broad priorities would you establish in terms of
issues which must be addressed by the Commander, MNF-I?

Answer. As the military commander, my broad priorities would support the devel-
opment of an Iraqi state that is a stable, reasonably representative democracy that
respects the rights of all Iraqis and can provide for its own security, with Iraqi secu-
rity institutions that act professionally and according to the interests of all Iraqi
people. My more immediate priorities would address the challenges that MNF-I
faces today—security of the population to enable political progress, enhancement of
ISFs capabilities to provide the Iraqi government a monopoly on the use of force,
support for effective interagency cooperation to bring the full weight of our national
resources to bear on the problem, and assistance to interagency elements as they
work to help the Iraqi government build capacity and resolve the tough issues it
confronts. Other priorities would include countering the threats posed by Iranian
and Syrian meddling in Iraq, and the continued mission of dismantling terrorist net-
works and killing or capturing those who refuse to accept a unified, stable Iraq.

LESSONS LEARNED

Question. What were the major lessons you learned in your previous Iraq tours,
both leading a division and leading the effort to establish, train, and equip security
forces, that are the most applicable to the duties you are about to assume?

Answer. Perhaps the best way to answer this is to attach an article I wrote upon
returning from Iraq after my last tour there. In it, I laid out the lessons I learned
in the form of 14 observations, noted below; they are still valid, though they obvi-
ously require nuanced application depending on the specific situation in each case
(which is explained in the article). The article attached explains them in detail.

. “Do not try to do too much with your own hands.”

. Act quickly, because every Army of liberation has a half-life.
Money is ammunition.

. Increasing the number of stakeholders is critical to success.

. Analyze “costs and benefits” before each operation.

. Intelligence is the key to success.

. Everyone must do nation-building.

. Help build institutions, not just units.

. Cultural awareness is a force multiplier.

10. Success in a counterinsurgency requires more than just military oper-
ations.

11. Ultimate success depends on local leaders.

12. Remember the strategic corporals and strategic lieutenants.
13. There is no substitute for flexible, adaptable leaders.

14. A leader’s most important task is to set the right tone.

© 00T TN W N -
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Learning Counterinsurgency:
Observations from

Soldiering

in Iraq

Lieutenant General David H. Petracus, U5, Army

i

e

iragl Sobdiers of the 131 Bailtalion, 2d Brigade, 18t Iragl
infantry Division conduct aaarch operations in Fallujah,
Irag, % Decembaer 2008,

HE ARMY HAS LEARNED a great deal in

Iraq and Afghanistan about the conduct of
counterinsurgency opcrations, and we must continse
tex learm all ileat we can from our experiences i those
Countries.

The insurgencies in Irag and Afghanistan were not,
in truth, the wars for which we were best prepared
in 2001; however, they are the wars we are fighting
and they clearly are the kind of wars we must master,
America’s overwhelming conventional military
superiority makes it unlikely that future enemies
will confromt us head on. Rather. they will attack us
asymmetnically. avoiding our sirengths—firepower,

maneuver. technology—and come at us and our
parners the way the insurgents do in lrag und
Afghanistan. It is imperative, therefore, that we
continue to learmn from our experiences in those
countrics, both 1o succeed in those endeavors and to
prepare for the futune.

Soldiers and Observations

Writing down observations and lessons bearned
is a nime-honored tradition of Soldiers. Most of
us have done this 1o varving degrees, and we
then reflect on and share what we've jolled down
after returning from the latest training exercise,
mission, or deployment. Such activities are of
obvipus importance in helping us leam from our
own experiences and from those of others.

In an effort to foster kearning as an organization,
the Army mstitutionalized the process of collection,
evaluation, and dissemination of observations,
insights. and lessons some 20 years ago with the
formation of the Center for Army Lessons Leamed.!
In subsequent years, the other military services and
the Joint Forees Command followed suit, forming
their own lessons keamed centers. More recently.
the Intemet and other knowledge-management tools
have sped the processes of collection, evaluation,
and dissemination enormously, Numerous products
have already been issued since the beginning of our
operations in Afghanistan and lmag. ond most of us
have found these products of considerable value as
we ve prepared for deplovments and reviewed how
different units grappled with challenges our elements
were about 1o face.

For all their considerable worth, the institutional
structures for capturing bessons are still dependent
on Soldiers” thoughts and reflections. And Soldicrs
have continoed to record their own observations,
particularly in recent vears as we have engaged in
S0 many mmportant operations, Indesd. my own pen
andd notebook were always handy while soldiering in
Iragy, where | commanded the 1015t Abrborme Division
durang ouwr first vear there (during the fight to Baghdad
ond the division's subsequent operntions m Irag's
four northern provinces), and where, during most
of the subsequent vear-and-a-half, | helped with the
so-called “train and equip” mission, conducting an
assessment in the spring of 2004 of the Tragi Security
Forces after their poor performance in early Apnl
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3. Money is ammunition

Observations from Soldiering in Iraq

1.”Da not try 1o do oo much with your own hands.®
2. Act quickly, because every Ammy of liberation has a half-iife.

4. Increasing the number of stakeholders is critical to success.
5. Analyze “cosis and benefils” before each operation.

B, Intefligence is the koy 1o success.

7. Everyone must do nabion-busding.

8. Help bulld insbitutions, not just unils

9, Culiural awarenass is a force multipher.
10. Success in a countennsugency requires mone than just militany

Operaons.
11. Ulimate success depends on local leaders,
12. Remember ihe sirategic corporals and strategac lieutenants.
13. There is no substitute for flexible, adaptable leaders.
14, A leader's most important task is to set tha right tona.

2004, miwd Mlien serving os the first commander of the
Multi-National Security Transition Command-lrag
and the NATO Training Mission-lrag.

What follows is the distillation of a mamber of
observiions jotted down during thot time. home
of these observations are specific o soldiering n
Irag, bt the rest speak to the broader challenge of
conducting counterinsurgency opermions in a vastly
different culture than our own. | offer 14 of those
observations here in the hope that others will find
them of assistance as they prepare o serve in lmg
or Alghanistan or in similar missions in the vears
ahead.

Fourteen Observations
Observation Number 1 is “Do
we By for efee oy mpcl winh veur o
frands. " T.E. Lawrence offered this
wise counsel in an article published
in The Arah Bullevin in August 1917,
Continuing, he wrote: “Better the
Arabs do it tolerably than that yvou
do it perfectly, It is their war, and you
are 10 help them, net win it for them.
Actually, also, under the very odd con-
ditions of Arabia, your practical work
will not be as good as, perhaps, you
think it is, It may take them longer and
it may not be as good as vou think, but
if it is theirs, it will be better.™
Lawrence’s gusdance is as relevant
in the 2Ist century as it was in his

diers who pride themselves on being action oriented,
We celebrate o “con do™ spirit, believe in taking the
initiative, and want to get on with business. Yet,
despite the discomfort inirving to follow Lawrence's
advice by dnius toer el with car own hands,
such an approach is absolutely critical 10 success
in a sitwation like that in Irag. Indecd, many of our
units recognized carly on that it was mportant that
wie ol just perfiorm tasks for the Iragis, but that we
help our Iragi partners, over time cnabling them o
accomplish tasks on their own with less and less
assistance from ws.

Empowering Iragis to do the job themselves has,
in fact, become the essence of our strategy—and
such an approach is particularly
npplicable in frag, ite suffierin
for decades under Saddam, Iraq stiﬁ
has considerable human capital,
with the remnants of an educated
middle class, a number of budding
entreprencurs, and many talented
leaders. Morcover, the lragis, of
corrse, know the situption and people
far better than we ever can, and
unleashing their productivity is
essentinl to rebuilding infrastructune
and institutions. Our expenience, for
exnmple, in helping the Iragi miliary
reestablish its s1ail colleges and
branch-specific schools has been that,
once o good g leader is established
as the head of the school, he can take
it firom there, albeit with some degree

own time in the Middle East during brigade i

World War I. Like much good advﬁ. m;‘" Graduasng irom  of continued Coalition ssistance. The
however, it is sometimes casicr (o pul nmmd af same has been true in many other
forward than it is to follow. Our Anmy  Baghdad, brag, 9 Jaruary 2006, areas, including in helping establish

is blessed with highly motivated Sol-
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certain Army units (such as the Iragi



During a recognition ceremony hold in ihe Baghdad
Conwention Cemter on § January 2004, an inagl working
for the Civil Defense Corps petitions the Coaliticn for
eampanialion for all the wounded bragis and widows.

Army’s Bih Division (Mechanized), based north of
Baghdad at Taji, and the S1h Division, which has
units in 5 provinces south of Baghdad) and police
peademies (such os the one in Hillah, ran completely
by Iragis for well over 6 months), Indeed, our ability
to assist rather than do has evolved considerably
since the transition of sovercignty at the end of late
June 2004 and even more so since the elections
of 30 Janunry 2005, 1 do not. 10 be sure, wanl 1o
downplay in the keast the amount of work still 10
be done or the daunting challenges that lie ahead;
rather, | simply want to emphasize the imporance
of empowering, cnabling, and assisting the Imqis.
an approach that figures prominently in our strategy
in that country.

Observation Number 2 is that, in o situation like
Irag, the liberating force must oc? guicklly beconse
every Arnty of liberation ks o balflie bevond which
it mms into an Ammy of eccupation. The length of
this half-Eife is tied 1o the Iwn".‘[’lil-.ll'klﬂl-l'ﬂ.‘ popalnce
about the impact of the liberating force’s activities.
From the moment a force enters & country, its leaders
must keep this in mind, striving to meet the expecta-
tions of the liberated in what becomes o mce against
the clock.

This race against the clock in Iraq has been com-
plicated by the extremely high expectations of the
Iragi people. their pride in their own abilities, and
their reluctant admission that they needed help from
Americans, in particular” Recognizing this, those
of us on the ground ot the outset did all that we
could with the resources available early on 10 help
the people, to repair the damage done by military
operations and looting, to rebuild infrastinscture, and
to restore basic services as quickly as possible—in
cfiect, helping extend the hall-life of the Amy of
liberation. Even while carrying out such activities,
however, we wene keenly aware that sooner or lier,

the people would begin to view us as an Army of
occupation, Oher time, the local citizenry would
feel that we were not doing enough or were not
moving as quickly as desired, would see us damage
property amd hur innecent civilians in the course
of operations, and would resent the inconveniences
andl intrusson ef checkpomnts, low helicopter flights,
and oaher military activities. The sccumulation of
these perceptions. coupled with the natural pride of
Iragis and resentment trat their country, so blessed
in natural resources, had 10 rely on owsiders, would
eventually result in us being seen less as liberators

- and more as oocupiers. That has, of course, been the

case o varying degrees in much of Irag

The obvicus implication of this s that such
endeavors—especially in situations like those in
Traicr—are 8 mce against the clock to achieve as quickly
as possible the expectations of those hbemted. And,
again, those expectaions, in the case of Iragi citi-
zens, have always been very high indeed

bragi workers hired 10 build steps bedide (he Research
Triangle Instiute Conter in Dhi Qar Pravince, An Masirl-
yah, brag, 10 Januany 2004,

Observation Number 3 i that. inan endeavor like
that in Iraq. momey is cosmunition. In fact, depending
on the situation, money can be more impontant than
real ammunition—and that has often been the case
in Ireq since early April 2003 when Saddam's regime
collapsed and the focus rapidly shified to recon-
struction, economic revival, and restoration of basic
services. Umce money i3 available, the challenge s
to spend it effectively and quickly to rapdly achieve
measurable resalts, This beads to a reloted observation
that the money needs 10 be provided as soon as pos-
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sible to the organizations
that have the capability
andd capacity to spend it in
such a manner,
So-called “CERP”
(Commander s Emergency
Reconstruction Program)
funds—funds created by
the Coalition Provisional
Authority with captured
Iragi money in response .
o requests from unis for
funds that could be put 3
1o use quickly and with

AR
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was a substantial armount
of Rexibality i the 2005
supplemental funding
measure that has served
g that mission very well,
especially as our new
organization achieved
the capability and capa-
city needed 1o rapidly
put 1o e the resources
allocated 1o it."
Clservation Number
4 reminds us that -
creasing the mumber of

minimal red lape—proved
very imponant in lrag in
the kate spring and summer
af 2003, These funds en-
abled units on the
1o complete thousands of small projecis tlat were,
ite their low cost, of enormous im e o
local citiaens.” Village schools, for example, could
be repaired and refurbashed by less than 510,000
that time, and umits like the 10151 Adrbome Division
camried out hundreds of school repairs alone, Other
projects funded by CERP in our arca included
refurbishment of Mosul University, repairs to the
Justice Center, numerous road projects, countless
water projects, refurbishment of cement and asphal
factores. repair of a massive imigation system,
support for local elections, digging of dorens of
wells, repair of police simtions. repair of an oil
refinery, purchase of uniforms and equipment for
Tragi forces, construction of small Iragi Army training
and operating bases, repairs 1o parks and swimming
pools, support for vouth soccer teams, creation of
employment programs, refurbishment of medical
facilities. cremtion of acentral Iragi detention facility,
establishment of a small business loan
and countless other small initistives that made big
differences in the lives of the Iragis we were trving

Sa 2003

o help.

The success of the CERP fed Congress
1o approprise additonal CERP dollars in the fall of
20413, and additional a iations have continued

ever since, Most comm would agree, in fact,
that CERF dollars have been of enormons value 1o
the effort in lrag (and in Afghanistan, 1o which the
concept mi in 2003 as well)

Beyond being provided money, those organiza-
tions with the capacity and capability 1o put it 1o
use miust also be given reasonable flexibility in how
they spend at least a portion of the money, so that i
can be used to address emerging needs—which are
inevitable. This is parcularly important in the case
of iated funds, The recognition of this need
guiced oter requesss for respurces for the lragi Secu-
ity Forces “train and equip™ mission, and the resuki
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of F
of Iraq hosted by the 364th Civil Afairs
. More than 200 y
sionals between the ages of 21 and 38 participated in
lectures and working grousps on lopics related to croad-
ing &ndd Managing Businesses in & global sconamy.

onit
ness profes-

stakeholders i critical
to snceexs. This insight
emerged severl momhs
Mo our time in g as
we began to realize that
more impenant than our winning Iraqi hearts and
minds was doing all that we could 10 ensure tha as
many Iragis as possible felt o sake in the success
of the new lrag. Mow, | do not want 1o downplay
the importance of winning hearts and minds for the
Coalition, o5 that extends the hali-life | described
earlier, something that &= ol obviows desirability. But
mone important was the idea of lrmgis wanting the
new Iraq to succeed. Over time, in fact, we began
asking, when considering new mitintives, projects,
or programs, whether they would help increase
the number of Iragis who felt they had & stake in
the country’s success, This guided us well during
the time that the 1002 Arbome Division was
northern Imng and sgain during a varicty of initiatives
pairswed as part of the effort 1o help Irag reestablish its
security forces. And it is this concept, of course, that
undoubtedly is behind the reponed effons of the U5,
Ambassador in lreq to encournge Shi'ia and Kurdish
pelitical leaders in g to reach out 10 Sunni Amb
lenders and to encourage them to help the new Irag
succeed.

The essence of Observation Number 5—that we
should aulize costs ard benefits of aperations hefore
eachiaperation—is captured ina question we developed
over time and used to ask before the conduct of
operations: “Will this operation,” we asked, “1ake
mare bad guvs off the street than it creates by the way
it is conducted?” IT the answer to that question was,
“Mo,” then we 100k a very hand look a1 the operation
before proceeding.

In 1986, General John Galvin, then Commander
in Chief of the U5, Southem Command (which was
supporting the coumerinsurgency offont in El Salva-
dor), described the challenge captured in this observa-
tion very effectively: “The . . . burden on the military
institution is large. Not only must it subdee an armed
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et - 5 . g , e i
Soldiers assigned 1o the 1015t Airbome Division [Alr
Assault) look on as a tube-launched optically-tracked
wire-guided {TOW) missile penetrates a building where
Liday and Cisay Husselin, the sons of Saddam Husssin,
barricaded thamaelves,

adversary while anempting 1o provide security 10
the civilian population, it must also avoid furthermg
the nsurpents” cause, I, for example, the militan’s
actions in killing 530 guerrillas cause 200 previously
uncommitted citizens 1o join the msurgent cawse, the
wse of force will have been counterproductive.™

To be sure, there are occasions when one should be
willing to take more risk relative to this question, Cne
example was the 10Est Airbome Division operation
1o capture or kill Uday and Qusay, In that case, we
ended up firmg well over a dozen antitank missiles
into the bouse they were occupying (knowing that
all the family members were safely out of i) afier
Uday and Cusay refused our call to surmender and
wounded three of our sobdiers during two attempls
to caplure them,”

In the muin, however, we sought o camy out opera-
tions in a way that minimized the chances of creating
more enemics than we captured or Killed. The iden
was 1o try 1o end each day with fewer enemics than
we had when it started. Thus we preferred targeted
operations mther than sweeps, and as soon as possi-
ble afier completion of an operation, we explained to
the citizens i the affected arcas what we'd done and
whiy we did i

This should not be taken o indicate that we were
the beast bit reluctant about going afer the Saddamists,
terrorists. of msurgents; in fact, the opposite was the
case, In one night in Mosul alone, for example. we
hit 35 targets simubancously, getting 23 of those we
were after, with only ane or two shots fired and most
of the operations requiring only a knock on a door,
vice blowing it down. Such operations obwioushy
depended on 8 sophisticated intellizence structure,
one largely based on humaon intelligence sources and
wiery similar 1o the Jaint Interagency Task Forces for
Counter Terroriam that were established in vanous
locations after 9/11.

That. logically, leads 1o Observation Number 6,
which holds that impelligence is the key fo success.

It iz, after all, detailed, actionable intelligence that
enables “cordon and knock”™ operations and pre-
cludes large sweeps that often prove counterpro-
ductive. Developing such intelligence, however, is
not easy. Substantial assets a1 the local (i.e.. division
or brigade) level are required to develop human
imelligence networks and gather sufficiently precise
information o allow targeted operations. For us,
precise information generally meant o 10-digit grid
for the target’s location, a photo of the entry point, a
reasonable description of the tanzet, and directions to
the target’s bocation, as well as other information on
the neighborhood, the target site, and the target him-
sl Gathering this information is hard; considerable
intelligence and operational nssets are required,
all of which must be pulled together 1o focus (and
deconflict) the colbection. annlvtical, and operational
effons. But it is precisely this tvpe of approach that
is essential 10 preventing lerronsts and insurgents
from putting down roots in an arcn and starting the
process of imtimidation and disnoption that can result
in n catastrophic downward spiml.

Observation Number 7, which springs from the
fact thm Civil Affairs are not enough when under-
taking huge reconstruction and nation-building
effonts, is that evervone ot do mation-building.
This should not be taken to indicate that | have
anything bt the greatest of respect for cur Civil

1018t Alrborne troopers deliver computer equipment
ta Irag's Mosul University, 31 May 3003, The equipment
was donated by the Division's 1581k Aviation Brigade.
AfTairs personnel—because | hold them in very
high regard. | have personally watched them work
wonders in Central America, Haiti, the Balkans,
and, of course, lraqg. Rather, my point is that when
undertaking mdustrial-strength reconstruction on the
scale of that in Irag, Civil Affairs forces alone will
nol suffice; every unit must be involved.
Reopening the University of Mosul brought this
hosme o those of us in the 10151 Airborne Division in
the spring of 2003, A symbol of considerable national
pride, the University had graduated well over a lnm-
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dred thowsand studems since its establishment m 1967,
Shorily after the scating of the mterim Governor and
Provinee Council in Nineveh Provinee in early May
2003, the Council's members esablished completion
of the school vear st the University as among their
1op prioritics, We thus took a quick trip through the
Liniversity 1o assess the exten of the damage and
1o discuss reopenmg with the Chancellor. We then
Tusddbed with our Civil AfTairs Battalion Commian-
der to chan o way ahead, bat we quickly found that,
although the takent inherent in the Battalion’s educa-
tion teasm wis impressive, its members wene relatively
junier in rank and its siee (numbering less than an
infontry squad) was simply not enough 1o help the
Iragis repair and reopen a heavily-looted institlution
of over 75 buildings, some 4.500 staff and faculty,
and approximately 30-35,000 students. The mission,
and the education team. therefore, went to one of the
o aviation brigades of the 101t Airbome Division,
a brigade that clearly did not have “Rebuild Foreign
Academic [nstitutions™ in is mission essential task
list. What the brigade did have, however, was a
senior commander and staff. as well a5 numerous
subordinate units with commanders and staffs, who
collectively added up o considersble organizational
capacity and capability.

Seeing this approach work with Mosul University,
we quickly rh:Bqu!Ind the same appreach in vinually
every anca—assigning a unit or elenent the respon-
sihility for assisting each of the Iraqi Ministries’
activities in nohern Irag and also for linking with
key Iraqi leaders. For example, our Signal Banalion
incorporated the Civil Affairs Batalion’s communi-
cations femm and worked with the Minisiry of Tele-
communications element in northern lrag, helping
reestablish the local telecommunications structure,
including assisting with a deal that brought a satellie
downlink to the central switch and linked Mosul with
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the international phone svstem, prodocing a profit
for the provinee (subscribers bore all the costs). Cur
Chaplaim and his team linked with the Ministry of
Religious Affnirs, the Engineer Battalion with the
Ministry of Public Works, the Division Suppor
Command with the Ministry of Youth and Sports, the
Corpes Suppaort Growp with the Mingstry of Education.
the Military Police Banalion with the Ministry of
Interior (Police). our Surgeon and his team with the
Ministry of Health, our Staff Judge Advocate with
Manistry of Justice officials, our Fire Support Element
with the Ministry of Qil, and so on. In fact, we lined
up a unit or stafl section with every ministry element
and with all the key leaders and officials in our ADR,
and our subordinate unis did the same in their arcas
of responsibility. By the time we were done, everyone
and every element, not just Civil Affairs units, was
engaged in nation-building.

Observation Number 8, recognition of the need
1o bl Baaslel rseinantions, m).l'{]l.ﬂ iz, came from
the Coalition mission of helping Iraq reestablish
its security forces. We initially focused primarily
on developing combatl units—Army and Police
battalions and brigode headquarters—as well as indi-
widual police. While those are what Iraq desperntely
needed to help in the achievement of security, for
the long term there was also a critical need 1o help
rebuild the instintions that support the units and
police in the field—the ministries, the admin and
logistical support units, the professional military
education systems, admin policies and proce-
dures, and the trmining orpanceations. In fact, kck
of ministry capability and capacity can underming
the development of the battalions, brigades. and
divisions, il the ministries, for example, don't pay
the soldiers or police on time, use political rather
than professional criteria i picking leaders, or fail



o pay contractors as required for services provided.
This besson underscored for us the importance of
providing sufficient advisors and mentors 1o assist
with the development of the security ministrics and
their elements, just as we provided advisor teams
with each banalion ad each brigade and division
headquariers.”

Observation Number 9, coliiral owareness
ix o foree sndtiplier, reflects our recognition that
knowledge of the cultural “termin” can be as impor-
tant as, and sometimes even more imporiant than,
knowledge of the peographic termain. This observation
ncknowledges that the people ane, i many respects,
the decisive terrain. and thar we must study that
terrain in the same way that we have abways studsed
the geographic terrain.

Working in another culture 1s enormously difficul
if one doesn’t understand the ethnic groups, tribes,
religious elements, political parties, and other social
groupings—and their
respective viewpoints;
the relationships among
the various groups:
governmental structures
and processes; local and
regional history; and, of
course, local and national
leaders. Understanding
of such culturnl aspects
i essential if one is o
help the people build
stable political, social,
and economic institu-
tions. Indeed, this is as

*Cultural awareness is a force multiplier,” COL Michas Linnington, commander, 1871h infantry
Alrbome Division [Alr Assault], and the Deputy Gevemnar of Mineweh meet with tribal leaders of

“Success means acting across the full spectrum of
operations.” ULS. miltary assists in local Iragi election,

Sy mN

iment, 1018t
afar, Irag.

much a matter of common sense as operational
necessaty, Bevond the imellectual need for the spe-
cific knowledme about the environment in which one
is working, it is also clear that people, in general, are
more likely 1o cooperate if those who have power
over them respect the euliure that gives them a sense
of identity and sclf-worth.

In truth, many of us did a kst of “discovery lkeaming”
about such features of [rag in the carly moaths of cur
time there. And those who leamed the quickest—and
who also mastered some “survival Arsbic”—werne,
ned surprisingly, the most effective in developing pro-
ductive relationships with local leaders and citizens
and achieved the most progress in helping establish
security, local governance, economic activity, and
basic services, The importance of cultural awareness
has, in fact, been widely recognized in the LS, Army
and the other services, and it is critical that we con-
tinue the progress that has been made in this area
in our exercises, military
schools, doctrine, and so
on."

Observation Number
10 i% a swtement of the
obvious, fully recog-
nized by those operating
in Iraq, but it is one worth
recalling nonetheless,
It is that suecess in o
CoumterinsNrgency re-
;quiﬂ': mrore Hhan fust

mifitary operations
Counterinsurgency
strategies must also in-
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clude, above all, efforts 10 establish a political
environment that helps reduce support for the
insurgents pd windermmines the attmction of whatever
idealogy they may espouse.' In certain Sunni
Armb regions of Irasg, establishing such a political
environmenl is likely of greater imporiance than
military operations. since Uhe right political initiatives
might undermine the sanctuary and assistance
provided 1o the insurgents. Bevond the political
arena, other important factors are cconemic
recovery (which reduces unemplovment, a serious
challenge in Irau.llhm leads some out-of-work Iragis
1o be guns for hire). education {which opens up
emplovment possibilities and acoess 1o information
from ouwlside one’s normal circles), diplomatic
initintives (in particular, working with neighboring
states through which foreign fighters ransit),
improvement in the provision of basic services, and
so on. In fact, the campaign plan deveboped in 2005
by the Multmational Force=Irag and the LS. Embassy
with Iragi and Coalition leaders addresses cach of
these issues.

Observation Number
1—ulrimate success
dependon focel feader—
is a natural reflection
of Iragi sovereignty
and acknowledges that
sugcess in lrag is, as
time passes, increasinghy
dependeni on Iragi
leaders—at four levels:

* Leaders o the national
level working together,
reaching ncross party
and sectarian lines to
keep the country unified,
rejecting short-lterm i
expedient solutions such as the wee of militias, and
pursuing initiatives 1o give more of a stake in the
success of the new I to those who feel lefi out;

= Leaders in the ministries building the capability
anl capacity necessary 10 use the tremendous resour-
ces Iy has efficiently, transparently, honestly. and
effectively;

» Leaders at the province bevel resisting temptations
fo pursue winner-take-all politics and resisting the
urge 1o politicize the local police and other security
forces, and:

+ Leaders in the Security Forces staying out of
poditics. providing courageous, competent leadership
1o their umits, implementing policies that are fair 1o
all members of their forces, and fostering lovalty 1o
their Army or Police band of brothers rather than
1o specific tribes, ethnic groups, political panies, or
local militias.

Irnggi beaders are, in short, the real key to the new
Irag, and we thus need 1o continee to do all that we
can 1o enable them.
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Observation Number 12 is the admonition to
rementher the strategic corporals and strategie
liewenants, the relatively junior commissioned or
noncommissioned officers who often have 1o make
huge decisions, sometimes with life-or-demh as well
as strategic consequences, in the blink of an eve.

Commanders have two major obligations to these
Junior leaders: first, (o do evervihing possible to train
them before deployment for the various situations
they will face, particularty for the most challenging
and ambiguous ones; and, second, once deployed, 1o
try to shape situations o minimize the cases inwhich
they have 1o make those hugely important decisions
exmwemely quickly,

The best example of the latter is what we do 1o help
ensure that, when establishing hasty checkpoants, our
strategic corporals are provided sufficient training
and adequate means fo stop a vehicle speeding
toward them withowt having to put a bullet through
the windshicld. This is, in truth, easier said than it is
done in the often chaotic sitetions that arise during a
fast-moving operation in such a challenging securty
environment. Hut there
are Some actions we can
take 10 try 1o ensure that
our young leaders have
adequite ime 1o make the
tonghest of calls—deci-
sions that, if not right,
again, can have strlegic
CONSLQUENGEs

My nexi-io-kast obser-
vation, Number 13, is
that thwre is e swbsritute
for flexible, adaptable
feaders, The key 1o many
of our successes in Irag,
in fnct, has been keaders—
especially young leaders—who have risen o the
ocension and taken on tasks for which they'd had
litthe or no traming.” and who have demonstrated
enarmous inflistive, innovativeness, determination,
and courage."” Such leaders have repeatedly been the
essential mgredient in many of the achicvements in
Irag. And fostering the development of others like
them clearly is eritical 1o the further development of
our Army and our military,"

My final observation, Number 14, underscores
that, especially in counlerinsurgency operations, &
leader 5 most imporiant task s o sef the right fome,
This is, admittedly, ancther statement of the obvious,
but one that nonetheless needs to be highlighted
given its tremendous importance, Setting the right
tone and communicating that tone to his subordinate
leaders and troopers are absolutely critical for every
lezder at every bevel, especially in an endeavor like
that n Irng.

If, forexample, a commander clearly emphasizes so-
called kinetic operations aver non-Kinetic operations,
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SGT Joshua Rogers, of Chase Campany, 2d Baitalion, 3d Infantry Regiment, 3d Brigade, 2d infarry Division Stryker
Brigade Combat Team [SBCT), speaks with an agl man in Mosul, on 3 July 2004, Charlie Company was paicipat-

ing in Mutual

2, an cperation i which the lragl police and the Iragi Mational Guard were conducting & town

cardon and knock, while 2-3 Infantry provided blocking positions fos the outer cordon,

his subordmates will do likewise. As a result. they
may thus be less inclined 1o seize opportunitics for the
nation-buikding aspects of the campaign. In fact. even
in the 1015t Airborne Division, which prided nselfl
on i atention o nation-building. there were a few
mid-level commanders carly on whose hearts really
weren't o performing civil alfairs ks, assiging
with reconstruction, developing relationships with
local citizens, or helping establish local povernance.
To wse the gargon of Irag at that time, they didn’t
“get iL” In such cases, the commanders above them
quickly established that nation-building activities
were not optional and would be purssed with equal
enthustasm to rails and other offensive opermtions

Sening the right tone ethically is another hugely
imiportant task, If leaders fail 1o get this right, winking
at the mistreatment of detainees or at manhandling
of citizens, for example, the result can be a sense in
the unit that “anything goes.” Mothing can be more
destructive in an element than such a sense

In truth, regardiess of the leader's tone, most units
in Irag have had 1o deal with cases in which mistakes
have been minde in these areas, wisere yvoung leaders in
very frustrating situnthons, often afier having suffered
very tough casualtics, took missteps. The key in these
situations is for leaders to ensure that appropriate
asction is wken in the wake of such mcidents. tha
standornds are ¢learly articulated and reinforced. tha
remedial training is conducted, and that supervision
s exercied 1o iry 1o preclude recumences

It is hard 1o imagine a tougher environmen than
that in some of the areas in Irsq, Frosirations, anger,

10

and resentment can run high m such situations. That
recognition underscores, again, the importance of
commanders af every level working hard to get the
tome right and 10 communicate it throughout their
unns

Implications

These are, again, 14 observations from soldiering
in Iragq for most of the first 2-1/2 years of our
invalvement there, Alhough | presented them as
diserete lessons. many are mextricably related.
These observations carry with them a number of
implications for our effort in Iraq {and for our
Army as well, ax 1 have noted in some of the
footmotes), "

It goes without sayving that success in Irg—which
clearly is importam not just for Irag, but for the entine
Middle East region and for our own coumtry—will
require continued military operations and support for
the ongoing development of Iraqi Security Forces

Suceess will also require continued assistance
and resoarces for the development of the emenzing
paelitical, economic, and social institutions in Irag—
efforts in which Ambassador Zalmay Khalilzad and
General George Casey and their teams have been
engaged with their lragi counterpants and have been
working very hard, . N

Lastly, success will require time, determination,
and resilicnce, keeping in mind that following the
clections held in mid-December 2005, severn] months
will likely be required for the new government—the
fourth in an 18-month period—io be established

January-February 2008 - MILITARY REVIEW
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MG David Petrasus and COL Bon Hodges with Arab and Kurdish leaders at a ribbon-cutling cenemony marking
the reconsiruction of & Kurd-Arab village south of Masul, 20863,

and functional, The insurgents and extremists did
all that they could to derail the prepamations for the
constitutional referendum in nid-October and 1he
elections m mid-December. Although they were
inefTective in cach case, they undoubiedly will try to
disrupt the establishment of the new govemment—
and the upcoming provincial elections—as well
As Generals John Abizaid and George Casey made
clear in their teaimony on Capital Hill in September
2005, hewever, there is a strategy—developed in
close coordination with those in the 1.5, Embassy
in Baghdad and with our imer-agency, Coalition,
and Iraqi partners—that addresses the insurgency,
Imgi Security Forces, and the other relevant arcas,
And there has been substantial progress ina number
of mreas, Monetheless, nothing is ever casy in Irag
and a great denl of hard work and many challenges
clearly e alwead.'

The first 6 months of 2006 thus will be of enonnous
importance, with the efforts of Iragi leaders being
especially significant duning this peniod as a new
government is seated and the new constitution enters
into force. 18 will be essentinl that we do all that we
can o suppont lrag's leaders as they endeavor to
make the most of the opportunity our Soldiers have
given them

Conclusion
In a 1986 article titled
Toward a Mew Paradigm.”

“Uncomionable Wars:
General John R. Galvin

MILITARY REVIEW = January-February 2006

observed that “[an officer’s effectivencss and chance
fior success, now angd in the future, depend not nml:h.
on his character, knowledge, and skills, but also, and
mvre than ever before, on his ability 1o understand the
changing enviromment of conflict.” Genemal Galvin's
words were relevant then, but they are even mone
applicable 1odny. Conducting counterinsurgency
operations i o vastly different culture is excesdimgly
complex

Later, i the same anicle, noting that we in the
military pypically have our noses to the grindstone and
that we offen bve a somewhat cloisiersd exisience,
General Galvin counseled: "Let us pet our voung
leaders away from the grimdstone now and then, and
encourage them to reflect on developments cutside
the fortress-choister. Only then will they develop
imo leaders capable of adapting 10 the changed
environmen! of warfore and able to fashion a new
paradigm that sddreszes all the dimensions of the
conflicts that may lic ahead ™™

Given the current situation, Geneml Galvin's
advic in appears very wise indeed. And it is my
hope thar, as we all imke time to lifk our noses from
the grindstone and look beyand the confines of our
current assignments, the observations provided here
will help foster useful discussion on our ongoing
endeavors and on how we should approach similar
conflicts in the future—conflicts that are likely w0
be the norm. rather than the exception, in the 215
century. MR

1
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Question. During your prior combat tours of duty in Iraq, were there any incidents
of which you were aware within your command of alleged detainee abuse or abuse
of civilians?

Answer. There was one specific case of alleged detainee abuse in the 101st Air-
borne that was brought to my level. It was a few months into our time in Mosul
(and prompted us to establish clear standards relatively early on), and did not in-
volve death or serious injury. I took action in that case, which included a general
officer letter of reprimand and relief of the senior individual involved and lesser ac-
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tion against others. We very quickly then issued clear instructions to all elements
in the 101st Airborne Division Task Force that all detainees would be treated in
accordance with the Geneva Convention, ensured refresher education in what that
meant, began a process of inspecting all detention facilities in the Division at least
weekly, and started a process of having the Red Cross representative in the area
and Ninevah Province Council members (including an Imam) visit our facilities on
a regular basis, as well.

There was also at least one case of mistreatment of a civilian that I recall—in
which a small element improperly confiscated a vehicle from a local citizen who was
stopped at a checkpoint, with the element leader then not being forthright about
the incident during subsequent inquiries. (The civilian was not physically mis-
treated.) We formally investigated, took nonjudicial action under UCMJ against
those involved, and compensated the citizen.

There were numerous other cases of damage incidental to operations for which we
compensated the citizens affected.

As the MSNTC-I Commander, we did not operate detention facilities; however,
some of the Iraqi units we advised did do that, and we had serious challenges in
a few of those in the summer of 2005 before I left Iraq. In each case, we documented
possible cases of mistreatment, shared the evidence with the Minister of Interior
and MNF-I HQs, helped the Minister and respective Iraqi units conduct remedial
training, and, in at least one case, withdrew all financial/equipment/advisor support
for an element (in that case due to actions by several leaders of the Baghdad Major
Crimes unit) until individuals were removed and/or disciplined.

Question. If so, please explain the circumstances and describe the actions that you
took in response to these incidents?

Answer. Answered above.

U.S. MISTAKES

Question. What do you consider to be the most significant mistakes the U.S. has
made to date in Iraq?

Answer. First, there were a number of assumptions and assessments that did not
bear out. Prominent among them was the assumption that Iraqis would remain in
their barracks and ministry facilities and resume their functions as soon as interim
governmental structures were in place. That obviously did not transpire. The assess-
ment of the Iraqi infrastructure did not capture how fragile and abysmally main-
tained it was (and this challenge, of course, was compounded by looting). Addition-
ally, although most Iraqis did, in fact, greet us as liberators (and that was true even
in most Sunni Arab areas), there was an underestimation of the degree of resistance
that would develop as, inevitably, a Shiite majority government began to emerge
and the Sunni Arabs, especially, the Saddamists, realized that the days of their
dominating Iraq were over. Sunni Arab resistance was also fueled by other actions
noted below.

Beyond that, as noted recently by President Bush, there were a number of situa-
tions that did not develop as was envisioned:

e There was the feeling that elections would enhance the Iraqi sense of na-
tionalism. Instead, the elections hardened sectarian positions as Iraqis
voted largely based on ethnic and sectarian group identity.

e There was an underestimation of the security challenges in Iraq, particu-
larly in 2006 in the wake of the bombing of the mosque in Samara, coupled
with an over-estimation of our ability to create new security institutions fol-
lowing the disbandment of the ISFs—which was not helped by the planning
issues described below.

o It repeatedly took us time to recognize changes in the security environ-
ment and to react to them. What began as an insurgency has morphed into
a conflict that includes insurgent attacks, terrorism, sectarian violence, and
violent crime. Our responses have had to continue to evolve in response, but
that has not always been easy.

A number of mistakes were made by both political and military leaders during
the course of Operation Iraqi Freedom:

e The very slow (if that) execution of the reconciliation component of de-
Baathification left tens of thousands of former Baath Party members (many
of them Sunni Arabs, but also some Shiite) feeling that they had no future
opportunities in, or reason to support, the new Iraq. To be fair to CPA, Am-
bassador Bremer intended to execute reconciliation (or exceptions to the de-
Baathification order) and gave me permission, e.g., to do so on a trial basis
in Ninevah Province; however, when we submitted the results of the rec-
onciliation commission conducted for Mosul University and subsequent re-
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quests for exception generated by Iraqi processes with judicial oversight, no
action was taken on them by the de-Baathification committee in Baghdad.
As realization set in among those affected that there was to be no reconcili-
ation, we could feel support for the new Iraq ebbing in Sunni Arab majority
areas.

e Disbanding the Iraqi army (which was, to be sure, an army that Iraq did
not need in the long-term as it had vastly more senior officers than were
remotely required and was more of a jobs program than a competent mili-
tary force) without simultaneously announcing a stipend and pension pro-
gram for those in the Army, the future plan for Iraq’s defense forces, and
provisions for joining those forces undoubtedly created tens of thousands of
former soldiers and officers who were angry, feeling disrespected, and wor-
ried about how they would feed their families. (The stipend plan was even-
tually announced some 5 weeks after the disestablishment was announced,
but it did not cover senior officers, who remained, therefore, influential crit-
ics of the new Iraq.) This action likely fueled, at least in part, the early
growth of the insurgency and anti-coalition feeling.

e We took too long to recognize the growing insurgency and to take steps
to counter it, though we did eventually come to grips with it.

o We took too long to develop the concepts and structures needed to build
effective ISF's to assist in providing security to the Iraqi people.

e Misconduct at Abu Gharyb and in other less sensational, but still damag-
ing cases, inflamed the insurgency and damaged the credibility of coalition
forces in Iraq, in the region, and around the world.

e We obviously had inadequate plans, concepts, organizations, resources,
and policies for the conduct of Phase IV (stability and reconstruction) oper-
ations; consequently, we were slow to move into Phase IV operations.

e We had, for the first 15 months or more in Iraq, an inadequate military
structure. With hindsight, it is clear that it took too long to transform V
Corps HQs into Commander, Joint Task Force-7 (CJTF-7) HQs, and that
even when we had CJTF-7 HQs, it was not capable of looking both up and
down (i.e. performing both political-military/strategic functions and serving
as the senior operational headquarters for counterinsurgency and stability
operations). Moreover, it is clear that we should have built what eventually
became MNSTC-I HQs and the TF-34 HQs (which oversees detainee/inter-
rogation operations) much sooner, along with the other organizations that
were eventually established (e.g., the Gulf Region Corps of Engineer HQs).
e Although not a problem in the 101st Airborne Division area of respon-
sibility (AOR) during my time as 101st commander, it is clear that in cer-
tain other AORs there were more tasks than troops—especially in Anbar
Province for at least the first year and likely in other areas as well.

e Finally, the strategy pursued in the wake of the bombing of the Al
Askariya Mosque in Samarra in February 2006 was unable to arrest the
spiraling violence and rise of harmful sectarian activities. Repeated oper-
ations in Baghdad, in particular, to clear, hold, and build did not prove du-
rable due to lack of sufficient Iraqi and coalition forces for the hold phase
of the operations.

Question. Which of these mistakes, if any, are still having an impact, with which
you will have to deal, if confirmed?

Answer. We continue to feel the effects of many of the issues stated above. If con-
firmed, I intend to work with the U.S. Ambassador to gain traction on a number
of levels—security for the Iraqi people, establishment of effective local governance
and economic development that will create stakeholders in the new Iraq, reconcili-
ation, the continued establishment of effective ISFs, and establishment of rule of
law to ensure effective justice to all Iraqis.

MOSUL

Question. When you commanded your division in Mosul in 2003 the city appeared
to be relatively quiet and stable. That changed considerably in 2004 and later.

Why do you believe that happened?

Answer. The situation in Mosul deteriorated significantly about 9 months after
the 101st Airborne Division departed from Iraq. There were several reasons for this
development. First, the insurgents made a concerted effort to open a new front as
it became clear that the Coalition was going to conduct operations to clear Fallujah
in the fall of 2004. Second, the Sunni Arab governor of Ninevah Province was assas-
sinated in late June 2004 (the night of the transition of sovereignty, while on the
road to Baghdad, south of Ninevah Province). In the fractious political process that
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followed, many of the Sunni Arabs left the provincial council in protest over the way
the replacement governor was selected. This left a Sunni Arab majority province
without adequate Sunni Arab representation in the provincial council. Undoubtedly,
this led to some of them and their followers no longer supporting the new Iraq and
some others likely tacitly or actively supporting the insurgents as they sought to
put roots down in Ninevah and began a concerted campaign of intimidation of Sunni
Arabs who supported the new Iraq. Third, many level-4 Baath Party members lost
hope over time that they would ever have a role in the new Iraq due to stalling
over reconciliation in Baghdad, despite the special exemption given to the 101st Air-
borne Division by Ambassador Bremer in the late summer of 2003 to conduct a spe-
cial reconciliation process in Ninevah Province and Ambassador Bremer’s encour-
agement to all to use the exception process in the CPA order. Finally, the forces
that replaced the 101st Airborne Division—called Task Force Olympia—were only
a little over one-third the size of the 101st Airborne (though they started out about
half our size), had many fewer helicopters and other enablers, and one of their bat-
talions was subsequently taken frequently to be used as the CJTF-7 Reserve. At
the time TF Olympia replaced us in late January/early February, I believed its
forces would be sufficient to secure Ninevah Province due to the presence of the tens
of thousands of ISFs we had recruited, trained, and equipped, and with whom we
operated closely on a daily basis. That was borne out by the Iraqis’ performance dur-
ing the uprisings in April 2004 when Mosul was one of the few places in Iraq where
Iraqi forces did well. Over time, however, the Iraqi forces slowly deteriorated follow-
ing the Governor’s assassination, as the insurgents mounted a brutal campaign of
intimidation. Ultimately, that degraded their effectiveness and began a spiral down-
ward that didn’t end until during the Fallujah operation in November 2004, during
which a concerted attack in Mosul revealed the police to be completely intimidated
and ineffective, and overwhelmed many of the Iraqi Army elements, as well.
(Regretably, although both BG Ham and I repeatedly requested replacement of the
once-aggressive Police Chief in the fall of 2004, the Minister of Interior was never
willing to take that action, despite clear signs that the Chief and his family had
been severely attacked and intimidated.) Finally, and perhaps most importantly,
Task Force Olympia’s HQs lacked the same robust intelligence structure that the
101st Airborne Division possessed, which proved a serious shortfall in the intel-
ligence-intensive business of counterinsurgency warfare. Where the 101st Airborne
had largely been able to generate the precise intelligence that helped us tear out
the “roots” of the insurgents almost as fast as they were established, this proved
more challenging, particularly over time, for Task Force Olympia.

ROLE IN DEVELOPMENT OF THE NEW IRAQ STRATEGY

Question. What role, if any, did you play in the development of the new Iraq strat-
egy recently announced by the President?

Answer. I met with the Secretary of Defense a couple of days after he took office
and before he left for his first trip to Iraq, and we discussed the situation there dur-
ing that meeting. We subsequently talked after his trip, as well. I also talked to the
CJCS several times during this period, noting that a population security emphasis,
in Baghdad in particular, was necessary to help the Iraqis gain the time/space for
the tough decisions they faced and discussing the general force levels that were like-
ly to be required. As the strategy was refined, I talked on several occasions to LTG
Ray Odierno to confirm that his troop-to-task analysis required the force levels that
are part of the new strategy, and I relayed my support for those levels to the CJCS
and the Secretary. I also supported the additional emphasis on the advisory effort
and the additional resources for the reconstruction effort (both in terms of funding
and personnel for PRTs and governmental ministry capacity development).

IRAQI ARMY REINFORCEMENTS

Question. The Iraqi government has agreed to send an additional three Iraqi
Army brigades to Baghdad, two of which will apparently be predominately Kurdish.

Do you know why Kurdish units were selected?

Answer. Iraqi Ground Forces Command (IGFC) and MNC-I made the decision to
deploy the two predominantly Kurdish battalions to support the Baghdad Security
Plan primarily based upon the low threat levels in their original assigned areas of
responsibility, the readiness levels of the units involved during their time as ele-
ments of the IGFC, and the desire to involve these relatively well-trained units in
the effort to establish security in the capital city.

Question. Do you believe that Kurdish units will be more effective than other
units in enhancing security in Baghdad? Why?
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Answer. I have confidence in the expected performance of these units, though
there are likely to be challenges due to language issues (few of their enlisted sol-
diers speak Arabic) and, possibly, due to operating away from predominantly Kurd-
ish areas for the first time (though some of the battalions did serve in mixed-ethnic
areas in the vicinity of Mosul). In considering other factors, there has been little
in the way of corruption or other sectarian issues reported in these units. Addition-
ally, because of their combat experience and predominantly Kurdish soldiers, there
tends to be a higher level of unit cohesion in these formations. Because of their
home locations, there is a lower likelihood these units will have issues with infiltra-
tion by anti-governmental entities. Finally, commanders involved in training these
units, as well as their coalition advisors, assess that they are unlikely to be biased
when conducting operations in the locations to which they are being assigned.

Question. How do you believe Sunni or Shiite Arabs will react to Kurdish troops
in their neighborhoods?

Answer. I believe that in the end all parties will accept the presence of these
forces in an effort to secure Baghdad. Initial feedback from a Lieutenant Colonel
on the ground with whom I correspond is that one of the first battalions to arrive
has been welcomed as it has brought improved security—though it is obviously still
very early on in this effort.

MNF-I considered several aspects prior to making the decision to use these Kurd-
ish-based forces. For example, MNF-I studied whether both the Sunni and Shiite
leaders would consider this an attempt by Kurdish entities to expand their influ-
ence. While there have been some statements by radical Shiite leaders and some
reservations offered by Sunnis, the assessment is that the people of Baghdad will
adopt a wait-and-see position. In the end, if security is enhanced, all parties will
benefit and likely will be grateful.

Question. How do you believe the Mahdi Army will react to Kurdish troops enter-
ing Sadr City?

Answer. I believe the reaction in Sadr City to any security forces, not just Kurdish
ones (and it is not clear that Kurdish forces will operate in Sadr City), will vary
depending upon the perception of the mission, size, and composition of forces, dura-
tion of operations, and response of key Shiite leaders.

This is, however, a very dynamic period, and actions taken in Sadr City will have
to be carefully considered. While it is possible Muqtada al-Sadr will respond with
harsh rhetoric that could escalate into violence, there is also the possibility that po-
litical engagement by Prime Minister Nouri al-Maliki will result in a tense, but
calm entry of Iraqi forces into Sadr City. As a leader within the Shiite community,
Mugtada al-Sadr must demonstrate the willingness to act constitutionally, respon-
sibly, and within the rule of law, regardless of what kind of ISFs are involved. Hav-
ing said this, again, any actions involving Sadr City will be very sensitive and will
require considerable thought and preparation.

Question. What is your understanding of how Iraqi brigades which are predomi-
nantly Sunni or Shiite will be deployed—i.e., among their own sect or the other?

Answer. ISFs will be assigned areas of operations throughout Baghdad without
regard to sectarian composition of the units. Brigades of the 6th and 9th Iraqi Divi-
sions, each of which have a mix of Shiite and Sunni personnel (though predomi-
nantly Shiite in their makeup) will be employed in all nine administrative districts
of the city. It is true that some districts in the city are predominantly Shiite, while
others are predominantly Sunni. However, U.S. Army battalions will be partnered
with these Iraqi brigades to reinforce the practice that all security forces operate
in a professional, disciplined, and ethical manner, and in accordance with the rule
of law, international humanitarian norms, and recognized international standards
for enforcement and protection of human rights.

Question. What are the implications either way?

Answer. It is important to ensure no particular sect feels persecuted by the de-
ployment of any ISF in their neighborhood. The partnering of a U.S. battalion with
each ISF brigade will ensure that sectarian divisions and mistrust are kept to a
minimum.

COMMAND AND CONTROL

Question. What do you understand to be the command and control relationships
between American and Iraqi forces in the new Baghdad security plan?

Answer. This is an exceedingly important issue. Getting the relationship between
our forces and the ISFs right is critical to operating together. At its simplest, U.S.
commanders will command and retain OPCON of U.S. forces; Iraqi commanders will
command Iraqi forces and exercise OPCON over them once transitioned from the
tactical control of U.S. forces (this has taken place for the 6th Division and in the
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case of many other Iraqi units in recent months). If confirmed, I intend to ensure
that there is very close cooperation between U.S. and Iraqi headquarters to ensure
unity of effort, careful coordination of operations, and clear knowledge of what each
force is doing. Of necessity, this will include Iraqi and U.S. Special Operations
Forces and Police Forces as well. As I understand it, the Baghdad plan is to be an
Iraqi Plan, devised by the Iraqis in consultation with, and supported by, MNF-I and
MNC-I, and U.S. forces, under the command of U.S. commanders, will act in sup-
port of the Iraqi effort to establish security in Baghdad.

Question. Do you have any concerns?

Answer. Yes. MNF-I and MNC-I will need to carefully work out liaison arrange-
ments, colocation of command posts, terms of reference that delineate respective re-
sponsibilities for various combat, combat support, and combat service support activi-
ties, communications to support all of this, and so forth. Having said this, coalition
forces have been working with ISFs for some time and have developed an under-
standing of the relationships involved, and they will use that experience to inform
the actions to be taken in this case.

CONFRONTING THE MILITIAS

Question. Based on your knowledge, is the Iraqi government taking the steps it
must to confront and control the militias?

Answer. Militias and armed groups are a challenge with which MNF-I and the
Iraqi government must contend. One reason the Iraqi government has not con-
fronted militias in a meaningful way is that, regrettably, they fill a security need.
Another reason is that some political parties derive their political strength from
their militias, which provide both security and allow for the provision of basic serv-
ices to the people.

Article 9 of the Iraqi Constitution prohibits militias and stipulates that “the Iraqi
armed forces and security services will be composed of the components of the Iraqi
people with due consideration given to their balance and representation without dis-
crimination or exclusion. They shall be subject to the control of the civilian author-
ity, shall defend Iraq, shall not be used as an instrument to oppress the Iraqi peo-
ple, shall not interfere in political affairs, and shall have no role in the transfer of
authority.” In short, the security forces of Iraq must be professional and apolitical,
and they must have a monopoly on the legitimate use of force.

Once ISFs, backed by coalition forces, gain control of Baghdad and provide secu-
rity to the people, the need for militias to protect local areas will cease to provide
a justification for their existence. The Iraqi government can then work to execute
a comprehensive disarmament, disbandment, and reintegration (DDR) program. Re-
cent reports indicate that Prime Minister Maliki understands the need to deal with
the militias.

Question. What role would you expect to play on this issue, if confirmed?

Answer. Iraqi government intermediaries, coalition leaders, and U.S. Embassy
Baghdad personnel are involved in discussions to provide opportunities for militia
groups to enter into a DDR process. If confirmed, I would support and be involved
in these efforts.

Question. Under what circumstances, if any, would you recommend that American
troops enter Sadr City?

Answer. American troops enter Sadr City regularly in response to operational
needs. These operations are likely to continue. As the ISFs transition into a leading
role, I would expect to see a more prominent ISF presence in Sadr City and, as part
of that, it is likely American troops will also be present, but principally in a support-
ing role and to ensure full situational awareness of the actions of the Iraqi forces.

Question. In your judgment, how effective will the addition of more U.S. troops
be in securing Baghdad if Prime Minister Maliki continues to allow militias to exist
and operate?

Answer. Prime Minister Maliki has indicated a willingness to deal with militias
and this effort will be of central importance in securing Baghdad. Additional U.S.
troops will be important in the overall effort by providing the necessary capacity to
continue with clearing insurgent forces from contested areas while also partnering
with Iraqi Army and Iraqi Police in order to bolster their capability to prevent sec-
tarian violence, whether on the part of militias, terrorists, or insurgent groups.

COUNTERINSURGENCY DOCTRINE

Question. According to the new counterinsurgency manual, “20 (soldiers or police
forces) per 1,000 residents” is often considered the minimum troop density required
for effective counterinsurgency operations. Baghdad alone, according to doctrine, re-
quires a force of 120,000-130,000 personnel to meet the minimum requirement.
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However, when the planned increase in U.S. and Iraqi forces is complete, Baghdad
would only have about 80,000 security forces.

Do you believe that 80,000 U.S. and Iraqi troops is sufficient and if so, why? What
is your understanding of the status and adequacy of the risk assessment and mitiga-
tion plan associated with this deviation from doctrine?

Answer. Forces currently in or moving to Baghdad should be sufficient to conduct
effective counterinsurgency operations given the anticipated political-military situa-
tion and planned phased operations.

Answer. The recommended force ratio is a “rule of thumb,” distilled for
simplicity’s sake from numerous complex cases of counterinsurgency operations.
These ci;elses may differ significantly in terms of geography, urbanization, or enemy
strength.

The counterinsurgency doctrine clearly states that host nation police and army
forces are a key part of the equation, as are special operating forces and other secu-
rity elements. Baghdad is a city of roughly 6 million people, so a 1:50 ratio of secu-
rity forces to population would be equal to roughly 120,000 counterinsurgents. Iraqi
Army, Police, and Special Operations Forces, together with the U.S. forces currently
on the ground or deploying to Baghdad in the months ahead, total approximately
85,000—though, to be sure, not all of those are of the same levels of effectiveness,
and some of the police undoubtedly are of limited effectiveness. However, we do not
necessarily have to secure every part of Baghdad at once—this can be done in
stages—and will have to be done that way given the way the forces are expected
to flow into Iraq. Beyond that, tens of thousands of ministry security forces and tens
of thousands of civilian (often third country) contracted guard forces protect key
sites in Baghdad (including, for example, the U.S. Embassy, MNSTC-I HQs, the
Ministry of Oil, etc.) that MNF-I and the Iraqi government would otherwise have
to detail soldiers or police to protect. These forces, again, number in the tens of
thousands—and although by no means all are of high capability and some are un-
doubtedly compromised, they do secure hundreds of sites that otherwise would re-
quire coalition or Iraqi military or police forces. Thus, with the addition of all five
U.S. brigades under orders to reinforce Baghdad and the ISFs either in Baghdad
or headed to the city, there should be sufficient military forces available to achieve
our objective of securing Baghdad.

LENGTH OF IRAQI INSURGENCY

Question. General Casey has said that 20th century counterinsurgency efforts
typically lasted 9 years.

Do you believe the counterinsurgency campaign in Iraq could last as long as 9
years, or even longer?

Answer. I agree with General Casey that the counterinsurgency campaign in Iraq
will continue for some time, but its duration will depend on a variety of factors that
about which it is very difficult to make judgments. What I am clear about, however,
is that the Government of Iraq must ultimately win this fight, with coalition forces
in a supporting role. Thus, while it is possible that the counterinsurgency campaign
in Iraq could, indeed, last 9 years or more, that should not be taken to imply that
U.S. forces would be involved in substantial numbers for the duration of that period.

COMBAT SERVICE SUPPORT

Question. With the expected increase of U.S. troop levels in Iraq by over 20,000,
do you believe there is sufficient combat service support in place or will that have
to be augmented as well?

Answer. Generally, BCTs have their own combat service support units to sustain
their soldiers and equipment; however, I am sure that one of the tasks being under-
taken by MNC-I in recent weeks has been determination of requirements for any
additional combat service support elements above brigade level. This will be an area
on which I will focus following arrival in Iraq, if I am confirmed. Should additional
so-called enablers be needed, I will request them.

Question. If so, by how much?

Answer. MNF-I reports that it has a mature theater base in place and does not
anticipate a large requirement for augmentation of combat service support capabili-
ties.

Question. Do you see any problems with the extent of reliance of U.S. forces in
Iraq on contractor support?

Answer. No. The Army has always benefited from contracted non-military support
in one form or another, though that reliance has grown substantially in recent
years. Contractors allow the military a great deal of flexibility to meet sustainment
and life support requirements; they also help with security in some cases. They
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must be well-integrated, but over time MNF-I has developed mechanisms to ensure
synchronization of contractor support and military activities.

SUSTAINMENT

Question. Based on your knowledge of the Army and its state of readiness, how
long do you believe the increased troop levels and operations tempo can be sus-
tained?

Answer. My personal sense is that the Army is stretched and is straining; how-
ever, the Army is making plans to sustain increased troop levels should that be re-
quired. Nonetheless, the strain on the Active and Reserve components is clear. Sol-
diers in some units are returning to Iraq in a year or less, and that is obviously
difficult for them and their families, and it makes preparation of units challenging
as well. My own family is well-acquainted with this challenge, as my return to Iraq,
if confirmed, will be my fourth year-or-longer deployment since 2001. Reset of equip-
ment is also a challenge—though additional funds received recently should help the
Army considerably to meet the demand, though it is likely to take some time to
ramp up the depots fully. Having said that, as MNF-I commander, it would be be-
yond my brief to determine the overall health of the Army and Marine Corps—
though it would be something about which I would be concerned. It would be my
job to determine the troops and resources required to accomplish the mission in
Iraq, and to inform the CENTCOM commander and Secretary of Defense of those
requirements. It is more appropriate for the Joint Staff and the Services to deter-
mine how long we can sustain a surge. I am encouraged, however, by Secretary of
Defense Gates’ announcement that the end strength of our Army and Marine Corps
will be increased. Clearly, the conflict in Iraq has been hard on our ground forces,
and I support the Secretary’s efforts to ensure we have the forces needed we need
for what are frequently very people-intensive operations.

STATE OF TRAINING AND EQUIPPING OF IRAQI SECURITY FORCES

Question. What is your understanding of the state of training and equipping of
ISFs?

Answer. My understanding is that, with some exceptions, the Iraqi Objective
Counterinsurgency (COIN) Force and Iraqi Objective Civil Security Force (totaling
approximately 325,000 personnel) were issued 100 percent of their pacing items of
equipment (i.e. their most important items) and that 100 percent of their personnel
were trained. The exceptions are for the remaining portions of the Navy and the
Air Force and approximately 2,000 support troops, all of which have significantly
longer training timelines and specialized training requirements. The Objective
COIN Force units do, however, face challenges in sufficient fill of leaders, who take
a long time to develop, and in development of higher-level staff skills and intel-
ligence elements, which also take time to develop. The Iraqi government is address-
ing these shortfalls through a combination of former commissioned and noncommis-
sioned officer (NCO) recalls and prospective policies to accelerate promotion to cor-
poral and sergeant for recruits with requisite levels of civilian education. The ISFs
have also experienced attrition due to combat losses and absences over the last 18
months. To address this attrition, MNSTC-I and the Iraqi government are generat-
ing some 30,000 replacements, 18,000 of which will address the attrition that has
occurred over the last year and half, and another 12,000 to bring these units to 110
percent to address the effects of Iraqi leave policies and to provide some personnel
flexibility to unit commanders. Over 6,500 of these soldiers have graduated and
joined the force and the second cycle of almost 8,000 will graduate shortly.

Question. What concerns do you have about the ability of those units to partici-
pate in the implementation of the new Baghdad security plan?

Answer. Iraqi units, at all levels, continue to perform well when partnered with
coalition forces. An immature logistics system, a shortage of mid-grade leadership,
and the ultimate loyalty of select units/leaders remain my primary concerns. These
concerns are currently being addressed through continued development of the ISF
logistical structure, coalition force emergency logistical support, partner relation-
ships between Iraqi and coalition force units (which are being strengthened), embed-
ding of Transition (Advisor) Teams in Iraqi units down to at least the battalion
level, and a variety of actions to foster loyalty and professionalism like a soldier’s
creed, oaths of office, a Center for Ethics and Leadership, the Iraqi Military Acad-
emy, the Staff Colleges, and so on.
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FORCE PROTECTION

Question. The new Baghdad security plan apparently envisions American units
being colocated with Iraqi units spread out over approximately 30 mini-bases
throughout Baghdad.

In general, how could you, as Commander, MNF-I, accommodate and protect
those forces and the forces which would have to resupply them on a daily basis?

Answer. As explained to me, under the Baghdad Security Plan, coalition forces
will establish Joint Security Stations (JSSs) with the Iraqi Army, Iraqi Police, and
the Iraqi National Police. The stations will be strategically positioned throughout
the city to accommodate dispersed, joint patrols, and to providle CENTCOM and con-
trol hubs that ultimately feed back into the Baghdad Security Command. The estab-
lishment of JSSs will include enhancing force protection and developing essential
sustainment and life support. Many of the JSSs are located at existing Iraqi Police
Stations, but will require vulnerability assessments prior to occupation by coalition
forces. Based on these assessments the necessary force protection enhancements will
be completed to mitigate the risks of attack. Force protection enhancements will in-
clude improvements such as entry control points, external barriers to redirect traffic
flows and/or reinforce perimeters, increased protection from indirect fires, and guard
posts/towers where required. Additionally, robust Quick Reaction Forces, as well as
redundant and secure communications with parent Forward Operating Bases and
with coalition patrols operating in the area, will enhance the force protection pos-
ture of each JSS.

Sustainment of our forces will be just as critical as their protection. Coalition
forces patrolling from JSSs will have adequate levels of food, fuel, water, medical
supplies, and ammunition on hand to preserve their combat capability. The JSSs
will be resupplied as the forces rotate into and out of the primary Forward Operat-
ing Bases (FBOs), rather than through daily resupply convoys. Essentially, the
forces operating out of a JSS will be self-sustaining for their period of operations,
with replacements arriving with their own requisite supplies as forces rotate. The
basic, enduring life support packages at each JSS might include tents, generators,
and environmental control units which will be positioned within the site’s perimeter.

Question. What is your understanding of whether the security plan requires the
contracting of additional U.S. bases and facilities?

Answer. Current planning does not anticipate the requirement to reopen pre-
viously transferred FOBs or the creation of new ones. MNF-I is using space on ex-
isting FOBs that have the capacity for the first three reinforcing BCTs, with basing
requirements for the remaining two currently under development.

MILITARY TRANSITION TEAMS

Question. Do you believe that the size, structure, number, and operating proce-
dures for U.S. Military and Police Transition Teams embedded with ISFs need to
be changed in any way?

Answer. Yes. There is unquestionable linkage between ISF progression and the
embedded transition team program. Despite the success achieved by the embedding
of transition teams, the current Military Transition Team (MTT) size is insufficient
to meet all operational requirements and permit an optimum level of support. The
commander of MNC-I has initiated a plan to enhance MTTs to increase their effec-
tiveness. Based on conditions within each multinational division (MND) area of re-
sponsibility, primarily relating to levels of violence and ISF capacity for independent
operations, MTTs are being augmented by assets controlled by the respective MND
Commanders. U.S. BCTs are the primary resource providers for these enhance-
ments. Enhanced MTTs have the ability to advise ISF units down to company level.

The current size, structure, and number of Police Transition Teams (PTT) is ap-
propriate for the missions they are assigned. There are three different types of
PTTs: station, district, and provincial. The nucleus of all PTTs is a military police
squad with additional U.S. Army personnel added at the district and provincial
level. Because of the mission and scope of responsibility of an Iraqi Police provincial
directorate, the typical PTT working at that level is larger and includes additional
military and civilian members who possess other specialties and expertise such as
operations, personnel, logistics, and maintenance management. The other two key
and essential components of all PTTs are interpreters and International Police Liai-
son Officers (IPLOs). Multinational Corps-Iraq is currently providing PTTs at a
ratio of one for every three police stations, one for every two police districts, and
one for every one provincial police directorate. The current operating procedures
have resulted in clear visibility on the effectiveness and capabilities of Iraqi Police,
from station through provincial level, and helped improve the Iraqi Police ability to
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conduct basic law and order missions. Upon arrival in Iraq, if confirmed, I will as-
sess this again to see if augmentation is required.

Question. What do you recommend?

Answer. Throughout Iraq, the enhancement of the baseline MTTs will continue
based on an assessment of the security situation in each MND area of responsibility.
The estimate provided to me by the MNF-I staff is that it will take 6—-12 months
to move to enhanced MTTs throughout Iraq. Continuing and expanding the transi-
tion team program over time will energize ISF progression and eventually facilitate
a change in relationship as the embedded transition teams move more toward the
advising role and less toward mentoring or even, to a degree, leading.

The current ratio of PTTs at the station, district, and provincial levels is ade-
quate, but we also need to relocate some PTTs from provinces that have moved to
Provincial Iraqi Control to provinces that have not achieved Provincial Iragi Con-
trol. IPLOs and interpreters are absolutely essential to successful PTT operations.
MNC-I continues to have difficulty recruiting and fielding new interpreters; addi-
tional emphasis and incentives need to be established to retain the qualified inter-
preters we currently employ. Additionally, if the IPLO program is ended too soon,
the lack of this law enforcement expertise and experience would have a significant
and adverse impact. A recommendation for making the IPLO program even better
is to recruit law enforcement experts from other Middle Eastern nations (such as
Jordan, Egypt, Kuwait, Saudi Arabia, etc.) into the program.

Question. What is your understanding of how the Army and Marine Corps are en-
suring that U.S. troops are properly trained for this duty, to include dissemination
of “lessons learned” to incoming teams?

Answer. Only qualified officers and NCOs are chosen to fill these critical posi-
tions, based upon their grade, skill, and experience match, balanced with dwell
time. To facilitate and synchronize this effort, Army, Air Force, and Navy “external”
transition team training was consolidated and is now conducted at Fort Riley, Kan-
sas by the 1st Infantry Division. The two-star commander there, his staff, and a
BCT now execute the full spectrum of tasks required to man, train, and equip exter-
nal transition teams. The Marines are running a similar program at Twentynine
Palms, CA. Transition team training is based on seven core competencies—combat
skills, force protection, team support processes, technical and tactical training, advi-
sor skills, counterinsurgency operations, and understanding the culture (which alone
encompasses about 50 hours of training to empower the teams’ abilities to forge a
positive relationship with their Iraqi counterpart). The lessons learned process is
critical and is integrated before, during, and after a team embeds with an ISF unit.
Throughout training, team members are in communication with the team they will
replace so they may exchange information, pass back these lessons, and learn about
their Iraqi unit prior to deployment. Additionally, programs like Fort Riley (60
days), Camp Buehring (Kuwait, 6 days), and the Phoenix Academy (Taji, Iraq, 8
days) undergo continuous review so that the training can remain relevant by adapt-
ing the training model as necessary based on input from the field and changing con-
ditions in theater. Once in theater, teams execute a 60-day assessment of the train-
ing they received in preparation for their assignment as advisors, complete a formal
end of tour assessment to codify lessons learned, and an assessment of the transi-
tion between their team and the follow-on team. The Iraq Assistance Group (IAG)
has also compiled transition team lessons learned on the IAG website for all transi-
tion teams to utilize. The Combat Studies Institute and Center for Army Lessons
Learned have captured lessons on transition team operations and techniques and
published them as well.

The Military Police Brigade fully sources the PTTs and provides RSOI, implemen-
tation, execution, and mission oversight of the PTT Program. The brigade brings a
cohesive and organic element to training, resourcing, and equipping PTTs which are
actually military police squads already trained for law enforcement skills. These MP
units are trained at home station to perform this mission. These teams are embed-
ded with IPLOs who are trained, hired, and managed by the State Department.
Host nation police building and training is a doctrinal military police mission. Expe-
riences and lessons learned at Panama, Haiti, Somalia, Bosnia, and Kosovo all con-
tribute to continued mission development and application. Lessons learned and up-
to-date TTPs are disseminated back to the deploying units through direct contact
with units on the ground, Pre-Deployment Site Survey (PDSS), Mission Readiness
Exercise (MRX), and then Relief-In-Place (RIP) Program during which the MP Bri-
gade conducts a PTT certification. Additionally, lessons learned are disseminated
through the Center for Army Lessons Learned Website, Senior Leader forums
(many virtual), the Battle Command Training Program COIN Seminars, combat
training center mission rehearsal exercises, the Joint Center for International Secu-
rity Force Assistance, and doctrine development efforts.
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Question. If confirmed, what would you recommend in this regard?

Answer. First, it is necessary to retain the core transition team and ensure it con-
tinues to receive the best possible training in preparation for its mission of mentor-
ing and advising the ISF unit. This core structure is the expertise upon which addi-
tional enhancement is placed. They are the subject matter experts within the transi-
tion team. Second, as conditions on the ground permit, I would expedite the en-
hancement of transition teams to capitalize on their contributions toward ISF devel-
opment. This must be done in a manner that also balances other operational re-
quirements, which will lessen as the levels of violence become more manageable for
the ISF. Furthermore, leaders should direct the widest dissemination of lessons
learned by our teams. The team in training as well as any team in theater must
be alerted to newly developed tactics, techniques, and procedures that are proving
successful in application. This is done through the Center for Army Lessons
Learned, the Combat Studies Institute, and the Joint Center for International Secu-
rity Force Assistance at Fort Leavenworth, among other agencies.

DETAINEE TREATMENT STANDARDS

Question. Do you agree with the policy set forth in the July 7, 2006 memorandum
issued by Deputy Secretary of Defense England stating that all relevant DOD direc-
tives, regulations, policies, practices, and procedures must fully comply with Com-
mon Article 3 of the Geneva Convention?

Answer. Yes. The standards outlined in Common Article 3 should be the standard
for U.S. and coalition forces to adhere to in regards to the handling of detainees at
all levels. In fact, as I noted in responding to one of the earlier questions, after an
early case of detainee mistreatment, I directed that detainees in the 101st Airborne
Division area of responsibility would be handled in accordance with the Geneva
Convention, as those were the standards our soldiers understood.

Question. Do you support the standards for detainee treatment specified in the re-
vised Army Field Manual on Interrogations, FM 2-22.3, issued in September 2006,
and in DOD Directive 2310.01E, the Department of Defense Detainee Program,
dated September 5, 20067

Answer. Yes. I believe having one interrogation standard outlined in one docu-
ment adds clarity. The new FM clearly articulates what is and what is not author-
ized and effectively identifies methods to ensure accountability.

Question. Do you share the view of the Judge Advocates General that standards
for detainee treatment must be based on the principle of reciprocity, that is, that
we must always keep in mind the risk that the manner in which we treat our own
detainees may have a direct impact on the manner in which U.S. soldiers, sailors,
airmen, or marines are treated, should they be captured in future conflicts?

Answer. Yes.

Question. You oversaw the issuance of a new Army doctrine on counterinsurgency
operations. Do you believe it is consistent with effective counterinsurgency oper-
ations for U.S. forces to comply fully with the requirements of Common Article 3
of the Geneva Convention?

Answer. Yes. We can conduct effective interrogation and detention in wartime in
a counterinsurgency environment and comply with the requirements outlined in
Common Article 3; in fact, we had international human rights organizations partici-
pate in the COIN Seminar we hosted to discuss a very early draft of the manual.
That conference, in fact, was co-hosted by Harvard’s Carr Center for Human Rights.

IRAQ STATE-OWNED ENTERPRISES

Question. What is your understanding of the status of Department of Defense ef-
forts to help restart Iraqi state-owned enterprises to increase employment in Iraq?

Answer. When the Task Force to Improve Business and Stability Operations-Iraq
(TF BSO) arrived in Iraq, it expected to find a Soviet-style, aging State-Owned En-
terprise (SOE) industrial base that was grossly uncompetitive. First-hand evalua-
tions, however, reveal that some of these factories possess modern—even auto-
mated—equipment, and are capable of producing materials and manufactured goods
that would be competitive in both Iraqi and world markets. Some facilities have de-
teriorated or suffered from a lack of recapitalization, and require varying amounts
of refurbishment. Other SOEs are simply obsolete, either because they produce ma-
terials or finished goods for which there is little or no demand, or because they re-
quire cost-prohibitive investment prior to restarting operations. SOEs traditionally
employ large numbers of Iraqis. Their closure still requires that the Government of
Iraq address manpower costs, principally through retraining programs and job
placement assistance. TF BSO is not advocating U.S. Government investment in
Iraqi factories, and is committed to the long-term policy of economic privatization.
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Beyond this, having helped Iraqi industries reestablish cement plants, small refin-
eries, and asphalt plants, among others, while commanding the 101st Airborne Divi-
sion, my view is that there are numerous industries that could be reestablished—
ideally with Iraqi funds—and could be self-sustaining, as they enjoy a comparative
advantage in some factor of production (e.g., Iraq has vast sulfur reserves, report-
edly the largest in the world, which would be used to refine high-grade sulfur for
industrial purposes and production of fertilizer; Iraq also has large deposits of “sour
crude” that are ideal for asphalt production). I strongly support encouraging such
initiatives.

Question. If so, what is your view of these efforts?

Answer. I strongly support the efforts of this task force. TF BSO is assessing Min-
istry of Industry and Minerals (MIM) SOEs as well as private factories. MIM is re-
sponsible for approximately 56 of the 190 or so SOEs nationwide. These 56 SOEs
have approximately 200 factories. Within the 56 MIM SOEs, TF BSO has assessed
25 of these and is working closely with Deputy Prime Minister Salih and the MIM
to revitalize the existing Iraqi industry base. Where competitive industrial capacity
exists, TF BSO and DOD will do everything they can to support the ministries, the
factories, and provincial leadership to restart operations, re-employing as many cur-
rent workers as circumstances permit. Several of the SOEs visited are in relatively
good shape and can be restarted with minimal investment in power restoration. Ini-
tial efforts identified 10 large factories, from Baghdad through Al Anbar Province,
where $6 million provided by the Iraqi government can restart operations and reem-
ploy 11,000 workers. The products that these facilities generate will help to meet
locaiand DOD demands, and have the potential to serve broader U.S. and global
markets.

SPECIAL INSPECTOR GENERAL

Question. The Special Inspector General for Iraqi Reconstruction (SIGIR) conducts
comprehensive audits, inspections, and investigations which are valuable to Con-

ess.

If confirmed, what steps would you take to support the audits, inspections, and
investigations conducted by the SIGIR?

Question. The SIGIR reports provide valuable insight to the Force Commander,
the Ambassador, and officials in Washington. I supported the activities of the SIGIR
as MNSTC-I Commander and, if confirmed, I will support them as the commander
of MNF-I. I should note that I also supported the activities of the Government Ac-
countability Office during my time in Iraq and following return to the U.S., and I
also invited the Army Audit Agency to audit activities of the 101st Airborne and
MNSTC-I on two or three occasions while I was in Iraq.

MENTAL HEALTH ASSESSMENTS IN THEATER

Question. The Army’s Mental Health Advisory Team (MHAT) has made three sep-
arate assessments over the past several years detailing the immediate effects of
combat on mental health conditions of U.S. soldiers deployed to Iraq. The most re-
cent study, MHAT III, found that multiple deployers reported experiencing higher
levels of acute stress, and that overall levels of combat stressors are increasing.
These types of reports lend support to the fact that increasing numbers of troops
are returning from duty in Iraq with Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), de-
pression, and other mental health issues.

What is your understanding of the key findings of the previous mental health as-
sessme{)lts, actions taken by the Army to address key findings, and the effect of such
actions?

Answer. The MHAT assessments looked at morale, mental health staffing, access
to mental health care, stress from multiple deployments, and leadership issues. The
general findings from the studies showed that multiple deployments and longer de-
ployments were by far the leading factors that increased the incidence of mental
health issues. The studies recommended redistribution of mental health staff to pro-
V}ilde better coverage and the development of a suicide prevention program within
theater.

The MHAT 4 study completed in October 2006 showed that the staffing was bet-
ter, which improved access to mental health care for troops. In August 2006, the
MNF-I Surgeon published behavioral health guidelines, which implemented rec-
ommendations from the MHAT III study. These included the establishment of a
multi-disciplinary Suicide Prevention Committee, whose purpose is to address thea-
ter-specific issues related to military member suicides.

In addition there is a mental health web site for commanders on the MNF-I por-
tal and there are mandatory pre- and post-deployment mental health assessments
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and reassessments (3—6 months post deployment). MNF-I has also created a work-
ing group consisting of G1 personnel, CID agents, chaplains, surgeons, and mental
health professionals that meets not less than quarterly to assess the status of men-
tal health in the AOR.

Question. If confirmed, would you support continuous mental health assessments
of the U.S. forces in Iraq?

Answer. Yes.

Question. Do you have any views on how to best address the mental health needs
of our troops, in terms of both prevention and treatment?

Answer. As explained above, I believe we are doing a considerable amount to sup-
port the mental health of the force in Iraq; having said that, we must continue to
re-examine whether we are doing all that we can in this critical area. Iraq is a war
zone and we can diminish but not eliminate mental health problems. MNF-I has
the assets and capabilities to provide prevention measures and treatment through-
out Iraq, to include teams that periodically perform outreach at main bases and re-
mote sites to identify potential issues. If confirmed, I will monitor this area closely.

CONGRESSIONAL OVERSIGHT

Question. In order to exercise its legislative and oversight responsibilities, it is im-
portant that this committee and other appropriate committees of Congress are able
to receive testimony, briefings, and other communications of information.

Do you agree, if confirmed for this high position, to appear before this committee
and other appropriate committees of Congress?

Answer. Yes.

Question. Do you agree, when asked, to give your personal views, even if those
views differ from the administration in power?

Answer. Yes.

Question. Do you agree, if confirmed, to appear before this committee, or des-
ignated members of this committee, and provide information, subject to appropriate
and necessary security protection, with respect to your responsibilities as Com-
mander, MNF-I?

Answer. Yes.

Question. Do you agree to ensure that testimony, briefings, and other communica-
tions of information are provided to this committee and its staff and other appro-
priate committees?

Answer. Yes.

[Questions for the record with answers supplied follow:]

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR DANIEL K. AKAKA
IRAN AND SYRIA

1. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, during the President’s address
to the Nation, he asserted that succeeding in Iraq also required defending its terri-
torial integrity. He stated that Iran was providing material support for attacks on
our troops, that we will interrupt the flow of support from Iran and Syria, and that
we will seek out and destroy the networks providing advanced weaponry and train-
ing to our enemies in Iraq. I am concerned about how this will be done, and what
potential it creates for a regional escalation. In particular, I want to make sure we
have adequately planned for protecting our troops in the event of a regional esca-
lation. I note that the recent deployment of another carrier strike group to the Per-
sian Gulf area and the nomination of a Navy Admiral to head U.S. Central Com-
mand which seems to indicate an expansion of military focus beyond Iraq and Af-
ghanistan. What do you believe is the potential for our efforts to interrupt the flow
of support from Iran and Syria to cause an escalation to a regional conflict?

General PETRAEUS. One of our broad priorities in Iraq will include countering the
threats posed by Iranian and Syrian support to extremists in Iraq, along with the
continued mission of dismantling terrorist networks in the country.

Multinational Force-Iraq (MNF-I) works closely with the developing Iraqi border
security forces to interdict the trafficking of foreign fighters, weapons, explosives,
and other contraband across the borders of Iraq. I will work closely with the Ambas-
sador as he and the diplomatic community pursue actions to disrupt influence from
external sources, while simultaneously working to prevent potential escalation.

MNF-I continues to take measures to ensure our troops’ protection from all iden-
tified threats, and we are keeping a close eye on evolving threats, both from within
Iraq and from neighboring countries.
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2. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, in your opinion, does the lack of
diplomatic engagement with Iran and Syria increase the risk of an escalation?

General PETRAEUS. With respect, the conduct of diplomatic engagement with Iran
and Syria is beyond my purview, though I have discussed ongoing and contemplated
actions with various members of the State Department, and I know that they are
carefully weighing the pros and cons of various initiatives.

3. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, have specific plans been devel-
oped to protect our troops if it does escalate?

General PETRAEUS. As I noted earlier, we constantly assess how to improve the
force protection posture of our troops, while simultaneously working to ensure mis-
sion accomplishment. We have examined and continue to examine potential threats
from all quarters, including greater outside involvement in Iraq, and we take appro-
priate measures in response—including constant upgrading of personal protective
equipment, addition of surveillance assets, improvements to vehicular protection,
improved weaponry, and so on.

NEW STRATEGY

4. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, it is my understanding that you
are one of the Army’s leading authorities on counterinsurgency. As such, I'm inter-
ested in your evaluation of the new strategy for the surge. Specifically, would you
suggest any additional actions that were excluded from the new strategy (e.g., seek
additional troops or other forms of assistance from our allies, coalition partners, or
Iraq’s neighboring nations)?

General PETRAEUS. The Army’s new counterinsurgency manual makes clear that
security of the population must be the priority in a situation like that in Irag—and
it will be our priority as we conduct the surge. We must, together with our Iraqi
partners, clear, control, and retain the neighborhoods of Baghdad to break the cycle
of violence that is preventing political progress in Iraq. We can only do this by es-
tablishing persistent presence—coalition, as well as Iraqi—in Iraqi neighborhoods.
I plan to ensure that a portion of our forces locate in the neighborhoods they protect
and that they carry out operations closely linked with their Iraqi counterparts—with
the Iraqis in the lead whenever possible—to secure the population.

The enemies we face are adaptive and as requirements change, I will request ad-
ditional support (the accelerated arrival of the 3d Infantry Division Headquarters
is a result of this), if needed, and clearly outline the various risks to our strategy.
We will also work closely with our interagency, coalition, and Iraqi partners to set
the conditions for success in Iragq.

5. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, would you suggest improvements
to any of the tactics that are included in the new strategy?

General PETRAEUS. I am pleased with the changes our military is making in train-
ing, manning, and equipping the force to fight this kind of conflict. Two big changes
are being asked of our forces under this new strategy—the expanded use of en-
hanced and embedded transition teams and the renewed emphasis on positioning
forces in the neighborhoods among the people. Our military has done a good job
with the collection and dissemination of lessons learned and the practice of the lat-
est tactics, techniques, and procedures in our training centers as troops prepare to
deploy. Our troops and leaders are prepared for the implementation of the new
strategy, though we undoubtedly will continue to learn as we carry out the new op-
erations—and we plan to share lessons throughout the force as we do.

6. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, you recently were interviewed by
Spiegel magazine, a German periodical. During the interview, you stated that much
of counterinsurgency operations is counter-intuitive. You further called counter-
insurgency operations “war at the graduate level” and “thinking man’s warfare.”
You also said that we want our young officers to think, not memorize, because they
cannot kill their way out of an insurgency. You indicated that you have to take out
the elements that will never reconcile with the new government, or with the system,
but then try to win over the rest of the population. This part is not done with tanks
and rifles. How well-trained are the junior officers and troops in the counter-
insurgency doctrine?

General PETRAEUS. Over the past 15 months, I have been privileged to oversee
the organizations that educate our Army’s leaders, draft our doctrine, capture les-
sons learned, and help our units prepare for deployment.
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Our small unit leaders are increasingly well-trained for counterinsurgency war-
fare. The Army and Marine Corps’ professional military educational institutions
have institutionalized the new counterinsurgency doctrine recently published in
Field Manual 3-24 (that process began well before the manual was finally pub-
lished, based on articles and lessons learned). Furthermore, our combat training
centers now focus on counterinsurgency operations during unit mission rehearsal ex-
ercises. Leaders are further honed by counterinsurgency seminars and training con-
ducted in the United States, Kuwait, and at the Taji Counterinsurgency Center for
Excellence in Iraq. This training has made our junior leaders and soldiers better
prepared for counterinsurgency warfare and more adaptive to the situations they
will face in Iraq. Learning continues, however, and the Center for Army Lessons
Learned, Asymmetric Warfare Group, and other elements facilitate the collection
and distribution of lessons that we continue to capture.

7. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, how prepared are they to imple-
ment the President’s new strategy for the surge?

General PETRAEUS. Our officers and troops are well-trained, well-equipped, and
ready for the tactics asked of them in this new strategy—though it will represent
a change in operating style for some units, and we will continue to learn new les-
sons as we carry out the surge.

8. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, how well-trained are the Iraqi
security forces (ISF's) in counterinsurgency doctrine?

General PETRAEUS. The ISFs have made solid gains in professionalism and capa-
bility over the past 3 years, though they still have a long way to go in certain ele-
ments. They are especially effective when operating in concert with coalition forces
at population security. The Iraqi units obviously have greater cultural awareness
and linguistic capabilities, while U.S. forces bring greater military capabilities to the
battlefield.

9. Senator AKAKA. Lieutenant General Petraeus, given that the new strategy for
the surge is heavily reliant on the Iraqis leading the security efforts, how can we
be sure that they have correctly identified “the elements that will never reconcile
with the new government” and will not just be utilizing their position to eliminate
dissenters?

General PETRAEUS. In fact, there is work to be done in this area, and I have dis-
cussed it with the Prime Minister and the Ministers of Defense and Interior. Actions
have already been taken against a number of leaders and units shown to be using
their positions for sectarian purposes, and more will be taken—increasingly by Iraqi
officials and elements. While we are generally encouraged by the slow growth in
professionalism of the ISFs, we believe that a very robust partnering of coalition
forces with the Iraqi Army and National Police elements will prevent any such sec-
tarian bias in their application of force as we help the Iraqi government identify ele-
ments and leaders who need to be removed and, in some cases, brought to justice.

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR BEN NELSON
PRESIDENT’S NEW PLAN

10. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, obviously, a drop in vio-
lence is a benchmark, but that can be temporary as we have seen in Iraq. What
should policymakers specifically be looking to see on the ground in Baghdad over
the next 6 months with the President’s new plan?

General PETRAEUS. A reduction in violence as part of improving security for the
people clearly is the top indicator. Over time, that is one that must be seen. But
it will take time. We may or may not see a significant drop in violence at the begin-
ning of the operation, but the key is the long-term improvement of security, public
confidence, basic services, economic development, and government capacity. We will
not eliminate violence from the streets of Baghdad on our watch, but we must help
the Iraqis reduce the level of violence, intimidation of the populations of various
neighborhoods, and so on. I believe that over a period of months there will be a re-
duction of violence, although it will be uneven and will differ from area to area. This
achievement is nonetheless critical to allowing the other elements of national power
to come to bear on the problem in Baghdad and Iraq as a whole, and for Iraq to
resolve the political issues that are the true solution to its long-term problems.
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11. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, how long will it be before
the committee can be notified of the results of the plan?

General PETRAEUS. It will take several months at the least. That allows for the
time for the additional forces to flow to Iraq, time for them to gain an understand-
ing of the areas in which they will operate, time to plan with and get to know their
Iraqi partners, time to set conditions for the successful conduct of security oper-
ations, and, of course, time to conduct those operations and then to build on what
they achieve. Success, again, will occur over a period of months, not weeks or days.

None of this, in fact, will be rapid. The way ahead will be neither quick nor easy,
and there undoubtedly will be tough days. We face a determined, adaptable, and
barbaric enemy. MNF-I will work closely with our Iraqi ISF partners to secure the
population and help to facilitate the enhancement of quality of life for the citizens,
and I do believe we can do that. I will provide periodic updates when requested.

12. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, if the plan is tried, at-
tempted, and is not successful, will you come back to Congress and explain what
happened and why?

General PETRAEUS. I will provide you with forthright, professional military advice
with respect to the missions given to MNF-I and the situation on the ground in
Iraq. Should I determine that new strategy cannot succeed, I will provide such an
assessment.

MILITIAS

13. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, in my opinion, Iraq will
not long survive as a nation with armed militias roaming the streets of Baghdad.
We know the profound impact armed militias have had in Israel and Lebanon. I am,
to say the least, skeptical about the Prime Minister’s desire to take on Moqtada al-
Sadr’s Mahdi army. Does Prime Minister Maliki have the will to engage Shia mili-
tias?

General PETRAEUS. I have already begun, together with the Ambassador, develop-
ing a relationship with Prime Minister Maliki. My early impression is that he is
genuinely concerned with the future of Iraq and not just the interests of his sect
or political coalition. He does appear to want to be Prime Minister for all Iraqis and
has taken steps that confirm this. That is critical, as the Iraqi government dealing
fairly with all sects and ethnic groups is critical for long-term political and military
success. I will work closely with the Prime Minister and his commanders to help
them enforce the law and secure the population. Prime Minister Maliki has already
taken steps in this direction by ensuring that there are no safe havens in Iraq, and
insurgents, terrorists, and criminals will be dealt with in accordance with the law
regardless of sect or ethnicity.

14. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, if a decision is made not
to engage Sadr at this time, what could that mean when American forces leave?

General PETRAEUS. I will work with the Iraqi government to engage all organiza-
tions within Iraqi society who are genuinely amenable to political negotiation and
accommodation. A lasting peace can only be secured by the creation of a political
compact that encompasses all parties willing to join such an enterprise. Those orga-
nizations that refuse to recognize the legitimacy of the government of Iraq will be
neutralized to the extent that they will be unable to interfere with the governance
of the country.

15. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, is it a good idea to leave
an armed militia in Iraq’s capital?

General PETRAEUS. No. We want to see an Iraq in which the government, through
its established and regulated police and army, maintains a monopoly on the posses-
sion and use of organized armed force.

16. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, could you see a scenario
where the military and al-Sadr’s militia work together to further cleanse Baghdad
of their Sunni presence?

General PETRAEUS. That is obviously one of the scenarios the surge is intended
to prevent.
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IRAQI SECURITY FORCES

17. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, in your estimation, how
many troops do ISFs have that are trained and capable of undertaking the Presi-
dent’s new plan?

General PETRAEUS. Iraqi Army, Police, and Special Operations Forces, together
with the U.S. forces currently on the ground or deploying to Baghdad (and this is
Baghdad-centric) in the months ahead, will total some 85,000—though, to be sure,
not all of those are of the same levels of effectiveness. I have emphasized to the
Iraqi government the necessity of ensuring that these forces deploy at 100 percent
strength, and the Ministry of Defense is taking action to ensure that this happens.
It did not, with some of the earlier deployers. With the addition of all five U.S. bri-
gades under orders to reinforce Baghdad and the ISFs either in Baghdad or headed
to the city, there should be sufficient military forces available to achieve our objec-
tive of securing Baghdad, which will improve security and set the conditions for U.S.
Government and Iraqi government advances in the decisive areas of governance,
economic development, and Rule of Law.

18. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, what confidence do you
have in the capacity of these troops to both “clear” and “hold”?

General PETRAEUS. I believe this plan can succeed. We have to change the long-
standing paradigm of clearing a neighborhood and then moving on in favor of a con-
stant and active presence among the people. This will be a change for both coalition
and Iraqi forces, but I am confident that they will adapt and perform admirably.

The ISFs have received reasonable training and theyve received reasonable
equipping. Leadership on the ground with the soldiers and policemen will make the
difference and we are seeing an increase in the professionalism, confidence, and ca-
pability of Iraqi leaders.

19. Senator BEN NELSON. Lieutenant General Petraeus, do you believe the Iraqis
have accepted this plan as their own and not simply an American plan?
General PETRAEUS. Yes.

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR JIM WEBB
ACCOUNTABILITY

20. Senator WEBB. Lieutenant General Petraeus, you have stated that “money is
ammunition” in Iraq; do you agree that immediate, full accountability is essential
for money already appropriated and spent?

General PETRAEUS. Depending on the situation, money can be more important
than ammunition in the counterinsurgency fight. Once money is available, the chal-
lenge is to spend it effectively and quickly to rapidly achieve measurable results.
Money needs to be provided as soon as possible to the organizations that have the
capability and capacity to spend it in such a manner. At the same time, the Amer-
ican public rightfully deserves to know that its funds are spent carefully and trans-
parently. I believe that we have the processes in place to use money for its intended
purposes without compromising the trust and confidence of the United States tax-
payer. In the past, I personally requested assistance from teams of auditors from
the Army Audit Agency. I also supported the activities of the Special Inspector Gen-
eral for Iraq Reconstruction (SIGIR), Department of Defense Inspector General
(DOD 1IG), and Government Accountability Office (GAO), and overseen corrective
measures when areas needing improvement have been identified. I met with the
SIGIR and DOD IG in Washington, in fact, and pledged continued support to them.

21. Senator WEBB. Lieutenant General Petraeus, if so, how will you assist this
committ?ee in providing such accountability and in assuring transparency in ongoing
projects?

General PETRAEUS. We have fiscal oversight processes in place now in MNF-I.
For example, the SIGIR reports provide valuable insight to the Force Commander,
the Ambassador, and officials in Washington. Again, I supported the activities of the
SIGIR as Multnational Security Transition Command-Iraq (MNSTC-I) Commander
and I will support them as the Commander of MNF-I. I should note that I also sup-
ported the activities of the GAO during my time in Iraq and following return to the
U.S., and I also invited the Army Audit Agency to audit activities of the 101st Air-
borne and MNSTC-I on two or three occasions while I was in Iraq. It is important
that Congress and the American people have confidence that we are diligently ex-
pending funds allocated to us.
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QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR ELIZABETH DOLE
COOPERATION

22. Senator DOLE. Lieutenant General Petraeus, one of your predecessors, LTG
Peter Chiarelli, has stressed the need for unity of command. Would you explain your
views on the issue, first at it relates to the need for greater cooperation between
the U.S. Ambassador and the Commander of the MNF-Is, than was the case with
your predecessors, and then link those thoughts with the need for greater unity of
effort both between U.S. organizations, primarily DOD and the State Department,
and then with the Iraqi government.

General PETRAEUS. Only through unity of effort of all—coalition and Iraqi, mili-
tary and civilian—can we bring the full weight of our effort to bear on the difficult
situation in Iraq. You have my commitment that I will work closely with the Am-
bassador to fully coordinate our actions in Iraq. Only through the full application
of all elements of national power, through the various agencies, will we have the
chance to achieve success.

Our military is making an enormous commitment in Iraq. The integration of joint
capabilities under the Goldwater-Nichols Act has been a success. Our military forces
are more interoperable today than they ever have been in our Nation’s history. This
achievement is impressive. Over time, we need the rest of the departments to do
likewise, to help the Iraqi government get the country and its citizens working, and
to use Iraq’s substantial oil revenues for the benefit of all the Iraqi people.

The next step is to ensure the ability of the military and civilian departments to
work closely together. Counterinsurgency warfare requires a total commitment of
the government—both military and civilian agencies—and unity of effort is crucial
to success. Integration of the interagency effort to ensure that progress is made
along all lines-of-operation—not just security, but economic, governance, and the
rule of law as well—is a significant challenge. I applaud the recent efforts to embed
the Provincial Reconstruction Teams in the Brigade Combat Team (BCT) head-
quarters for those provinces in which BCTs are the senior headquarters, or in the
division headquarters in areas where they are the senior headquarters in a prov-
ince. This will provide a synergy that will significantly enhance our ability to con-
duct stability and reconstruction operations in Iraq.

I will do all that I can, in partnership with the Ambassador, to ensure that our
interagency is doing all possible to help develop capacity in the Iraqi government
and to enable it to come to grips with the tough issues it must resolve.

SUNNI/SHIITE RELATIONS

23. Senator DOLE. Lieutenant General Petraeus, do you agree with the testimony
of General Keane, U.S. Army (Retired), on January 25 that the catalyst that drives
sectarian violence in Iraq is Sunni violence against the Shiite population?

General PETRAEUS. This is a very complicated situation. Sunni violence against
Shia is just one aspect of violence in Iraq. There is also the continuing al Qaeda
terrorism. Shia violence against Sunnis plays a part, as does Shia on Shia violence.
Organized criminal violence is also an unsettling factor. To place full responsibility
on the Sunnis misrepresents the complex threat environment in Iraq, though some
of the catalysts for sectarian violence (such as the Samarra mosque bombing) were
earned out by Sunni extremists.

24. Senator DOLE. Lieutenant General Petraeus, what is your plan for the deploy-
ment of forces across targeted neighborhoods in Baghdad so as to avoid, to the full-
est extent possible, any appearance of bias toward either Sunnis or Shiites?

General PETRAEUS. ISFs will be assigned areas of operations throughout Baghdad
without regard to sectarian composition of the units. Brigades of the 6th and 9th
Iraqi Divisions, each of which have a mix of Shia and Sunni personnel (though pre-
dominantly Shia in their makeup) will be employed in all nine administrative dis-
tricts of the city. It is true that some districts in the city are predominantly Shia,
while others are predominantly Sunni. However, U.S. Army battalions will be
partnered with these Iraqi brigades to reinforce the practice that all security forces
operate in a professional, disciplined, and ethical manner, and in accordance with
the rule of law, international humanitarian norms, and recognized international
standards for enforcement and protection of human rights.

It is important to ensure no particular sect feels persecuted by the deployment
of any ISF in their neighborhood. The partnering of a U.S. battalion with each ISF
brigade will ensure that sectarian divisions and mistrust are kept to a minimum.
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[The nomination reference of LTG David H. Petraeus, USA, fol-
lows:]

NOMINATION REFERENCE AND REPORT

As IN EXECUTIVE SESSION,
SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES,
January 16, 2007.

Ordered, that the following nomination be referred to the Committee on Armed
Services:

The following named officer for appointment in the United States Army to the
grade indicated while assigned to a position of importance and responsibility under
title 10, U.S.C., section 601:

To be General.
LTG David H. Petraeus, 0000.

[The biographical sketch of LTG David H. Petraeus, USA, which
was transmitted to the committee at the time the nomination was
referred, follows:]

RESUME OF SERVICE CAREER OF LTG DaviD H. PETRAEUS, USA

Source of commissioned service: USMA.
Military schools attended:
Infantry Officer Basic and Advanced Courses,
Armor Officer Advanced Course,
United States Army Command and General Staff College,
Senior Service College Fellowship—Georgetown University.
Educational degrees:
United States Military Academy—BS—No Major.
Princeton University—MPA—International Relations.
Princeton University—PHD—International Relations.

Foreign language(s): None recorded.

Promeotions:
Dates of appointment

T 5 Jun 74
I 5 Jun 76
CPT 8 Aug 78
MAJ 1 Aug 85
LTC 1 Apr 91
coL 1 Sep 95
BG 1 Jan 00
MG 1 Jan 03
LTG 18 May 04

Major duty assignments:

From To Assignment

May 75 | Jan 79 Platoon Leader, C Company, later S—4 (Logistics), later S—1 (Personnel), 509th Airborne Battalion
Combat Team, Vicenza, Italy.

Jan 79 Jul 79 Assistant S—3 (Operations), 2d Brigade, 24th Infantry Division (Mechanized), Fort Stewart, GA.

Jul 79 May 81 | Commander, A Company, later S-3 (Operations), 2d Battalion, 19th Infantry, 24th Infantry Division
(Mechanized), Fort Stewart, GA.

May 81 | May 82 | Aide-de-Camp to the Division Commander, 24th Infantry Division (Mechanized), Fort Stewart, GA.

May 82 | Jun 83 Student, Command and General Staff Officer Course, Fort Leavenworth, KS.

Jun 83 Jun 85 Student, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ.

Jul 85 Jun 87 | Instructor, later Assistant Professor, Department of Social Sciences, United States Military Academy,
West Point, NY.

Jun 87 Jun 88 Military Assistant to the Supreme Allied Commander Europe, Supreme Headquarters, Allied Powers
Europe, Belgium.
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From To Assignment

Jun 88 Aug 89 | S-3 (Operations), 2d Battalion, 30th Infantry, later 1st Brigade, 3d Infantry Division (Mechanized),
United States Army Europe, Germany.

Aug 89 | Aug 91 | Aide/Assistant Executive Officer to the Chief of Staff, United States Army, Washington, DC.

Aug 91 Jul 93 Commander, 3d Battalion, 187th Infantry, 101st Airborne Division (Air Assault), Fort Campbell, KY.

Jul 93 Jul 94 G-3 (Operations)/Director of Plans, Training, and Mobilization, 101st Airborne Division (Air Assault),
Fort Campbell, KY.

Aug 94 | Jan 95 | Senior Service College Fellow, Georgetown University, Washington, DC.

Jan 95 | Jun 95 | Chief Operations Officer, U.N. Mission in Haiti, Operation Uphold Democracy, Haiti.

Jun 95 Jun 97 Commander, 1st Brigade, 82d Airborne Division, Fort Bragg, NC.

Jun 97 Sep 97 | Executive Assistant to the Director of the Joint Staff, The Joint Staff, Washington, DC.

Oct 97 Aug 99 | Executive Assistant to the Chairman, Joint Chiefs of Staff, Office of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, Wash-
ington, DC.

Aug 99 | Jul 00 Assistant Division Commander (Operations), 82d Airborne Division, Fort Bragg, North Carolina and
Commanding General, Combined Joint Task Force-Kuwait, Operation Desert Spring, Kuwait.

Jul 00 Aug 00 | Acting Commanding General, 82d Airborne Division, Fort Bragg, NC.

Aug 00 | Jun 01 Chief of Staff, XVIII Airborne Corps, Fort Bragg, NC.

Jun 01 Jun 02 | Assistant Chief of Staff for Operations, SFOR and Deputy Commander, United States Joint Interagency
Counterterrorism Task Force, Operation Joint Forge, Sarajevo, Bosnia-Herzegovina.

Jul 02 May 04 | Commanding General, 101st Airborne Division (Air Assault) and Fort Campbell, Fort Campbell, KY,
and Operation Iraqi Freedom, Iraq.

May 04 | Sep 05 | Commander, Multinational Security Transition Command-Irag/Commander, NATO Training Mission-Iraq,
Operation Iraqi Freedom, Iraq.

Summary of joint assignments:

Dates Rank

Military Assistant to the Supreme Allied Commander Europe, Supreme Head- Jun 87-Jun 88 | Major

quarters, Allied Powers Europe, Belgium (Cumulative Joint Credit).

Chief Operations Officer, U.N. Mission in Haiti, Operation Uphold Democracy, Jan 95-Jun 95 | Lieutenant Colonel

Haiti (No Joint Credit).

Executive Assistant to the Director, The Joint Staff, later Executive Assistant to Jun 97-Aug 99 | Colonel

the Chairman, Joint Chiefs of Staff, Washington, DC.

Commanding General, Combined Joint Task Force-Kuwait, Operation Desert
Spring, Kuwait (No Joint Credit).

Assistant Chief of Staff for Operations, SFOR and Deputy Commander, United
States Joint Interagency Counter-Terrorism Task Force, Operation Joint Forge,
Sarajevo, Bosnia-Herzegovina (No joint credit).

Commander, Multinational Security Transition Command-Iraqg/Commander, NATO
Training Mission-Iraq, Operation Iraqi Freedom, Iraq.

Aug 99-Sep 99 | Colonel

Jun 01-Jun 02

May 04-Sep 05

Brigadier General

Lieutenant General

U.S. decorations and badges:
Defense Distinguished Service Medal
Distinguished Service Medal

Defense Superior Service Medal (with Oak Leaf Cluster)

Legion of Merit (with three Oak Leaf Clusters)
Bronze Star Medal with “V” Device
Defense Meritorious Service Medal

Meritorious Service Medal (with two Oak Leaf Clusters)

Joint Service Commendation Medal

Army Commendation Medal (with two Oak Leaf Clusters)

Joint Service Achievement Medal

Army Achievement Medal

Combat Action Badge

Expert Infantryman Badge

Master Parachutist Badge

Air Assault Badge

Ranger Tab

Joint Chiefs of Staff Identification Badge
Army Staff Identification Badge

[The Committee on Armed Services requires certain senior mili-
tary officers nominated by the President to positions requiring the
advice and consent of the Senate to complete a form that details
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the biographical, financial, and other information of the nominee.
The form executed by LTG David H. Petraeus, USA, in connection
with his nomination follows:]

UNITED STATES SENATE
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES
Room SR-228
Washington, DC 20510-6050
(202) 224-3871
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES FORM

BIOGRAPHICAL AND FINANCIAL INFORMATION REQUESTED OF
NOMINEES

INSTRUCTIONS TO THE NOMINEE: Complete all requested information. If more
space is needed use an additional sheet and cite the part of the form and the ques-
tion number (i.e. A—9, B—4) to which the continuation of your answer applies.

PART A—BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION

INSTRUCTIONS TO THE NOMINEE: Biographical information furnished in this part
of the form will be made available in committee offices for public inspection prior
to the hearings and will also be published in any hearing record as well as made
available to the public.

1. Name: (Include any former names used.)
David H. Petraeus.

2. Position to which nominated:
Commander, Multinational Force-Iraq, Operation Iraqi Freedom.

3. Date of nomination:
16 Jan. 2007.

4. Address: (List current place of residence and office addresses.)
[Nominee responded and the information is contained in the committee’s executive
files.]

5. Date and place of birth:
7 November 1952; Cornwall on Hudson, New York.

6. Marital Status: (Include maiden name of wife or husband’s name.)
Married to Hollister Knowlton Petraeus.

7. Names and ages of children:
Anne, 24; Stephen, 20.

8. Government experience: List any advisory, consultative, honorary, or other
part-time service or positions with Federal, State, or local governments, other than
those listed in the service record extract provided to the committee by the executive
branch.

None.

9. Business relationships: List all positions currently held as an officer, direc-
tor, trustee, partner, proprietor, agent, representative, or consultant of any corpora-
tion, company, firm, partnership, or other business enterprise, educational, or other
institution.

None.

10. Memberships: List all memberships and offices currently held in profes-
sional, fraternal, scholarly, civic, business, charitable, and other organizations.

Council on Foreign Relations.

Association of the United States Army.

Association of Graduates, United States Military Academy.

82d Airborne Division Assosciation.

101st Airborne Division Association.

504th Parachute Infantry Regiment Association.

Static Line Association.

555th Parachute Infantry Regiment Association.

187th Infantry Regiment Association.
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SHAPE Alumni Association.

7th Armored Division Association.
Princeton Alumni Association.

United States Parachute Association.
Command and General Staff Foundation.

11. Honors and Awards: List all scholarships, fellowships, honorary society
memberships, military medals and any other special recognitions for outstanding
service or achievements.

None.

12. Commitment to testify before Senate committees: Do you agree, if con-
firmed, to appear and testify before any duly constituted committee of the Senate?
Yes.

13. Personal views: Do you agree, when asked before any duly constituted com-
mittee of Congress, to give your personal views, even if those views differ from the
administration in power?

Yes.

[The nominee responded to the questions in Parts B-E of the
committee questionnaire. The text of the questionnaire is set forth
in the Appendix to this volume. The nominee’s answers to Parts B—
E are contained in the committee’s executive files.]

SIGNATURE AND DATE

I hereby state that I have read and signed the foregoing Statement on Biographi-
cal and Financial Information and that the information provided therein is, to the
best of my knowledge, current, accurate, and complete.

Davip H. PETRAEUS.

This 16th day of January, 2007.

[The nomination of LTG David H. Petraeus, USA, was reported
to the Senate by Chairman Levin on January 24, 2007, with the
recommendation that the nomination be confirmed. The nomination
was confirmed by the Senate on January 26, 2007.]



NOMINATION OF ADM WILLIAM dJ. FALLON,
USN, FOR REAPPOINTMENT TO THE GRADE
OF ADMIRAL AND TO BE COMMANDER,
UNITED STATES CENTRAL COMMAND

TUESDAY, JANUARY 30, 2007

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m. in room SD-—
106, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Carl Levin (chair-
man) presiding.

Committee members present: Senators Levin, Kennedy,
Lieberman, Reed, Akaka, Bill Nelson, Bayh, Clinton, Webb,
McCaskill, McCain, Warner, Inhofe, Sessions, Collins, Chambliss,
Graham, Dole, Cornyn, Thune, and Martinez.

Committee staff members present: Richard D. DeBobes, staff di-
rector; Christine E. Cowart, chief clerk; and Leah C. Brewer, nomi-
nations and hearings clerk.

Majority staff members present: Daniel J. Cox, Jr., professional
staff member; Madelyn R. Creedon, counsel, Evelyn N. Farkas, pro-
fessional staff member; Creighton Greene, professional staff mem-
ber; Michael J. Kuiken, professional staff member; Gerald J.
Leeling, counsel; Peter K. Levine, general counsel; William G.P.
Monahan, counsel; Michael J. Noblet, research assistant; and Arun
A. Seraphin, professional staff member.

Minority staff members present: Michael V. Kostiw, Republican
staff director; William M. Caniano, professional staff member; Am-
brose R. Hock, professional staff member; Gregory T. Kiley, profes-
sional staff member; Derek J. Maurer, professional staff member;
Lucian L. Niemeyer, professional staff member; Christopher dJ.
Paul, professional staff member; Lynn F. Rusten, professional staff
member; Robert M. Soofer, professional staff member; Sean G.
Stackley, professional staff member; and Diana G. Tabler, profes-
sional staff member.

Staff assistants present: David G. Collins and Fletcher L. Cork.

Committee members’ assistants present: Sharon L. Waxman, as-
sistant to Senator Kennedy; Frederick M. Downey, assistant to
Senator Lieberman; Elizabeth King, assistant to Senator Reed;
Darcie Tokioka, assistant to Senator Akaka; Caroline Tess, assist-
ant to Senator Bill Nelson; Benjamin Rinaker, assistant to Senator
Ben Nelson; Todd Rosenblum, assistant to Senator Bayh; Andrew
Shapiro, assistant to Senator Clinton; Gordon I. Peterson and Mi-
chael L. Sozan, assistants to Senator Webb; Nichole M. Distefano,
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assistant to Senator McCaskill; Vince Piperni and Jeremy Shull,
assistants to Senator Inhofe, Mark J. Winter, assistant to Senator
Collins; Clyde A. Taylor IV, assistant to Senator Chambliss; Adam
G. Brake, assistant to Senator Graham; Lindsey Neas, assistant to
Senator Dole; Stuart C. Mallory, assistant to Senator Thune; and
Brian W. Walsh, assistant to Senator Martinez.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CARL LEVIN, CHAIRMAN

Chairman LEVIN. Good morning, everybody.

Today, we welcome Admiral William J. Fallon, USN, the Presi-
dent’s nominee for Commander, U.S. Central Command
(CENTCOM). Admiral Fallon has distinguished himself in service
to our country for over 39 years in a number of challenging and im-
portant assignments, including 24 years in naval aviation, logging
over 4,800 flight hours, and then a succession of staff and com-
mand positions, culminating as the current Commander, U.S. Pa-
cific Command (PACOM).

We’re particularly grateful for Admiral Fallon’s willingness to
take on another, and probably the most challenging assignment of
all as the CENTCOM Commander, following in the footsteps of
General John Abizaid. One of the critical attributes that any geo-
graphic combatant commander must have is an ability to under-
stand the geopolitical context of the region, as well as the political
dynamics internal to the countries that comprise the region.

In his current assignment as Commander of the U.S. PACOM,
Admiral Fallon has exhibited a keen understanding of political dy-
namics, successfully building renewed military-to-military relation-
ships with China and Indonesia, two of the most important coun-
tries in the Pacific. His demonstrated ability in this regard will
serve this Nation well when dealing with the complex politics of
the Persian Gulf and understanding the interactions between the
use of force and political dynamics in Iragq.

While the situation in Iraq will no doubt demand a large degree
of his attention and time, the challenges in the CENTCOM area of
responsibility (AOR) are diverse, difficult, and, at times, seemingly
intractable. They’re also of immense importance to the security of
this Nation. The U.S. CENTCOM is the U.S. military’s most chal-
lenging combatant command. The threats the U.S. faces in the
CENTCOM AOR go far beyond Iraq and Afghanistan. Iran, Syria,
Lebanon, Somalia, and the Horn of Africa, among other locations,
also pose significant potential threats to the United States. As the
top military commander in this unstable region of the world, Con-
ggess and the President will be relying heavily on Admiral Fallon’s
advice.

The challenges in the CENTCOM AOR are complex and inter-
related. As the Iraq Study Group stated, Iraq cannot be addressed
effectively in isolation from other major regional issues, interests,
and unresolved conflicts. His predecessor in the position to which
Admiral Fallon has been nominated, General Abizaid, testified to
this committee on August 3, 2006, saying, “Iraq sits at the center
of the broader regional problem.” General Abizaid made a similar
point in December, when he said, “You have to internationalize the
problem. You have to attack it diplomatically, geostrategically. You
can’t just apply a microscope on a particular problem in downtown
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Baghdad and a particular problem in downtown Kabul and say
that, somehow or another, if you throw enough military forces at
it, then you’re going to solve the broader issues in the region of ex-
tremism.”

This broader struggle against violent extremism extending
throughout the region poses a significant challenge for the next
Commander of U.S. CENTCOM. Ambassador John Negroponte, the
Director of the National Intelligence (DNI), testified before the Sen-
ate Select Committee on Intelligence that al Qaeda remains the
greatest terrorist threat to our security interests and those of our
allies. He said that al Qaeda is operating from secure hideouts in
Pakistan, developing stronger operational relationships that radi-
ate throughout the Middle East, Northern Africa, and Europe. Am-
bassador Negroponte has also warned of the growing shadow of
Iranian influence in the Middle East region. Iranian support for
Shia militias in Iraq, their backing of Hezbollah in Lebanon, pos-
sible Iranian influence with Shiites in western Afghanistan, and
Iran’s ongoing pursuit of a nuclear capability all pose risks to re-
gional security and to international security. The next CENTCOM
Commander will need to provide straightforward, independent ad-
vice on the most effective course of action for deterring Iran’s at-
tempts to acquire nuclear weapons and to dominate its neighbors,
and the likely consequences of escalating tensions with Iran.

Syria also poses a challenge to security in the region. Recently
renewed violence in Lebanon is yet another example of the nega-
tive impact that Syria, as well as Iran, appears to be having on sta-
bility in the region.

Over the last month, the CENTCOM footprint in Djibouti has
gone from largely unknown to the newest public front in the global
war on terror. Two recent air strikes by AC-130 gunships in south-
ern Somalia have highlighted a depth of U.S. concern for the poten-
tial impact of threats emanating from a highly unstable failed
state. DNI Negroponte, in fact, in testimony before the House Se-
lect Committee on Intelligence, said that al Qaeda remains deter-
mined to exploit the turmoil in Somalia.

But, of course, the two great threats, Afghanistan and Iraq, are
what we’ll probably spend most of our time on this morning and
what Admiral Fallon will be spending, no doubt, most of his time
on. The rising threat of a resurgent Taliban and al Qaeda in Af-
ghanistan: over the past year, there’s been a dramatic rise in vio-
lence, particularly in the southern and eastern regions of the coun-
try, and military experts anticipate a spring offensive by the
Taliban that is likely to be even more violent. International efforts
to combat opium production, a major source of insurgent funding,
are failing, with opium production in Afghanistan at record levels.
U.S. and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) com-
manders in Afghanistan have indicated that additional troops are
needed for the mission; and yet, the NATO-led International Secu-
rity Assistance Force (ISAF) remains about 15 percent short of the
troop and equipment levels that NATO leaders have agreed to pro-
vide. In addition, ISAF operations are hindered by national caveats
imposed by some NATO members on the movement or use of their
troops in theater. The next CENTCOM Commander will have to
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work to overcome these challenges, and others, to ensure success
in Afghanistan.

The most daunting challenge will be Iraq. Admiral Fallon will be
called upon to execute the President’s new strategy in Iraq. Presi-
dent Bush’s new approach is predominantly a military strategy, al-
though Prime Minister Maliki himself has said that the only solu-
tion is a political solution, and that’s a sentiment that was ex-
pressed, as well, by our current top commanders, General George
Casey and General Abizaid.

Admiral Fallon will have to determine how to pressure Iraqi po-
litical leaders to make the political compromises essential to a po-
litical solution. It will be most interesting hearing whether he in-
tends to do so; and, if so, how. The Iraqi leaders made commit-
ments about modifications to their constitution, taking over respon-
sibility for security, only to break those commitments; and, so far,
without consequences.

Admiral, we again thank you for your tremendous devotion to
this Nation, and your service to our Nation. We thank your family,
as well, for their support.

I now call upon Senator McCain.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN McCAIN

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I join the chairman in congratulating you, Admiral Fallon, on
your nomination in this very important responsibility and in these
very difficult times. You bring nearly 4 decades of military experi-
ences to the challenge America faces, and obviously your perform-
ance at PACOM is the reason why you are here before us today
and taking on these new responsibilities.

I think the chairman has covered the challenges that we face,
and, while I would just like to re-emphasize, in Afghanistan, Gen-
eral Karl Eikenberry said, on January 16, “It’s going to be a violent
spring, and we’re going to have violence into this summer.” Obvi-
ously our attention is focused on Iraq, but I think that it’s very
clear that there’s going to be a very difficult time in Afghanistan
very soon. One of the areas that you are going to need to work on
is to get our allies to participate, not only in numbers, but also in
terms of mission. Many of our allies who are there in Afghanistan
are so restricted in their activities that they are far from as useful
as they can be.

On January 10, the President proposed a new strategy for Iraq
that has economic, diplomatic, and military components. We all
have a new team of Secretary of Defense, senior military command-
ers, and a new Ambassador in Iraq. These are positive develop-
ments in a situation that can best be described as dire. This war
has been mishandled. No one doubts that mistakes have been made
in Iraq, and no one disagrees that the consequences of a failed
state there are potentially catastrophic.

Admiral Fallon, the chairman will ask you one of the routine
questions that we ask nominees to positions of higher command,
and that is, “If asked your personal opinion, you will give a candid
assessment.” I have to tell you, this committee did not get candid
assessments in the past. I view that with deep regret, because I
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think the American people and their representatives deserved bet-
ter.

I want you to emphatically assure Chairman Levin when he asks
you that question, that you will, indeed, give us your candid and
best assessment of the situation. Too often, administration officials
came before this committee and the American people and painted
a rosy scenario, when it was not there. Yesterday, you and I, and
Senator Clinton, were in San Antonio, and one of the most moving
experiences of my life was to watch these young, brave soldiers who
have been so badly injured and made such enormous sacrifice be-
fore us in that audience. We owe them more and better leadership
and a better strategy than we have provided them with in the past,
Admiral.

This is probably our last opportunity, this change in strategy, to
salvage a very difficult situation. I hope you know, and will tell
this committee, how difficult and arduous this task will be because
of the hole that we have dug for ourselves, to a very large degree.

I, again, congratulate you. We look forward to working with you.
I don’t think we can have a better person to fill this position of
enormous responsibility.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator McCain.

Chairman LEVIN. Now, a quorum is present, we're going to take
this opportunity to consider the committee funding resolution and
the committee rules.

The funding resolution is consnstent with, and_ follows the guide-
lines which have been stipiilated in'a January 18 letter from the
Chairman and Ranking Member of the Rules Committee and the
Joint Leadership Agréement on Committee: Funding of January 12.
It has been reviewed by majority and minority staff. I understand
it is acceptable to everybody.

Is there a motion to favorably report the fundmg resolutlon?

Senator KENNEDY. So moved.

Chairman LEVIN. Second?

‘Senator REED. Second. ~

Chairman LEVIN. All in favor, say aye. [A chorus of ayes]

The resolution is agreed to. ~

On' the rules; the proposed committee rules are identical to the
committee rules from the 109th Congress; but for a single change.
The Senate Rules provide that not less than one-third of the mem-
bers of a committee constitute a guorun for the purpose of doing
business. Because our committee has increased in size from: 24 to
25 members, the proposed rules have been: changed to- reflect a
quorum of 9 members rather than 8. Otherwise, these rules remain
the same as they were in the 109th Congress.

They have been reviewed by majority and minority staff. T under-
stand they are acceptable to everybody.

Is there a motion to approve the proposed rules?

Senator KENNEDY. So-moved. ~

Chairman LEVIN. Second?

Senator REED. Second.

Chairman LEVIN. All in favor,; say aye [A chorus of ayes.)

The rules are approved.
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110TH CONGRESS :
187 SESSION ,S. RES.

Authorizing éxpenditures by the Committee on” Armed Services.

IN THE SENATE OF THE-UNITED STATES

My, LEVIN submitted the following vesolution; which was referred to the
Committee on

RESOLUTION
Authorizing expenditures by the Committee on Armed
Services,

—

: Resolr’ued, That in carrying out ité powers, duties, and
fanctions under the Standing Rules of the-Senate; in. ac-
cordance with its jurisdiction under rule XXV of such
rules; including holding hiéarings, reporting such hearings,
and making investigations as authoriz‘ed‘ by paragraphs 1
and 8 of rule XXVI of the Standing Rules of the Sena.té,‘
the Committee on Armed‘ Services is: authorized  from
Mareh 1, 2007, through S‘eptembe.r 30, 2007; October 1,
2007, through September 30, 2008; and October 1, 2008,

[N B~ SR L L T R SRR I

—t,

thrdugh Februarj 28, 2009, in its diseretior; (1) to make

—
—

expenditures from the contingent fund of thie Senate, (2)
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to employ personnel, and (3) with the prior consent of the
Government départ.ment or agency concerned and- the
Committee on Rules and Administration, to use on a reim- -
bursable or nonreimbursable basis the services of per-
sonnel of any such department or agency.

SEC. 2. (a) The expenses of the Committee on Armed-
Services f’or the period March 1, 2007, through September
30, 2007, under -this Résolution shall no‘t‘ exceed
$4,073 254, of which amount—

(1) not to exceed $75,000. may be expended. for

the. procurement of the sefvices of individual consult-

. ants, or organizations thereof (as authorized by see-
 tion 202(1) of the Legislative Reorganizatioh Act of

1946, s afnénded); and N

(2) not to exceed $30,000 may be expended for
the training of the professional staff. of sﬁch com-

mittee (uhder procedures speeifi.ed by section 202(3)

of the Legislative Reorganiza,t‘i‘on Act of 1946).

(b} For the period October 1;- 2007, throagh Sep- ‘
tember 30; 2008, /eXpenses of the Committee on Armed
Services ~under this.  Resolution - shall - not. - exceed
47,139,800, of which amount— ‘

. (1) not to exceed $80,000 may be expended for
the procurement of the services of individual consult-

ants, or organizations thereof (as authorized by sec-
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tion: 202(i) of the Legislative Reorganization ‘Act of
1946, as amended); and : : ;

(2) not to exceed $30,000 may be expénded fof
the training of the professional staff of such com-
niittee (mﬂer the procedures  specified by section
202(3') of - the Legislé,tive Reorganization ~ Act. of
1946). . |
(e) For fhe period Oetober 1,  2008; ‘through Feb-

ruary: 28; 2009, expenses of the Committee on Armed
Services - under - this ~ Resolution  shall. ~not - -exceed

$3,082,712, of which amount—

(1) not to exceed $50,000 may be expended for
the proecurement of the services of individual consult-
ants, o organizations thereof (as authorized: by sec-"-
tion 202(1)- of the Leg'i‘skla,tive Reorganizétidn Act of
1946, as amended); and )

(2)-not- to exeeed $30,000 may be expended fof

‘the training of ‘the professional staff of such com-

mittee. (under the . proeedures- specified. by ‘section‘
202(j) of the Legislative Reorganization Act of
1946). ‘ ‘

SEC. 3. Expenses of the Commifttee on Armed Serv-

23. ices under this Resolution shall be paid from the coritin-

24 gent fund of the Senate upon vouchers approved by the
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I chairman of the committee, except that vouchers shall not -

2 be required-—

3

D (o7o] ~X . ON W P

10

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20

21

22

(1) for the disbursement of salaries ef employ-
ees paid at an annual rate; |

(2) for the payrﬂent of telecommunications pro-
vided by the Office. of the: Sergeant at ;Al*ins and‘
Doorkeeper, United States Senate; k |

(3) for t‘he‘ p?}rrnent of stat‘iohery‘ supplies” pur-
chased throug“h the Keeper of the Stationefy? Urﬁted
States‘ Senate; ‘ k |

(4) for payments to the Postmaster, United

© States Senate;

(B) for. the payment of metered charges on

‘eopymg eqmpment prowded by the Office of the Ser-

geant at Arms and Doorkeeper, United States Sen-
ate; ‘
. (65 for the payment of : Senate Recording ‘and
Photographje’Sendees; or ‘
(7) for payment of franked and mass mail eoSts
by the Sergeant at Arms and Doorkeeper, United

States Senate. :

- SEC. 4. There are authorized such sums as may be

23 necessary for agency contributions related to the com-

24 pensatwn of employees of the Lommlttee on Armed- Serv-

25 ices from March: 1 2007, through September 30, 2007;
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October 1, 2007, through September 30, 2008; and Octo-
ber 1, 2008, through February 28, 2009, to be paid from
the Appropriations-aceount for “EXPENSES OF INQUfRIES

AND INVESTIGATIONS” .
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Committee on. Armed Services
Rules of Procedure

1. REGULAR MEETING DAY. The‘Com‘mittee shall meet at least once a month V\hen Congress is
in session. The regular meetinig:days of the Committee shall be Tuesday and Thursday, unless the
Chairman, after consultation with the Rankmg Mmorlty Member, dlrccts otherwise.

2. ADDITIONAL MEETINGS. . The Chairman, after consultation with the Ranking Minority
Member, may call such addmona] meetings as he’ deems necessary.

3. SPECIAL MEETINGS. Spec1a1 meetings of the' Committee may: be ca]led bya ma}orlty of the
members of the Committee in accordance with paragtaph 3 of Rule XXV of the Standmo Rules
of the Senate:. .

4. OPEN MEETINGS. Each meeting of the Committee; or any subcommitice thereof, including
" meetings to conduct hearings, shall be open to the public, ‘except that a meeting or series of
meetings by the Committee or a subcommittee thereof on the same subject for a period of no
more than fourteen (14) calendar days may be closed to the public on a motion made and
“seconded to go'into closed session to discuss only Whether the matters enumerated below in
clauses (a) through () would require the meeting o be closed; followed 1mmed1ately by.arecord
vote in‘open session by'a majority of the members of the Committee or subcommiittee when it is
determired that the mattersto be dlSCLISSCd orthe tesmnony to be taken at 'such meetmg or
meetings. :
(a) will disclose matters necessary to be kept secret in the mterests of natlonal defense or
the confidential conduct of the foreign relations of the United States;-
- (b) will relate solely to matters of Committee staff personnel or 1nterna1 staff management‘
or procedure;

(c) will'tend to charge an mdwldual with a ctine or mxsconduct to-disgrace or injure the
professional standing of an individual, or otherwise to expose an individual to public contempt or
obloquy or will represent a clearly unwarranted i invasion of the privacy of an individual;

(dy will disclose the identity of any informer or. law enforcement agent or will disclose
any information relating to the investigation or prosecution of a criminal offense that is required
to be kept secret in the interests of effective law enforcement;

(e) will disclose information reIating to the trade secrets or financial or commercial
information pertaining specifically to-a cf1ven person if -

{1)-an'Act of Congress requires the information to be kept confideritial by
Goveininent officers'and employees; or
(2) the information has beeit obtained by the Govemment on a confidential ba31s
other than through an application by such person fora specific Government
- financial or other benefit, and is required:to be kept secret in order to prevent
“undue injury to the competitive position of such person; or: :
(fymay diviilge matters required to be kept confidential under other prov1sxons of taw or
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Government regulations.

5. PRESIDING OFFICER.. The Chairmian shall preside at all meetings and hearings of the
Committee except that in his-absence the Ranking Majority Member present at the meeting ot
hearlng shall preside unless by majority vote the Committee provides otherwise.

6. QUORUVI _(a) A-majority of the members of the Committee are required to be actually present
to report a matter or measure from the Conimittee: (See Standing Rules of the Senate
26.7(a)(1))-

(b) Except as provided in 1 subsections (a)and (c) and other than for the conduct of
hearings, nine members of the Committee; including one member of the minority party; ora
majority of the members of the Committee, shall constitute a quorum for the transactxon of such
biisiness as may be considered by the Commiitiee.

(c) Three members of the Committee, orie of whom shall be a member-of the minority

: party, shall constitute & quorum for the purpose;of taking sworn test}mony, unless otherw15e
ordered by a majority of the full Committee.

~ (dy Proxy votes may not be: considered for the purpose of estabhshlng a quomm

7. PROXY VOTING.: Proxy voting shall be allowed on all measures and matters before the
Chmimittee; The vote by proxy of any member of the Cominittee may be counted for the purpose
of reporting any meastiré or matter to the Senate if the absent member casting such vote has been
informed of the matter on which the membet is being recorded and has affirmiatively requested
that he or she be so tecorded. - Proxy must be given in writing.

‘8. ANNOUNCEMENT OF VOTES. - The results of all toll call votes taken in any meeting of the
Committee on any measure, or amendment thereto, shall be announced in the Committee repott,
unless prev1ously announced by the Committee. The announcement shall include a tabulation of
the votes cast in favor and votes cast iin opposmon to-each such measure and amendment by each
fnember of the Commiitice who was present at such meeting: The Chairmat, after consultation
with the Ranking Minority Member, may: hold open a ol call vote o any measure or matter -
which is before the Committee unitil no. later than midnight of the day-on which the Committee
votes on 'such measure or matter. ! :

9. SUBPOENAS. Subpoenas for attendance of witnesses and for the: productlon of memoranda,
documents, Tecords; and the like may be issted, after consultation with the Ranking Minority
Memiber, by the Chairman or any other member designated by the Chiairman;, but only when
authorized by a majority of the members of the Committee. The subpoena shall briefly state the
matter to which the witness is expected t6 testify or the documents to be produced

10. HEARINGS.. (a) Public notice shall be given of the date; place and subject matter of any
hearing to b¢ held by the Committee, or any subcommittee thereof, at least 1-week in advance of
stch hearing, nnless the Committee or subcommittée determines that good cause exists for-
beginning such hearings at an earlier time.
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(b) Hearings may be initiated only by the specified authorization of the Committee or
subcommittee. :

(¢) Hearings shall be held only in the District-of Columbia unless specifically authorized
to be held elsewhere by a majority vote of the Committee or subcommittee conducting such ’
hearings.

(d) The Chairman of the Committee or subcommittee shall consult with the Ranking
Minority Member thereof before naming witnesses for a hearing.

(e) Witnesses appearing before the Committee shall file with the clerk of the Committee a
written statement of their proposed testimony prior to the hearing at ' which they are to appear
unless the Chairman and the Ranking Minority Member détermine that there is good cause not to
file such a statement. Witriesses testifying on behalf of the - Administration shall furnish an
additional 50 copies of their statement to the Committee. All-statements must be received by the
Committée-at least 48 hours (not including weekends or holidays) before the hearing,

(D) Confidential testimony taken or confidential material presented in a closed hearing of
the Committee or subcommittee or any report of the proceedings of such hearing shall not be
made public in whole or in part or by way of summary unless authotrized by a majority vote of the
Committee ot subcoinmittee.

(g) Any witness summoned. to give testunony or evidence ata public or ¢losed hearing of
the Committee or subcommittee may be acc,ompa.med by counsel of his own choosing who shall
be permitted at all timies durmg such hearmg to advise such Wwitness.of his legal rights.

(h) Witnesses prov1dmg unsworn testimony to the Commlttee may be given atranscript.
of such testimony for the purpose of making minor grammatlcal corrections. Such:witnesses will

“not; however; be permitted to-alter the substance of their testlmony Any question involving such
corrections-shall be decided by the Chairman:

11. NOMINATIONS; Unless otherwise ordered by the Committee, nominations referred to the
Committee shall be held for at least seven (7) days before being voted on by the Committee.
Each member of the Commnittee shall be furnistied a copy of all nommatlonq referred to the
Commlttee .

12. REAL PROPERTY TRANSACTIONS. Each member of the Committee shall be furnished with a
copy of the proposals of the Secretaries of the Army, Navy; and Air Force; submitted pursuant to -
10 U:S.C.-2662 ‘anid with-a copy of the proposals of the Director of the Federal Emergency
Management Agency, submitted pursuant to 50 U:S.C, App: 2285, regarding the proposed
acquisition or disposition of property of an estimated price or rental of more than $50,000. Any
imiember of the Committee objecting to or tequesting information on a proposed acquisition or

"disposal shall communicate his objection or request to the Chairman of the Committee within
thirty (30) days from the dafe of subinission.

13, LEGISLATIVE CALENDAR - (a) The clerk of the Committee shall keep a printed-calendar for -
the information 6f each Committee member showing the bills introduced and referred to the
Committee and the status of such bills. Such calendar shall bé revised from time to tire to show:
pertinent changes in such bills; the current status thereof, and new bills introduced and referred to
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the Comumittes. A copy of each new revision shall be: fumhhed to cach member ofthe
Committes;

{b) Uans otherwise ordered; measures rekerred 10-the Committee shall be referred by the
olerk of the Commuities to the appropriate department ‘or agency of the Government for reports
thereon: . :

14. Except as otherwise specified herein, the Standing Rules of the Senate shall govern the
astions of the Commitice. Bach subcommitiee of the. Committes s partof the ommmee, and is
thcrefoxe subject to the Commitiee’s: ruies SO ﬁi‘f as apphuab%e

15, POWERS AND DUTIES OF SLBCOMWTTEES . Each subcommittee is authorized to mest; hold
hearings, receive evidence, and report to the full Committes on all matters referred to it
“Subeommitiee chairmen; after consultation with Ranking Mmomy Members of the .
subcommittees; shall set dates for_ hearings and nmeetings of their respective subcommitiees after
consultation with the Chairnan and: other subcommittes: chaimen with a view toward avoiding
simunltaneots schﬁdnhno of full (;ommmm and subcommitiee meatings or hearmns whensver
possible. .

Chairman LEVIN. Admiral Fallon, Welcome again and pIease pro-
ceed.

STATEMENT OF ADM WILLIAM J. FALLON, USN, FOR RE-
APPOINTMENT TO THE GRADE OF ADMIRAL AND TO BE
COMMANDER, UNITED STATES CENTRAL COMMAND

Admiral FALLON. Mr. Chairman, Senator McCain, Senator War-
ner, Senator Kennedy, and distinguished members of the commit-
tee, good morning, and thank you for this opportunity to appear be-
fore you.

I'm honored by the confidence of the President and the Secretary
of Defense in nominating me for this position, but I am under no
illusion regarding the magnitude of the tasks and the challenges
we face in this region of the world. From Beirut to Kashmir, con-
flict and areas of instability abound; yet, as you well know, this re-
gion, with some 630 million people, the cradle of Western Civiliza-
tion, is of critical importance to our Nation and the world.

Last week, General David Petraeus provided a detailed evalua-
tion of the situation in Iraq. I concur in his assessment, and I rec-
ognize this as the top priority for CENTCOM attention. The situa-
tion in Iraq is serious and clearly in need of new and different ac-
tions.

Earlier this month, President Bush outlined a new way forward
for the United States in Iraq. General Petraeus described refocus-
ing on the Iraqi population as the center of attention for security.

The situation in Iraq will not be resolved solely through military
means. Security is but one aspect of what must be a comprehensive
effort to address not only this issue, but economic development and
a reinvigorated participatory political process in Iraq by Iraqis. In
developing these new initiatives, we will need major and sustained
assistance from other government agencies, and I would welcome
volunteers, particularly in the areas of political and economic de-
velopment.

The situation in Afghanistan, although much improved from the
days of Taliban rule, is fragile. The Government of Afghanistan,
with ISAF support, has made significant progress, but faces a re-
surgence of Taliban activity, particularly in the southern part of
the country. Other security challenges include Lebanon, the Horn
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of Africa, with several nations facing internal unrest and insurgent
activity. Iranian support for terrorism and sectarian violence be-
yond its borders and its pursuit of nuclear capability is destabiliz-
ing and troubling.

In addressing these and other challenges in the region, I would,
if confirmed, solicit the opinions and suggestions of our allies and
partners in the region and the world. There is no doubt that other
nations in the region could be helpful with this situation in Iraq.

I truly believe that most people in Afghanistan and Iraq seek
peace and an opportunity to enjoy a decent life for themselves and
their families. It has been my experience in the Asia-Pacific region
that progress in advancing the aspirations and desires of people re-
quire stability and security. American military forces and their ci-
vilian counterparts have been performing superbly in their efforts
to provide these essential needs in Iraq, Afghanistan, and else-
where. I am humbled by their service, dedication, courage, and sac-
rifice. It would be my high honor to serve in CENTCOM with these
great Americans and our coalition partners.

I believe the situation in Iraq can be turned around. But time is
short. There are no guarantees, but you can depend on me for my
best effort. I pray for God’s help, and I draw confidence in the in-
domitable spirit and skilled dedication of our service men and
women.

Thank you for your support.

Chairman LEVIN. Admiral, thank you.

Now, the standard questions which Senator McCain has referred
to.

Have you adhered to applicable laws and regulations governing
conflicts of interest?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Have you assumed any duties or undertaken
any actions which would appear to presume the outcome of the con-
firmation process?

Admiral FALLON. I have not.

Chairman LEVIN. Will you ensure your staff complies with dead-
lines established for requested communications, including questions
for the record and hearings?

Admiral FALLON. I will.

Chairman LEVIN. Will you cooperate in providing witnesses and
briefers in response to congressional requests?

Admiral FALLON. I will.

Chairman LEVIN. Will those witnesses be protected from reprisal
for their testimony or briefings?

Admiral FALLON. They will.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree, if confirmed, to appear and tes-
tify, upon request, before this committee?

Admiral FALLON. I do.

Chairman LEVIN. This is the question which Senator McCain re-
ferred to; it means a great deal to us. We're deadly serious about
it. We are about all the questions, but this one really becomes more
and more important as we look at the recent history. Do you agree
to give your personal views, when asked before this committee to
do so, even if those views differ from the administration in power?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir, I do.
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Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree to provide documents, including
copies of electronic forms of communication, in a timely manner
when requested by a duly constituted committee, or to consult with
the committee regarding the basis for any good-faith delay or de-
nial in providing such documents?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Admiral. For starters, we’ll do a 6-
minute round of questions on an early-bird basis.

Admiral, there is not just a question of 21,000 troops that are
going to go to Iraq under the President’s new policy, but there’s
also a different strategy for those troops. They will be holding
Baghdad neighborhoods, not just inserted, not just clearing, but
then remaining and holding neighborhoods in that city, presumably
with Iraqi units, if they do what they’ve not done so far, which is
to carry out their commitments to move into neighborhoods. They
will be operating under 30-or-so mini bases in platoon- or company-
sized units.

How do you foresee preventing incidences such as recently hap-
pened in Karbala, where five American soldiers were abducted and
then killed while in a meeting with Iraqi security forces in a sup-
posedly secure compound? In other words, our troops are going to
be inserted into the most difficult areas imaginable, right into the
neighborhoods, right in the face of the Iraqis. How are we going to
avoid the increased risks that are created by that kind of face-to-
face presence?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, there’s clearly going to be an increased
risk in this area. I've spoken with General Petraeus. I have a lot
to learn, much research to do, and a lot of dialogue yet to go on
so that I have a better understanding of the detail of his intentions.
I believe that he’s going to need some time, when he gets on the
ground out there, to sort this out.

But it seems pretty obvious to me that what we have been doing
has not been working. We have not been getting the results that
we desire, and we clearly have to do something different. There is
a significant body of evidence that indicates that approaching an
insurgency such as we are facing now—and that wasn’t the case
several years ago in Iraq, but it’s clearly the case now—there’s a
body of evidence that indicates that to be successful in this endeav-
or, historically you've had to get in amongst the population to con-
vince them that you really care about them and that you are able
to provide security on-scene rather than just passing through an
area.

I can give you my experience in the Asia-Pacific region. We have
some ongoing insurgencies in Southeast Asia, as you're well aware.
In the Philippines, there’s been significant progress, particularly
recently. Our approach to action in the Philippines to combat the
insurgencies that are ongoing there has been multipronged; in fact,
very similar to what has been outlined for us to pursue in Iraq. It
involves being down with the armed forces with whom we’re work-
ing. In the Pacific, it’s with the Philippine armed forces. In Iragq,
we're going to have to get with theirs. It involves getting our people
in front of the population so that they can see that they’re engaged
and give them confidence.
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Chairman LEVIN. Didn’t we intentionally keep our people out,
away from the smaller units?

Admiral FALLON. In the Philippines, we have kept our people
away from those small units going into combat, but an essential
part of the security desire down there was to, in fact, engage with
the population in a broad base of humanitarian engineering activi-
ties, so they actually see our people regularly.

Chairman LEVIN. Was there an interface as directly, as inti-
glzg;?ely, in the Philippines with the population, as it true in Bagh-

ad?

Admiral FALLON. The situation is not nearly as dangerous, obvi-
ously, in Sulu as it is in Baghdad.

Chairman LEVIN. General Abizaid testified in November that he
has talked with all the divisional commanders, with General Casey
and General Martin Dempsey. They all talked together. He asked
them whether or not, if we brought in more American troops now,
does it add considerably to our ability to achieve success in Iraq?
They all said no. He went on to explain—and this is General
Abizaid, just a few months ago—“It’s easy for the Iraqis to rely
upon us to do this work. I believe that more American forces pre-
vent the Iraqis from doing more, from taking more responsibility
for their own future.”

Have you spoken with General Abizaid?

Admiral FALLON. I've spoken with General Abizaid, but not on
this subject.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree with his testimony on that sub-
ject?

Admiral FALLON. I don’t know, Senator, but I'll give you my opin-
ion and assessment. What we’ve been doing is not working, and we
need to be doing, it seems to me, something different. General
Petraeus has outlined, in extensive detail before you, a proposal to
try to enhance stability and security in Baghdad and the rest of
Iraq, and I would be anxious, if confirmed, to work with him to try
and implement this. General Petraeus has, in our discussions,
made very clear to me that this will require more troops. I don’t
know how many troops. Frankly, I aim to find out and have my
own opinions.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you. One of the issues on the number
of troops was the testimony that we've received about off-ramps,
that, as these brigades move in, perhaps one a month, or whatever
the rate turns out to be, that there are off-ramps, that we don’t
have to continue that flow, if the Iraqis do not carry out their com-
mitments.

Stephen Hadley, the National Security Advisor, said U.S. force
increases will be “pay-as-you-go, depending a lot on the Iraqis per-
forming.”

Secretary Gates said there’s plenty of opportunity before many of
the 21,000 additional troops arrive to evaluate, “whether the Iraqis
are fulfilling their commitments to us.”

General Pace told us the Iraqis must “put action behind their
words. Our flow of forces will allow us to modify what we do next.”

Now, what is the policy, do you know, in terms of off-ramps? Is
this policy subject to change, as our brigades go in, if the Iraqis are
not carrying out their commitments, as we’ve been assured before
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this committee? Even General Petraeus, when he was here, said
that he wanted all five brigades in Iraq as quickly as possible. He
did say that. But then, he said their flow, not “would be,” could be
tied to Iraqi military, political, or economic progress. What do you
understand the policy to be? Could this flow change? Could it be
slowed down, stopped, if the Iraqis do not carry out the commit-
ment? My operative word there is, “could it” be slowed down?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I have not gotten into the details of
these plans. I have a full-time job in PACOM, and I've tried to stay
away from the details of CENTCOM until such time as I might be
confirmed; then I intend to dive into it.

General Petraeus, in our meeting before he left, indicated that he
thought he needed these additional troops. I do not know the de-
tails of how he plans to use them. I'm sure he’s going to have to
consult with his generals on the ground once he gets into position,
and then figure it out. I'd be happy to take that question and come
back to you, if it’s appropriate, at a later time.

Chairman LEVIN. If you would let us know, for the record, what
is your understanding specifically on that issue, we would appre-
ciate it.

[The information referred to follows:]

There is no policy on troop deployment and redeployment in correlation to Iraqi
military, political, and economic progress/failure. Troop deployments and redeploy-

ments are based upon missions (requirements, needs, and conditions), the situation,
the enemy, commander recommendations, and requests.

Chairman LEVIN. I'm surprised that you don’t have that under-
standing going in, frankly. This is a policy issue which has been
decided, presumably, by the policymakers.

Admiral FALLON. Yes, but 'm

Chairman LEVIN. Nonetheless, if you say you don’t know the pol-
icy in that regard, we have to take that as your answer.

Admiral FALLON. If T could, just a comment. I'm not sure that
you can have a policy plan ahead of time that would dictate the in-
tricacies of what forces move into what areas for what tasks.

Chairman LEVIN. I'm sure that’s not true, either, but you could
have a policy which says that we can modify this as these brigades
show up if the Iraqis have not carried out their commitments.
Could modify.

Admiral FALLON. Sure.

Chairman LEVIN. That’s certainly, it seems to me, a credible pol-
icy.
Admiral FALLON. Seems pretty reasonable to me, sir. Obviously,
as we're making modifications to what we’ve been doing in Iraq
now, I would expect we’d do the same thing in the future.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator McCain.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you.

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to go back to Afghanistan for a second. We have plans to
increase our troop strength there by some 2,500. Have you gotten
into this issue enough to have a handle on how serious this spring
is going to be and what’s going to be required?

Admiral FALLON. No, Senator, I've been watching from a dis-
tance, just reading news reports. I have not talked with General
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Eikenberry about this, although I've asked to have him come back
through the Pacific, on his way back home, to get a better insight.

Senator McCAIN. What is your degree of confidence that the
Iraqi Government and military are up to the task that we are now
embarking on in this new strategy?

Admiral FALLON. Critical question, particularly in the political
arena, and I don’t have an assessment of that. I have not person-
ally met any of the civilian political leadership in Iraq. I do have
some knowledge of the Iraqi military, albeit just a slice, from a cou-
ple of visits to PACOM base forces that are serving in Iraq. I was
out there last month to see some of them. My initial assessment
is that there are some good troops and some that need a lot of
work. There are some leaders that have impressed me as people
that understood and “got it,” and were effective, and others that
are probably less so. I would speculate—a danger here—that that’s
not a dissimilar situation throughout the country.

The challenge I see is identifying those leaders that are going to
be effective, those units that are trained, or can be trained, to do
what needs to be done and to encourage them to pick up the load.
If this is not successful, then we’re going to have problems.

But all of this is a backdrop to the kind of political backbone and
tough decisionmaking that I believe is required of the leadership in
Baghdad.

I think, to be fair to them, they have a tough row to hoe. This
is not like, as you know much better than I, our country. In my
reading, going back to 2003, we have hundreds of good ideas of
things that we would like to see in Iraq that are more reflective
of the kind of society and process that we enjoy here. It seems to
me that we probably erred in our assessment of the ability of these
people to take on all of these tasks at the same time. It seems to
me that one of the things in the back of my mind that I'd like to
get answered is to meet with the people that have been working
this issue, particularly our ambassadors, our diplomats, to get an
assessment of what’s realistic and what’s practical. Maybe we
ought to redefine the goals here a bit and do something that’s more
realistic, in terms of getting some progress, and then maybe take
on the other things later.

Senator MCCAIN. Again, we would like a realistic assessment of
the situation. On numerous occasions in the past, witnesses have
told us that the training and equipping of the Iraqi military was
going just fine.

Admiral FALLON. One of the challenges—and this is not unique
to the situation in Iraq; I think we face it in all aspects of our
lives—we tend to assess things in ways that are—you used the
comment, or I think Senator Levin used the “rosy” word before—
in terms that will not hurt people’s feelings, that will—whatever.
The fact of the matter is, of all places, we need candid assessments,
and you’ll get them from me.

Senator MCCAIN. I believe, Admiral, that it will be difficult, in
the short-term, to determine the progress of the military side of
this equation. I think it’s going to be difficult. It has taken us 3%
years, at least, to get into the dire situation that we are in today.
But I do agree with Senator Levin that there are certain bench-
marks that we could expect the Iraqi Government to comply with,
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such as disarming individual militias, the number of Iraqi military
that will actually be deployed in Baghdad alongside ours. As you
may remember, in the past they promised six brigades, and only
two battalions showed up. Also legislation to ensure that the oil re-
sources benefit the Sunni, as well as the Shia. In other words, I
think that we could know fairly soon whether we are going to have
an Iraqi government that is truly committed to this overall process.
Would you agree with that?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I think there’s an obvious need to
have actions taken by the Government of Iraq to get on their—
shouldn’t use the word “timeline,” because I've never actually seen
a timeline, but they have stated a number of these objectives;
you've enumerated a couple of these now—and it’s pretty clear to
me that they have to take these steps or we're not going to be effec-
tive in the security business. It seems to me that, again, from my
glancing visit through that country last month, there is a lack of
confidence among the other sects—other than the Shia—within this
country, of the desire of the government to actually address issues
in the entire country. So, it seems to me—again, from a distance;
and this is politics—that an essential foundation to making
progress in this country is for that government to step up and start
making some of these tough decisions. I recognize it’s difficult.
There’s a lot of baggage in the legacy, which you’re well aware of.
But unless this begins to happen, I doubt that we’re going to be
effective in the military arena.

Senator MCCAIN. I read, with some interest, the remarks of the
Iranian Ambassador, the last few days, and there are many who
think we ought to begin “a dialogue” with the Iranians. Do you
have any view on that issue?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I think that Iranian activity, particu-
larly regarding Iraq, has not been helpful, to date. I would welcome
steps by the Iraqi government that would indicate that they are in-
terested in long-term

Senator MCCAIN. You mean the Iranian Government.

Admiral FALLON. I'm sorry, Iranian Government—that would in-
dicate they really are interested in helping the situation. To date,
I haven’t seen that. I think we need to see some of those kinds of
steps, again, then over to the political and diplomatic arena to see
what can be done.

Senator McCAIN. I thank you, Admiral.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator McCain.

Next would be Senator Clinton.

Senator CLINTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Welcome, Admiral, and welcome to your family. We are very
pleased to have you before this committee, and I thank you for
your years of distinguished service to our country.

I know that you are in the process of confirmation, and that it
may be difficult to give specific answers to some of these questions,
because you're not yet confirmed, and you haven’t had the oppor-
tunity to really get a firsthand view for yourself. But, if I could, Ad-
miral, one of the issues that concerns me, and, I think, other mem-
bers of this committee, regards the lack of unity of command for
the Iraqi and U.S. forces that will be operating in and around
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Baghdad. In fact, we've heard, from retired General Jack Keane
and General Petraeus, their concerns about what this means. I'm
having trouble getting to the bottom of this, because General
Petraeus sounded somewhat surprised about it and reflected some
of his concerns, and General Keane, who apparently was very ac-
tive in helping to devise the plan the President has put forth, also
said that it was very dangerous and frustrating not to have unity
of command.

Can you shed any light on this decision for our committee?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, not yet, but this is clearly a very sig-
nificant, critical item. We have to know exactly who’s reporting to
whom, for what purposes. I would expect that General Petraeus
will have this at the top of his list when he gets out there. There
are ways to do this but we have to make sure that the lines are
straight if we’re going to be effective.

Senator CLINTON. I would appreciate that. I welcome the open-
ness that both you and General Petraeus have exhibited to the
committee, and I hope that we could hear from both of you in short
order about this. I hope we can hear that it has been fixed, because
some of these stories coming out of the fighting on Haifa Street, the
recent large engagement near Najaf, have certainly raised serious
questions about the Iraqi military’s capacity to take actions which
we thought they were capable of. Certainly, we don’t want to put
?ur young men and women into harm’s way with that level of con-
usion.

Second, Admiral, I asked General Petraeus—this was really more
of a plea; some have characterized it as a prayer—that we not send
our new troops into Baghdad without being fully equipped and
ready. There have been a number of articles in the last week, and
there is one today in the Washington Post, about how equipment
for the added troops is lacking. We are short thousands of vehicles,
armor Kkits, and other equipment. We do not have the capacity to
quickly turn around that equipment. In fact, Lieutenant General
Speakes has said that we’re going to have to be, pretty much im-
provising, trying to share equipment, which I find deeply troubling.
I'm also concerned that the United States has agreed to sell 600
up-armored Humvees to Iraq this year for its security forces, and,
again, quoting General Speakes, saying that “such sales better not
be at the expense of the American soldier or marine.” Again, Admi-
ral, do you know anything yet about whether or not we’re going to
have the equipment for these additional combat brigades?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I do not know the details of that. I can
tell you that, in PACOM, there’s been a request made for us to look
at the equipment that we have in this region and to send some of
it to the Middle East, equipment that might be appropriate to sol-
diers and marines that are headed in that direction.

I know, from my experience, that the units are not all equipped
in the same manner, particularly the Army units, which have a di-
verse background. Some are light infantry, some are heavier, and
they have different types and varieties of vehicles.

I found it interesting, from a professional side, when I was in
Iraq, as I traveled around the country recently, to note the dif-
ferences between the units. The thought occurred to me that it
would be interesting—and I'd like to find out the answers of just



132

how one goes about using these different equipment sets in dif-
ferent situations—as we rotate troops from one area to another,
how effective they are, and so forth. So, I have it in the back of
my mind, and would like to take this up with General Petraeus to
do an assessment of what essential things are necessary to put our
people in the best possible position. We’ll do that as soon as we get
there.

Senator CLINTON. I appreciate that, Admiral, and I would hope,
perhaps, that the committee would send a very clear message to
Secretary Gates and the Pentagon that we want that assessment
done as quickly as possible, and that whatever actions need to be
taken in order to provide the necessary equipment be done so. I
know every one of us doesn’t want to hear stories about continuing
lack of equipment costing American lives and injuries such as those
we saw yesterday when we were both at San Antonio.

Finally, Admiral, this question about the diplomatic aspect of
this assignment that you've undertaken is one that I'm very inter-
ested in, because we all know there’s no military solution. There’s
no military solution in Iraq, and there’s no military solution in Af-
ghanistan. How do you see your role, and what tools do we have
at our disposal, on the one hand, to try to assess and rein in Ira-
nian influence in the region, and, on the other end of your AOR,
to create better relations and working conditions between Pakistan
and Afghanistan? Could you just briefly respond to those, please?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, very interesting area, I wouldn’t pre-
sume to dive too deeply into this pool yet, because I don’t know
enough detail. But a couple of observations from the outside:

There’s a lot that isn’t being done. In fact, I see an awful lot of
sitting, watching, by the neighborhood, and it’s high time that
changed. I would be very anxious to try to engage, and intend to
engage, with our Department of State, Secretary Rice and her
folks, to have a full understanding of this, and then maybe we can
figure out, collectively, how to proceed.

Regarding Pakistan/Afghanistan, having been operating on the
other side of the boundary, if you would, between theaters, I've had
a chance to watch the Indian/Pakistan dynamic now for a couple
of years. I see change, and it’s for the better. I believe that this
change could potentially be very helpful to the situation in Afghan-
istan, and perhaps even in Iraq, as Pakistan and India slowly are
taking steps to reduce tension along the border in Kashmir.

By the way, it’s pretty fascinating, and a shame for the world,
I believe, to note that there are almost 1.5 million troops facing
each other along this border. But steps are being taken in the right
direction, and I think the potential to have tensions continue to
ease ought to give us some opportunities to perhaps have the Paks
do even more than they’re doing. They've done a phenomenal
amount in this war on terror, but I think things could be done that
would be additionally helpful in Afghanistan. The Indian ties to
Iran and their energy needs, and ties in other places in the region,
I think, could potentially be exploited. I'll be anxious to talk with
our State Department colleagues and to see what might be done in
this area.

Thank you, Senator.
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Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Clinton, and thank you,
also, for raising the equipment issue. I just talked to Senator
McCain, we will be sending a letter to the Secretary of Defense this
afternoon the matter that you raise and some of the other equip-
ment studies, the shortfall studies which have been forthcoming.
So, thank you for raising that.

Admiral FALLON. Senator, if I could put a p.s. on the equipment
thing, there’s a reality today that this is a fast-moving issue, in
that the enemy that we face, particularly in Iraq, is very adaptive,
very skilled at observing and changing their tactics and procedures.
So, equipment that was, we thought, pretty effective in protecting
our troops just a matter of months ago is now being, in fact, chal-
lenged by some of the techniques and devices over there. 'm learn-
ing, as we go in, that this is a fast-moving ball game and we’ll have
to be adaptable to try to stay ahead of it. Thank you, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. That’s fine, but I think the equipment that
Senator Clinton’s talking is equipment that we know is needed by
the troops that are going in.

Admiral FALLON. I understand.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you.

Senator Warner.

Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, Admiral. Nice to meet with you again. I've had the
privilege of working with you and knowing you for many years. I
thank your family for joining you on this arduous task ahead of

you.

I'd like to say just a word about General Abizaid. He served 3%
years in this position, came before this committee many times.
There’s been some suggestions that perhaps we have not, as a com-
mittee, received candid assessments from some our witnesses, and
I concur in that. But I think, in General Abizaid’s case, he has been
very forthcoming. I think he deserves a lot of credit—and his fam-
ily—for that contribution that he made in this most difficult situa-
tion for these many years.

Clearly, in your testimony today and that of General Petraeus,
each of you have distanced yourself from the plan, as announced
by the President on January 20. That’s understandable, because
both of you had your respective jobs—you, in the Pacific; he, here
in the United States—and the plan was largely drawn up by those
individuals—from General Abizaid, General Casey, and others—in
the current positions that they hold. Juxtaposed against that is
your own comment to the effect that you see there’s clear require-
ment for new and different actions.

Now, the team that put the plan together are now moving out,
and you're moving in and being handed this plan. I just hope that
you will exercise your authority and responsibility to the President
and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff to point out those
areas in this plan which you feel needs flexibility, options that can
be pursued other than the rigidity of just 20,000 new troops right
into the face of sectarian violence. Some of us here on this commit-
tee, and others—a group of 10, bipartisan—have tried to respond
to the President’s request for suggestions, and we have provided
those suggestions in the form of saying, “Mr. President, look at all
options by which you may not need that full complement, and, Mr.
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President, look carefully at the rules of engagement, such that we
minimize the injection of the U.S. GI right into the crossfire of sec-
tarian violence.”

We are reading about a successful operation, north of Najaf,
where the Iraqi forces clearly, I think, took the lead and eliminated
a substantial enemy. That’s the good news. The bad news is that
fight was precipitated by religious quarrels between Iraqis, Sunni
and Shia and others, that go back over a thousand years. Our
group of 10, in making recommendations, simply say that the Iraqi
forces, by virtue of their knowledge of the language, their knowl-
edge of the culture, are far better qualified to try and go in and
resolve that type of sectarian violence. I hope that you will take our
suggestions in the spirit of not trying to embolden the enemy, but
to conscientiously point out where we can take actions to save
lives, and particularly those of our American Gls.

In no way do we try to cut forces, withdraw, set timetables. It’s
simply, “Look at the options.” In there, we point out, also, the ques-
tions about the chain of command which was raised here by our
colleague. I urge you to go back and look at the colloquy that I had
with General Keane in this room last Friday in which we explored
that very carefully. He, the former Vice Chief of the Army, clearly
pointed out grave concerns that he and others have. I asked him,
could he show any precedent whereby the United States forces,
which always operated on a unified chain of command under Amer-
ican officers—have we ever tried to go into this joint operation,
where there’s going to be Iraqi commander and American com-
mander at the top and all the way down to the company level? We
do not want fingerpointing if a action goes wrong between the
American and the Iraqi, saying whose fault it was. That has to be
clarified.

Finally, I point out, I think you have unique abilities to go into
this very sensitive and equally important, if not greater important
area, with regard to Iran. I support the President in his state-
ments, of recent, of firmness of commitment to resolve that situa-
tion. But I say to you, drawn on the experience of how we main-
tained a ring of deterrence around the Soviet Union in the Cold
War. I think the use of force in that situation is a very last resort.
Should we not engage other countries in performing a ring of deter-
rence? Initially, that ring could be the age-old doctrine of seapower,
what we call battleship diplomacy, the presence of our two carriers.
Why should not the European nations send a ship or two to also
add to the strength of the signal we're trying to send to that coun-
try that we’re not going to permit them to go forward with nuclear
power? I urge you to look at the history of NATO, its success in
curtailing the Cold War, and use that as the initial steps to the ex-
tent that any military action should be used, because we have to
curtail it. Does that have any interest or appeal to you, that con-
cept?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, the whole idea is most appealing, be-
cause we have plenty to do right now with active combat operations
ongoing in Iraq and Afghanistan. It’s clear to me that, to date, the
Iranians have not been playing a constructive role in addressing
any of these, and, in fact, are challenging us in other areas. I'll be
very anxious to work with our allies, friends, and colleagues around
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the world, and open to any and every idea in how we might ap-
proach this situation.

Senator WARNER. I think it’s important. I draw your attention to
a New York Times article, of January 30, in which they say, “The
administration says that European governments provided $18 bil-
lion in loan guarantees for Iran in 2005.” It’s to their interest, as
well as it is to the United States interest, to contain that country
with regard to its aggressiveness and potentiality in building nu-
clear weapons.

My time is up.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Warner. As to the ref-
erences made to benchmarks, I'm going to put in the record at this
time a letter that Senator McCain and I wrote to Secretary Rice
last week insisting that the benchmarks that the President re-
ferred to in his January 10 address to the Nation and that the
Iraqi Government has agreed to be provided. If these benchmarks
are not received by the end of today, Senator McCain and I will be
consulting on what will be the next step to obtain these bench-
marks. This is not something that you, Admiral, are going to be
able to deal with. This isn’t an assignment for you. I'm just saying
publicly that these benchmarks now have been requested three
times and have not been received. The letter, as well as earlier let-
ters of mine, will be made part of the record.

[The information referred to follows:]
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November 14, 2006

The Honorable Condoleezza Rice
U.S. Department of State

2201 C Street, N.W.
Washington, DC 20520

Dear Madam - Secretary:

The top priority for the coming months must be finding a way forward to change course
in'frag:. U.8. policy must include urging the Iragis to make the necessary political compromises,
which onily they can make, to presetve Irag as a nation, Our military commanders have made
clear there is no military solution; only a political salutlon can restore security in frag.

The Administration announced fast month that Iragi leaders had agreed to & tunehne and
benchmarks for a political prociss over the coming rmonths. On October 25, 2006, President
Bush stated that the Adniinistration and the Iraqi Government were developing benchmarks for
determining whether the “hard decisions necessary fo achieve peace” were being made.- Earlier,
on October 24, 2006, Ambassador Zalmay Khalilzad stated that Iragi leaders had agreed to a
timeline for making the hard decisions om outstanding issues and that President Tatibani had
miade those commitments public: According to Ambassador Khalilzad and General Casey, these
included enactment of an il law for shanﬁg resources; a constitutional amendment on power-
sharing that would guarantes democratic nghts and equality to all Iragis; reforming the de-

Ba athification Commission; and increasing the credibility and capability of Iragi forces:
However, on October 25, 2006, Tragl Prime Minister Maliki stated publicly that no tnnetab!e has

been set.

- Please provide the agresd timeline and benchimarks {or the U.8. proposal for such) of
political issues to be resolved by the Iragi Government in the coming months.” This information
will be esseritial to the Congress® consideration of a way ahead on Irag.

Thank you for your assistance.

Carl Levin
Ranking Member -

ce: The Honorable John Warmer
Chairman
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RICHARD D. DR8OSES, DEOCRATIC STAFF BIRGCTOR

. January 16, 2007
The Honorable Condolezza Rice
U.8. Departmient of State
2201 C Street, NW.
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Madam Secretary:

On November 14, 2006 I sent yon a letter (attached) asking that you provide the agreed
timeline and benchmarks (of the U.S. proposal for such) of political issues 1o be resolved by the-
Iraqi Governiment in the coming months: At that time I requested the same from Secretary
Rumsfeld: On Décember 4, I heard from Unider Secretary of Defense Edelman that the State
Department had received nry letter and had agreedto respond on behalf of the Adnum;ttanon I
have yet to hear from the Smte Depamnent in'this® regard

As Istated in my first letter, this information will be essential to the Congress’
consideration of a way ahead on Jraq. Now that the President has announced his new strategy for
Irag; this information is evei mors vital:" Fam very disappointed that two months have gone by
and you have not responded to my initial request. In view of the passags of time and the

“importance of this issue; T expect to receive the timeline and benchmarks by the end of this week.

Sirjcerely,

Carl Levin
Chairman
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HARD D. DeBORES, STAFF DIRECTOR
MICHAEL ww ENT KUSTIW, REPUSLICAM STAFF DIRECTOR

January 25, 2007
The Honorable Condoleezza Rice
Secretary of State
Department of State
2201 C Street; N;W.
“ Washington, DC 20510

Dear Madara Secretary:

On Novcmber 14 2006 Senatar Levm sent you a Iettu’ (alta&hed) asking that you provide
" the agreed timeline and benchmarks (or the U.S. proposal for such) of political issues to be

resolved by the Iraqi Government in the coming months. At that time he also requested the same
from Secretary Rumsfeld. On December 4, he heard from Under Secretaty of Defense Edelman
that the State Department had received his letter and had agreed to respond on behalf of the .
Administration, Having not heard from the Staté Department for two months, Senator Levin
again wrote to you (attached) on January 16, 2007 reiterating his request-and noting his
expectation that you would be courteous enough to respond by the end of last week:
Unfortunately, you have not dQne 50, which necessitates yet another request

In his January-10 address to the nanon orchis new strategy for Iraq; President Bush sald
that “America will hold the Tragi government to the benchmarks it has announced.” It is essential
that Congress have the information on those benchimarks to cc}mprehenswely (.onsxder as it
addresses the way ahead in Irag, It is both baffling and dxsturbmg that the Administration will
not provide the timeling and benchmarks, and it i our joint expectation that you will do so
prompﬂy, and by the end of this week at the latest. If the benchmarks to which the President
referred incliide additional commitments beyond those initially agreed to by the Iraqi’
government, then out expectation is that you will make that clear in your response, and will
clearly indicate which are new commitments, -

Smt.ereiy,
}J; T el

John McCain Carl Levin
Ranking Member : Chairman

Attachments

Chairman LEVIN. I will call next on Senator Reed.

Senator REED. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Welcome, Admiral. Good luck as you engage in some very serious
and responsible challenges in CENTCOM.

When you look at the plan that you’re about to implement with
General Petraeus, on paper it could be made to work if you have
the right assumptions. One of those assumptions is that you're
going to get all the support you need from the State Department,
the Department of Agriculture, the Justice Department, and the
U.S. Agency for International Development (AID). I don’t think
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that’s a very good assumption, since we have never gotten that, in
the last 3 years. How many real extra bodies are going out to ac-
company these 20,000 extra troops and civilian agencies?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I don’t know. I am aware——

Senator REED. Isn’t that important for you to know, sir?

Admiral FALLON. I intend to find out. It’s clear that we will have
to have agreement between the interagency on formulating the ap-
propriate human resources to go address this problem. I do not
have that kind of detail. I've not engaged in that conversation.

Senator REED. Admiral, I appreciate that, but the new strategy
sounds a lot like the old strategy to me. We were going to clear,
hold, and build. The President was talking about that 2 years ago.
We had examples of this in Tal Afar and other places, and we were
clearing. The question was, could we hold? Maybe we can hold now,
but the build part never seemed to arrive.

Admiral FALLON. Absolutely critical. If we’re going to be success-
ful, we have to have the follow-up economic activity and develop-
ment to enable these people to stand on their own feet. It doesn’t
happen, then it’s not going to work.

Senator REED. Again, General—Admiral—excuse me, forgive me
my background. [Laughter.]

I'm projecting. Forgive me.

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir.

Senator REED. We've gone down this road so many times. We've
heard—and I don’t think this is a question of lack of candor, this
is a question of people saying, “If I get all I need, I can do this.”
We never get what we need on the nonkinetic side of the equation.

Admiral FALLON. Senator, if I could, a couple of thoughts. One,
in my experience, we're always asking for more than we’ll usually
get, and we’ll have to figure out how to do the best we can. But
I think that the situation here is that clearly the President recog-
nizes the need for change in this situation in Iraq. He’s made some
decisions. Some of those decisions involve military forces and lead-
ership positions. He’s asked, through the Secretary, for me to be
considered for this position. General Petraeus has already been
here. These are part of the resources being applied. I think we
need—General Petraeus, myself, if I'm confirmed—to sit down with
our colleagues in the interagencies and to figure out the details of
these plans, which I am not aware, but very anxious to get into,
because it seems to me that if I'm supposed to be the CENTCOM
Commander, we clearly have to have an understanding and be
joined at the hip in what we agree is the way to go forward. We
are not there yet. We are going to need some time to figure out the
steps and to lay this out in the kind of detail that’s going to actu-
ally give us some results.

Senator REED. Let me also suggest some other areas that are
more directly within your purview. This strategy implies a signifi-
cant increase of translators, a significant increase of civil affairs of-
ficers. What we’ve heard, in terms of this surge, is 20,000 combat
brigades. The question is, where are these translators coming from?
If you're going to send—and I'd go back to Senator Levin’s com-
ments—you're sending a platoon of young Americans into the mid-
dle of the neighborhood, from all over this country, and they cannot
speak to their neighbors, you're just asking for trouble. How many
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translators? Again, Admiral, out of the last 3 years, whenever you
talked to a senior commander out there, and you ask him, “What
do you need?”—it was never, “Give me some more combat bri-
gades.” It’s “Give me translators, give me AID people, give me agri-
culture people.” It was “gimme, gimme,” but nothing ever hap-
pened.

Admiral FALLON. T’ll be at the head of that list, because, unlike
General Abizaid, I am not fluent in Arabic, and so, I'm going to
need some help, as well. I recognize this is a big challenge.

Senator REED. As I look at this proposal, there are some obvious
shortcomings that we know about right now and we haven’t rec-
onciled. Yet, we're touting this as the last best chance that this will
work, “We wargamed it on the ground, we have everything we
need.” I don’t think we have everything we need. The issue that
Senator Warner raised about unity of command, and General
Keane, who spoke to that it is a grave concern. It’s an obvious flaw,
or an obvious shortcoming in this plan, we know of right now, and
yet, we’'re embarking into this situation.

I was trying to think—you might be able to help me—is there an
applicable example of a significant urban insurgency that was suc-
cessfully defeated with a divided command? I can’t think—Algeria,
with the French? Belfast, the British were in charge. I can’t think
of any other significant urban insurgencies.

Admiral FALLON. Senator, you, better than most, understand the
necessity for having clean and clearly recognizable chain of com-
mand, and if you could allow us some time to figure out the details
of this plan, there’s a lot of talk about “the plan, the plan.” In my
mind, we have a plan when we have the details for each level in
the chain of command to carry out the specific functions that are
going to be necessary to achieve success. I have not even begun to
see a significant outline of that, so I need to do some work. If con-
firmed, it’ll be a prime order of business.

Thank you, sir.

Senator REED. Admiral, your patriotism serving the Nation is re-
markable. You are well qualified to assume a very daunting task.
I would associate myself with Senator Warner’s comments about
General Abizaid. I think he, also, gave himself to the last measure
to serve this country.

The final point I'd make is, you need time, but time is quickly
running out. It’s not what we’re doing, it’s what the American peo-
ple are doing. They have listened for 3 years, and they have formed
very strong conclusions, which don’t allow you much time at all.

Admiral FALLON. I understand, sir.

Senator REED. Thank you.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Reed.

Senator Inhofe.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral Fallon, everyone’s been blowing smoke at you. You've
had a great career. You and I have fought together, for 3 years,
what I called the Battle of Vieques, and you were there at the time.
I do believe that resulted in a lack of unified training that we
weren’t able to keep that live range open. I just wanted to publicly
thank you for the leadership you showed. You had the Pace-Fallon
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report, and you stayed in there and did everything you could. I en-
joyed those 3 years of battling on your side.

As we look from this point forward, I think it might be worth-
while—no one has asked you this—you’ll be working with General
Petraeus, and you could take a number of different approaches.
You could take the 30,000-foot view and largely defer to General
Petraeus on Iraqi matters, or would you anticipate having more of
a hands-on approach? How do you think you’ll work with General
Petraeus?

Admiral FALLON. I look forward to working with General
Petraeus. We have not had an extensive history together, but I've
been anxious to work with him. I have followed his career. I've
read some of his work. I think he basically has a very firm under-
standing of what’s required, plus he has this extensive experience.

We have different jobs and different responsibilities, Senator.
General Petraeus is going to be our commander of the multi-
national forces on the ground for Iraq. I view my responsibilities
as much wider than that. I have a strong obligation to support him
and his work, and will do that to the maximum extent possible.
But it seems to me that there’s an expectation that I be working
outside the borders of Iraq to try to get the neighborhood, for exam-
ple, to help us, and to continue to work these other issues, like Af-
ghanistan.

I'd be looking to work in a complementary manner, but, I'll tell
you, I'd love to stay up here, but I'm not going to hesitate to dive
down and to ask the tough questions—love to stay up here, but I'm
not going to hesitate to ask the tough questions if I don’t think
we're getting results, and that’s the key thing that’s missing in this
entire program, of late, is the results that are absolutely necessary
if we’re going to be able to wrap this up and get our troops back.

Senator INHOFE. Since we have shorter rounds than we normally
have, for the record I'd like to have you look into the successes.
We’ve been real big on the train-and-equip program here, and it’s
been very successful. I think probably the best model for that
would have been us with the Ethiopians and how they came along
to Somalia in a very successful operation. I'd like to have you think
about that and maybe, for the record, respond as to what lessons
we have learned there that might be worth getting into.

[The information referred to follows:]

The United States military has provided training and equipment to Ethiopia and
other countries in the Horn of Africa (HOA) that have been integral partners in the
global war on terrorism. While difficult to quantify, this security cooperation and
the resulting strong bilateral relationship contributed positively to Ethiopia’s oper-
ations in its recent military intervention in Somalia. However, it is the close Ethio-
pian-U.S. military relationship which substantiates the potential benefit of regional
security cooperation programs (e.g. International Military Education and Training
and Foreign Military Financing with Ethiopia, Kenya, and other HOA partners. The
United States should continue to train and equip forces partnering with the U.S.
in order to further their military’s training professionalism and capabilities, while
supporting the global war on terrorism. U.S. theater security cooperation programs

require increased priority, emphasis, and support in order to promote similar suc-
cessful cooperation stories, and further U.S. national security interests in the HOA.

Senator INHOFE. I would also say, even though this would be
more General Petraeus than you, but on the CERP program,

there’s been a consistency of the combatant commanders and every-
one, from the bottom to the top, that that is a program where we
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can get a lot more for our money if we give greater authority in
the field to use that program.

General Keane, when he was here last week, he talked about the
same thing, on the troop levels in Afghanistan. It’s kind of interest-
ing to me, because I've been over there 12 times—my last trip was
with General Jones in Afghanistan. It was my clear view, at that
time, that the military part of that was pretty near over, and now
it’s the rebuilding and assisting in that type of thing. Have you had
a chance to look into where we are right now and to assess whether
or not we do need to have—that you would agree with General
Keane that we need to have enhancement of the troop level in Af-
ghanistan?

Admiral FALLON. I don’t have a fair enough assessment to give
you an honest answer. I can give you impressions from my last
visit. I saw things that were really good. I saw security in some
areas that looked like it had the situation under control. I saw po-
litical activity. I saw functioning governments in some areas. But
everything that I've heard from reports that I've read indicates
that we need a pretty significant push now on the economic side
to move this country along.

Senator INHOFE. I think some of the questions asked of you
might not be totally fair, in that you've been in PACOM. This is
new to you. You don’t have all the answers. On the other hand,
there could be an advantage to that. You don’t go in with a preju-
diced perspective. I know when I was there, and talked to people
like Abdul Jazim, Dr. Rubaie, and Prime Minister Maliki.

Do you have any outside impression as to whether you think that
the Prime Minister is going to change his behavior from the past?

Admiral FALLON. I don’t know, Senator. I haven’t met him. I look
forward to it.

Senator INHOFE. All right. Senator Clinton brought up this thing
about the up-armor. You mentioned something about PACOM
might have equipment that could be used over there. The fact that
you recognize this is a moving target, it’s a changing game, and
what was appropriate 6 months ago may not be appropriate now.
I think it’s very important that you do take an assessment of what
is in the other commands that can be transferred there, and also
try to evaluate what is going to be needed there. I think you have
indicated you will be doing that.

Finally, Admiral Fallon, I was critical, back during the Clinton
administration, when I expected that the North Koreans had a lot
greater delivery capability for missiles than everybody else did, and
I asked—in writing, in a letter—and I'm going from memory now—
I think it was August 20, 1998, as to, when would it be that the
North Koreans would have the capability of reaching the United
States with a multistage rocket? The answer came back: between
5 and 10 years. Seven days later, on August 28, 1998, they fired
one that had that capability. Now, this morning, in the Early Bird,
it says that North Korea and Iran are cooperating in developing
long-range weapons, and it says Iran is likely to develop capability
of reaching the United States before 2015. To me, that’s not very
well informed, and it wouldn’t be that long.
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How concerned are you over this relationship between North
Korea and Iran and their potential capability, in terms of having
long-range weapons that could reach the United States?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I'd note that, although the North Ko-
reans tried that launch in 1998, they also tried another one last
year, still unsuccessful, which is some measure of consolation, I'd
expect, although they appear to be pushing very hard to achieve
this capability. There’s no doubt that there’s been an interaction
between North Korea and Iran, in exchanging technology.

It seems to me that the scrutiny of the world has greatly intensi-
fied on North Korea, particularly in this past year, and so, we're
all watching very carefully to try to mitigate any attempt to pro-
liferate technology that they may have. I don’t know what the
timelines are. I haven’t studied the Iranian situation to the extent
that I have the North Korean. The North Koreans are clearly
threatening in their capabilities to their neighbors, not yet to us.
We're going to have to watch it, and I'll be anxious to learn more
about the Iranians.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Admiral. My time is expired. But I
have every confidence that the team of Fallon and Petraeus will be
very successful.

Thank you.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Inhofe.

Senator Akaka.

Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral Fallon, aloha and welcome to the Hill and to the U.S.
Senate. I also want to add my aloha and welcome to Mary and the
family here, gathered and to tell you folks that you've been a great
family for Hawaii and for our Nation. Admiral, you've served us so
well as PACOM Commander, and I look forward to your confirma-
tion here.

I think that it is fitting, on this day, the 145th anniversary of
the launching of the Navy’s first ironclad warship, the U.S.S. Mon-
itor—that, if confirmed by the Senate, Admiral, you will be the first
Navy admiral to command the United States Central Command.
This speaks well of your leadership in the Pacific and Asia and of
your accomplishments as an officer in our Nation’s military. I
thank you for your nearly 40 years of dedicated service already to
our country. I also want to say thank you to Mary, too, because
without her support, it would have been very difficult for you and
for us.

Admiral, I have some questions that I want to ask you.
CENTCOM has never been commanded by a Navy flag officer in
its entire history. Your nomination by the administration is, I
guess you can look at it, somewhat unique. It raises the question
of, why now, in the war on terror, during a time when we have two
ground conflicts ongoing simultaneously in the CENTCOM AOR, is
a Navy admiral the best choice to head CENTCOM? So, my ques-
tion, Admiral Fallon, to you is, did Secretary Gates or any other
administration officer explain to you the reasoning behind their de-
cision to nominate you to be the next Commander of CENTCOM?
If so, what was their basis? If not, why do you believe that you are
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the best choice for the job, given the current operational environ-
ment in the CENTCOM AOR?

Admiral?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, in my conversation with Secretary
Gates, the color of my uniform wasn’t the issue. I believe that what
they’re looking for is someone with experience, which I have been
fortunate to have acquired in these 40 years, and someone who is
already familiar with the workings of a regional command and the
requirements of that position. We have very highly-qualified
ground officers, Army officers, that are designated to lead our
forces in both Iraq and Afghanistan, and I believe that the admin-
istration is looking for someone with experience and a willingness
to work with these people.

I've found, in the Pacific, that the opportunity to engage with na-
tions throughout the region was beneficial to moving us forward in
the areas of security and stability, and I look forward to doing the
same thing in CENTCOM.

Senator AKAKA. Thank you.

From what you’ve done in the Pacific—for me, there’s no ques-
tion, I'm proud of you and what you've done, and know that you
can deal with the situations that are ahead of us.

Admiral, the New York Times published an article on Sunday de-
scribing an ambitious plan outlined by the Iranian Ambassador to
Baghdad. Specifically, Iran plans to greatly expand its economic
and military ties with Iraq, including an Iranian National Bank
branch in the heart of the capital. News reports yesterday de-
scribed the President’s response. Specifically, he was quoted as say-
ing that, “We will respond firmly.” If Tehran escalates its military
actions in Iraq and threatens American forces or Iraqi citizens, I'm
concerned about the possibility of the Iraq conflict as escalating to
a regional conflict. I am particularly concerned, because the admin-
istration is not engaging the Iranians in diplomatic discussions,
which may limit our “firm” response to military options only. In
this January 10 speech regarding the surge, the President stated
that we will, “interrupt the flow of support from Iran and Syrian,”
and that we will seek out and destroy the networks providing ad-
vanced weaponry and training to our enemies in Iraq. It is clear,
from this committee’s discussion with Secretary Gates and General
Petraeus, that the U.S. does not have sufficient troop levels in Iraq
to secure the borders from Iran and Syria while maintaining our
counterinsurgency activities in Baghdad and Anbar.

Admiral, do you believe that we can interrupt Iranian and Syrian
support from within the borders of Iraq? What options do you be-
lieve our military has to provide the firm response to Iran indicated
by the President without causing an escalation to a regional con-
flict?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, as I stated earlier, I believe that the
Iranians have yet to play a really constructive role in the Iraqi sit-
uation. There’s a lot of history here. You're certainly aware of the
Shia relationship in southern Iraq with the Iranians. Yet, from
what I've read and been led to believe, this is not a totally onesided
issue, that, in fact, there are many people that have historically
recognized Iraq as a separate entity than Iran, and so forth.
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Regarding the insurgency, if we’re going to be effective in quell-
ing the violence and establishing some sense of stability, we're
going to have to move to isolate these insurgents and the militias
from their supplies of weapons and other materials. How we’re
going to do that remains to be seen, to me. I'm going to have to
work with General Petraeus and our commanders to figure out how
to make an effective strategy, and then implement this to get the
results we want on the ground.

But it seems to me, in the entire approach to Iran, that we’ll be
looking for help from the region, and to look at the full range of
options that are open to us diplomatically and every other way.

Thank you, Senator.

Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Admiral. My time is ex-
pired.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Akaka.

Senator Dole.

Senator DOLE. Admiral Fallon, let me once again welcome you to
this committee, and your family, as well, and thank you for your
outstanding service to our country. I look forward to working with
you in the months and years ahead.

What do you believe are Iran’s military and political intentions
in the region, particularly regarding the Persian Gulf and the
Straits of Hormuz? Do you believe that one of Iran’s long-term ob-
jectives is to control the flow of oil through the strait?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, it’s difficult for me to ascertain what’s
in the minds of the leadership in Tehran in this regard. We can
only make judgments, I believe, based on the behavior that we’ve
seen to date. They have not been helpful in Iraq, and it seems to
me that, in the region, as they grow their military capabilities,
we’re going to have to pay close attention to what they do and what
they may bring to the table.

Now, the U.S. has been, as you well know, playing a significant
role in this part of the world for many decades. I believe it’s in our
interest to remain engaged in this region.

My historical discussions with our allies and cooperating nations
in this region indicate a longstanding concern about Iranian inten-
tions and their influence in the Gulf. It seems to me that, based
on my read of their military hardware acquisitions and develop-
ment of tactics and so forth, that they are posturing themselves
with the capability to attempt to deny us the ability to operate in
this vicinity.

But I would note that this is not a one-sided situation, in that
Iran is, I believe, critically dependent on its exports of petroleum
products for its economic vitality, and those exports, of course, go
through the same Strait of Hormuz that they would potentially
seek to deny us access to.

So, it seems to me that there are lots of issues here, there are
many things that ought to be considered as we approach our en-
gagement in the region. I'll be very anxious to, particularly, consult
with the Gulf-region nations to see what’s new, what’s learned, be-
cause it’s been a number of years since I actually engaged in this
area.

Senator DOLE. What do you consider to be the implications for
the United States, for our allies in the region, if the President’s lat-
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est deployment fails, if Iraq descends into civil war? Could you also
reflect on implications for Lebanon, Israel, Jordan, the Gulf states,
Afghanistan, and Pakistan?

Admiral FALLON. You've given me a long list of challenges here
to deal with.

Senator DOLE. Right. It’s a broad question.

Admiral FALLON. I believe there are relationships between many
of these, in a number of areas. I don’t know exactly what the
timelines are, but I believe that we have a real challenge and very
little time to start effecting results on the ground. But it’s been my
experience that if one can actually see results in an effort, that peo-
ple tend to key in on those results and take heart and move for-
ward. Nowhere has this been more apparent to me than recently
in the southern Philippines, where the longtime engagement of the
U.S. in helping the Philippine Government and the Armed Forces
in trying to build their capabilities and in working with the popu-
lation, has been slowly but surely gaining success, and now, with
the recent military successes of the Philippine army, you can al-
most see this thing start to really gain momentum.

The key thing, in my mind, is to arrest this continuing spiral of
violence, to start making some steps in a positive direction, and
then we’ll have to assess, on a regular basis—honestly assess
where we are and see how we move forward. I don’t think there’s
any magic here. I don’t have any idea what the timelines may be,
how many months or weeks it’s going to take, but it’s very clear
that we have to do something different. We have a prescription for
a number of capabilities that we’re going to bring together, and
hopefully we’ll come up with the right recipe here to start making
progress.

Senator DOLE. Let me ask you, in Afghanistan, about the opium
trade, the profiting that’s occurring, immensely profitable, for the
Taliban, at this point, actively engaged in this area. Eradication,
obviously, is the necessary first step, but it has to be complemented
by other programs so that Afghan farmers can make a living, so
that they have sufficient long-term security to ensure that they're
not terrorized into replanting these drug-producing crops.

The President’s proposal calls for about $10.6 billion. Is this suf-
ficient to both cover the increased security issue, as well as the ne-
cessity of the alternative crop programs? Could you just comment
on how you see this situation?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, to be honest, I don’t have the details.
I will tell you that, from my most recent visit there, I got a sense,
at least in the eastern part of the country, that there was a govern-
ing structure, an Afghan governing structure, that was in place. It
was young. It was immature. They were keen to develop them-
selves in economic ways that were not reliant upon the drug trade.
I believe this is a real challenge with lots of issues. There’s a tradi-
tion here that goes back many centuries for this kind of activity.
I'll be very curious to see what options we may have available. It
seems to me that there’s a reasonable degree of security in most
areas, except the south, and if that’s the case, then a strong eco-
nomic injection of realistic activities would be what’s really needed
here. But I'll be happy to get back to you after I get a better assess-
ment of the situation.
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Senator DOLE. Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Dole.

Senator Kennedy.

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you.

Thank you, Admiral Fallon, for your service.

Mr. Chairman, I'd appreciate being included on the letter about
the equipment for those that are going to be deployed abroad.

Chairman LEVIN. We’d be happy to do that.

Senator KENNEDY. Admiral, as has been mentioned during the
course of the questioning, Iran has become an increasingly more
powerful player in the Middle East, but its nuclear ambitions and
support for international terrorism are a threat to the regional sta-
bility and to our national security, and the question is what to do
about it. Senator Akaka mentioned the President said, on January
10, that Iran is providing material support for attacks on American
troops and that we’d disrupt the attacks, destroy the networks pro-
viding weapons and training to our enemies, and the next day we
raided the Iranian Government office in Iraq. Last week, President
Bush authorized U.S. forces in Iraq to kill or capture Iranian
operatives inside Iraq. Yesterday, the President further raised the
temperature by saying if Iran escalates its military actions in Iraq
to the detriment of our troops and/or innocent Iraqi people, we’ll re-
spond firmly.

Some have suggested that your nomination, because you’d be the
first naval officer to hold this command, plus the fact that the U.S.
recently sent an additional aircraft carrier battle group to the Gulf,
might be a sign the administration is preparing for military action
against Iran. I certainly hope this is not the case. Obviously, Con-
gress must be involved in any decision to broaden war to Iran.

Have you been asked to update war plans for Iran?

Admiral FALLON. No, sir. In fact, 'm not familiar with any of the
CENTCOM plans.

Senator KENNEDY. You'd brief the committee, the chair or the
ranking member, if you were asked to do so?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I'd be happy to come back and answer
questions you might have.

Senator KENNEDY. Okay.

You were well known, during the years in PACOM, for dialogue
with countries in the region. As Pacific Commander, you gave a
speech in Beijing, where you talked about the need to increase our
interactions with China. You said, “If we’re open with one another,
if we share information and ideas, I think my experience has been,
the tendency is to reduce anxiety, to reduce the fears of the un-
known and the suspicions that come from lack of knowledge and
doubt.” Do you see merit to that approach in CENTCOM?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir, Senator. To the extent that we can un-
derstand better the thoughts and actions of others reduces substan-
tially, in my experience, the danger of miscalculation. So, I strongly
endorse that approach.

Senator KENNEDY. Would you include Iran in that, as well?

Admiral FALLON. I think that in the Iranian situation, I have to
get a better assessment of exactly where we stand.

Senator KENNEDY. But you don’t exclude that possibility.
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Admiral FALLON. I wouldn’t exclude that.

Senator KENNEDY. Yes.

Admiral FALLON. I'd note that, in China, for example, we had ex-
tensive interaction in almost every other area, aside from mil-to-
mil, so we had a strong foundation. I'm not quite sure where we
stand with Iran and those other areas.

Senator KENNEDY. Has the President told you not to talk to the
Iranians?

Admiral FALLON. He has not.

Senator KENNEDY. I think, as you point out, there’s no dialogue—
exchange of information that would seem to—we would lack the op-
portunity, I think, to get the true motivations.

Can you tell us what is your assessment of the Iranian naval ca-
pabilities, and how the U.S. would neutralize these capabilities?

Admiral FALLON. My understanding of their capabilities is that
they are trying to grow an anti-access force that I believe would be
intended to try to deny us access to the Gulf, if a situation arose
that they might feel compelled to do that. We are well aware of
their capability.

Senator KENNEDY. Could you elaborate a little bit on the anti-
access? What does that mean in layman’s terms?

Admiral FALLON. They are well aware that the United States
Navy, all of our forces—and, in fact, we operate jointly, as you well
know, in all of our endeavors today. We have very strong capabili-
ties in many areas. My read of Iranian investment and training ac-
tivities tells me that they are aware of our strike capabilities, for
example, theyre aware of our aircraft carrier and submarine
strengths, and that they would try to come up with ways to neu-
tralize us, or keep us as far away as they could from the scene of
action.

Senator KENNEDY. Do you believe that they have the ability to
close the Straits of Hormuz?

Admiral FALLON. I would be happy to take that one for the
record. Maybe we could have that in a closed hearing.

Senator KENNEDY. Okay.

[The information referred to follows:]

Iran continues to spend a significant portion of its defense budget on naval forces.
Iran’s strategy in part centers on their ability to control and/or close the Strait of
Hormuz. In addition, Iran maintains the capability to interdict sea lanes of commu-
nication throughout the Arabian Gulf and selectively target one or more Gulf coun-
tries’ off-shore infrastructure, commercial transit lanes, and anchorages throughout
the region.

Iran maintains a large inventory of naval mines, an expanding coastal defense
force equipped with a mix of Chinese manufactured anti-ship cruise missile launch-
ers, an extensive mix of high speed fast attack craft equipped with torpedoes and
anti-ship cruise missiles and at least 3,000 smaller patrol boats equipped with a mix
of heavy machine guns, rocket propelled grenade launchers, shoulder launched sur-
face-to-air missile launchers, and anti-tank guided missiles. Iranian leaders likely
realize their naval forces cannot win a conventional force-on-force naval engagement
with U.S. naval forces, and have therefore developed a strategy that uses their geo-
graphic advantage to put into play a layered defense strategy that relies on waves
of near-simultaneous attacks against maritime targets to overwhelm the defenses of
the target.

Given Iran’s current naval forces capability, Iran could attempt to temporarily
close the Strait of Hormuz for a short period, principally using naval mines and
coastal defense forces.

By regional standards, Iran has a well-equipped and professional navy. Diplomacy
and deterrence are our primary means of maintaining access through the Strait of
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Hormuz. Should our relationship with Iran deteriorate to the point of hostilities, we
are capable of neutralizing the military threat to U.S. naval vessels and preserving
access through the strait for commercial traffic.

Senator KENNEDY. Finally, Admiral, there was a reference to an
earlier question that was about benchmarks and reaching a time-
frame for benchmarks. Could you comment on that? Do you think
it’s necessary to have measurable benchmarks and timetables set,
and, if those benchmarks are not met, that they have con-
sequences? Or do you believe that this should be open-ended in
terms of reaching benchmarks?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, clearly, not open-ended. I'm not sure
that’s the right term. I've heard this now for the last week, since
I've been in town.

Senator KENNEDY. Okay.

Admiral FALLON. We have to see progress. We're going to have
to assess the steps. For example, the Iraqi Government has a sig-
nificant list of actions that they have stated their intention to im-
plement. I'd sure like to see some of these occur.

Senator KENNEDY. Okay. Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you very much, Senator Kennedy.

I believe Senator Thune is next.

Senator Thune.

Senator THUNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral, thank you for a lifetime of service to your country, and
thank you, as well, for undertaking what is yet another challenging
task so vital to the security interests of the United States.

During the first Gulf war, you commanded a carrier air wing on
the U.S.S. Theodore Roosevelt. Since you've previously commanded
combat operations in the Gulf region, can you comment on how you
gelievc‘e) the CENTCOM AOR has changed since Operation Desert

torm?

Admiral FALLON. First of all, Senator, the boundaries have
changed. There are other nations now in the CENTCOM area that
were not part of the AOR before, so it’s a broader domain, probably
more challenges, certainly more active issues ongoing now than
were the focus of attention at that time. I will be very interested
to getting, now, to the next couple of layers down to see exactly
what people are thinking about and why they’re thinking in those
matters, as I get out there. But lots of changes, of course. There
are still lots of historical issues that remain, from my understand-
ing, and I'll be anxious to get into these and see what we can do
to improve, collectively, the security of this area.

Senator THUNE. Do you think that an increased naval presence
ir}l1 thg region will act as a force multiplier to our ground forces
there?

Admiral FALLON. That’ll be something I'll be interested to find
out. My understanding today is that the majority of the activities
and the capabilities that are being used are ground. But I would
note that I've seen news reports, have not seen any intelligence re-
ports this last couple of days, but it’s my understanding, at least
from the news media assessments, that air support was used. The
extent to which this is the case and what’s necessary, I just don’t
know. I'll have to wait until I get there.
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Senator THUNE. Do you think that the Navy can maintain a two-
carrier presence in the region indefinitely without overstretching
the Navy?

Admiral FALLON. I don’t know. I think I'd go back and have the
Chief of Naval Operations (CNO) field that question. I can tell you
that I'm an advocate of the flexibility of our forces, particularly our
maritime and air forces, that we ought to use these in ways to
achieve multiple goals, not just deterrence, which is clearly one of
the objectives here, but to engage in the regions in which we oper-
ate, to help support our alliances and our relationships with people.
At the same time, we gain valuable experience for our own people
in training in different areas. So I think I would let the CNO han-
dle that one, as far as an internal Navy issue goes.

Senator THUNE. One of the things that you had said in your an-
swer to the advance policy questions regarding your assessment of
the current situation facing the United States in Iraq, you stated
that, “Sectarian-motivated violence now inhibits political progress,
effective governance, and economic development. Many other fac-
tors, including poor infrastructure, corruption, and lack of experi-
ence at governance, have exacerbated widespread mistrust between
sectarian groups within Iraq.”

Do you believe that the situation, as you've described it, can im-
prove if the current security situation in Iraq remains as it is?

Admiral FALLON. Unlikely.

Senator THUNE. If confirmed as CENTCOM Commander, do you
believe that the Iraqi security forces will benefit from an increased
U.S. troop presence, thereby helping them to secure Baghdad and
lay t‘}le foundation for a proper withdrawal of American troops from
Iraq”

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I think that’s a really complex equa-
tion, and what I am very interested in finding out is the extent to
which these Iraqi troops are really capable and are willing, and
have the leadership, to stand up and actually do the things that
we would like to have them do. Numbers are interesting, but it’s
what they get for results that matter. So, I'll be very curious—part
of the proposal, as I understand it, is to also substantially ramp up
the number of U.S. embeds in training for these forces. I'm anx-
ious, if confirmed, to have my own assessment of how we really
stand with these forces. I suspect we’re going to see a wide range
of capability and competence. Clearly, the intention is to raise that
level of competency to the maximum extent possible so that we can
do what we really desire to do here.

Senator THUNE. It’s been stated that America’s commitment is
not open-ended. What do you think the consequences should be if
the Iraqi Government fails to step up and follow through on its
promises?

Admiral FALLON. I think those are questions that are probably
best left to the political and diplomatic levels, but I will make a
couple of observations.

I am anxious to see the kind of demonstrated leadership that I
believe is essential for the Iraqi Government to make progress with
its people, but I'm also sensitive to the fact that this is a very chal-
lenging situation to put someone in, to have a nation newly emerg-
ing from decades of totalitarian abuse, if you would, from a leader-
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ship that was corrupt and very damaging to individuals and orga-
nizations.

There is—my understanding—Ilittle in the way of tradition.
There’s very little in the history here that lends itself to the kinds
of expectations we would like to have from a pluralistic democratic
society. I am not a particularly patient man. You could probably
get some verification of that from my staff and from my family. But
I believe that in this situation, we’re going to have to have some
degree of willingness to give them some time. Nonetheless, we have
to see some action, we have to get some results.

Senator THUNE. We are anxious, Admiral, to get you confirmed
and over there so you can begin to make those assessments and
undertake this very important responsibility. Thank you, again, for
your service, and we look forward to moving you through the proc-
ess.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Thune.

Senator Webb.

Senator WEBB. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral, I want to congratulate you and your family for all the
sacrifices that you've made and for this new assignment, and also
express my condolences that you will soon be relocating from Ha-
waii, which probably the best command that anyone can have.

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir.

Senator WEBB. You have a remarkable diversity of experiences
you are bringing to the table here. You have a lot of operational
experience, you have time in the other building over there, you
have a lot of experience working with Congress, and, most impor-
tantly, you have high-level command experience. I want you to
know at the outset that I've been really impressed with the depth
and the quality of your answers. I intend to support you fully.

I have a couple of questions that I would like to put to you.

First, you've spent a good bit of your career operationally de-
ployed as a naval aviator. You know the costs of deployment on
family life and just the wear and tear on individuals. There are
people who are calling this situation a new strategy. I've said, a
number of times, I don’t believe that. I can’t see a new strategy
here, in terms of national strategy. What I see is a sort of an oper-
ational adjustment. The possibility here is that we’re going to end
up with continued deployment cycles until the situation can be fig-
ured out. We’re working from a pretty fixed baseline, particularly
of soldiers and marines, of people that are available, and units that
are available, for these tasks. On the one hand, the increase of our
troop levels, in the short term, is going to put additional strain on
the Army and the Marine Corps force structure; in the mid-term,
particularly, it is going to place a hardship on the rotational cycles
of units, possibly even further down the line. I couple that with a
concern that’s been stated many times on the Foreign Relations
Committee and in this committee as we’ve had these hearings over
the last month, that was also stated in the Iraq Study Group Re-
port, that adding more American troops “could conceivably worsen
those aspects of the security problem that are fed by the view that
the United States presence is intended to be a long-term occupa-
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tion.” So, on the one hand, we have the wear and tear on the
troops, and on the other, we have the perceptions in Iraq that
might actually cause this to be a countervailing influence. I'm won-
dering if you have any comments about that.

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I certainly share your concerns, par-
ticularly regarding the impact on our forces. I've watched this very
carefully from my current position, because we, as you well know,
have been rotating Pacific-based forces, particularly Marine and
Army forces, into the CENTCOM region. So, I stay very close to
our commanders, and then make my own assessments, as well.
While the Army and Marine Corps have different constructs in the
way they approach their combat units and their people, there is a
common denominator here, and that is the mid-level leadership,
both enlisted and officer, is in the mode now of repetitive visits to
Iraq and Afghanistan. There is certainly some tremendously good
experience being gained, but I am highly sensitive to the wear and
tear on them, and their families, in particular.

Clearly, this is not going to be something that we would like to
continue for an extended period of time. I will tell you that I'm
going to watch it very closely. Again, I believe that the potential
for success in Irag—and I truly believe that we can be successful,
or I wouldn’t take this job—a lot of this depends on our ability to
actually use the resources in an effective manner. The numbers,
again, interesting, but doesn’t really tell the tale.

What are we really going to do with these people, and how are
we going to measure the results, seems to me to be the real issue
here.

Senator WEBB. You have earned a reputation, and you've in-
creased that reputation over the past hour or so, as someone who
is willing to pursue diplomatic approaches, not in the sense of
backing away from military issues, such as deterrence, but as
someone who’s willing to work to develop the right kind of harmo-
nious relationships, or at least reduce the level of hostility in rela-
tionships. You've done that with China, you've done that, to a cer-
tain extent, with North Korea. I would like to point out, we did en-
gage Iran, as everyone knows, after the initial invasion of Afghani-
stan. We brought them into the formula when we were looking at
the formation of the Karzai government. It also should be pointed
out that the Iraqi Government itself is engaging Iran. You've made
a few statements in the recent past about wanting to encourage
Iran to play a constructive role.

An overwhelming percentage of the people who have testified in
the Foreign Relations Committee, and a good percentage of the
people who have testified here, the experts on the region, say that,
in terms of a true national strategy here, unless we have a robust
diplomatic effort of some sort that goes hand in hand with what
we're doing, we’re not going to reach a solution to this problem that
will increase the stability of the region and do the other things that
we want to do.

How are you looking at that, in terms of Syria and Iran?

Admiral FALLON. Philosophically, I believe in having all the
cards available to put on the table, as the potential might exist to
play them. My approach to PACOM was to go and ask questions
and listen extensively to every voice that I could find that I
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thought had the experience and wisdom to provide me some good
advice before I set out on a project to try to help us engage in a
manner that might be useful on security and stability. I'd like to
pursue the same thing in the Middle East. I have a lot to learn.
It seems to me that we make progress when we are willing to be
open and to use every means at our disposal to try to achieve the
ends. But this, of course, requires reciprocal actions from the other
parties. I don’t know the extent to which those endeavors have
been undertaken in the Middle East, but I am very anxious to find
out and to try to play a constructive role in that.

Obviously, we have a Department of State that is the lead entity
for diplomatic engagement with nations. We'’re seeing that play out
in the Pacific, with Korea, for example. But there are roles that we,
as military commanders, can play, as well, and I'll be anxious to
have a conversation with the Secretary of State and her principals
in this matter so we can see what the right way ahead is.

Senator WEBB. I appreciate your answers, and wish you good
luck.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Webb.

Senator Martinez.

Senator MARTINEZ. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.

Good morning, Admiral. I thought I might differ with my col-
league from Virginia on something or another, but I never thought
I would differ more deeply than to suggest that you now have a
hardship assignment, being stationed in Tampa, Florida. I want to
welcome you and your family to our State, and I know, on behalf
of Governor Charlie Crist, we’re delighted that you’ll be coming,
upon your confirmation. I do trust and hope that, during your time
there, if there’s anything we can do to make your stay better, or
your mission easier to accomplish, that you will not hesitate to call
on us. We consider Tampa to be a welcoming and friendly place.
I know you know our State. You’ve been in Jacksonville before, and
we look forward to having you.

Recently, I had the opportunity to speak to a high-ranking offi-
cial of the Iraqi Government, in fact, a couple of days ago—and one
of the things that he stressed with me was the regret of the lack
of, and the need for, a security agreement with the United States
Government, between the Iraqi and the U.S. Governments. Appar-
ently, to his way of thinking, it is essential for there to be such an
agreement in place, for the Government of Iraq to then fully be
able to carry out the type of things that we anticipate that they
should be doing in this new way forward. Are you aware of the sta-
tus of that? If not, would you address that issue, upon taking your
command?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I don’t have any knowledge of it, but
I’d be happy to take a look at it, if confirmed.

Senator MARTINEZ. Perhaps you and General Petraeus could look
at that. I did not realize that this was an issue, but I

Admiral FALLON. It’s probably not surprising, since we’re basi-
cally starting from the ground floor and building a defense and se-
curity structure in that country.
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Senator MARTINEZ. I think the concern was the lack of flexibility
for them to be able to act and direct their own forces, and things
of that nature.

Admiral, turning us to Afghanistan, and, of course, to Iraq, as
well—the Provincial Reconstruction Teams (PRTs) seems to be a
key part of our strategy of reconstruction and rebuilding, which I
think is so essential to political acquiescence, and, I think, particu-
larly in southern Afghanistan, this is of great importance. I was
wondering whether you have faith in these PRTs and this ap-
proach, and what you might do to enhance their success?

Admiral FALLON. Thank you, Senator. I'll be anxious to get more
detailed understanding of what they’ve been able to accomplish. It
seems to me that it’s a great idea. It looks terrific on paper. I've
actually visited with a couple of these PRT entities in Iraq and Af-
ghanistan. It seems to me that this is an issue, in fact, that I'd like
to discuss with General Petraeus, because I think that the effec-
tiveness of these PRTs is going to be significantly related to the de-
gree of security of the environment in which they operate. If you
were able to maximize the capabilities of the individuals that are
assigned to these teams, then we need to ensure that theyre actu-
ally being able to engage in the population issues that are desired.

So, I don’t have enough detail yet. I'm favorably inclined to this
kind of a construct, and look forward to finding out how we’re real-
ly doing.

Senator MARTINEZ. One of the issues in Afghanistan, of course,
under NATO command, is the commitment of our NATO partners
to doing all that is necessary. I know the chairman, in his opening
remarks, touched upon the limitations upon the use of some of our
allies forces. How will you be addressing that issue?

Admiral FALLON. That’s one area in which I do have significant
experience, having worked with NATO and been a commander in
NATO before, and spent a couple of years in the policy shop, work-
ing in and out of Brussels. There’s some phenomenal goodness
that’s come out of the NATO alliance, and I'll tell you frankly that
I've learned a lot from our NATO allies. But it is challenging to
have an operational construct in which you have a long list of cave-
ats that our commanders have to deal with. I don’t know enough
yet to really be making any public statements on it. I'll be inter-
ested to consult with our folks in Afghanistan. I think there’s a tre-
mendous amount of goodness in having the NATO nations step up
and to be a part of the solution in Afghanistan. Exactly how we fig-
ure out how to optimize this contribution is probably a challenge
that we need to undertake. But I do have familiarity with the proc-
ess and a pretty good understanding of the background and how
nations work together in this alliance, so I'll look forward to work-
ing with them.

Senator MARTINEZ. On the issue of Iran, I understand that
there’s been some concern raised by the President’s comments;
however, I find them to be consistent with the responsibilities of
the Commander in Chief. I think what he said was that if Iran
operatives are causing harm and death to our troops, that we will
deal with them forcefully and that we will come after them and ar-
rest them or otherwise deal with them. Do you find anything trou-
bling about that policy? Does it immediately suggest some more ag-
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gressive actions against Iran, other than dealing with their incur-
sions into Iraq and creating conditions that will cause harm to our
troops?

Admiral FALLON. Seems to me we need to take every step that’s
reasonable in the circumstances to try to provide this atmosphere
of security and stability. The Iranian international behavior has
drawn the attention and response from the international commu-
nity. This isn’t, I believe, just the President seeing a problem with
this country’s behavior, the leadership in this country’s behavior.
These are issues that I'm anxious to get a better understanding of,
particularly as it pertains to activity inside of Iraq, and to work,
to the maximum extent possible, to try and find the right solutions.

Senator MARTINEZ. Admiral, my time is expired, but I want to
thank you for your service, your family’s sacrifice, and your willing-
ness to undertake this difficult assignment, and wish you well.

Thank you.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Martinez.

Senator Lieberman.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral Fallon, thank you. It’s great to be able to listen to you
today. I must say—you couldn’t see this, because you were looking
at the committee—when you said that you're not a patient man, I
would describe the response of your family as a benign smile,
which is to say, I think they agreed with that, but, nonetheless,
continue to love you. [Laughter.]

That’s a good way to go off to this assignment. We’re going to
need your impatience here, as well as the thoughtfulness that
you’ve shown the committee this morning.

Earlier, in response to a question from one of my colleagues, you,
I think, gave an interesting and important answer about the extent
to which, as I heard it—and I want you to confirm whether I heard
it right—you would be involved in what might be called the day-
to-day command of Multi-National Forces in Iraq. I thought I heard
you say—and, of course, that’s General Petraeus’s job; obviously,
you’d be watching what’s happening, asking questions, as presum-
ably you would with General McNeill, when he takes over the
NATO forces and American forces, because you have a lot else to
do in that AOR. Did I hear you right?

Admiral FALLON. I believe you did, from your description of my
comments. I have a regional responsibility, and will be working
hard in those lanes. I will rely on our commanders in the field, the
subordinate commanders, to carry out their jobs. But I believe
that’s the responsibility of command to make sure that I under-
stand what they’re doing and how they’re doing it. The key issue
for me and for this Nation in Iraq is to be getting results. So, those
are the kinds of questions I'm going to be asking and the expecta-
tions that I'll have for General Petraeus and other commanders are
that they have a plan, they understand what we’re trying to do,
and they can show me—the term “benchmarks” has been used
here—I'd like to see a plan of action and milestones to actually get
somewhere, and I will be tracking those results. To the extent that
I have to be engaged with them on a day-to-day level, I will, to as-
sure me, give me the confidence so that I can come back and assure
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the leadership of this Nation that we’re actually making progress
in the endeavors we’ve undertaken.

Senator LIEBERMAN. I appreciate that answer. Personally, I be-
lieve it’s the right one. We have good commanders on the ground
that we’ve sent there. Obviously, you have broad responsibilities in
the region. It seems to me—and I think no matter how we feel, par-
ticularly about what’s happening in Iraq now here on this panel,
and what we think should happen, that most everybody agrees that
what’s happening in Iraq has regional implications and, I would
say, is part of a larger regional conflict playing out. So, to the ex-
tent that you have time to deal with that regionally throughout
CENTCOM, the Middle East generally, which, as you've said, has
always been an area of priority concern for American foreign policy
interested in stability, both politically and because of the economic
importance to our country, of oil, and now facing an enemy of the
larger war against Islamist extremism and terrorism, an enemy
which has, generally speaking, emerged from that region, I think
it’s critically important that you have the time to help our Nation
make progress on those larger concerns.

I want to ask this question. It has struck me, at various times
when I've traveled around to meet our commanders on different
commands, that, in a way that most people don’t appreciate,
PACOM from which you've come, but also CENTCOM to which
you’re going—the military leader that we put in charge there is, in
my ways, the most prominent American representative in the re-
gion. Sometimes people call for a special representative to the Mid-
dle East. I think you’re going to be the special representative to the
Middle East. I appreciated, before, what you said, in response to
another colleague’s question, that you would be consulting with the
State Department and the Secretary of State, because I think—and
I base this with appreciation on the good work, military-to-military,
but also military-to-governmental leaders in the region that you've
done in PACOM—that you have the potential to help us make
progress, not only in our military relations, but in our diplomatic
relations, with our allies and others in the region. I just wanted to
ask you whether, as you go off, you consider that to be one of your
priorities.

Admiral FALLON. Senator, thank you for your confidence. I'll be
happy to play any role that would be constructive in this area. In
the Pacific, the far Pacific and Asia are, of course, a long way from
Washington, D.C., and so, we have the opportunity to engage, to
a greater extent, probably than might be the case in other areas
that are closer to the U.S.

There’s also a longstanding tradition of good work by many of my
predecessors out there who have established relationships and ex-
pectations with these nations that continue to this day. So, it was
a real joy to actually get out and visit these countries, and not just
the military people, but their political, diplomatic leaders, as well,
and to get folks to engage on issues of common concern. It’s worked
out there, and I've seen it work in other areas. I'll be anxious to
do whatever I can, and to play as helpful a role as possible here
in this region, as well.

Senator LIEBERMAN. I think there is an enormous role that you
can play. The fact is that in many parts of the world where people
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on the ground may not have friendly thoughts toward us, generally,
today, unfortunately, they continue to have a lot of respect and ap-
preciation for the American military. Your ability to build on that
in your relations with the indigenous militaries in the region, but
also with the political leadership, I think can be very important at
this critical moment in our relations with the command you're
about to take.

I thank you very much, and wish you all the blessings as you go
forward with your family.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Lieberman.

Senator Graham.

Senator GRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral, we do all wish you well. Just the 30,000-foot view of
things—and if you’ve been asked these questions before, I apolo-
gize—but from the big things, in terms of this new command that
you’re taking on, General Petraeus said that he believed that Iraq
was part of the overall war on terror, that it was a central battle-
front. Do you concur in that?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir, I certainly do.

Senator GRAHAM. So, the outcome in Iraq would affect the overall
war 0;1 terror positively or negatively. It’s not a neutral event. You
agree?

Admiral FALLON. Absolutely not.

Senator GRAHAM. Okay. There’s a debate here on the role of Con-
gress as to what we should do and how we should do it, and that’s
part of democracy. General Petraeus said that a resolution passed
by Congress disapproving of the mission that he’s about to embark
on, in his opinion, would be detrimental to morale. What’s your
opinion?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I think these issues are being dis-
cussed in the political realm, and I’'d prefer to keep them there. I'll
be honest with you, I haven’t even looked at the wording of any of
these proposals. I have a very significant military task to do, if con-
firmed, and I'd much prefer to focus on that activity to try to effect
some results that we could all be happy with.

Senator GRAHAM. Is Iraq winnable, militarily?

Admiral FALLON. Not militarily. But could this situation in Iraq
be turned around? I firmly believe it can, if we have the engage-
ment of the capabilities that are necessary to help

Senator GRAHAM. I agree, we’re not seeking a military victory in
Iraq, we're trying to turn around the situation, in terms of security.
That’s the goal, right?

Admiral FALLON. Security and stability, so that the government
has a chance to stand up on its own. But this is not a “do this, and
then maybe you can do this.”

Senator GRAHAM. What would be “winning” in Iraq?

Admiral FALLON. I don’t know what “winning” is. This is one of
the things that I'd be working with the Secretary of Defense and
the Secretary of State to lay out, with our subordinate command-
ers. But it seems to me that what we'’re trying to do here is to give
this young government an opportunity to be representative of its
people and to govern this country in a manner that people could
be happy.
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Senator GRAHAM. Can I suggest what “winning” might be? That
you have a stable, functioning democracy in Iraq out of the ashes
of a dictatorship that’s an ally in the war on terror, where women
have a robust role in society? Would that be a good definition of
“winning”?

Admiral FALLON. I think there are a lot of aspects there that
would be pretty positive, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. Okay. Could you envision a democracy emerg-
ing in Iraq with this level of violence at the current state?

Admiral FALLON. I would have two comments. One, clearly not
much in the way of progress is going to occur with the current lev-
els of violence and instability, but I think that we would probably
be wise to temper our expectations here, that the likelihood that
Iraq is suddenly going to turn into something that looks close to
what we enjoy here in this country is going to be a long time com-
ing. But, first things first. Get some stability and security for the
people and then

Senator GRAHAM. Well, that’s the question. What is the first
thing first? Is the first thing for us to start withdrawing, so the
Iraqis will step up to the plate and do more? Or is the first thing
to help the Iraqis get control of the violence so they can solve their
problems politically? What’s your view of the first thing?

Admiral FALLON. My view is that there are several first things,
but there’s a fundamental understanding of-

Senator GRAHAM. Well, what’s the first of the first things?

Admiral FALLON. We have help to increase security and stability
in that country.

Senator GRAHAM. That’s going to take, partially, military involve-
ment.

Admiral FALLON. Sure.

Senator GRAHAM. Let’s walk through the whole idea of the surge.
It’s on more than one front. The 21,500 troops are designed to help
provide a better security environment militarily, is that correct?

Admiral FALLON. The troops that are going in are to try to en-
able us to effect a different operational construct on the ground. As
General Petraeus outlined in his visit here last week, the idea is
to try

Senator GRAHAM. What does that mean? We're trying to send
more troops to help the Iraqis control the violence, with them out
front. We’re having a better ability to hold. Is that correct?

Admiral FALLON. Some of the Iraqis have demonstrated an abil-
ity to be effective, and some have not. It’s a work in progress.

Senator GRAHAM. The problem we’re trying to send troops to cor-
rect is the ability to hold once we clear. Is that correct?

Admiral FALLON. If we are to be effective, we have to be able to
secure some of these neighborhoods and some of these areas in the
country so that the processes of democracy have a chance to suc-
ceed.

Senator GRAHAM. Do you think troops being sent in can help ac-
complish that goal?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. Okay. The other thing that we’re trying to
surge is economic ability of the country. Unemployment in Bagh-
dad is at almost 40 percent in some regions. Part of the strategy
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is to create jobs so people will not be tempted to take money from
militias to attack our troops. Is that correct?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir.

Senator GRAHAM. Okay. Another part of the strategy is to have
a rule of law so that any group, regardless of background, if they
engage in actions against our troops or to topple the government,
they will pay a heavy price. Is that correct?

Admiral FALLON. My understanding is that aspect of society, gov-
ernment in Iraq, is very poorly developed.

Senator GRAHAM. So, we need to develop along three fronts: a
better rule of law, a better economy, and a better security environ-
ment. That’s the plan of the surge, right, on three fronts?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I think there are many tasks in Iragq,
and the biggest challenge right now is to get the level of violence
down, to establish baseline security that will enable us to move for-
ward on some of these other areas.

Senator GRAHAM. You would support sending more troops to ac-
complish that goal?

Admiral FALLON. I don’t know how many troops are going to be
necessary to effect the outcome that we want, but General
Petraeus, in my conversations with him, communicated that he be-
lieves he needs these troops now to get moving

Senator GRAHAM. If he said he needed more, you would support
him?

Admiral FALLON. I don’t know, sir. I haven’t been there yet, and
I'm not in a position to make that judgment.

Senator GRAHAM. Well, is his judgment about 21,500—does it
make sense to you?

Admiral FALLON. I will better be able to give you an informed an-
swer when I understand the situation better.

Senator GRAHAM. From the Iranian point of view, if you were in-
formed, early on in your tenure here, that there was a sanctuary
being provided by the Iranian Government for terrorists who are
killing American soldiers and military personnel in Iraq, is that in
our National interest to allow that sanctuary to continue?

Admiral FALLON. That doesn’t sound like a good idea to me. It’s
one of the things that I'll be interested in learning if I get the op-
portunity to get the intel briefs from CENTCOM.

Senator GRAHAM. Finally, last question, from the Iranian point
of view, do you consider, based on what you know now, that the
Iranian involvement in Iraq is counterproductive to developing a
democracy in Iraq?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I'm not sure what the Iranian view-
point is here, but it seems to me that, from my observations from
the outside, that we have not seen a constructive role in Iraq from
Iran. I would be interested to find out if, in fact, this is the case
or not.

Senator GRAHAM. Good luck, Admiral.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Graham.

Senator Bill Nelson.

Senator BILL NELSON. Admiral, you can tell by the comments
that have been made that there is a difference of opinion on this
committee as to the effectiveness of the President’s decision on an
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additional 21,000 troops. Senator Warner mentioned that there are
10 Senators that have joined him. I am one of the 10. It is my per-
sonal feeling that the 21,000 troops, most of which are to go into
Baghdad, will not help in the middle of the situation of sectarian
violence that we find, which Senator Warner correctly noted, goes
back a thousand years. It actually goes back almost 1,500 years,
right after the death of Mohammed, when his son-in-law split off,
and that became the Shiite sect, born of rebellion and revenge. It’s
been going on ever since. It’s going on there right now.

I want you to know how much I appreciate your candor and your
openmindedness in approaching this, because good intentioned,
well-informed Senators at this table have a different opinion about
this. Personally, I think that additional troops in Anbar province
would help. The Marine generals there convinced me that it would
help. But not in Baghdad, and certainly not 20,000. Maybe
200,000, maybe 300,000 in Baghdad, but not 20,000.

So, I approach my comments and my questions with that as a
background. I also want to say that this Senator, along with sev-
eral others, including numbers that have mentioned it here today,
appreciate the candor with which General Abizaid has come to that
table over and over again. Personally, I hate to see him step down.
But he has given his full measure in a very difficult situation. As
I said to General Petraeus, I would say to you, Godspeed, Admiral,
as you embark on this enormously important duty, taking over,
with the goal of stabilizing Iragq.

I appreciate the fact that you took a risk stepping out, with re-
gard to China. What can we expect with regard to Iran? What kind
of reach-out? I know you can’t answer it, but just, kind of, give me
a flavor of your attitude as we approach this difficult thing and in
that Baker-Hamilton Report—and, by the way, they are testifying
this afternoon to our Senate Foreign Relations Committee. They
said an aggressive diplomatic effort in the entire region, including
Syria and Iran.

But give me the state of your mind, if you would.

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I will be very anxious to consult with
colleagues in the Department of State and in the region to gain a
better appreciation than I have of the situation in Iraq. But I be-
lieve that there are some significant differences, just right off the
bat, in the situation I encountered in China. First and foremost, I
believe, is the extent to which the relationship between the U.S.
and China had developed on many fronts prior to my arrival. In
fact, there were things that we were able to do in our engagement
that had been done by some predecessors. My understanding, from
this vantage point, of the situation in Iran is that we are not at
that level at all. There is activity that’s occurred on the part of the
Iranian government that has been seen by the international com-
munity as not only not helpful in the region, but in the world, and
particularly in regard to the potential to develop nuclear weapons.

So, I believe we have to be cautious and careful in our ap-
proaches to this country, but I am quite anxious to find out, to the
best of my ability, the lay of the land, and then work with col-
leagues at State to see what the best way forward is.

Senator BILL NELSON. Thank you for your comments, and thank
you for your openmindedness.
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I want to ask you about the training and equipping of Iraqi
troops. I don’t want to concentrate on just the number of Iraqi
troops trained, but, rather, your assessment of how reliable they
are. The reason I want to raise this issue with you is that I raised
this with General Petraeus. The number, 325,000 had been thrown
out in an answer to my question from General Petraeus. I asked,
“Are they reliable?” He said, “They are not all reliable, sir,” and
then went on to modify and qualify that. Then I said, “Well, can
you put a percentage on it of how many of them are reliable?” He
says, “Sir, I cannot, from this divide.” Can you give us any sense
of what you think that we would have some greater degree of com-
fort with regard to a plan that the President has of going into
Baghdad, on a dual command structure in the operation of “clear”
and then “hold,” before you ever get to “build,” having the Iraqi
army and the U.S. military side by side?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I'd go back, first, to a comment on
dual command structure. I have no idea what the structure is that
the ground commanders over there have in mind, but whatever it
is, it has to be one in which we can effectively employ our forces
and we have the confidence that we can safeguard their well-being.

I cannot tell you, with any degree of accuracy, what percentage
of troops, or what the numbers are, that are effective. I believe that
this is pretty judgmental, it’s pretty subjective, in my opinion, my
experience, and it’s one that I am very anxious to gain an apprecia-
tion for from our ground commanders.

I've always been someone who felt more comfortable in smaller
numbers of very effective capabilities than a large number of what-
ever is decorating the landscape. So, I will be very interested in
trying to find out where we really stand with these forces.

Because we're going to depend on them to carry the water. This
is the objective here, is to turn this over to them so they can effec-
tively safeguard their country.

Senator BILL NELSON. Mr. Chairman, I want to make one other
comment.

It’s hard for me to understand how we can come to the table and
support a surge that is predicated on the fact of the reliability of
the Iraqi army, when nobody can answer if, in fact, the Iraqi army
is reliable, and that we’re asking 20,000 more Americans to go in
there to fight alongside Iraqi troops, when we, in fact, don’t know.
Nobody has been able to answer. These are questions that Senator
Warner, Senator Levin, and I and others have been asking.

I'll just finish, Mr. Chairman. How would you go about measur-
ing the reliability of the Iraqi troops?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, from my experience, we observe them
training. This is how we measure and conduct our assessments of
our own troops. We watch them in their training, and then we put
them in situations in which we can actually see them perform, and
then we make an assessment of their ability to measure up to the
expectations that we have. I would expect to have our commanders
doing the exact same thing with the Iraqi forces, with an under-
standing that, first and foremost, these are Iraqi forces working for
an Iraqi command structure and Iraqi Government. I think this is
an issue in which we have to be a little careful, here, about putting
pretty heavy fingerprints. Certainly, we have to have confidence
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that the security structure in Iraq is going to be able to carry its
end of the bargain up, or clearly we’re not going to be successful.

Senator BILL NELSON. In the spirit of candor, you will come back
to us and report on your measurement of whether or not they're
reliable.

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Nelson.

Senator Chambliss.

Senator CHAMBLISS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral, welcome to the committee today, and thank you for
being the great soldier that you are. We appreciate your service to
our country and your taking on this very daunting challenge which
you have ahead of you at CENTCOM. But knowing that you
spent—although it be a very brief time at Glenco, we know that
you're well trained to take on this task ahead of you.

Admiral FALLON. Five years in “Albenny,” too, sir.

Senator CHAMBLISS. “Albenny,” huh? I can tell you were, when
you say it that way.

First of all, let me just say that I think you’re going to be work-
ing with another truly great American in General Petraeus, and
this is going to be the first time in a while that we’ve had a Navy
CENTCOM Commander and an Army general in theater. Any dy-
namics there that you think are advantageous to us, from the
standpoint of having two branches represented?

Admiral FALLON. I think you have tremendous potential for syn-
ergy. General Petraeus, widely respected for his expertise and
thoughtful approach to land warfare, and I've been operating in a
different environment, but anxious to collaborate in any way we
can.

Senator CHAMBLISS. Good.

I just have one question for you, and it really relates to Afghani-
stan. Last week, I had the privilege of meeting with the Assistant
Minister of Defense for Afghanistan, Mr. Mohibullah. While he dis-
cussed the progress of the Afghan national army is making in
growing and training their forces, he reiterated to me the impor-
tance of a strong and continuous commitment by the United States
to the security of Afghanistan. At the same time, one of his prior-
ities is to train and equip Afghan forces in order to lessen the
Afghanis’ reliance on U.S. forces.

I believe that this is an extremely important priority, since, in
the end, it’s the Afghan forces who can best defend and secure Af-
ghanistan, and because U.S. forces are increasingly stretched thin
due to commitments in Iraq, as well as elsewhere. I'd appreciate
you discussing, a little bit, how the United States and NATO forces
in Afghanistan are partnering with the Afghan army to facilitate
this training and equipping, and explain what you will do to ensure
that this training proceeds as quickly and efficiently as possible.

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I am also anxious to get into this and
find out the details. I don’t have the appreciation I'd like for this.
I'm told that the Afghan national army is making progress, and not
just in numbers, but in competence. The anecdotals that I hear
from our people are pretty favorable. We have more work to do
with the police, but I think I can understand that.
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So, I'll be anxious to see just how we’re doing, and I'd be happy
to report back to you when I have an assessment of that.

Senator CHAMBLISS. Thank you very much.

Mr. Chairman, that’s all I have.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you very much.

Senator McCaskill.

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you.

Like others, I want to thank you for your service, and thank your
family.

I am very aware, as I think many Americans are at this point,
of the serious problems that we have in the area of acquisition and
contracting in Iraq. Frankly, I sat in on a hearing last week in a
subcommittee of this committee, where I realized that this problem
is not limited to the conflict in Iraq, that there are serious and sig-
nificant issues with the way the Department of Defense is purchas-
ing and contracting for services.

Who should be held accountable within the military when there
is serious problems with the way money is being misspent or in
cases of actual fraud and bribery?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I'm not familiar with the details of
this issue. We hold commanders accountable. In my experience, the
responsible individuals measure up to our expectations, and par-
ticularly the applicable laws and regulations, and, if they don’t,
then they pay the consequence.

Senator MCCASKILL. I guess what I'm trying to get at is we're
not in a moneymaking operation in the Government. There is no
bottom-line pressure. We don’t need to worry about whether we’re
making a profit. So, the only way we have of controlling the way
money is spent is who’s held accountable. I'm beginning to get in-
formation that is just, frankly, mind-numbing about the lack of ac-
countability within the Department of Defense as it relates to prob-
lems with acquisition and purchasing. An example of the Inspector
General’s (IG) warning that they are violating the Antideficiency
Act, and then they did it a hundred more times, after warned by
the IG that what they were doing, in terms of the way they were
purchasing things, was violating the law. I understand the rub be-
tween urgent and compelling, and you want to go quickly and get
necessary equipment. I think what I'm worried about is that I no-
ticed, over the weekend, somebody was found guilty of bribery, the
person who was in charge of comptroller on the ground with the
Provisional Reconstruction Authority in Iraq, and evidently, a cou-
ple of Reserve officers were co-conspirators. But when does it move
up the food chain? I took the seat of an American figure in history
that had a favorite saying about “The buck stops here.” Where does
the buck stop for these problems? Who, within the military com-
mand, takes responsibility for the problems beneath their com-
mand as it relates to acquisition and contracts?

Admiral FALLON. Ma’am, my experience, if I'm the responsible
commander, I'll take responsibility for it. I don’t know any detail
of the accusations or of the issues. I'll be happy to try to find out.
I believe that it’s a key component of our responsibility, as leaders,
to be accountable, to be efficient, as well as effective, with the re-
sources that the American people, the taxpayers of this country,
give to us. I think there should be little doubt in the minds of our
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commanders that they’re going to be held accountable for that, and
I’d be happy to look into it, if you’d give me some specifics.

Senator MCCASKILL. Are you aware of any time under your com-
mand while you’ve been serving your country—so well, by the way,
in many different capacities—are you ever aware of anyone under
your command being found either administratively or legally liable
under the Antideficiency Act?

Admiral FALLON. I don’t think I can answer that question hon-
estly without a little bit of research.

Senator McCASKILL. Okay. As it relates to the rub, when it
comes to that—and that is, equipment for the men and women who
are serving us—I want to briefly tell you a true story.

Last February, there was an article in the Monett, MO, news-
paper about this community coming together because a young Na-
tional Guard member who was serving in Iraq had written home
and asked his mom to go down to the local tool and die shop. He
said, “Mom, we’ve gotten the armor for vehicles over here in our
unit, but we don’t have any tools to put them on. Would you see
if the man that owns the local tool and die shop would send us the
tools we need to put the armor on our vehicles?” After that was
published a lot of people at Monett were really proud of what they
had done, because, of course, they sent them the tools to put the
armor on their vehicles. My sister and I went down to the base-
ment and dug out the letters from my dad, who served in World
War II in Europe, and he wrote home for peanut brittle and for
new socks. He didn’t write home for tools to put the armor on his
vehicle.

With the National Guard being stretched as they are, and with
all the stories we’ve read of equipment they’re leaving behind that
is no longer operable, how are we taking steps to make sure that
we don’t have these young men and women having to write home
for the tools to put the armor on their vehicle?

Admiral FALLON. Ma’am, all I can tell you is that, if I'm con-
firmed, I'll do everything in my power to ensure that our forces are
the best-equipped, best-trained, and best-prepared to conduct the
operations we ask them to do.

Senator MCCASKILL. In terms of before a Guard or Reserve unit
is sent over, is there some internal process that would help me un-
derstand that someone has to check off that all the equipment they
need is ready and available before theyre sent? Or is it, you send
them and then try to figure it out later?

Admiral FALLON. No, that’s certainly not the way it is. There are
all kinds of processes that are in place to try to make sure that we
have the appropriate equipment and so forth. But I think a reality
of life is that there are going to be many issues and many cases
of desires for things, and the ability of the system, if you would,
be it the Army or the other Services or the Guard, to meet those
demands is something that has to be worked and negotiated. I
think, my experience, one of the challenges of command is to try
to determine what the appropriate balance is between the desire
and the need. I can tell you from my experience, there’s an endless
desire. If I listened to all the demands that were asked of me,
there’s not enough money in the world to cover these things.

Senator MCCASKILL. Sure.
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Admiral FALLON. So, you, I would hope, would rely on the judg-
ment and experience of those in command to try to make the best
determination as to where we are with these things.

I can tell you that, if I get out into this command, I'll certainly
be happy to be take a look at it, and would make it a priority, to
the best of my ability, to make sure that our folks are as well pre-
pared as we can make them for whatever we ask them to do.

Senator MCCASKILL. I would appreciate it if you would try to fol-
low up with the committee and with my office about the question
I asked about violations of the Antideficiency Act and what ac-
countability there is.

[The information referred to follows:]

While reporting and remedial action of Antideficiency Act (ADA) violations are the
purview of the Services under title 10, I am committed to ensuring component com-
manders meet their fiscal responsibilities. Also, understand this committee re-
quested ADA violation data from the Office of the Secretary of Defense Comptroller

during her February 6, 2006, testimony, thus defer to her response on the number
of violations.

Senator MCCASKILL. Second, I didn’t have time for this, but I
would like to know, and, once again, this could be in a follow-up
later. Is there a plan for what happens if this doesn’t work, if the
Iraqi brigades don’t show up, if the police personnel don’t stand up,
if this is not successful—is there a plan, going forward?

[The information referred to follows:]

Adjustments to our force posture and strategy are conditioned based. As we iden-
tify changes to both the friendly and enemy situation, modifications and adaptations
to our tactical plans will be made and should be expected. As the Iraqi’s deploy
forces to the Baghdad area, we will be able to evaluate their effectiveness and
progress. Simultaneously, we will continually evaluate our effectiveness on the

ground. Our contingency planning for the way forward will be based on such assess-
ments and we will adjust our plans accordingly.

Senator MCCASKILL. I think you've been very candid today. I
think we all value that highly. Thank you. I think you've done a
great job today, and I wish you the very best and safety.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator McCaskill.

Senator Sessions.

Senator SESSIONS. Thank you, Chairman Levin.

Admiral Fallon, you've had, by all accounts, an excellent tenure
in the Pacific. You've been out on that blue water, and now you
have some brown sand to spend your time on. Itll be quite a
change, I think. But your abilities are well recognized. You're
known as a strong leader, a person who’s willing to stand up, say
what he believes, and insist that things happen that ought to hap-
pen, and when they should happen.

I know the equipment situation is not perfect, but I don’t believe
any military has ever been better equipped, better supplied than
this one has. In this very distant theater, and very hostile, and re-
mote areas, I'm sure there have been some times when equipment
and things were not what we needed.

They're entitled to the best equipment, the best strategy—that’s
important, a good strategy—and execution of that strategy. My
former Deputy Attorney General in Alabama, General Richard
Allen, a retired Army Reserve general, used to quote Patton as say-
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ing—I think it was like this—“A poor plan violently executed today
is better than a good plan tomorrow.”

What I want to tell you is that there is an intense interest in this
area. We do not have a lot of time. When General Petraeus says,
“I need this kind of equipment, I need the State Department to do
this, I need improvement on electricity, or I need more this or
that,” I mean, somebody has to get it. The time is short. This is
a matter of high national importance, important for the national
security of this country, our foreign policy, our credibility as a Na-
tion, and our safety, that we be successful in Iraq. I still believe
firmly that is a realistic possibility that we can achieve. But we
don’t have much time, and we don’t need to wait around a lot of
time.

First let me ask you—I know you've talked with General
Petraeus, and he spoke to me, and I asked him about you, and he
was very complimentary of you. Since he’s going back now for his
third tour, he has helped train the Iraqi army. He knows, I as-
sume, almost all of their leaders personally. Do you think you have
the kind of relationship that can be effective? How can you help
him be effective in Iraq?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I'll look forward to working with Gen-
eral Petraeus. We have only recently met and had several con-
versations, not nearly enough to be where we want to be, but,
hopefully, in due course, that’ll occur.

I think we’re tremendously advantaged having his experience on
the ground. His successive tours over there, although clearly very
demanding on himself, and, particularly, his family, should give
him the insight to be able to pretty quickly assess where we are,
because he’s seen this now from several years back, the year before
last, and now today. I would think this would be immensely valu-
able as we try to really find out where we are.

I hope to be of assistance to him, using my experience in other
areas and in this region of the world, as well, to try to put his work
in Iraq in the perspective of the region. I think that, while he’s
going to be hard at work inside the country, working those details,
I might be of benefit to him around the periphery to try to set the
conditions that might be favorable for him to execute his actions
inside the country.

Senator SESSIONS. I think that’s a good answer, and it has poten-
tial to be a good relationship, and I hope that you will work on
that.

Senator Reed and, I think, a number of Senators on both sides
of the aisle, have been concerned about the interagency process. In
one of our briefings, I asked, about the State Department, who’s in
charge of economic development, and the answer is the State De-
partment. Who’s in charge of infrastructure improvement? The an-
swer, fundamentally, is the State Department. Who’s in charge of
intergovernmental relations? The answer is the State Department.
Who's in charge of building a court system? Justice and State.
Who’s in charge of a lot of these things? Other departments and
agencies. All of those matters I just mentioned, would you not
agree, are critical to a stable and peaceful Irag—improvement in
those areas?
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Admiral FALLON. Senator, of course. We need to make progress
in each of these areas. I can tell you, from my experience in the
Pacific, we had what I consider a terrific working relationship with
the Department of State—with our Ambassadors in the region,
with Secretary Christopher Hill, the East Asia Pacific Assistant
Secretary. We worked issues every day, from a regional perspec-
tive, individual ambassadors working within the countries, to try
to work with each other to set the conditions to enable us to be suc-
cessful. I could probably spend half an hour on that.

Senator SESSIONS. I'm not demeaning the State Department.

I'm just talking about this problem. You'’re going in an area, and
we need things done now. We don’t need to be waiting for months
and months to get negotiations and go through some bureaucratic
process to get a power plant in some area of Iraq that’s critical to
gaining stability for the local mayor, who wants to be on our side,
and we have to ask it, and it goes around, and, a year later, it oc-
curs. I'm pretty worried about that. Frankly, the State and the
other departments, who also need to contribute more, are having
a hard time getting people to come. They’re not as willing to go out
in dangerous areas as the military is. So, I think some of the mat-
ters need to be turned over to the military, more than perhaps in
the past, and that the other agencies of our Government need to
be more responsive to the legitimate needs of our soldiers, who are
placing their lives at risk.

Are you willing to use the courage and determination that you’re
famous for to stand up for our soldiers there, to make sure this
whole interagency process works, and, if need be, call the President
of the United States? He’s in charge of this thing. He’s the one that
can direct any agency to do anything to make these things happen.

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir, and I believe he’s anxious to do what-
ever is necessary to enable us to achieve success. We're going to
work this, hard. Recognize the need to have these folks, but also
recognize that the military is an expeditionary organization, we're
geared to working overseas and at long distances. The Department
of State certainly is not, except in their ambassadors. But I recog-
nize the issue. We're going to do everything we can.

Senator SESSIONS. It’s something to work on. But, for example,
if you conclude that we need 2 to 3 times the number of prison bed
spaces as I believe we do in the immediate future, and probably 5
to 10 times in the long term, will you push the bureaucracy to get
moving on it? Because, truthfully, we have a catch-and-release pol-
icy there now, catching dangerous people and releasing them, be-
cause there’s no way to get them housed. Are you willing to take
an aggressive action on that if need be?

Admiral FALLON. You bet, sir.

Senator SESSIONS. You've also confronted the question of missile
defense in the Pacific with North Korea. Now we see the danger
with the Iranians, who move that up. I think you've said that our
defenses for missile defense capabilities should keep pace with the
threat. It seems that the threat is stepping up its pace. Do you
think that we need to keep pace with that as we develop our de-
fense budgets?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir, Senator. I believe we need to stay
ahead of the power curve, and I believe we’ve made substantial



168

progress in this country, in the past year, in missile defense. We
might want to discuss that in a different setting. But there’s been
a lot of progress made, and a lot of lessons that we’ve learned in
the Pacific, that I think would be applicable here, in other regions
of the world, as well.

Senator SESSIONS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Sessions.

We’ll have a 3-minute second round.

Admiral, in the advance policy questions, you were asked, “What
do you believe will induce Iraqi political leaders to make the politi-
cal compromises necessary for a political solution?” What leverage
does the U.S. have in this regard? Your answer, “Current levels of
suffering experienced by the Iraqi population should motivate the
political leaders to make progress.”

Admiral, that hasn’t happened. They've had 3% years-plus of
suffering. It hasn’t motivated the Iraqi political leaders to make the
compromises, which everybody says are essential to be made if
there’s going to be an end to the violence. I don’t know of anybody,
no matter what side of this issue they are, or who does not say
there must be a political solution if there’s going to be an end to
the violence. The Iraqis have not reached those political com-
promises. It seems to me what pressure will be put on them and
will make them reach those compromises is the issue which divides
so many of us. But I don’t think your answer, frankly, is satisfac-
tory, “The suffering experienced by the Iraqi population should mo-
tivate the leaders.” Of course it should, but it hasn’t. So, my ques-
tion is, what other leverage, since that hasn’t worked, does the U.S.
have in this regard?

Admiral FALLON. Senator Levin, you're aware that the Iraqi Gov-
ernment has outlined a series of steps that have been called bench-
marks in some quarters

Chairman LEVIN. Most of which they’ve not taken.

Admiral FALLON. —and they need to take these steps.

Chairman LEVIN. But what’s the leverage?

Admiral FALLON. We need to hold them accountable.

Chairman LEVIN. How?

Admiral FALLON. By, I believe, having a very firm dialogue with
the leadership. Some of that, I believe, has already occurred. We
have given them some time

Chairman LEVIN. What are the consequences if they fail again?

Admiral FALLON. If there’s no progress, then I don’t believe we’re
going to be successful in the military actions. There has to be a
commensurate movement forward in political background that’s
going to give these people the confidence that they can actually ef-
fectively move forward as a country.

Chairman LEVIN. How important, Admiral, are clear, real, sig-
nificant consequences on the Iraqi politicians if they fail to keep
these military commitments, political commitments, and economic
commitments? Must there be clear, real, significant consequences
that they understand will follow, if they continue to fail to keep
their commitments?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, I believe that there will have to be a
firm understanding that we are not in an open-ended situation
where we'’re just going to sit around and wait forever for things to
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happen. But I also believe that it’s not going to be particularly con-
structive right now to tape an edict of a number of actions and give
deadlines. I believe in giving them some time. How much time? I
don’t know. But time is running out. Clearly, I think there’s a pret-
ty broad understanding, certainly in my mind and others that I've
talked to, that they are going to need to take actions.

Chairman LEVIN. Let me just ask if you agree with General Rich-
ard Zilmer, who’s the commanding general of our Multi-National
Force-West in Irag—a Marine general, and head of the 1st Marine
Expeditionary Force. He responded to a question the other day
about the impact on morale of discussions of various resolutions in
the U.S. Senate. I'm not asking you to comment on the resolutions.
You've indicated, I think, very properly, may I say, that you’re not
going to get involved in the political side of the debate. You're
going to focus on the military missions. Here’s what he said,
though, about morale, which is very much a matter within your
concern. He was asked, “Is there an impact on morale about
these—all these debates that are going on?” “Well,” he said, “be-
tween television and all the rest, and the Internet—marines, sail-
ors, and soldiers, they know what’s going on, not only in the United
States, but around the world, so they have an opportunity to see
and view the news, as anyone else does.” He said that, “Yes, we
understand there’s a debate back home about the direction of the
war and where it’s going.” He says, “But the morale remains very
high out here. Our marines understand what their mission is. We
watch what happens back home, but I'm not concerned about losing
sight of the focus.” Then he said, “I'm very comfortable that, de-
spite the debate that goes on back there, our folks over here are
staying true to the mission.”

Have you heard anything to the contrary?

Admiral FALLON. I'm not familiar with that statement. I can only
tell you, Senator, what I observe from my interaction with our
forces there. As General Zilmer is said to have indicated, they are
very focused on their mission. I think the things that affect their
morale most directly are their confidence in one another, in the
training they’ve received, and, most importantly, their ability to be
successful in their mission. If they feel that they're actually making
progress, then their morale is going to be good. If they feel that
they are being given necessary tools to accomplish their mission
and—be they equipment and otherwise—if they feel that they're
being led by competent, responsible leaders, then their morale is
going to be good. So, my observation was that, in most of the places
that I visited, my assessment was that our people were feeling that
they had the tools and that they were working hard. I think it’s
our responsibility, as leaders, to give them these necessary capa-
bilities so that they can be successful.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Admiral.

Senator Warner.

Senator WARNER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral, I looked at your distinguished biography and the sen-
tence in here, “Admiral Fallon began his naval aviation service fly-
ing in an RA-5C Vigilante with a combat deployment to Vietnam.”
That was about the time that I was in the Pentagon, as you recall,
and you were a young lieutenant JG about that time?
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Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir.

Senator WARNER. Both of us remember very clearly the tragic
circumstances here at home of the American public pulling back of
giving the support of the people to the men and women of the
Armed Forces. I think it was misfortune. A lot of your generation,
when they got back home, having served courageously and at enor-
mous sacrifice, did not return to the welcome arms that they were
entitled to. Today, it’s quite different. I find the American people
are solidly behind our uniformed members and their families, the
greatest respect and the heartfelt feelings for the losses and the
sacrifices, and the respect the families have for what their service-
persons are doing. So, it’s a changed situation. But I think it’s es-
sential that we continue to work with the American public so that
they better understand what are our goals, and are they realistic,
and how those young people are going to be employed in the new
strategy.

Today, I have to say, with the greatest respect—I’ve been privi-
leged here, with my dear friend Carl Levin, 29 years on this com-
mittee, with many officers coming before us in engagements of our
forces overseas and the problems associated, and when I add that
to my own years in the Pentagon, having been associated with fine
persons like yourself, it’s a continuing learning experience for me.
I learn greatly from each day of the association with the men and
women in uniform. My sincere respect and affection for them is
just there, and always will be. But the point I wish to make is that
I think you’ve handled yourself today with a seasoned wisdom that
you've gained through these many years, and you very carefully
stuck to the role of a military professional, and, no matter the
questions that were put to you, no matter the political differences
we have—and I respect my colleagues on both sides of the argu-
ments—you steadfastly did not let yourself get entrapped into that
political discussion. You clearly impressed upon this committee,
and, indeed, the Senate, and, I think, the public that have followed
this hearing, you’re going out to this job with the experience we
need for that new CENTCOM Commander, with an open mind and
a willingness to look at all aspects of it and to recognize that the
buck stops on your desk, no matter how many fine subordinate
commanders you have—the buck stops on your desk. You’ve shown
the flexibility, the openness of mind, to look at the plan as it now
is, and to decide what is best to achieve the mission.

As I say, my concern is on this question of the unified chain of
command, not departing from time-tested tradition. My concern
rests with the American GIs being injected into these situations
which go back, as we say, 1,400 years in disagreements. I have no
disrespect for the Muslim religion, but it is hard to understand and
follow, and how, today, Muslim is falling upon Muslim with the an-
imosity and the bitterness that leads to the killing and the instabil-
ity.

I wish General Petraeus the very best. 'm reassured by your
coming as the overall boss, that you will infuse into your command
that seasoned wisdom that you have, and that, together, collec-
tively, you can work on this plan and try and make it work, but
make it work in such a way as more and more responsibility goes
to the Iraqis, as recommended by the Baker-Hamilton Commission.
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I do hope that you've had an opportunity to look through this.
Their reports, and what they’re done, and how you assess particu-
larly their recommendations with regard to the diplomatic offensive
that we have to take in that region, bring those countries of that
region together, because the adverse effects—and I totally agree
with the President—a loss of this situation will implode that region
into such strife that it will impact not only the region, but the en-
tire world, and peace, stability, and the ability of the free nations
to do what we can to eliminate this terrorism, which is on the
growth, unfortunately, and spreading.

I wish you well, but I would just want to remind people that you
bring to this office—and I commend the President for selecting
you—the depth of wisdom that you’ve exhibited here today, and
you will work with your commanders to get the violence down, but
hopefully to do it in such a way that more and more of the Iraqis
take the lead—that’s a phrase we haven’t heard in this debate—
take the lead, which means getting out there in front. They under-
stand the language, they understand the culture. Our youngsters
are doing the best to support them to take that lead. To that ex-
tent, I hope we could lower the level of Americans involved directly
in that Baghdad situation. There are 6 to 7 million people, and
there’s only so much a military force of an additional 20,000, if we
have to put the whole complement in there, can do together with
the Iraqis, unless the Iraqis step up and continue to augment their
participation.

We have trained, over a period of 2% years, at an enormous ex-
pense to this country, upwards of 200,000 of these individuals.
What perplexes me, why they can’t take over the principal respon-
sibility, and that our rules of engagement can be drawn up in such
a way as if theyre charged with the sectarian violence. In al
Anbar, our resolution says, “Mr. President, you’re correct, full
force,” because there we’re engaged with al Qaeda, the very organi-
zation that precipitated the problems that we’re experiencing in
that region today.

I thank you very much, but, Mr. Chairman, I believe this is an
opportunity for our committee to get on record your concerns about
a very important development in our overall national security, and
that 1s now the recognized capability of China to interdict satellites
above. We have a tremendous dependence on the use of our sat-
ellites for a variety of reasons, and now there’s concrete evidence
that they have the capability, from a ground station to that high
altitude, to bring down and incapacitate those missiles. Those hear-
ing devices that we have up there, the platforms that are so essen-
tial to our overall security—can you just give us a general assess-
ment of that situation and how best we are going to cope with it
in the future?

Chairman LEVIN. I wonder, Senator Warner, if he could do that
for the record, because we are at the tail end of a vote here now,
and I want to give Senator Sessions a few minutes.

Senator WARNER. Well, I guess you're right.

[The information referred to follows:]

As you are no doubt aware, China’s action evoked strong protests from other coun-

tries with space-based assets, and rightfully so. This event is being perceived as a
major setback for international space cooperation which over the years has yielded



172

enormous benefit to the world in the commercial and scientific arenas. Unfortu-
nately, this event is reminiscent of the “Cold War” thinking that fueled the arms
races of that period of history and is counterproductive to future cooperation pro-
grams and objectives. How we should react to this development must be decided
upon after intense national-level study and in collaboration with the international
community.

Senator WARNER. Could I impose, Mr. Chairman, by suggesting
that your letter that you received from the Secretary of State on
the matter of benchmarks—I'm all in favor of benchmarks, but if
we try, here in Congress, to legislate too many benchmarks, really
beyond the assessment of the Secretary of State, who has the prin-
cipal responsibility, we could force this Government to go tilt, and
we’d better know what’s going to take their place if it goes tilt, be-
cause I'm not one to sign on to this as the last step, this augmenta-
tion in Baghdad, the last chance. I come back to the President’s
phrase, “We cannot let this region implode.” So, if, for some reason,
this program in Baghdad is not successful, we have to press on
with some other program, and I hope that we don’t gravitate—Con-
gress—to such a detailed outline of benchmarks and the con-
sequences—there should be consequences for failure, but I don’t
want those consequences so heavy that they could literally topple
this government, because we don’t know what might come along
and replace it.

Chairman LEVIN. We’ll have more to say about the Secretary of
State’s letter later.

Senator Sessions.

Senator SESSIONS. Thank you.

Admiral Fallon, as I understand the difficulty we have in Iraq in
achieving a political settlement which ultimately what we need and
will be essential, as Senator Levin has so ably and often pointed
out, but sometimes it’s hard to reach an agreement if one side or
the other feels like they’re winning or making progress through vio-
lence and military action. General Keane suggested that some in-
telligence indicated that the Sunnis thought they were prevailing,
that they were winning. Then it’s hard to negotiate, is it not, with
them? That to really achieve a negotiated political settlement in
which this new government participates in an effective way, we
have to have a certain level of security and stability for that to
occur in. Is that sort of the challenge we have here?

Admiral FALLON. Senator, you know certainly better than I that
the business of politics is about compromise. The level of violence,
particularly recently, in Iraq, I can’t believe that this is encourag-
ing any one of the factions to think that they’re winning, because
clearly people are losing lives and an awful lot of blood and treas-
ure along with it.

If this endeavor of a pluralistic democratic entity in Baghdad is
going to survive, it’s going to require political courage and leader-
ship, I believe, to stand up and make decisions that can be helpful
to people. It’s going to be tough, because they all have baggage.
The degree to which any of them believes they’re winning now is
pretty much of a stretch.

Senator SESSIONS. It’s obvious, from our perspective, they’re all
losing, the whole country and the region is losing, and it’s sad, be-
yond belief. But insurgencies oftentimes are willing to persist for
years, as long as they think they are making some progress toward
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goals. All I'm saying to you is, you have to have somebody to nego-
tiate with, you have to have somebody to have agreements with,
and if they’re now prepared to sit down with you and negotiate ef-
fectively, I'm not sure we need to blame it all on the existing gov-
ernment and the Shia majority, when they are being consistently
attacked by the Sunni/al Qaeda/Baathist group. That’s why my un-
derstanding is that we have to maintain a military presence now
to try to stabilize the area so these negotiations can occur.

Admiral FALLON. Yes, sir. There’s lots of bad and lots of blame
to spread around. My suggestion would be—if I were in a position
to have a discussion with the leaders in Irag—would be to do their
best to leave as much of the past behind and just focus on the po-
tential and the consequences if they fail to take this opportunity
and step forward.

Senator SESSIONS. I think that’s correct. Of course, I believe, in
Colombia, for example, it became pretty clear that oppressing the
Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia aggressively with military
force was the only way that it was going to reach some sort of
peaceful settlement in Colombia. I think they’ve made progress by
increasing their military effort. We wish that wouldn’t happen, we
wish we could talk our way out of all of these things, but some-
times people are so determined that it takes military force, unfor-
tunately.

Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Sessions.

Admiral, thank you. We wish you all the best. We thank you and
your family. We will hope, now, that we’ll be able to report this
nomination quickly and get this to the floor. You're well qualified.
I think all have expressed our support of you. Your candor and
your objectivity is important to us. We're going to continue to rely
and count on that. We just wish you the best of luck.

Admiral FALLON. Thank you very much, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. The hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:27 p.m., the committee adjourned.]

[Prepared questions submitted to ADM William J. Fallon, USN,
by Chairman Levin prior to the hearing with answers supplied fol-
low:]

QUESTIONS AND RESPONSES
DEFENSE REFORMS

Question. The Goldwater-Nichols Department of Defense Reorganization Act of
1986 and the Special Operations reforms have strengthened the warfighting readi-
ness of our Armed Forces. They have enhanced civilian control and the chain of
command by clearly delineating the combatant commanders’ responsibilities and au-
thorities and the role of the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. These reforms
have also vastly improved cooperation between the Services and the combatant com-
manders, among other things, in joint training and education and in the execution
of military operations.

Do you see the need for modifications of any Goldwater-Nichols Act provisions?

If so, what areas do you believe might be appropriate to address in these modifica-
tions?

Answer. I have no recommendations for amending Goldwater-Nichols at this time.
However, if confirmed, I would not hesitate to offer proposals in the future that I
would consider helpful.
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Question. Do you believe that the role of the combatant commanders under the
Goldwater-Nichols legislation is appropriate and the policies and processes in exist-
ence allow that role to be fulfilled?

Answer. Yes.

Question. Do you see a need for any change in those roles, with regard to the re-
source allocation process or otherwise?

Answer. No.

RELATIONSHIPS

Question. Section 162(b) of title 10, U.S.C., provides that the chain of command
runs from the President to the Secretary of Defense and from the Secretary of De-
fense to the combatant commands. Other sections of law and traditional practice,
however, establish important relationships outside the chain of command. Please de-
scribe your understanding of the relationship of the Commander, U.S. Central Com-
mand (CENTCOM) to the following offices:

The Under Secretaries of Defense.

Answer. Commander, U.S. CENTCOM coordinates and exchanges information
with the Under Secretaries of Defense as needed to set and meet U.S. CENTCOM
priorities and requirements for support.

Question. The Assistant Secretaries of Defense.

Answer. Commander, U.S. CENTCOM coordinates and exchanges information
with the Assistant Secretaries of Defense as needed to set and meet U.S.
CENTCOM priorities and requirements for support.

Question. The Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.

Answer. The Chairman is the principal military advisor to the President, National
Security Council, and Secretary of Defense. Section 163 of title 10, U.S.C., allows
communication between the President or the Secretary of Defense and the combat-
ant commanders to flow through the Chairman. As is custom and traditional prac-
tice, and as instructed by the Unified Command Plan, I would normally commu-
nicate with the Secretary through the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.

Question. The Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.

Answer. I would communicate with and coordinate with the Vice Chairman of the
Joint Chiefs of Staff as required and in the absence of the Chairman of the Joint
Chiefs of Staff.

Question. The Director of the Joint Staff.

Answer. I would also communicate and coordinate with the Director as necessary
and expect the Deputy Commander, U.S. CENTCOM or Chief of Staff, U.S.
CENTCOM would communicate regularly with the Director of the Joint Staff.

Question. The Secretaries of the Military Departments.

Answer. The Secretaries of the military departments are responsible for the ad-
ministration and support of forces assigned to the combatant commands. Com-
mander, U.S. CENTCOM coordinates closely with the secretaries to ensure that re-
quirements to organize, train, and equip CENTCOM forces are met.

Question. The Service Chiefs.

Answer. Commander, U.S. CENTCOM communicates and exchanges information
with the Service Chiefs of Staff to support their responsibility for organizing, train-
ing, and equipping forces. Successful execution of the U.S. CENTCOM mission re-
sponsibilities requires close coordination with the Service Chiefs. If confirmed, I in-
tend to work closely with the Service Chiefs of Staff to understand their service ca-
pabilities and to effectively employ those capabilities in executing the U.S.
CENTCOM mission.

Question. The other combatant commanders.

Answer. Commander, U.S. CENTCOM maintains close relationships with the
other combatant commanders. These relationships are critical to the execution of
our National Military Strategy, and are characterized by mutual support, frequent
contact, and productive exchanges of information on key issues.

Question. The U.S. Ambassador to Iraq.

Answer. I would necessarily have a close working relationship with the U.S. Am-
bassador to Iraq in order to ensure unity of effort between U.S. military and all
other U.S. Government activities in Iraq.

QUALIFICATIONS

Question. If confirmed, you will be entering this important position at a critical
time for the U.S. CENTCOM.

What background and experience do you have that you believe qualifies you for
this position?
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Answer. I have benefited from a broad range of assignments during my nearly 40
years in uniform, from tactical to operational command, and have considerable expe-
rience with joint and coalition operations, including combat operations. I was privi-
leged to command Carrier Air Wing Eight in U.S.S. Theodore Roosevelt in 1991 dur-
ing Operation Desert Storm. In 1995, as a flag officer, I served as Commander, Car-
rier Group Eight and Commander, Battle Force, U.S. Sixth Fleet during North At-
lantic Treaty Organization (NATO) Operation Deliberate Force in Bosnia. During
these operations, I worked closely with joint U.S. and combined forces in planning,
coordinating, and executing sustained combat operations. I also served as Deputy
Director for Operations, Joint Task Force Southwest Asia in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia,
directing air operations in the Iraqi No-Fly Zones. I have additional experience in
joint and combined planning and operations at both the operational and strategic
levels through assignments as Assistant Chief of Staff, Plans and Policy, for the
NATO Supreme Allied Commander, Atlantic and as Deputy Commander and Chief
of Staff for the U.S. Atlantic Fleet and the former U.S. Atlantic Command, the pred-
ecessor to U.S. Joint Forces Command. For nearly 3 years, I served as Commander,
U.S. Second Fleet and NATO Striking Fleet Atlantic, working directly with all U.S.
armed services as well as those of our NATO allies in training and in developing
and testing joint and combined tactics for the entire spectrum of combat operations.
As Vice Chief of Naval Operations from 2000 to 2003, I worked in close cooperation
with OSD, the Joint Staff, and the other armed services developing transformational
strategies and joint requirements. As Commander, U.S. Fleet Forces Command and
U.S. Atlantic Fleet from October 2003 to February 2005, I served as Naval Compo-
nent Commander to U.S. Joint Forces Command, and supported U.S. Northern
Command and U.S. Strategic Command. In my current assignment as Commander,
U.S. Pacific Command (PACOM), I have gained extensive experience in the largest
combatant command AOR, with more than 60 percent of the world’s population and
four of the five largest economic GDPs. This area has presented several challenges,
including the maintenance of sensitive alliances, insurgencies in southeast Asia, the
situation in North Korea, and the U.S. relationship with the People’s Republic of
China. The widely varied opportunities I have had during my career have given me
a deep appreciation of, and experience with, all branches of our Armed Forces, the
interagency, and many of our allies and partners.

MAJOR CHALLENGES

Question. In your view, what are the major challenges confronting the next Com-
mander, U.S. CENTCOM?
Answer.
e Combatting the insurgencies in Iraq and Afghanistan and directing the
restoration of security and stability in these nations.
e Countering the extremist threat which destabilizes governments in the
region, commits attacks on the U.S. and numerous other nations, and con-
tinues to threaten the U.S. Homeland.
e The relationship with Iran and its support to insurgents and destabilizing
activities in regional nations.
e Protecting vital lines of commerce in the region.
e Continuing instability and humanitarian crises in Africa.
Question. If confirmed, what plans do you have for addressing these challenges?
Specifically, I intend to:
e Support U.S. national interests and policies.
e Work closely with our ambassadors and military commanders in Iraq and
Afghanistan to address the critical need for security and stability in these
countries.
e Work in close consultation with U.S. agencies and military commanders,
and with our friends in the region to develop a clear understanding and ap-
preciation of U.S. national interests and the issues facing the Nations in
the U.S. CENTCOM region.
e Signal the strong resolve of the United States to protect its national in-
terests and to enhance regional stability.
e Posture U.S. forces to deploy and respond rapidly to regional security
concerns.

MOST SERIOUS PROBLEMS

Question. What do you consider to be the most serious problems in the perform-
ance of the functions of Commander, U.S. CENTCOM?
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Answer. Clearly, the most serious problems are the ongoing combat operations in
Iraq and Afghanistan.

Question. What management actions and timelines would you establish to address
these problems?

Answer. My intention is to gain a full appreciation of the situation in the region
as quickly as possible and then to provide appropriate direction and guidance to our
military forces.

IRAQ

Question. What is your assessment of the current situation facing the United
States in Iraq?

Answer. Significant progress has been made in developing Iraqi security forces
and governing institutions since the collapse of the Saddam Hussein regime. The
Iraqi people have approved a new constitution and elected a permanent, multi-party
government. The Iraqi government has recognized the requirement for security and
has identified steps to improve the prospects for political reconciliation and eco-
nomic growth.

However, the insurgent bombing of the Al Askariya Mosque in February 2006 re-
versed the momentum that followed the successful Iraqi elections. Sectarian-moti-
vated violence now inhibits political progress, effective governance, and economic de-
velopment. Many other factors, including poor infrastructure, corruption, and lack
of experience at governance have exacerbated widespread mistrust between sectar-
ian groups within Iraq.

Levels of violence perpetuated by al Qaeda terrorists, insurgents aligned with the
previous regime and competing sectarian death squads have increased steadily dur-
ing the past year. Al Qaeda operatives and their allies target U.S. and Iraqi security
forces and innocent civilians in an effort to discredit the U.S. and Iraqi governments
and incite sectarian violence wherever possible. Their goal is instability and chaos.
Other insurgents and sectarian entities are pursuing their own murderous agendas,
receiving support from within Iran and Syria.

Although growing in number and confidence, much of the Iraqi security force has
not yet demonstrated an ability to stand on its own in the face of multiple
onslaughts to stability. U.S. military strategy of having the Iraqi security forces lead
most of the security effort has not been as successful as anticipated.

Question. From your perspective, what are the top lessons learned from our expe-
rience in Iraq?

Answer. U.S. forces in Iraq remain disciplined, spirited, and adaptable in the face
of difficult battlefield conditions. Our forces have been training and have partnered
with Iraqi security forces to establish a secure environment for the newly elected
government of Iraq. This endeavor has proven more challenging than expected with
many assumptions either incorrectly drawn or unfulfilled. Securing the stability of
the country has been more difficult than anticipated. Our ability to correctly assess
the political, economic, and security situation in Iraq has been lacking. While suc-
cessful in clearing areas of insurgent and terrorist activity, we have relearned the
need to hold these areas secure until Iraqi security forces and local political and eco-
nomic activity have provided essential confidence to the population.

Question. What do you consider to be the most significant mistakes the U.S. has
made to date in Iraq? Which of these do you believe are still having an impact?

Answer. President Bush, in his 10 January address to the Nation, highlighted the
key mistakes:

e Miscalculating that initial elections would bring Iraqis together;

e Believing that as we trained Iraqi security forces, we could accomplish
our mission with fewer U.S. troops;

e Underestimating the ability of al Qaeda and Sunni insurgents to provoke
sectarian conflict; and

e Failing to anticipate the extent of the response of radical Shia elements
and death squads.

The issues cited here are still effecting the situation but actions are underway by
the Iraqi and U.S. Governments to address them.

Question. What do you believe are the most important steps that the United
States needs to take in Iraq?

Answer. The most important step we need to take in Iraq is to work with the
Iraqi government to improve security. We also need to facilitate economic and infra-
structure development while helping the Iraqis establish and maintain a viable rep-
resentative political process.

Question. What role, if any, did you play in the development of the new Iraq strat-
egy recently announced by the President?
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Answer. In my position as Commander U.S. PACOM, I have not directly partici-
pated in the development of the new Iraq strategy.

Question. Do you believe that there is a purely military solution in Iraq, or must
the solution be primarily a political one?

Answer. Although the military effort is critical to progress, a successful Iraq strat-
egy will require coordinated economic, diplomatic, and political as well as security
development.

Question. Do you believe that political compromise among Iraqi political leaders
is a necessary condition for a political solution?

Answer. A successful political process requires compromise. The three principal
factions in Iraq must find a way to cooperate on essential issues.

Question. Do you believe that quelling the current level of violence is a necessary
condition for a political solution?

Answer. Substantially reducing the level of sectarian violence is essential to facili-
tate improved political process.

Question. What do you believe will induce Iraqi political leaders to make the polit-
ical compromises necessary for a political solution? What leverage does the U.S.
have in this regard?

Answer. Current levels of suffering experienced by the Iraqi population should
motivate the political leaders to make progress. President Bush has clearly stated
the need for a partnership between Prime Minister Maliki, Iraqi moderates, and the
United States where all parties are clear on expectations and responsibilities. The
Iraqi government has cited a number of actions it considers essential to national po-
litical progress. We should carefully monitor and assess the progress in these ac-
tions.

Question. What do you see as a reasonable estimate of the time it will take to
demonstrate success in securing Baghdad?

Answer. I would not speculate on the amount of time or levels of success which
might be possible from my current position. But the urgent need to make progress
is obvious.

Question. In the fiscal year 2007 Defense Authorization and Appropriation Acts
Congress prohibited the use of funds to seek permanent bases in Iraq or to control
the oil resources of Iraq.

Do you agree that it is not and should not be the policy of the United States to
seek permanent basing of U.S. forces in Iraq or to exercise control over Iraq’s oil
resources?

Answer. Yes.

Question. If you agree, what are your views on the construction of any additional
facilities inside Iraq for use by our military forces?

Answer. Operational commanders may request construction of temporary sites to
facilitate necessary operations, and I would give appropriate consideration to such
requests.

Question. For the past several years, the Army and Marine Corps have had sepa-
rate areas of responsibility in Iraq, with Marine forces assigned to the Anbar prov-
ince. The two services have different logistics systems, and the Combined Forces
Land Component Command (CFLCC) appears to now focus almost exclusively on
Army requirements.

Do you believe the Army and Marine Corps forces operating in Iraq have an ap-
propriate degree of jointness?

Answer. From observation during my visits to Iraq and through discussion with
various commanders, I believe the Army and Marine Corps forces operating in Iraq
have demonstrated an adequate degree of Joint cooperation, both operationally and
logistically. The 3rd Army Headquarters serves both as the CFLCC and as the
Army Forces (ARFOR) command with title 10 logistics responsibilities. As the
ARFOR Commander, 3rd Army conducts joint and combined logistics operations, in-
cluding support for Marine Expeditionary Unit rotations. At the tactical level, an
Army Brigade Combat Team is deployed with the Marine Expeditionary Force oper-
ating in Anbar Province. An Army Corps Support Group, also deployed to Anbar
Province, integrates logistic support for Marine units within the Theater Logistics
Architecture. If confirmed, I will assess all aspects of jointness and ensure collabora-
tion on operational and logistic matters between the Services.

Question. Do you see any problems with the extent of reliance of U.S. forces in
Iraq on contractor support?

Answer. I do not have sufficient knowledge to address this question.
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AFGHANISTAN

Question. More than 4 years after securing a military victory against the Taliban
and al Qaeda in Afghanistan, that nation remains a place with areas of unrest.

What is your assessment of the current situation in Afghanistan?

Answer. Much progress has been achieved in Afghanistan. The expansion of the
International Security and Assistance Force and transition of the counterinsurgency
mission to NATO command are positive steps. The resurgence of the Taliban in
some areas of the country is a concern and must be addressed if political progress
and economic development are to be sustained.

Question. What is the status of efforts to develop and field an effective Afghan
Army and national police force?

Answer. The Afghan National Army (ANA) is becoming more professional and
growing in confidence. As of this month, approximately 32,000 of the 70,000 planned
ANA soldiers have received training and equipment and now routinely engage the
enemy alongside U.S. and coalition forces.

More than 60,000 of the planned 82,000 Ministry of the Interior police officers
have received training and equipment. Although they are not as professional or ca-
pable as the ANA, improvement has been noted. Continued focus on Afghan Police
training and education will be critical to the future of Afghanistan, and close atten-
tion must be paid to ensure progress is being made in the effectiveness of the force.

Question. In your view, what additional military or other assistance is required
to ensure the transition of Afghanistan to a stable, democratic, and economically
viable nation?

Answer. Continued military assistance to expand security will be the critical en-
abler of success. Support to the ANA and police must continue as well as economic
assistance and expanding good governance throughout Afghanistan.

Question. In October 2006, British LTG Richards, Commander of the NATO Inter-
national Security Assistance Force (ISAF) mission in Afghanistan, warned that coa-
lition forces may be running out of time to show measurable progress in Afghani-
stan. He stated that if there is no progress in improving conditions for the Afghani
people, they may choose “the rotten future offered by the Taliban” over the hopeful
future which coalition forces have taken too long to deliver.

Do you agree with LTG Richards’ assessment that coalition forces have a limited
windlox;v of opportunity in which to show improvements in the lives of the Afghani
people?

Answer. I would not speculate on the resilience of the Afghan people, although
I would note they have endured the trauma of war for almost 30 years.

Question. What steps do you believe coalition forces can take to improve the lives
of the Afghani people in the near term?

Answer. We should strive to provide enhanced security in areas where the Provin-
cial Reconstruction Teams and international aid agencies are assisting reconstruc-
tion efforts. We should look for economic development opportunities to offset the
opium production.

We should support ISAF Afghan Development Zone (ADZ) initiatives, with secu-
rity efforts in key regions setting conditions for reconstruction and governance.
ADZs complement the Afghan Government’s National Development Strategy for se-
curity, governance, rule of law, and human rights, and economic and social develop-
ment. This overarching strategy deserves our support.

Question. Military intelligence officials have stated that Taliban and al Qaeda at-
tacks across the Afghan-Pakistan border have increased fourfold since September
when the Pakistan Government signed an agreement with tribal elders in the bor-
der region ceding control over some border areas in western Pakistan.

What more can be done to prevent cross border incursions by the Taliban and al
Qaeda from Pakistan into Afghanistan?

Answer. If confirmed, I intend to study the situation in Afghanistan and consult
with the military leadership there to determine the best way to address this issue.

Question. In your view, should the Pakistan Government be doing more to prevent
these cross-border incursions?

Answer. Yes. I believe that more could be done, and I will focus attention on this
issue to determine what recommendations I will forward in this regard.

Question. What role do you believe U.S. forces should play?

Answer. We can enhance the capacity of Pakistan’s Frontier Corps through our
secllilrity assistance program. We will continue to provide intelligence support as
well.

Question. Afghanistan is in the CENTCOM’s area of responsibility (AOR). U.S.
European Command (EUCOM) oversees the NATO ISAF force in Afghanistan.
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In your view, does this “seam” present any problems for the coordination and ef-
fectiveness of the ISAF and Operation Enduring Freedom (OEF) missions in Af-
ghanistan?

Answer. I do not foresee any issues with the CENTCOM-SHAPE Relationship.
NATO involvement in Afghanistan has been closely coordinated with CENTCOM.
Throughout the process, measures to ensure synergy, maintenance of momentum,
and reliable deconfliction of operations were painstakingly considered. I have exten-
sive personal experience with the NATO military and political processes, which
shoul}(li facilitate my interaction and effectiveness with the NATO-CENTCOM rela-
tionship.

PAKISTAN

Question. What is your assessment of the current status of U.S.-Pakistan military
cooperation?

Answer. U.S.-Pakistan military cooperation has progressively improved since 11
September 2001. We coordinate military activities through a U.S. liaison team in
Islamabad and the Pakistani military presence in Tampa, Bahrain, and Afghani-
stan.

Question. What is your assessment of the level of cooperation we have received
from Pakistan in the war on terrorism?

Answer. Pakistan is an effective and vital partner in the war on terror. Pakistan
has (k:’aptured or killed more suspected AQ and Taliban than any other coalition
member.

Question. What is your assessment of the current situation with regard to Paki-
stani-Indian relations?

Answer. Relations between India and Pakistan have improved through confidence
building measures and dialogue during the past 2 years. Kashmir remains the core
issue, but progress is being realized through incremental steps.

FORMER SOVIET UNION STATES

Question. Several former Soviet states have played roles in supporting the U.S.
and coalition forces in the global war on terrorism.

What is your assessment of current U.S. military relationships with these nations,
including Uzbekistan, Tajikistan, and Kyrgyzstan?

Answer. Contributions from former Soviet states in Central Asia have been sig-
nificant and helpful. Uzbekistan, Tajikistan, and Kyrgyzstan have provided basing
and overflight from the beginning of the global war on terror. Other former Soviet
states including Latvia, Lithuania, Kazakhstan, Ukraine, Georgia, and Estonia have
provided troops in support of the coalition in Iraq and Afghanistan.

The U.S. military relationship with many of the former Soviet states continues
to develop incrementally. Much of our interaction is focused on building the capacity
of these nations to ensure regional stability and security.

A gﬁgstion. What security challenges do you see in this portion of the CENTCOM

Answer. The security challenges in the Central Asian states are of concern be-
cause of the impact of extremism and criminal activity on economic development
and the fragility of the governments. Additionally, the harsh environmental legacy
of Soviet weapons and industrial programs, combined with severely restricted sup-
plies of fresh water, further hobble legitimate economic growth.

IRAN

Question. Ambassador John Negroponte, Director of National Intelligence, re-
cently testified before the Senate Select Intelligence Committee about Iran’s growing
influence in the Persian Gulf region. He stated, “Under the Ahmadinejad govern-
ment, Iran is enhancing its ability to project its military power, primarily with bal-
listic missiles and naval power—with the goal of dominating the Gulf region and
deterring potential adversaries.”

Do you agree with Ambassador Negroponte’s assessment to the Senate Select In-
telligence Committee regarding Iran’s goals in the region?

Answer. Yes. In addition to these conventional means, Iran is attempting to en-
hance its power through asymmetric means, such as support to international terror-
ism and the pursuit of a nuclear weapons capability.

Question. What options do you believe are available to the United States to
counter Iran’s growing influence in the region?

Answer. We should continue to work through the United Nations Security Council
to enjoin the Iranian regime to halt its enrichment of uranium and its pursuit of
nuclear weapons.
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We should continue to develop a regional security framework with our partners
in the Gulf to deter Iranian aggression and protect our common interests. This
framework can include security assistance, missile defense, joint exercises, and in-
formation sharing.

Question. What is the view of U.S. allies in the region with regard to the threat
posed by Iran?

Answer. If confirmed, I intend to speak with our allies in the region about this
issue. From my perspective as PACOM commander, I sense that our allies in the
region are more concerned about the potential threat posed by Iran now than at any
time since the Iran-Iraq War.

Question. What is your assessment of the prospects for political reform in Iran?

Answer. Iran’s political system is slowly changing as its people increasingly par-
ticipate in representative processes. However, the unelected institutions of the Ira-
nian regime are well entrenched, hold the preponderance of political power in Iran,
and control of Iran’s military forces and intelligence services.

Question. Do you believe that a protracted deployment of U.S. troops in Iraq, if
the situation on the ground in Iraq does not improve, could strengthen Iran’s influ-
ence in the region?

Answer. The protracted deployment of U.S. forces in Iraq would not necessarily
strengthen Iran’s influence in the region.

IRAQI REFUGEES

Question. The United Nations estimates that approximately 2.3 million Iraqis
have fled the violence in their country; 1.8 million have fled to surrounding coun-
tries, while some 500,000 have vacated their homes for safer areas within Iraq.

What is your assessment of the refugee crisis in Iraq?

Answer. There are some refugee problems inside Iraq, and the United Nations
High Commissioner for Refugees is currently working the situation in the Northern
Kurdistan Region. A greater refugee challenge exists in neighboring countries,
which are dealing with the situation with their own resources and the support of
the International Community. Once Iraq is stable and secure, I believe that a major-
ity will return. The larger problem in Iraq is Internally Displaced Persons who af-
fect]:O Il*egional demographics and pose a potential threat to long-term security and
stability.

Question. Beyond working to improve the security environment in Iraq, do you be-
lieve that the U.S. military should play a role in addressing this crisis?

Answer. The U.S. military’s role in providing humanitarian relief for these per-
?ons will depend on the needs of the mission in Iraq and the availability of U.S.
orces.

HORN OF AFRICA

Question. One of CENTCOM’s significant sub-regions is the Horn of Africa (HOA).
Until a new African Command is stood up, CENTCOM will continue to be respon-
sible for this region, which will likely experience continued instability and humani-
tarian crisis as demonstrated by recent events in Somalia.

What is the strategic importance of this region to the United States?

Answer. HOA sits astride one of the most critical sea lines of communication in
the world. It is imperative that we maintain freedom of navigation to ensure strate-
gic maritime access to the CENTCOM AOR and freedom of movement of ocean-
borne commerce. We must remain engaged in HOA to deny terrorist organizations
the ability to operate freely by building host nation capacities and governance capa-
bility to reduce ungoverned spaces. Commander, Joint Task Force-HOA has been
engaged with key partner countries in the area, conducting humanitarian and civil
military operations, as well as building host nation capabilities.

Question. Over the last few weeks, the U.S. military has had a very public pres-
ence in Somalia.

What is your understanding of the U.S. Government’s policy for Somalia and how
U.S. military action there supports that policy?

Answer. The U.S. has three principal goals in Somalia: 1) support the establish-
ment of a stable government based on genuine national reconciliation; 2) promote
security and stability on the ground; and 3) respond to the humanitarian needs of
the Somali people.

AFRICA COMMAND

Question. Over the last year or so, the U.S. Government has mobilized more of
its resources to focus on the strategic importance of Africa. The Department of De-
fense has played an important role through two Combatant Commands—EUCOM
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via the Trans Sahara Counterterrorism Program and CENTCOM via the creation
of the Combined Joint Task Force—HOA. There are 53 countries in Africa—42 are
in the EUCOM AOR and 11 are in the CENTCOM AOR.

Do you support the proposal to create a new unified command for Africa and to
transfer responsibility for operations in the HOA to that new command?

Answer. Yes. If confirmed as Commander, USCENTCOM, I will support the
standup of AFRICOM by doing whatever we can to implement this new command.

Question. What impact would such a transfer have on the conduct of antiterrorism
and other operations in that region?

Answer. I would not anticipate any degradation in our antiterrorism efforts.

Question. What will you do to ensure a smooth transition and to manage the
seams between CENTCOM and the new African Command?

Answer. To ensure a smooth transition, AFRICOM will be established incremen-
tally with the support of EUCOM, which is responsible for military operations in
most of Africa. This phased approach should minimize turnover concerns as mission
sets are transferred from EUCOM, CENTCOM, and PACOM to AFRICOM.

With respect to seams between CENTCOM and AFRICOM, we will manage these
situations through direct coordination between commands, just as we have done pre-
viously with EUCOM and continue to do with PACOM.

DETAINEE TREATMENT STANDARDS

Question. Do you agree with the policy set forth in the July 7, 2006 memorandum
issued by Deputy Secretary of Defense England stating that all relevant DOD direc-
tives, regulations, policies, practices, and procedures must fully comply with Com-
mon Article 3 of the Geneva Conventions?

Answer. Yes.

Question. Do you support the standards for detainee treatment specified in the re-
vised Army Field Manual on Interrogations, FM 2-22.3, issued in September 2006,
and in DOD Directive 2310.01E, the Department of Defense Detainee Program,
dated September 5, 20067

Answer. Yes.

Question. Do you share the view of the Judge Advocates General that standards
for detainee treatment must be based on the principle of reciprocity, that is, that
we must always keep in mind the risk that the manner in which we treat our own
detainees may have a direct impact on the manner in which U.S. soldiers, sailors,
airmen, or marines are treated, should they be captured in future conflicts?

Answer. I believe that we should pay careful attention to ensuring that standards
for detainee treatment comply fully with the law and reflect American values. We
also should be aware of the risk that the manner in which we treat our own detain-
ees may have an effect on the manner in which U.S. soldiers, sailors, airmen, and
marines are treated should they be captured in future conflicts. U.S. Armed Forces
policy is to treat all detainees, no matter their status, humanely and in accordance
with the law of war. However, as you well know, the enemy we are currently fight-
ing in Afghanistan and Iraq have repeatedly demonstrated their absolute disregard
for the law of war, including the provisions of Common Article 3.

Question. Do you believe it is consistent with effective counterinsurgency oper-
ations for U.S. forces to comply fully with the requirements of Common Article 3
of the Geneva Conventions?

Answer. Yes.

Question. How will you ensure that U.S. forces in the CENTCOM AOR comply
with the standards in the Army Field Manual, the DOD Directive, and applicable
requirements of U.S. and international law regarding detention and interrogation
operations?

Answer. I will continue to emphasize law of war training and specific training for
those involved in interrogation. I will also ensure U.S. operational commanders com-
p%y with all applicable regulations and law, including the Detainee Treatment Act
of 2005.

SCIENTIFIC ADVISORS FOR COMBATANT COMMANDERS

Question. Scientific advisors to combatant commanders have been effectively uti-
lized as a means of technology transition and providing operators’ solutions to
warfighter challenges.

If confirmed, how would your command make use of the technical expertise avail-
able in the Services and their laboratories in order to provide scientific and tech-
nical advice to the warfighters?

Answer. If confirmed, I will task the Science Advisor to work closely with the
broader scientific community—particularly the Service laboratories and the Office of
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the Director, Defense Research and Engineering—to ensure that U.S. CENTCOM
benefits from the best technical advice our Nation has to offer. Routine interaction
with these organizations would also help U.S. CENTCOM shape the Department’s
research and development effort to match up with command requirements.

BANDWIDTH ON THE BATTLEFIELD

Question. Unmanned assets, such as persistent unmanned aerial vehicles, require
tremendous bandwidth capacity. Command and control, blue force tracking and
movement of intelligence products also use significant amounts of bandwidth.

What challenges do you anticipate in fully utilizing these important assets with
the limited bandwidth currently available to the warfighter?

Answer. The chief challenge is efficiently managing the bandwidth to achieve
maximum impact from intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance capabilities.

Question. What is your assessment of the bandwidth available during Operation
Iraqi Freedom (OIF)?

Answer. My initial assessment is that bandwidth is sufficient for intelligence
product dissemination and situational awareness. However, as the requirement for
additional full-motion video ISR assets and other bandwidth intensive systems come
online, the current bandwidth could become a limiting factor, but I would push hard
for increased efficiency of utilization.

MISSILE AND WEAPONS OF MASS DESTRUCTION THREATS

Question. Iran continues to develop short- and medium-range ballistic missiles
and could develop ballistic missiles capable of reaching the United States in the rel-
atively near-term. The Intelligence Community assesses that Iran could test such
a missile later this decade and will “likely” pose an ICBM threat to the United
States by 2015. Iran also has a significant naval presence in the Persian Gulf, and
shore-based antiship cruise missiles. The Intelligence Community also assesses that
Iran is actively pursuing weapons of mass destruction (WMD), and could have nu-
clear weapons within the decade.

How do you evaluate Iran’s current capability to use ballistic missiles and WMD
against U.S. forces, allies and friends, and what is your projection of Iran’s future
capabilities?

Answer. Iran can employ ballistic missiles up to 1,300 km with little/no advance
warning and with greater accuracy and effectiveness than Iraq demonstrated in
1991 and 2003. Iran has expanded ballistic missile forces and capabilities, but re-
mains dependent on foreign technical support. Tehran can employ CW via missile,
artillery, and aerial weapons, although it is unclear if a standing CW stockpile ex-
ists. Iran is unlikely to produce enough fissile material for a nuclear weapon until
mid-next decade.

Question. How do you evaluate Iran’s cruise missile capabilities, and Iran’s ability
to threaten U.S. naval forces and commercial shipping in the Persian Gulf, the
Straits of Hormuz, and the Arabian Sea?

Answer. Iran can threaten undefended commercial shipping and create a
tactically challenging environment for naval forces in constrained waters of the
Strait of Hormuz and the Gulf region. However, Iran also has operational and tac-
tical weaknesses that can be effectively exploited by U.S. forces.

Question. If confirmed, how would you protect the troops and allies under your
command from these threats?

Answer. After consulting with select nations in the CENTCOM AOR and confirm-
ing their support, I would use a combination of U.S. and Coalition Ballistic Missile
Defense and Early Warning (EW) capabilities to protect both U.S. and Coalition crit-
ical military and geopolitical assets.

SEXUAL ASSAULT

Question. If confirmed as Commander, U.S. CENTCOM, you will be responsible
for ensuring compliance with DOD policies on prevention of and response to sexual
assaults throughout the CENTCOM AOR.

What lessons did you learn in implementation of sexual assault training, report-
ing protocols and command awareness during your tour as Commander, U.S.
PACOM, that can be applied in the U.S. CENTCOM?

Answer. As PACOM Commander, I observed that training—both pre-deployment
and response personnel training—is essential in preventing and effectively respond-
ing to allegations and incidents of sexual assault. Additionally, I believe that the
Department of Defense Sexual Assault Prevention Program has provided command-
ers clear, proactive sexual assault response protocols.
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Question. What are the unique issues that you believe need to be addressed to
ensure that policies on prevention, reporting, medical treatment and victim support
are available in the operational environments of Iraq and Afghanistan?

Answer. We should maintain sexual assault awareness in the operational environ-
ment by conducting recurring in-theater training. We should also continue to ensure
that supplies, trained personnel, and transportation resources are readily accessible
and available to deployed personnel.

Question. If confirmed, how would you assess the current adequacy of such re-
sources in the CENTCOM AOR?

Answer. If confirmed, I would ensure that CENTCOM sexual assault policy and
practice align with current Department of Defense polices as prescribed in DODD
6495 and DODI 6495. I would maintain command emphasis on these policies and
the Sexual Assault Prevention Program.

MENTAL HEALTH IN THEATER

Question. The Army’s Mental Health Advisory Team (MHAT) has made three sep-
arate assessments over the past several years detailing the immediate effects of
combat on mental health conditions of U.S. soldiers deployed to Iraq. The most re-
cent study, MHAT III, found that multiple deployers reported experiencing higher
levels of acute stress, and that overall levels of combat stressors are increasing.
These types of reports lend support to the fact that increasing numbers of troops
are returning from duty in Iraq with Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder, depression,
and other mental health issues.

Please summarize for the committee your understanding of the key findings of
each of the previous mental health assessments, actions taken to address key find-
ings in each, and the effect of such actions.

Answer. I understand these studies concluded that multiple or long deployments
can lead to increased incidents of mental health issues. The level of combat and
quality of noncommissioned officer leadership directly affect servicemembers’ mental
health. The Military Services have established an array of assessment, prevention,
and treatment programs that provide mental health support before, during, and
after deployments.

I understand that CENTCOM policy requires pre- and post-deployment mental
health assessments and reassessments. MNF-I has created an expert working group
to assess the status of mental health in the AOR. CENTCOM has also redistributed
mental health staff to provide better coverage for deployed personnel.

Question. If confirmed, would you support continuous mental health assessments
of the U.S. forces in Iraq, to include naval forces on the ground?

Answer. Yes.

Question. Do you have any thoughts on how we can best address the mental
health needs of our troops and their families, in terms of both prevention and treat-
ment?

Answer. We must continue to re-examine whether we are doing all we should to
meet the mental health needs of deployed personnel. Where possible, I will work
with the Service Chiefs to ensure they have adequate programs and support sys-
tems at their respective installations to support servicemembers and their families
back home.

Question. If confirmed, will you request additional behavioral health resources
from all three Services, if needed, to meet the needs of current and future units de-
ployed to Iraq?

Answer. Yes. If additional Mental Health Forces are requested in support of OIF/
OEF and global war on terrorism, I will work with the Joint Staff and the Global
Force Manager, Joint Forces Command, for additional mental health resources.

Question. The DOD Mental Health Task Force recently received testimony that
the U.S. military does not have enough adequately trained mental health profes-
sionals to meet the growing needs for mental health support in the military.

Do you share this concern about the adequacy of mental health professionals to
support members of the Armed Forces, especially those in deployed and operational
environments, and their families?

Answer. I am always concerned about the welfare of our servicemembers, our
DOD civilians, and their families. If confirmed, I would expect commanders to lever-
age all resources—morale, welfare, religious support, and family support programs
as well as health professionals—to meet the mental health needs of our service-
members and their families. I believe that if additional capabilities were needed in
the CENTCOM AOR, the Services would provide them.
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Question. As commander of the U.S. PACOM, what steps have you taken to en-
lsur(; adequate mental health support for deployed military members and their fami-
ies?

Answer. As PACOM Commander, I have worked with my subordinate command-
ers to regularly assess our mental health requirements and the adequacy of avail-
able mental health resources.

Question. If confirmed, what steps would you take to ensure the adequacy of men-
tal health support and resources in the CENTCOM AOR both in general, and spe-
cifically in combat zones?

Answer. The mental health of deployed forces in theater is a major responsibility
of the leadership of the Armed Forces. It is a responsibility to the individual soldier,
sailor, airman, and marine, to the fighting force as a whole, to their families, and
to the Nation. The military Services have in place a broad array of assessment, pre-
vention, and treatment programs. Medical conditions that may limit or disqualify
deployed servicemembers are continually assessed, while screening, assessment, and
educational programs take place across the entire deployment cycle. A spectrum of
prevention, stress control, and mental health care is available in theater. Pre- and
post-deployment health assessments are conducted. Each branch of Service has spe-
cific combat stress and deployment mental health support programs available be-
fore, during, and after the deployment cycle. These provide support tailored to the
Service’s mission and risk factors their personnel might face. In addition, cross-func-
tional planning teams bring together subject matter experts from across the Serv-
ices, the Joint Staff, and DOD.

I support a very robust program of mental health prevention, assessment, and
treatment. I have not had an opportunity to be briefed on the Army’s MHAT assess-
ments, nor to develop a specific action plan to address any needed strengthening
of the current program. If I am confirmed, I will look to both our health care profes-
sionals and command leadership to help me assess the needs, and will seek support
from the military and civilian leadership of the Department. If I am confirmed and
if I determine additional mental health professionals are needed in theater, I will
ask for them.

CONGRESSIONAL OVERSIGHT

Question. In order to exercise its legislative and oversight responsibilities, it is im-
portant that this committee and other appropriate committees of Congress are able
to receive testimony, briefings, and other communications of information.

Do you agree, if confirmed for this high position, to appear before this committee
and other appropriate committees of Congress?

Answer. I agree.

Question. Do you agree, when asked, to give your personal views, even if those
views differ from the administration in power?

Answer. I agree.

Question. Do you agree, if confirmed, to appear before this committee, or des-
ignated members of this committee, and provide information, subject to appropriate
and necessary security protection, with respect to your responsibilities as the Com-
mander, U.S. CENTCOM?

Answer. I agree.

Question. Do you agree to ensure that testimony, briefings, and other communica-
tions of information are provided to this committee and its staff and other appro-
priate committees?

Answer. I agree.

Question. Do you agree to provide documents, including copies of electronic forms
of communication, in a timely manner when requested by a duly constituted com-
mittee, or to consult with the committee regarding the basis for any good faith delay
or denial in providing such documents?

Answer. I intend to cooperate fully with Congress to ensure an appropriate and
timely response from U.S. CENTCOM to all congressional requests.

[Questions for the record with answers supplied follow:]

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR HILLARY RODHAM CLINTON
LEVERAGE ON IRAQI LEADERS

1. Senator CLINTON. Admiral Fallon, Iraqi political leaders have demonstrated lit-
tle progress in decreasing the increased levels of sectarian violence over the past
year. On page 9, of responses provided to the advance policy questions, specifically
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“What do you believe will induce Iraqi political leaders to make the political com-
promises necessary for a political solution? What leverage does the U.S. have in this
regard?” The answer provided stated, “Current levels of suffering experienced by the
Iraqi population should motivate the political leaders to make progress.” Does the
U.S. have any other leverage over the Iraqi political leaders?

Admiral FALLON. There are a number of economic, political, and military options
that could offer a degree of leverage. General Petraeus is working directly with offi-
cials in the Government of Iraq to ascertain the best combination of U.S. policies
to expedite national reconciliation.

2. Senator CLINTON. Admiral Fallon, many of us believe that beginning a phased
redeployment of U.S. troops from Iraq will force the Iraqis to make the tough politi-
cal compromises to make progress. Do you think adjustments in our force levels
offer potential leverage with the Iraqis?

Admiral FALLON. The Government of Iraq is under tremendous pressure from the
U.S. Government and the Iraqi people to produce tangible results. Decreasing our
troop levels at this time would weaken Prime Minister Maliki and embolden the in-
surgents.

Although our support for the Government of Iraq is not open ended, it is impera-
tive that we provide Prime Minister Maliki and his government time and space to
establish the institutions of governance, after decades of totalitarian rule.

PRIVATE CONTRACTORS

3. Senator CLINTON. Admiral Fallon, many of us on the Committee have been con-
cerned about the extent to which we have relied on private contractors in Iraq. On
page 10, of responses provided to the advance policy questions, specifically “Do you
see any problems with the extent of reliance of U.S. forces in Iraq on contractor sup-
port?” The answer provided stated, “I do not have sufficient knowledge to address
this question.” Will you look into this issue once you are confirmed?

Admiral FALLON. Yes.

IRAQI GOVERNMENT LEGITIMACY

4. Senator CLINTON. Admiral Fallon, a main tenet of counterinsurgency doctrine
is that victory is achieved when the populace consents to the government’s legit-
imacy and stops their active and passive support to the insurgency. Do you believe
that the current government in Baghdad is currently governing in a way that en-
hances its legitimacy?

Admiral FALLON. Yes, the current government is focused on quickly restoring
basic services to increase populace support. Establishing reasonable security is of
primary importance in this endeavor.

5. Senator CLINTON. Admiral Fallon, is the fighting in Baghdad the result of an
insurgency or a sectarian civil war?

Admiral FALLON. Iraqi society’s growing polarization, the persistent weakness of
the security forces and the state in general, and all sides’ ready recourse to violence
are collectively driving an increase in communal and insurgent violence and political
extremism. Unless efforts to reverse these conditions show measurable progress dur-
ing the coming 12 to 18 months, we assess that the overall security situation will
continue to deteriorate at rates comparable to the latter part of 2006.

Extremists—most notably the Sunni jihadist group al Qaeda in Iraq and Shia
oppositionist Jaysh al-Mahdi (JAM)—continue to act as very effective accelerators
fé)r what has become a self-sustaining inter-sectarian struggle between Shia and

unnis.

The Intelligence Community judges that the term “civil war” does not adequately
capture the complexity of the conflict in Iraq, which includes extensive Shia-on-Shia
violence, al Qaeda and Sunni insurgent attacks on coalition forces, and widespread
criminally motivated violence. Nonetheless, the term “civil war” accurately describes
key elements of the Iraqi conflict, including the hardening of ethno-sectarian identi-
ties, a sea change in the character of the violence, ethno-sectarian mobilization, and
population displacements.”

6. Senator CLINTON. Admiral Fallon, how will you tailor the best practices of
counterinsurgency to quell the continued sectarian blood letting?

Admiral FALLON. I will provide General Petraeus the strategic guidance and re-
sources he needs to execute an effective counterinsurgency campaign. General
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Petraeus and I will continuously assess the progress and adjust as required to en-
sure success. Additionally, I will work in concert with the State Department to re-
move outside support for insurgents and militias in Iraq.

IRAN’S STRATEGIC POSITION

7. Senator CLINTON. Admiral Fallon, the Washington Post published an article on
January 30, 2007 about Iran’s ascendance titled “With Iran Ascendant, U.S. is Seen
at Fault: Arab Allies in Region Feeling Pressure.” It points out that prior to our in-
vasion of Iraq, Iran was bordered by two unfriendly countries, Iraq and Afghani-
stan, but now seems to be ascendant in the region. What is your evaluation of Iran’s
strategic position in the region since the U.S. invasion of Iraq in 2002?

Admiral FALLON. Iran is actively seeking to expand influence in the region. Coin-
cidentally, the fall of the Taliban and Saddam regimes removed a strategic counter-
weight to Iranian influence. However, regional nations with U.S. support are work-
ing together diplomatically to reduce this influence. Additionally, the security and
stability provided by the U.S. military presence serves to counter balance Iran’s
military power.

8. Senator CLINTON. Admiral Fallon, do you have an opinion as to the desirability
of the U.S. engaging in a dialogue with Iran about their activities in Iraq? About
the Iranian nuclear program?

Admiral FALLON. Engaging Iran is a policy decision. President Bush and Sec-
retary of State Rice have offered to hold talks with Iran’s leaders on Iraq, regional
security, and nuclear issues, after they suspend uranium enrichment. Engagement
and dialog with Iran to discuss Iraq would be desirable if Iran demonstrates a will-
ingness to support international efforts to stabilize Iraq.

In regards to the Iranian nuclear program, the international community, with the
adoption of U.N. Security Council Resolution 1737, clearly agreed that the world
does not want a nuclear-armed Iran. U.S. Central Command (CENTCOM) continues
to engage with regional partners to facilitate counterproliferation activities and en-
hancement of regional security.

QUESTION SUBMITTED BY SENATOR JOHN MCCAIN
SEA-BASED BALLISTIC MISSILE DEFENSE

9. Senator MCCAIN. Admiral Fallon, as U.S. Pacific Command (PACOM) Com-
mander, you are aware that the Department of Defense plans to equip 18 Pacific
Fleet Aegis-class destroyers and cruisers by 2010 with a sea-based ballistic missile
defense capability to defend against the ballistic missile threat posed by North
Korea. In your response to an advance policy question, you write: “Iran can employ
ballistic missiles up to 1,300 kilometers with littleno advance warning and with
greater accuracy and effectiveness than Iraq demonstrated in 1991 and 2003.” Given
your recognition of the ballistic missile threat posed by Iran, would it not make stra-
tegic sense to accelerate efforts to similarly equip our Aegis ships in and near the
CENTCOM area of responsibility with a ballistic missile defense capability?

Admiral FALLON. Yes.

[The nomination reference of ADM William J. Fallon, USN, fol-
lows:]

NOMINATION REFERENCE AND REPORT

As IN EXECUTIVE SESSION,
SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES,
January 16, 2007.

Ordered, That the following nomination be referred to the Committee on Armed
Services:

The following named officer for appointment in the United States Navy to the
grade indicated while assigned to a position of importance and responsibility under
title 10, U.S.C., section 601:

To be Admiral
ADM William J. Fallon, 0000.
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TRANSCRIPT OF NAVAL SERVICE FOR ADM WILLIAM JOSEPH FALLON, USN

30 December 1944 - Born in East Orange, New Jersey.

16 September 1963 - Midshipman, U.S. Naval Reserve, Naval Reserve Officers

Training Corps.
15 May 1967 - Ensign to rank from 7 June 1967.
01 July 1968 - Lieutenant (junior grade).
01 July 1970 - Lieutenant.
01 July 1976 - Lieutenant Commander.
01 April 1982 - Commander.
01 September 1988 - Captain.

23 August 1993 - Designated Rear Admiral (lower half) while serving in billets

commensurate with that grade.
01 October 1994 - Rear Admiral (lower half).
01 January 1997 - Rear Admiral.
20 September 1996 - Vice Admiral.

06 October 2000 - Designated Admiral while serving in billets commensurate with

that grade.
01 November 2000 - Admiral, service continuous to date.

Assignments and Duties:

From To

Naval Air Basic Training Command, U.S. Naval Air Station, Pensacola, FL (DUINS) ........cccccoovvnnc May 1967 | Nov. 1967
U.S. Naval Air Technical Center, Glynco, GA (DUINS) Nov. 1967 | Dec. 1967
U.S. Naval Station, New York, NY Dec. 1967 | Jan. 1968
Reconnaissance Attack Squadron THREE (DUINS) Jan. 1968 | Dec. 1968
Naval Justice School (DUINS) Dec. 1968 | Feb. 1969
Reconnaissance Attack Squadron FIVE, (Reconnaissance Attack Navigator) Feb. 1969 | Oct. 1970
Commander, Reconnaissance Attack Wing ONE, (Administrative Officer) .... Oct. 1970 | July 1972
Staff, Commander Fleet Air, Jacksonville, FL (Flag Lieutenant/Flag Secretary) July 1972 | July 1973
DEP COMNA V AIRLANTTACAIR (Aide/Administrative Officer) July 1973 | June 1974
Attack Squadron FOUR TWO (DUINS) June 1974 | Dec. 1974
Attack Squadron SEVEN FIVE (Avionics/Armament Officer/Training Officer) .......coovvvmrivrirerinenens Dec. 1974 | July 1977
Naval War College (DUINS) July 1977 | July 1978
Attack Squadron FOUR TWO (DUINS) July 1978 | Oct. 1978
Attack Squadron SIX FIVE (Operations Officer/Executive Assistant) QOct. 1978 | Feb. 1981
Commander, Operational Test and Evaluation Force (Operational Test Coordinator of Attack

Weapons Systems) Feb. 1981 | July 1982
Attack Squadron FOUR TWO (DUINS) July 1982 | Nov. 1982
X0, Attack Squadron SIX FIVE Nov. 1982 | May 1984
(0, Attack Squadron SIX FIVE May 1984 | Sep. 1985
Commander, Naval Air Force, U.S. Atlantic Fleet (DUINS) Sep. 1985 | Dec. 1985
Carrier Air Wing EIGHT (Deputy Air Wing Commander) Jan. 1986 | July 1987
Commander, Naval Air Force, U.S. Atlantic Fleet (Air Wing Training and Readiness Officer) .......... July 1987 | Jan. 1989
Commander, Medium Attack Wing ONE Jan. 1989 | Feb. 1990
Commander, Carrier Air Wing EIGHT Mar. 1990 | Aug. 1991
National Defense University (DUINS) Aug. 1991 | June 1992
Office of the CNO (Deputy Director, Aviation Plans and Requirements Branch) (N880B) July 1992 | Sep. 1993
Commander, Joint Task Force Southwest Asia (Deputy Staff Operations Officer, J-3) ..... Aug. 1992 | Nov. 1992
SACLANT (Assistant Chief of Staff for Plans and Policy) Sep. 1993 | June 1995
Commander, Carrier Group EIGHT June 1995 | Feb. 1996
COMLANTFLT (Deputy and Chief of Staff) Feb. 1996 | Sep. 1996
U.S. Atlantic Command (Deputy Commander in Chief and Chief of Staff) ... Sep. 1996 | Nov. 1997
Commander, SECOND Fleet/Commander, Striking Fleet Atlantic Nov. 1997 | Oct. 2000
Vice Chief of Naval Operations QOct. 2000 | Oct. 2003
Commander, U.S. Atlantic Fleet and Commander, Fleet Forces Command ........c..cooovoeeeceecereernenene Oct. 2003 | Feb. 2005
Commander, U.S. Pacific Command Feb. 2005 To date
Medals and awards:

Defense Superior Service Medal

Legion of Merit with three Gold Stars

Bronze Star Medal with Combat “V”

Meritorious Service Medal with two Gold Stars

Air Medal with Bronze Numeral “6”, Gold Star, and Combat “V”

Navy and Marine Corps Commendation Medal with one Gold Star, and Combat

“V”
Navy and Marine Corps Achievement Medal
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Joint Meritorious Unit Award
Navy Unit Commendation with two Bronze Stars
Meritorious Unit Commendation with one Bronze Star
Navy “E” Ribbon with two Es
Navy Expeditionary Medal with one Bronze Star
National Defense Service Medal with one Bronze Star
Armed Forces Expeditionary Medal with two Bronze Stars
Vietnam Service Medal with two Bronze Stars
Southwest Asia Service Medal with two Bronze Stars
Sea Service Deployment Ribbon with one Silver Star
NATO Medal
Republic of Vietnam Gallantry Cross Unit Citation
Republic of Vietnam Campaign Medal with Device
Kuwait Liberation Medal with Device (Saudi Arabia)
Kuwait Liberation Medal (Kuwait)

Special qualifications:
BA (Social Science) Villanova University, 1967
MA (International Studies) Old Dominion University, 1982
Graduate of Naval War College, 1978
Graduate of National War College, 1992
Designated Naval Flight Officer, 1967
Designated Joint Specialty Officer, 1995
Language Qualifications: French (Knowledge)

Personal data:
Wife: Mary Elizabeth Trapp of Scarsdale, New York
Children: Susan K. Fallon (Daughter), Born: 1 March 1971.
Barbara L. Fallon (Daughter), Born: 21 November 1973.
William P. Fallon (Son), Born: 31 July 1976.
Christina A. Fallon (Daughter), Born: 4 March 1983.

Summary of joint duty assignments:

Assignment Dates Rank

*Commander, Carrier Air Wing EIGHT Jan. 91-Apr. 91 Capt.
SACLANT (Assistant Chief of Staff for Plans and Policy) Sep. 93-June 1995 RDML
USCINCLANT (Deputy Commander in Chief and Chief of Staff) Sep. 96-Nov. 97 | VADM
Commander, SECOND Fleet/Commander, Striking Fleet Atlantic Nov. 97-0ct. 00 VADM
Commander, U.S. Pacific Command Feb. 05-to date ADM

*Desert Storm

[The Committee on Armed Services requires certain senior mili-
tary officers nominated by the President to positions requiring the
advice and consent of the Senate to complete a form that details
the biographical, financial, and other information of the nominee.
The form executed by ADM William J. Fallon, USN, in connection
with his nomination follows:]

UNITED STATES SENATE
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES
Room SR-228
Washington, DC 20510-6050
(202) 224-3871
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES FORM

BIOGRAPHICAL AND FINANCIAL INFORMATION REQUESTED OF
NOMINEES

INSTRUCTIONS TO THE NOMINEE: Complete all requested information. If more
space is needed use an additional sheet and cite the part of the form and the ques-
tion number (i.e. A-9, B—4) to which the continuation of your answer applies.
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PART A—BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION

INSTRUCTIONS TO THE NOMINEE: Biographical information furnished in this part
of the form will be made available in committee offices for public inspection prior
to the hearings and will also be published in any hearing record as well as made
available to the public.

1. Name: (Include any former names used.)
William J. Fallon.

2. Position to which nominated:
Commander, United States Central Command.

3. Date of nomination:
16 January 2007.

4. Address: (List current place of residence and office addresses.)
[Nominee responded and the information is contained in the committee’s executive
files.]

5. Date and place of birth:
30 December 1944; East Orange, New Jersey.

6. Marital Status: (Include maiden name of wife or husband’s name.)
Married to Mary E. Trapp Fallon.

7. Names and ages of children:
Susan K. Fallon, 35; Barbara L. Fallon, 33; William P. Fallon, 30; and Christina
A. Fallon, 23.

8. Government experience: List any advisory, consultative, honorary, or other
part-time service or positions with Federal, State, or local governments, other than
those listed in the service record extract provided to the committee by the executive
branch.

None.

9. Business relationships: List all positions currently held as an officer, direc-
tor, trustee, partner, proprietor, agent, representative, or consultant of any corpora-
tion, firm, partnership, or other business enterprise, educational, or other institu-
tion.

Occidental College Golbal Affairs Advisory Board.

10. Memberships: List all memberships and offices currently held in profes-
sional, fraternal, scholarly, civic, business, charitable, and other organizations.

American Automobile Association

American Meteorological Society

Army & Navy Club

Association of Naval Aviation

Deer Run Condominium Owners Association Board (Big Sky, MT)

Bishopsgate (Virginia Beach, VA) Civic League

Hampton Roads World Affairs Council

Knights of Columbus

Mercedes Benz Club of America

National Geographic Society

National War College Alumni Association

Navy Federal Credit Union

Old Dominion University Alumni Association

Smithsonian Institute

Our Lady Star of the Sea (VA Beach, VA) Catholic School Board

Tailhook Association

U.S. Naval Institute

Veterans of Foreign Affairs

Villanova University Alumni Association

Villanova University Varsity Club

Villanova University Wildcat Club.

11. Honors and awards: List all scholarships, fellowships, honorary society
memberships, and any other special recognitions for outstanding service or achieve-
ments other than those listed on the service record extract provided to the commit-
tee by the executive branch.

Villanova University Alumni Loyalty Award

Old Dominion University Distinguished Alumnus Award

Naval War College Distinguished Alumnus Award

Camden Catholic High School Distinguished Alumnus Award

Business Executives for National Security Eisenhower Award

USO of Philadelphia/South Jersey Liberty Award.
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12. Commitment to testify before Senate committees: Do you agree, if con-
firmed, to appear and testify before any duly constituted committee of the Senate?
Yes.

13. Personal views: Do you agree, when asked before any duly constituted com-
mittee of Congress, to give your personal views, even if those views differ from the
administration in power?

Yes.

[The nominee responded to the questions in Parts B-E of the
committee questionnaire. The text of the questionnaire is set forth
in the Appendix to this volume. The nominee’s answers to Parts B—
E are contained in the committee’s executive files.]

SIGNATURE AND DATE

I hereby state that I have read and signed the foregoing Statement on Biographi-
cal and Financial Information and that the information provided therein is, to the
best of my knowledge, current, accurate, and complete.

ADM WILLIAM J. FALLON, USN.

This 17th day of January, 2007.

[The nomination of ADM William J. Fallon, USN, was reported
to the Senate by Chairman Levin on February 6, 2007, with the
recommendation that the nomination be confirmed. The nomination
was confirmed by the Senate on February 7, 2007.]
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ator McCaskill; Richard H. Fontaine, Jr., assistant to Senator
McCain; John A. Bonsell and Jeremy Shull, assistants to Senator
Inhofe; Arch Galloway II, assistant to Senator Sessions; Mark Win-
ter, assistant to Senator Collins; Clyde A. Taylor IV, assistant to
Senator Chambliss; Adam G. Brake, assistant to Senator Graham;
Lindsey Neas, assistant to Senator Dole; Russell J. Thomasson, as-
sistant to Senator Cornyn; Stuart C. Mallory and Bob Taylor, as-
sistants to Senator Thune; and Brian W. Walsh, assistant to Sen-
ator Martinez.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CARL LEVIN, CHAIRMAN

Chairman LEVIN. Good morning. Today we welcome General
George Casey, the President’s nominee to replace General Peter
Schoomaker as the Chief of Staff of the United States Army. We
are also pleased to welcome General Casey’s family, who we will
ask him to introduce in a moment, and we all know just how vi-
tally important families are to the men and women who serve in
the military and we thank them for their service as well as you for
your service, General.

General Casey is well known to members of this committee and
to the American people as Commanding General, Multi-National
Forces-Iraq (MNF-I), in which capacity he has served for over 2%
years. Prior to that command he was Vice Chief of Staff of the
Army, which was preceded by an assignment as Director of the
Joint Staff, and before that as Director of Strategy, Plans and Pol-
icy, J5, on the Joint Staff.

General Casey is an infantryman, having commanded at all lev-
els up to and including division command. As an assistant division
commander he served in Bosnia and earlier in his career he served
in Cairo as an United Nations (U.N.) military observer with the
U.N. Truce Supervision Organization. He also served a tour of duty
as a congressional liaison officer.

As commander in Iraq, General Casey is of course identified with
the administration’s Iraq strategy. His focus was on training and
equipping Iraqi security forces to bring them as quickly as possible
to a level where they could relieve American forces from the burden
of 1providing the security that Iraqis should be providing for them-
selves.

In this strategy, he was joined by his boss, U.S. Central Com-
mand Commander General John Abizaid, and his subordinate, the
corps commander, Lieutenant General Peter Chiarelli. General
Casey put it this way, “The longer we in the United States forces
continue to bear the main burden of Iraq’s security, it lengthens
the time that the Government of Iraq has to take the hard deci-
sions about reconciliation and dealing with the militias. The other
thing is that they can continue to blame us for all of Iraq’s prob-
lems, which are at base their problems.”

General Casey and other commanders had to deal with the con-
sequences of the myriad of flawed policies, including having insuffi-
cient forces at the outset of the operation, failing to properly plan
for the postwar stability operations, disbanding the Iraqi army, and
an overly extensive de-Baathification program, to name but a few.
How well he carried out his responsibilities will be one of the topics
this morning.
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We also need to understand what role he played in the develop-
ment of the new strategy and his expectations for the new ap-
proach, what has changed that he now apparently believes that
more U.S. troops will help reduce sectarian violence when he did
not seem to believe that before, how would he deal with the sectar-
ian militias if they are going underground and hiding weapons in-
stead of directly confronting coalition forces in the short term; what
are their future goals; how long is it expected that they will stay
underground; should coalition forces seek to disarm the Mahdi
Army so they cannot come out from underground at a later time;
what are his concerns about the lack of unity of command between
U.S. and Iraqi forces; what should be done about it; who will really
be taking the lead down at the small unit level in the neighbor-
hoods; and how will the U.S. platoons and companies living with
and operating with the Iraqi security forces in these small neigh-
borhood minibases not become involved in violent interface with
Iraqis; what benchmarks would he be looking for the determine
whether Iraqi commitments are being kept; if the Iraqi government
fails to deploy the additional units to Baghdad according to the
benchmarks to which it has agreed, what does he believe should be
the consequences; what progress has there been on Iraqi leaders
meeting the political commitments they have made; and does he
believe there should be consequences for failures to meet those
commitments?

We also need to inquire as to how long General Casey believes
the increased troop level can be sustained by an army whose non-
deployed units are suffering from significant readiness problems, as
has been testified to by the current Chief of Staff, as well as to
what he considers to be his greatest challenges should he be con-
firmed as the next Army Chief of Staff.

Again, we welcome you, General. We look forward to your testi-
mony.

I now call upon Senator McCain.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN McCAIN

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General Casey, welcome. I am grateful for your extraordinary
service and personal sacrifice throughout your career. In addition,
I would like to express my appreciation to your family for their
support of your service, as well as the support they have provided
to the men and women in uniform and their families.

You have been nominated to be the 37th Chief of Staff of the
Army. The ranks of previous Army chiefs of staff are filled with
such distinguished officers as General of the Armies John J. Per-
shing, George C. Marshall, Dwight D. Eisenhower, and Omar N.
Bradley, as well as General J. Lawton Collins, Matthew B.
Ridgway, and Maxwell D. Taylor. This nomination is a great honor
and an even greater responsibility.

While I do not in any way question your honor, your patriotism,
or your service to our country, I do question some of the decisions
and judgments you have made over the past 2% years as Com-
mander of MNF-I. During that time things have gotten markedly
and progressively worse and the situation in Iraq can now best be
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described as dire and deteriorating. I regret that our window of op-
portunity to reverse momentum may be closing.

The bombing of the Golden Mosque in Samarra last February
sparked sectarian violence throughout Iraq and Baghdad in par-
ticular. Yet in the face of this dramatic change in the Iraqi security
environment, our military strategy remained essentially un-
changed. Instead of conducting a traditional counterinsurgency
campaign, our troops focused on training and equipping Iraqis,
hoping in vain that they could do the job.

After repeated elections and political events demonstrated that
the democratic process would not on its own bring down the level
of violence, our troops did not begin focusing on protecting the pop-
ulation. Instead, coalition and Iraqi forces launched Operation To-
gether Forward in June 2006. This operation, aimed at securing
Baghdad, failed. Yet the coalition launched Operation Together
Forward 2 in August in a very similar fashion. The result, predict-
ably, was a similar failure.

The result of these and other missteps have been unprecedented
levels of violence in Iraq and a pervasive lack of security that in-
hibits political and economic activity. In the 3%z years after the ini-
tial invasion, we finally turn toward a strategy that implements all
three elements of the clear, hold, and build approach, focuses on
protecting the population, and is carried out by, I hope, a sufficient
number of additional U.S. forces.

I am not certain five additional brigades in Baghdad and one
more in Anbar Province are sufficient to do the job. I am certain,
however, that the job cannot be done with just two additional bri-
gades, as you, General Casey, had advocated.

General Casey, you were one of the individuals who has been the
architects of U.S. military strategy in Iraq over the last 2 years.
While there are very pressing questions about the future of the
Army, you will of course in this hearing be asked to review the
mistakes in American strategy in Iraq during your command, how
the previous Iraq strategy was formulated, why it failed, why there
were not changes sooner, and the lessons that were learned. You
will also be asked to comment on progress in training and equip-
ping the Iraqi security forces, to include your previous statements
about their readiness. In addition, you will be asked to respond to
questions about the President’s new strategy, to include the troop
iin(ﬁ"ease and the command and control of American forces in Bagh-

ad.

You should expect questions about your role in planning and exe-
cution of the initial invasion of Iraq and post-Saddam Iraq, while
you were assigned to key positions on the Joint Staff in the Penta-
gon from 2002 to 2004. You will need to explain why your assess-
ment of the situation in Iraq has differed so radically from that of
most observers and why your predictions of future success have
been so unrealistically rosy.

During my trip to Iraq in early 2005, you predicted a significant
decline in violence over the remainder of the year as the democratic
process took hold and as more Iraqi troops were trained. One year
later during another visit to Iraq, I heard nearly the same pre-
dictions, with the time line simply pushed back by a year. In De-
cember during a trip that several other Senators and I made to
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Iraq, you stated that we were winning in Iraq and that every day
we are making progress toward meeting our strategic objectives.

Just this month, you predicted publicly that there would be
progress, “gradually over the next 60 to 80 days,” and that people
in Baghdad would probably feel safe in their neighborhoods by the
summer.

In light of these remarks and decisions, I have expressed serious
concerns about your nomination as Chief of Staff of the Army. My
strong reservations persist. I look forward to your testimony.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator McCain.

General Casey, would you please proceed with your opening
statement.

STATEMENT OF GEN GEORGE W. CASEY, JR., USA, FOR RE-
APPOINTMENT TO THE GRADE OF GENERAL AND TO BE
CHIEF OF STAFF, UNITED STATES ARMY

General CASEY. I will, Senator. Thank you very much.

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Senator McCain, distinguished
Senators. Thank you for the opportunity to testify before you today
on my nomination to serve as the Army Chief of Staff. I am hon-
ored that the President nominated me to this important post and
I thank you for considering the nomination.

I also want to thank the members of the committee for the sup-
port they have provided to America’s Army over the past years. We
could not do what we are doing around the globe today without
your support, so thank you for that.

Let me begin by paying tribute to our troops and their families,
the real heroes of the war on terror and the campaign in Iraq. The
American people should be tremendously proud and grateful of the
magnificent job the men and women of their Armed Forces are
doing in a tough and demanding environment in Iraq. Over 3,000
men and women have given their lives to build a new Iraq, to bring
liberty and democracy to 27 million Iraqis, and to ensure security
for the United States of America. They will not be forgotten.

I also want to acknowledge the families who make tremendous
sacrifices on behalf of their loved ones a half a world away. They
shoulder a heavy burden and we are blessed with their unwavering
support. Courage is not reserved for the battlefield.

I especially want to thank my bride of 36 years, Sheila, for her
courage, grace, and support over the last 2V2 years. She, like all
our families of our deployed men and women, epitomizes the core
values of duty and selfless service. So let me just say thank you,
dear. My wife Sheila. [Applause.]

My son, Ryan, and his wife, Laura; my son, Sean; and my broth-
er-in-law, Dick O’Brien. That is the family.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to assure you that I have thought
hard about what it means to be the Chief of Staff of the Army and
want to assure you that I am aware of the tremendous responsibil-
ities associated with this office. I firmly believe in the Army’s vi-
sion to remain the world’s preeminent land power, relevant and
ready to meet the challenges of the 21st century.

In Iraq I have been in the unique position to watch a trans-
formed Army deal with the challenges of 21st century warfare and
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I would like to share with you just three preliminary thoughts.
First, the quality of the men and women of the U.S. Army are the
best that I have seen in 36 years in service. They blend intellect,
drive, compassion, courage, and commitment to succeed daily in a
very difficult environment. Our soldiers and families are our most
precious resource and they will be my top priority.

Second, I see the power of the Army’s transformation on the
streets of Iraq every day. The enhanced capabilities of the modular
units allow them to handle the complexities of the Iraqi environ-
ment. If I am confirmed you should expect to see continuity in the
transformation initiatives that General Peter Schoomaker has put
into action.

Third, the men and women of the Army National Guard and the
Army Reserve have been indispensable to our efforts in Iraq and
we must contemplate and implement policies and procedures that
recognize two facts: one, that we are approaching a point where
about half of our Guard and Reserve soldiers will be combat veter-
ans; and two, we require the continued participation of the Guard
and Reserve in our operations around the world. While I know the
Army has been aggressively working these issues, Guard and Re-
serve issues will have my full attention.

I have seen our Army at war in the 21st century and believe my
experience in that regard will be valuable to the Army. I am also
conscious that Iraq is not the only future and as Chief of Staff of
the Army, I will take a broader view.

Next, Mr. Chairman, I would like just to say a few words about
Iraq. Just 2V2 years ago, Iraq was totally dependent on coalition
forces for security. Today Iraqis are poised to assume responsibility
for their own security by the end of 2007, still with some level of
support from us. The path that brought us to this point has not
been easy, but it has been part of a concerted effort to build an
Iraq that can secure, sustain, and govern itself.

Sectarian violence is the greatest threat to Iraq’s ability to ac-
complish this objective and to move forward. Since February with
the bombing of the al-Askari Mosque in Samarra, the sectarian vio-
lence in Iraq has greatly complicated our ability to accomplish our
strategic objectives. It makes it harder for the population, trauma-
tized by 3 decades under Saddam Hussein, to make the com-
promises necessary to equitably resolve what is the fundamental
conflict in Iraq, the division of political and economic power among
Iraqis.

This is a challenge we can help them address, but one they must
ultimately resolve themselves. I continue to firmly believe that en-
during strategic success in Iraq must be achieved by Iraqis.

I know there are questions in people’s minds about where I stand
on troop levels, particularly with respect to the most recent deploy-
ment of troops to Baghdad. There are no questions in my mind. I
can tell you that I have been doing what I told you I would do 22
years ago at my confirmation hearing. I told you I would ask for
the troops I believed I required to accomplish the mission and I be-
lieve I have.

Over the course of the mission I have asked for and received
more troops at least six times: in support of the operation in
Falluyjah in late 2004; in support of the January 2005 elections; to
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implement the transition team, the embed concept, in the spring of
2005; to support the October referendum and December elections in
2005; to support the Baghdad security plan in 2006; and again in
December 2006 to reinforce Iraqi efforts in Baghdad. I have also
sent troops home once, following the December 2005 elections as a
result of improvements in the Iraqi security forces over the course
of the year.

Now, with respect to my most recent request for forces, the plan-
ning began in November shortly after we changed out the Baghdad
division. There was a normal rotation of divisions in Baghdad in
the middle of November. The corps commander and I at that time
sat down with the new commander and gave him our intent and
told him to take a blank sheet of paper and tell us what it would
take to help the Iraqis restore stability in their capital.

This is part of a continuous assessment process that we have on-
going there. We are constantly looking at how we are doing, what
we should be doing differently.

Around the same time, the Iraqis came forward with their own
approach, and together we developed the coordinated plan that we
are now implementing. My commanders told me that they needed
two brigades to implement this plan and I asked for those forces.
At the same time we worked with the Iraqi prime minister to en-
sure that there was political commitment to the Baghdad effort.

In a series of addresses following his meeting with the President
in Amman and continuing through his Army Day address on Janu-
ary 6, Prime Minister Maliki announced the political commitments
that we were looking for. We will continue to monitor the delivery
on these commitments, but so far the results have been heartening.

Now, some will ask, why cannot the Iraqi security forces do this
by themselves? The Iraqi security forces are 22 years into a 3V-
year developmental process. They are not quite ready to assume se-
curity responsibility in Baghdad or Iraq. But they are increasingly
ready and willing the take the lead in these security operations
with our support.

They are also challenged by sectarian tensions and actions that
have shaken the confidence of some of their populations in their se-
curity forces. For the Iraqis to successfully assume and sustain the
security responsibility, their security forces must emerge as the
dominant security force in the country. To do this, political and mi-
litia influence over the security forces must be eliminated and lev-
els of sectarian violence, particularly in the capital, must be
brought down substantially, brought down to the point where the
people in Baghdad can feel safe in their neighborhoods.

This is what we are working toward in Baghdad. It will take
time and the Iraqis do need our help.

What we and the Iraqis are doing in Iraq is a hard, tough busi-
ness. Fighting this type of campaign while rebuilding a dilapidated
infrastructure, building a representative government where none
existed before, and reconciling ethnic and sectarian differences
makes it even more difficult and complex. The struggle in Iraq is
winnable, but it will, as I have said before this committee, take pa-
tience and will.

Mr. Chairman, in closing I would like to go back to the Army.
I am a soldier. My roots are in the Army and I know the pride of
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wearing this uniform. You can say I have been part of the Army
all my life. I was born in an Army hospital in Japan where my fa-
ther was a member of the occupation forces. I am an Army brat
that went to four high schools in three countries. Sheila and the
boys grew up in the Army and my youngest son joined the Army
Reserve as a private at age 34 because he too wanted to serve.

I have devoted my life to the Army. I took hard jobs around the
world because they were important to our country. I must admit
I am amazed when I hear comments to the effect that I am being
nominated as a reward. Mr. Chairman, the members of the com-
mittee know full well the challenges and the multitude of chal-
lenges facing the Army over the next 4 years. Service as Army
Chief of Staff is not a reward; it is a duty. It is about service and
it is about personal commitment to the men and women of the
United States Army.

If confirmed, I acknowledge the hard work ahead to maintain our
position as the greatest army on the planet. I will need and ask
for your help, and I pledge to work in partnership with you, Mr.
Chairman, and the rest of the members of the committee and to
consult with you frequently and candidly.

Thank you for your attention. I look forward to taking your ques-
tions.

Chairman LEVIN. General, thank you.

We have a series of standard questions which we ask of all nomi-
nees. First, have you adhered to applicable laws and regulations
governing conflicts of interest?

General CASEY. I have.

Chairman LEVIN. Have you assumed any duties or undertaken
any actions which would appear to presume the outcome of the con-
firmation process?

General CASEY. I have not.

Chairman LEVIN. Will you ensure your staff complies with dead-
lines established for requested communications, including questions
for the record in hearings?

General CASEY. I will.

Chairman LEVIN. Will you cooperate in providing witnesses and
briefers in response to congressional requests?

General CASEY. I will.

Chairman LEVIN. Will those witnesses be protected from reprisal
for their testimony or briefings?

General CASEY. They will.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree if confirmed to appear and testify
upon request before this committee?

General CASEY. I will.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree to give your personal views when
asked before this committee to do so, even if those views differ from
the administration?

General CASEY. I will.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree to provide documents, including
copies of electronic forms of communication, in a timely manner
when requested by a duly constituted committee or to consult with
the committee regarding the basis for any good faith delay or de-
nial in providing such documents?

General CASEY. I will.
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Chairman LEVIN. Thank you.

We will have a 6-minute first round of questions.

General, we understand you support the President’s strategy, the
new strategy which involves a surge of troops into Iraq. You were
asked for your recommendation and you apparently recommended
two brigades, as you just testified to, based on your commander’s
recommendations to you?

General CASEY. That is correct.

Chairman LEVIN. We asked General Abizaid back in November
of last year when he appeared before this committee whether we
needed more troops or he supported more troops going to Iraq. He
said that he met with every divisional commander, General Casey,
the Corps Commander, General Dempsey, “We all talked together
and I said, in your professional opinion if you were to bring in more
American troops now does it add considerably to our ability to
achieve success in Iraq? They all said no, and the reason is because
we want Iraqis to do more. It is easy for the Iraqis to rely upon
us to do this work. I believe that more American forces prevent the
Iraqis from doing more, from taking more responsibility for their
own future.”

General Abizaid said that he spoke to you and that his opinion
reflected your opinion and that of all the other commanders. Was
that true when he said it?

General CASEY. I am not exactly sure when in November it was,
but it was.

Chairman LEVIN. So you have changed your view since Novem-
ber?

General CASEY. As I described in my opening testimony, Senator,
in mid-November was when the reevaluation of the plan was tak-
ing place. I suspect John and I talked before that. That does reflect
my general view on additional U.S. forces in Iragq.

Chairman LEVIN. It reflects a general view, but then there was
some kind of a reevaluation which took place in mid-November?

General CASEy. That is right, Senator. We are constantly re-
evaluating how we are doing and what we need.

Chairman LEVIN. But that position that General Abizaid stated
was your position when you spoke to him in early November pre-
sumably still remains your general view?

General CASEY. That is correct.

Chairman LEVIN. If that is your general view, what has changed?
Why are you modifying your general view for this surge?

General CaseEy. What has changed, Senator, is several things.
One, the development of a plan, a new plan that was conceived by
the Iraqis and worked in concert with us. So there is a plan that
laid out requirements for those forces. So just to say do you need
more forces is one thing. To say do you need more forces to execute
this plan is quite another. We do need two additional brigades to
implement that plan.

Chairman LEVIN. The Iraqis came in with a plan that said they
did not want any additional American forces inside of Baghdad; is
that not true? That was their plan that was presented to the Presi-
dent in Amman?
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General CASEY. I think that is a misunderstanding. I have read
those newspaper reports. That was not the case. I was in Amman
and that issue was never raised.

Chairman LEVIN. So the Iraqis did not say that they did not seek
American forces in Amman?

General CASEY. They did not.

Chairman LEVIN. Did they seek American forces in Baghdad?

General CASEY. There was not a large, long discussion about the
plan that they presented. They basically passed it across the table
and there was actually quite a short discussion.

Chairman LEVIN. Did the plan that they passed across the table
include additional American troops?

General CASEY. It broadly identified the requirement for addi-
tional troops. I do not believe that it specified Iraqi or coalition.
Now, for Prime Minister Maliki, he would generally rather not
have additional coalition forces. That is his position. But he has lis-
tened to recommendations from his commander and from me about
the need for these forces and he is accepting those forces on an as-
needed basis.

Chairman LEVIN. Basically he felt that more security forces were
needed inside Baghdad? He did not specify that any coalition forces
would be needed as part of that, but it came from you and others
that if there are going to be additional forces inside of Baghdad
that coalition forces would be needed to provide some supple-
mentary support; is that fair?

General CASEY. That is fair, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. There is an article in this morning’s Miami
Herald which says the following: Jafari, when he was prime min-
ister, recollected some meetings with U.S. officials and he said that
in the meetings held twice a week he urged coalition forces to take
action against the militias. In attendance, he said, were Army Gen-
eral George Casey, then the top U.S. commander in Iraq, the U.S.
ambassador, the British ambassador, and a British general.

Jafari said he asked the officials to force police and army recruits
to pledge loyalty to the government and to consider a military
strike against the militias while they were still isolated from the
public. “They were not cooperating with us,” Jafari said.

A former Jafari aide said he believed U.S. officials did not take
action because they did not want to get involved in a political dis-
pute between Jafari’s Dawa Party and the Supreme Council for the
Islamic Revolution in Iraq, Iraq’s largest Shiite political party.

Was that request made of you by Jafari when he was prime min-
ister and is it true that we rejected that request, and if so for what
reason?

General CASEY. I just want to make sure I have the specific re-
quest right. Could you please repeat what he said?

Chairman LEVIN. He asked officials—that is you; you are the
only named one by name; he mentioned the ambassador and so
forth. But by name he said that he asked you and the others to,
“force”—this is not a quote. This is the article that says this: that
Jafari asked you to force police and army recruits to pledge loyalty
to the government and to consider a military strike against the mi-
litias while they were still isolated from the public. Jafari then is
quoted as saying “They”—you—“were not cooperating with us.”
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Could you comment on that?

General CASEY. I have not seen the article, Senator, but there is
some strongly revisionist history going on there by the former
prime minister.

Chairman LEVIN. Strongly? I am sorry?

General CASEY. Revisionist history going on there by the former
prime minister.

I do not recall the request to force the police and army to pledge,
but we have done that several times over the course of the last
year both in the army and in the police, where the soldiers and the
police have taken a loyalty pledge to the government. But I do not
remember getting that request from the prime minister.

Quite the contrary to him asking me to make a military strike,
which I do not ever recall him asking me to take any action, par-
ticularly a military strike against militia, that government was an
impediment to our action against the militia. He was working very
hard on the political side of things to keep the Sadrists under con-
trol. But frankly, I went to him with a group several times to get
him to take action and allow us to take military action against the
militia, and was denied.

We had difficulty getting him to even issue a statement on a
weapons ban that his police and army officers wanted so that they
could enforce the weapons ban on the streets of Iraq. He dragged
his feet on that.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, General.

Senator McCain.

Senator MCCAIN. General Casey, I was interested in your open-
ing statement, which continues to be optimistic. In recent days the
Secretary of Defense, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff,
and General Abizaid’s designated successor Admiral Fallon have all
stated we are not winning and we had a failed strategy. Now, those
are clearcut statements for the record.

Do you agree with that assessment?

General CASEY. Do I agree that we have a failed strategy?

Senator MCCAIN. We had a failed policy and we are not winning.

General CASEY. Senator, I do not agree that we have a failed pol-
icy. I believe the President’s new strategy will enhance the policy
that we have.

Senator MCCAIN. So you view this change in strategy as just an
enhancement of the previous policy?

General CASEY. It is a significant shift, but I believe it will be
an enhancement over the current policy. The policy of training and
equipping Iraqi security forces and gradually passing security re-
sponsibility to them as they are ready is still an important element
of the current strategy and it is part of the Amman agreement.

Senator MCCAIN. So you disagree with the Secretary of Defense,
the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, and Admiral Fallon that
we had a failed policy?

General CASEY. I do, Senator. I do not believe that the current
policy has failed.

Senator MCCAIN. I would like to give you a quote. There are
many quotes, but one I would be interested in your response to. A
Pentagon press conference on December 16, 2004, “My view of win-
ning is that we are broadly on track to accomplishing our objec-
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tives, with Iraqi security forces that are capable of maintaining do-
mestic order and denying Iraq as a safe haven for terror, I believe
we are on track to get there by December 2005.”

Was that statement accurate that you made in 2004?

General CASEY. I do not recall the specifics of—

Senator McCAIN. I have given you a direct quote from your state-
ment.

General CASEY. It said that what would be ready by the end of
2005?

Senator MCCAIN. “My view of winning is that we are broadly on
track to accomplishing our objectives. With Iraqi security forces
that are capable of maintaining domestic order and denying Iraq
as a safe haven for terror, and I believe we are on track to get
there by December 2005.”

You made that statement in December 2004.

General CASEY. That obviously has not panned out. We have pro-
jections that we work on with the development of the security
forces. Again, I do not remember the context of that, but the insti-
tutional aspects of building these security forces has always been
programmed to take longer than that. So I am not quite sure what
I was focusing on there. But it obviously has not panned out, Sen-
ator.

Senator MCCAIN. I do not want to belabor it, but there is a series
of quotes. As short a time ago as October 11, 2006, “‘The idea that
the country is aflame in sectarian violence is just not right,” Casey
said. ‘T do not subscribe to the civil war idea.’”

September 30, 2005: “We have a strategy and a plan for success
in Iraq and we are broadly on track in achieving our goals.”

General Casey, almost everybody that I know that has testified
before this committee and talked to, has said we had a failed pol-
icy, we are not winning; those are the judgments, and “serious mis-
takes were made.” That is in the comments made by the President
of the United States.

Last year, in the month of December, we had the third highest
number of American servicemen deaths in Iraq, as you well know.

Do you believe that this job, this change in strategy or, as you
call it the new job, can be done with less than five brigades that
General Petraeus says he needs?

General CASEY. I believe that the job in Baghdad as it is de-
signed now can be done with less than that. But having the flexi-
bility to have the other three brigades on a deployment cycle gives
General Petraeus great flexibility. It allows him to make assess-
ments on whether the plan is working or not and to either reinforce
success, maintain momentum, or put more forces in a place where
the plans are not working.

I believe that this five brigade plan gives great flexibility to Gen-
eral Petraeus at a very important time in the mission.

Senator MCCAIN. This is a time when almost all of our major
concerns and military experts’ major concern is whether five bri-
gades are enough, and a very short time ago you simply asked for
two brigades. We just have a fundamental disagreement, General
Casey, with facts on the ground and with what has happened in
Iraq over now one of the longest wars in our history and where we
are today.
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I believe it is abundantly clear that we are at a point in Iraq
where we are going to have to succeed within in the coming months
or we are going to have to experience catastrophic consequences as-
sociated with it. It took us a long time to get where we are today.
I do not believe that from the beginning when General Shinseki’s
testimony before this committee was repudiated and he was re-
moved from his job because he said we needed a sufficient number
of troops that would have done the job, throughout we have paid
a very heavy price in American blood and treasure in what the Sec-
retary of Defense, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, and
the new Commander of Central Command (CENTCOM) say is a
“failed policy.”

I regret that we were not given better and more accurate infor-
mation as these past years unfolded.

I could ask you to respond to an abundance of quotes I have here
in front of me that painted a very optimistic and rosy scenario,
which did not comport in the view of many of us with the actual
conditions on the ground and that many of us who greatly feared
that we would be in the critical situation that we are in today.

So General, as I say, I do not question your honorable service.
I have the most respect for you, your family, and their service to
our Nation. I question seriously the judgment that was employed
in your execution of your responsibilities in Iraq. We have paid a
very heavy price in American blood and treasure because of what
is now agreed to by literally everyone is a failed policy.

I would be very happy to hear your response, General.

General CASEY. Senator, I do not think there is any question that
the situation in the center of the country, particularly in the cap-
ital, is bad, and we are working very hard to rectify that. As I men-
tioned in my opening statement, the bombing of the al-Askari
Mosque in February added a completely new dimension to our chal-
lenges in Iraq, and dealing with the sectarian violence and helping
the Iraqis deal with sectarian violence has been a very significant
challenge.

As T also mentioned, the country will not be able to move forward
with their security forces and it will not be able to move forward
politically or economically until they come to grips with that situa-
tion.

I recognize we have a fundamental disagreement and in my mind
the question has always been should we do it or should they do it.
“It” being restore security. What I have tried to do in my time
there is strike the right balance that allowed the Iraqi security
forces and the government to keep moving forward, but at the
same time having enough coalition presence there so that we could
get the job done.

The situation in the capital, as you point out, is not good. It re-
quires additional forces and I believe the flow plan to support that
puts the forces in the right position and gives General Petraeus
great flexibility.

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator McCain.

Senator Lieberman.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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General Casey, good morning. Let me pick up on something you
said to Senator McCain, which is that you do not agree that our
policy in Iraq has been a failure. I want to ask you why you think
it has not been a failure.

General CASEY. The policy that I have been following has always
been designed to do two things: to bring the insurgents and terror-
ists, the levels of violence, down to levels that could be contained
by increasingly capable Iraqi security forces. That is happening in
the better part of the country. It is not happening in Baghdad. It
is not happening in Anbar. It is not happening in Diyala Province.

Senator LIEBERMAN. So you would say—and do not let me put
words in your mouth—that while there have been failures, dis-
appointments, in Baghdad as of today, that the policy that you fol-
lowed has succeeded in other parts of Iraq?

General CASEY. There are three provinces in southern Iraq that
are already under provincial Iraqi control. The fight that took place
earlier this week in Najaf Province took place in a province that
was under Iraqi control.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Right.

General CASEY. It worked just like we had laid out in the memo-
randums of understanding. The police found it. It was too much for
them. They called the Iraqi army. The Iraqi army came, it was too
much for them, they called us. But the Iraqis dealt with it with our
support.

There are three provinces in the north, the Kurdish provinces,
that once they resolve some disagreements with the government
over budget they will also fall under Iraqi control, and other prov-
inces are projected over the course of the rest of this year to as-
sume responsibility for their own security.

That process is working. It is working slowly, but it is working.

Senator LIEBERMAN. So if you were asked a different kind of
question, which is whether you believe the situation in Iraq is dete-
riorating, is it fair to say that you would say it is not deteriorating
in most of the country, but is in Baghdad?

General CASEY. I would say the situation is definitely deteriorat-
ing in Baghdad, in the center of the country. It is not necessarily
deteriorating across Iraq. I want to say 14 of the 18 provinces have
10 or less incidents of violence a day. Baghdad has 30 or 40 inci-
dents a day, to give you some comparison.

The levels of violence in the capital are significant. Now, it is the
capital of the country and we should not discount the impact that
not being able to control their capital has on the government and
has on the rest of the country. That is really our challenge.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Am I correct to conclude from what you
have said earlier this morning that you support the new military,
economic, and political plan for Iraq as the President has an-
nounced it?

General CASEY. I do, Senator, and I was consulted on that. I par-
ticipated in the development of the strategy.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Do you believe that it will succeed?

General CASEY. I believe that it can work.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Right.

General CASEY. As I have said, in war there are no guarantees.
But this plan, I believe it is the appropriate strategy and it has the
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appropriate levels of resources attached to it. So I believe the plan
can work.

Senator LIEBERMAN. I presume you are saying that you believe
it has a higher probability of working than any other plan you have
heard described?

General CASEY. That is a fair statement, Senator.

Senator LIEBERMAN. One of the other alternatives being dis-
cussed by some of our colleagues is to mandate the beginning of a
withdrawal within a set period of months. How would you evaluate
that as an alternative path to success in Iraq?

General CASEY. As the commander, I would resist any type of
mandated timetables that would limit my flexibility to deal with
the situation on the ground.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Do you fear that if we in fact began to with-
draw that the situation in Iraq would deteriorate even further, in
other words withdraw on a deadline as opposed to based on im-
proved conditions there?

General CASEY. As I said, I do not believe that a mandated time-
table not tied to conditions on the ground would be helpful. My
sense is people on the ground would take advantage of that.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Understood.

Let me ask you a few questions actually about the job for which
you are being nominated, Chief of Staff of the Army. Would you
say, based on the Army’s involvement in Iraq and other cir-
cumstances, that the U.S. Army today is broken?

General CASEY. No, Senator, I would not. I came in the Army 36
years ago and I saw a broken Army. The first platoon I walked into
as a lieutenant in my first assignment in Germany had nine people
in it and four of those people were pending discharge. We did not
have money to train, we did not have money to fix our vehicles.

I can remember guys painting over bumper numbers, the vehicle
identification number on a vehicle, because they only had one that
worked and when they had an inspection they changed the number
and take that vehicle up because it was the only one that worked.
It was broken badly.

Senator LIEBERMAN. But it is not now?

General CASEY. I see in Iraq every day a splendid Army. Now,
I know that General Schoomaker has problems with the forces yet
to deploy and some of the strategic elements that will deploy later,
but from what I see in Iraq, Senator, the Army is far from broken.

Senator LIEBERMAN. I agree with you, of course. It is the best in
the world, and I believe the best we have ever had.

I want to ask you a final question about the increase in end
strength that the President and Secretary Gates are recommending
to take the Army up to 540,000. Is that adequate?

General CASEY. Senator, in the short time I have been back and
plugged into Army issues, I am being told by the Army Staff that
that is in fact adequate now. However, they have an analysis proc-
ess that they repeatedly run and they will continue to look at
whether it is sufficient to meet their needs over time. But right
now I am being told it is sufficient.

Senator LIEBERMAN. My time is up. Thank you, General Casey.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Lieberman.

Senator Warner.
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Senator WARNER. General Casey, thank you for reciting your
commitment personally and that of your family to the United
States Army. You did not make reference to your father and the
fact that he was a very brave soldier. He was a two-star general
commanding the First Infantry Division in Vietnam and lost his
life in the line of duty. I think it is important that we look at the
total of the individual that is before us today and that is an impor-
tant factor, because you have to inspire. One of your major respon-
sibilities as the Chief of Staff of the Army is to inspire your people,
to set the example to continue on so that America can enjoy the
finest Army of any in the world.

I want to go back to your comments just now about your partici-
pation in this new plan and particularly the comments of my col-
leagues, which are accurate, about the ever-widening circle of indi-
viduals talking about a failed policy, certainly during calendar year
2006. Having served in the Pentagon myself as a part of the civil-
ian team, I know full well how under our Constitution ever since
George Washington civilians are in charge of our military. They de-
vise the policy, they issue the orders, and our military individuals
carry out those orders, or at times I have seen senior officers re-
spectfully disagree and, frankly, resign rather than carry out a pol-
icy which they feel is wrong.

I judge that the policy and the orders that you carried out were
consistent with those traditions and that you were given orders,
and in this instance we should bear in mind that you were subordi-
nate to CENTCOM Commander, General John Abizaid, whom I
have a great deal of confidence in as a military commander. Is that
not correct?

General CASEY. That is correct, Senator.

Senator WARNER. That he in turn received his orders from the
President, transmitted in some respects through the Chairman of
the Joint Chiefs; is that not correct?

General CASEY. That is correct, Senator.

Senator WARNER. Now, did you feel free at any time to reach out
and question the orders that you were given to carry out?

General CASEY. I did, Senator. In fact, there was a strong dia-
logue about the policy between both our civilian leadership and
General Abizaid and myself. I believe in the policy that I am imple-
menting, Senator Warner. Did I not believe in it, I would have
taken other actions, as you suggested.

Senator WARNER. It seems to me that as we assess the account-
ability for the past that where—and I think you today indicated
you accept your share of the responsibility——

General CASEY. I do.

Senator WARNER.—an equal if not a greater share falls upon the
civilians that devised the policy and issued the orders.

Now, we come down to this very critical point you made here,
and I copied it down pretty carefully. You said that when you were
working on the new strategy, the plan enunciated by the President
on January 10, that you felt two brigades; I expect you changed
that to “brigades”™—were sufficient to carry it out, with an aug-
mentation of the marines of a battalion or two in Anbar; is that
correct?
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General CASEY. That is correct. I do not want to put too fine a
point on this, but what you are talking about, are requirements for
the Baghdad security plan.

Senator WARNER. That is correct.

General CASEY. I would differentiate that from the President’s
strategy. But the Baghdad plan is part of that strategy.

Senator WARNER. At what point did you say to someone that you
need two more brigades and an additional battalion in Anbar? Was
it not a part of the planning phases of the January 10 plan or was
it separate?

General CASEY. Around right before Christmas is when I asked
for the additional forces.

Senator WARNER. Was it to implement the plan that the Presi-
dent announced or a plan that you were devising with regard to in-
creasing the level of security in Baghdad?

General CASEY. The latter, Senator. It was asked for because of
the Baghdad security plan.

Senator WARNER. I see. So it was a part of your input into the
thinking for a new plan to raise the level of security in Baghdad?

General CASEY. That is correct, Senator.

Senator WARNER. Then you say: “well, I recognize that if you
give the higher figure which is in the plan now, 20,500, that would
give the new commander more flexibility.” Had you remained as
the commander would not you have wanted the additional flexibil-
ity of the additional increments of two more brigades?

General CASEY. I would have welcomed the flexibility of having
access to three more brigades if I remained there.

Senator WARNER. But why did you not ask for the full com-
plement of the four to five brigades, rather than just the two?
Could it have been because of your concern and that of General
Abizaid that the bringing on of additional troops was going into the
face of a rising resentment among the Iraqi people for more and
more troops?

General CASEY. Senator, my general belief is I did not want to
bring one more American soldier into Iraq than was necessary to
accomplish the mission. So what I asked for was the two brigades
and the ability to maintain a reserve in Kuwait in case I needed
additional flexibility.

Senator WARNER. All right. Let me go to the question of the ex-
tent we can use the trained Iraqi forces—and that training was
done largely during your 2% years—or turn in and bring in more
U.S. forces, it is a constant balance. That is where, speaking for
myself and I think some others who have associated with me on
a resolution, we urge the President to look at all options to charge
the Iraqis with a greater and greater degree of the new plan in
Baghdad.

They understand the language. They understand the culture and
are better able to cope with this sectarian violence, which is so dif-
ficult to comprehend, and the killing. Why are we not putting
greater emphasis on the utilization of Iraqi forces and less on the
U.S. GI being put into that cauldron of terror generated by mis-
trust between the Iraqis and the Sunnis that goes back 1,400
years?
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General CASEY. I would say, Senator, that we are relying more
on the Iraqis and forcing the Iraqis to take a more leading role in
resolving the situation in Baghdad. They came up with the plan.
They will lead the plan. I agree with you, they are much better at
understanding what is going on on the streets of their own country
than our soldiers are.

One of the challenges we have, though, I mentioned in my open-
ing statement. It is the confidence of all the population in the dif-
ferent elements of their security forces. Largely, the Sunni popu-
lation of Baghdad do not trust the police. So one of the schemes
that will be used as part of this plan is joint manning with police,
army, and coalition forces to do that. That is where the coalition
comes in, because when they see us operating with the Iraqi police
particularly the population has a greater level of confidence that
the forces will treat them properly.

Senator WARNER. My time is up. My hope and my prayers are
this plan succeeds, but it succeeds by a greater and greater reli-
ance on the Iraqi forces and we will not have to use the full 20,500
Americans to implement this. Let the Iraqis step forward. We have
trained them for 2V%2 years, invested a lot of time and money, and
they should be the ones that carry the burden in Baghdad.

General CASEY. They are willing to do that.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Warner.

Senator Ben Nelson.

Senator BEN NELSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General Casey, thank you for your many years of service and
your family’s service to our Nation.

Over the last 2 years I have been advocating benchmarks, meas-
urable goals, to measure progress in Iraq. I know you have heard
me say this previously. What benchmarks does General Petraeus
need now to measure the military progress that we hope to be
made in Iraq? What goals and how will we measure that?

You have your own view about whether we have been successful
in Iraq and you have stated that. You have General Jack Keane
saying something different and others also saying it is a failed pol-
icy. How can we get something clear going in with a new plan,
would that be benchmarks? How would we measure them and how
could we tell whether they are a success and to what degree a suc-
cess?

General CASEY. That is something that we have been working al-
ready in Baghdad here and I will just run down a few points. These
are the things that we are thinking about as important elements
to measure so that we can get some sense of progress.

First of all, pretty simply a reduction in the lawlessness and the
level of sectarian Kkillings. We track that over time and I will say
that over the last 5 or 6 weeks we actually have seen a gradual
downturn in sectarian incidents. Now, there has been an upturn in
the high profile attacks, the car bombs and suicide attacks. But in
general there has been a downturn over the last 5 or 6 weeks.

Second, we set as a goal, as I mentioned in my opening state-
ment, we want to continue to work the security situation in Bagh-
dad with the Iraqis until the people of Baghdad can feel safe in
their neighborhood. We are seeing a systematic effort, primarily by
the Shia militia, to move Sunni population out of mixed neighbor-
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hoods. We see it to a smaller scale in the Sunni neighborhoods. We
have to help the Iraqis reverse that.

Third, we believe that the Iraqi security forces have to emerge
as the dominant security force with the confidence of the people of
Baghdad. We measure that by polls over time and by our observa-
tions.

Fourth, we think there needs to be improvement in the basic
needs in Baghdad, we and the Iraqis are supporting economic plans
to raise the level of services.

Fifth, we think it is important to turn the population against vio-
lence in general, and we measure that, their feelings on that,
through polls.

Finally, we think it is important that political and religious lead-
ers actively engage in efforts to lessen the tensions, and so we
would measure that by the active engagement of the leaders.

So those are some of the metrics that we are thinking about,
using, and will use to measure progress in Baghdad.

Senator BEN NELSON. With this plan, this looks like these are
now conditions for staying. I have been advocating conditions for
staying as opposed to dates for withdrawal or mandated troop re-
ductions or other programs of that kind. If we measure against
these benchmarks that you just identified and we are not succeed-
ing, are there consequences or is it just the opportunity to now
change plans and come with a new plan?

Are these benchmarks conditions for staying or are they just
benchmarks for evaluating a plan?

General CASEY. Senator, I am sorry. I am not quite sure what
you mean about conditions for staying.

Senator BEN NELSON. If these benchmarks all end up with a fail-
ing grade do we just change the plan or do we begin to say, these
are conditions now for leaving. In other words, I understand you
have to modify plans along the way. Are we just modifying the plan
along the way or are there true consequences if the Iraqis do not
step forward, if they do not stand up their forces, if they cannot
quell the violence in their neighborhoods, if they cannot take the
lead? Do we consider that just the consequences that mean we will
have to change the plan or does it mean we begin to think about
withdrawing?

General CASEY. I understand now, Senator. The metrics I de-
scribed to you are metrics to measure progress in the plan. They
are not anything beyond that. Now, you ask are there consequences
of the plan not progressing or the Iraqis not meeting their commit-
ments. That is a political judgment that we would work with the
government.

We review these metrics. We review these metrics with the gov-
ernment and tell them what they are doing or not doing as a
means of continuing to move the plan forward.

Senator BEN NELSON. We understand the problem that any de-
mocracy or attempted democracy has with militias involved in their
military or in their government. If the Iraqis are unwilling to move
forward in Sadr City against Moqutada al-Sadr and the Mahdi
Army, would that be a pretty good indication that the plan is not
succeeding or would that be a reason to believe that maybe our
commitment to Iraq should be reevaluated?
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General CASEY. It is a hypothetical, Senator, but if we were de-
nied access to Sadr City, I would consider that a significant breach
in the commitments that the prime minister has already made and
we would have to have serious discussions with the government.

Senator BEN NELSON. But have we not already been denied ac-
cess to certain political leaders? Have we not already been denied
access to take certain actions against the militias or other in-
stances where they have told us no for political reasons or for other
reasons?

General CASEY. In the past they have, Senator. But I will tell
you, in the past probably 2 months we have not been denied access
to any target and the prime minister is doing what he said he was
1going to do. He was going to target everyone who is breaking the
aw.

Senator BEN NELSON. Have we asked for access to the Mahdi
Army and al-Sadr?

General CASEY. We are actively working our plans for Sadr City
with the Iraqis.

Senator BEN NELSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Nelson.

Senator Inhofe.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Let me first say how difficult this is because it seems as if each
time I have been in the area of responsibility (AOR), which has
been 12 times, I have come back with great success stories. I can
remember when General Madhi Hashim took over in Fallujah. He,
at one time, was Saddam Hussein’s brigade commander and be-
came really very close and enamored with our Marines up there,
and they have done a great job. In fact, he later on was moved
down to Baghdad to perform security there. I can remember a trip
shortly after that where this general was in charge of, I believe, the
entire eastern one-third of Baghdad. We did not have any of our
boots on the ground. The security was all provided by the Iraqis.
Yet, after that it changed.

I agree with Senator Warner, as everyone agrees, that we want
to get to the point where these guys can take care of their own se-
curity.

We have seen it moving around. But I want to spend my time
on a couple of the real serious problems we have in the new job,
if you are confirmed, that you will be facing. First one—and you
cannot wait until the change of command on this one because it is
critical today and I think the most critical thing that you better be
thinking about. I know that General Peter Schoomaker is. I had
dinner with him a couple nights ago. He is most concerned about
that, and that is the required implementation of the base realign-
ment and closure (BRAC) that we passed.

It is interesting for me to bring this up because I was one of
those who was opposed to having this BRAC round. The reason,
General Casey, is because I said on the Senate floor: Yes, it may
be true that this BRAC round will save $20 billion, but that is not
going to be immediate. It is going to cost us money in the mean
time.

Now, the Continuing Resolution (CR) that the majority has, and
hopefully the Democrats will massage this a little bit and correct
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this problem, shorts the account for military construction under the
BRAC by $3.1 billion. Now, in the event that that is not done, can
you explain the implementation or the problems that we are going
to be facing if we do not properly fund that BRAC account in terms
of our troops’ rotation and the things that will not be done as a re-
sult of that shortage of $3.1 billion?

General CASEY. I could not talk about the specifics of that, but
as you suggest a cut of that magnitude would have a huge impact
on our ability to manage the installations across the Army, at a
time when we are rotating soldiers back and forth to combat zones.
But I have not been into the specifics on that.

Senator INHOFE. I think it is time that you are. What I would
like to ask you is by tomorrow, have for the record an outline of
the problems that you will be facing in your new job, if you are con-
firmed, if we do not adequately fund that BRAC account. I do not
know how you are going to do it. How can you plan in the future?

Right now we have come up with good plans to start rotating
troops and bringing them back. We have very carefully designed
this as to what the housing is going to be, and how we are going
to implement that. That is going to be a serious problem.

So I would like to have that—after you have consulted with Gen-
eral Schoomaker and other people—so I can be talking about this.

[The information referred to follows:]

Executive Summary
FYO7 Continuing Resolution Impacts to the Army

¢ Army will not begin ~$2.0 B of our BRAC program which is a key
enabler to grow and position the Army

* This leaves more than half of our FY07 BRAC program (56%)
unexecutable

FY07 Continuing Resolution Conseguences for the Army

= Operational Impact on the Training, Mobilization, and Deploymeant of
Forces in support of the Global War on Terrorism

¢ Unravels the Army’s synchronized stationing and BRAC plan — puis
growth of the Army, stationing, and BRAC at risk

¢ Delays transformation of Reserve Component ~ has operational
conseguences —

¢ Breaks the Nation’s obligation to provide Soldiers and Families
adequate quality of life — affects the All Volunteer Force

* Delays capital investment and inhibits economic development — affects
focal jobs and growth across the U.S. (over 80,000 jobs)

w

Limits predictability and military construction acquisition efficiencies —
results in higher construction cosis
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Operational & QOL Impacts

- Examples of FY 07 BRAC with urgent operational links

v Training Ranges, Command & Confrol, Training Barracks ~ 18 projects
(~$560M) including training facilities at Fort Bliss; maneuver training at Fort
Benning; Air Defense Artillery at Fort Sill; and Battlefield Trauma Lab at
Fort Sam Houston.

v Cannet start Communications/Electronics RD&E Cir Ph 1 at APG (to close
Fort Monmouth and support GWOT) ($145M)

v Cannot start on Human Resources Command at Fort Knox; Recruiting
facilities at Redstone Arsenal; Power Projection Platform at Fort Riley or
other operational projects at Shaw AFB, Benning, Leavenworth (~225M)

v Armed Forces Reserve Centers - 27 projects (~$700M) in 16 states
« Examples of FY07 BRAC QOL requirements ~ 8 projects ($60M)
v Youth and Child Development Centers, Benning, Riley, Bliss, Sam Houston
v Dental Clinics, Bliss, Sam Houston
v Medical Clinic at Riley

= All fiscal year 2007 BRAC projects and follow-on MILCON (2008-2013)
are synchronized with modular force build, operational rotations, BRAC,
and GDPR

Capital Investment and Economic
Development Impacts

= FY 07 MILCON delayed {otals ~$2.0B capital investment

« Affects economic investment and jobs in 19 States

» The Association of General Contractors report that for every $1B
in construction 40,000 direct and indirect jobs are created

« Delaying 56% of FY 07 BRAC military construction to FY 08 will
increase aggregate cost by at least $40M due to inflation

FY 07 MILCON Program Details by Appropriation

#of Cannot
Appropriation Projects {$000) Execute {$000}
Base Realignment and
Closure (BCAQS) 75 3,605,832 81 2,012,600

Senator INHOFE. Now, of all the jobs, the tough jobs, I know you
had the toughest job in the world over there, but for right now I
would like to have you forget about that and think about the job
that you would be facing as the Chief. You have title 10 respon-
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sibilities as the Chief to provide the required troops and equip-
ment. You have the BRAC problem that we are talking about now.

If I wanted to discourage you, I would remind you that the Army
is facing equipment hurdles in bringing the troop surge to Iraq. It
needs 1,500 more up-armored trucks. The Army is going to have
to draw on prepositioned stocks and it will take months, probably
the summer, to outfit the new vehicles. I had some conversations
with General Schoomaker recently.

I want to read something from his testimony before this commit-
tee. He said: “To meet combatant commanders’ immediate needs,
we pulled equipment from across the force to equip the soldiers de-
ploying in harm’s way. This practice, which we are continuing
today, increases risk of our next-to-deploy units. It limits our abil-
ity to respond to emerging strategic contingencies.”

The Army National Guard right now has only 40 percent of their
required equipment. Then we have the Future Combat System
(FCS), and every time we need money we move that FCS to the
right and delay its implementation. Until we finish that, we are
sending our kids out to battle in equipment that is not as good as
our potential adversaries could have.

These are huge problems. I am not going to ask you to solve the
problems this morning, but I would just like to have you address:
What background and unique characteristics do you have to meet
these, these really critical problems that you will be facing?

General CASEY. Thank you, Senator.

These are the basic resource modernization challenges and trade-
offs that I think that I faced as the Vice Chief of Staff of the Army
when we were working on the FCS system back then.

Senator INHOFE. You have always been a real strong supporter
of that. I am talking about from this point forward with these new
competitions for funds; how are we going to do this and you have
already said, in the previous position that you held you did face
these problems.

General CASEY. Right. It is standard operational requirements:
strategy, modernization, and resources. One of my jobs as the Chief
of Staff of the Army will be to strike the appropriate balance be-
tween current demands and current readiness and our ability, as
you suggest, to field the type of force that we are going to need in
the next decade. That I think in a nutshell is what I will be doing
as the Chief of Staff of the Army.

Senator INHOFE. I appreciate that. So if you would for the record
bring back what I was asking for tomorrow, that would be very
helpful to me and to many of us on this panel, bringing to the sur-
face the serious problem that is there.

I would say, in response to that last question that I asked you,
that it is going to be a real tough job and I think you are the man
for the job. Thank you for your service.

General CASEY. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Inhofe.

Senator Clinton.

Senator CLINTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thanks to you,
General Casey, for your years of service, and thanks also to your
family because they have served along with you, and we are grate-
ful to all of you.
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I want to follow up on the line of questioning Senator Inhofe was
pursuing because I have been concerned about the readiness level
of units being deployed to Iraq, and in last year’s National Defense
Authorization Bill, I authored an amendment that was included in
the final act, that would require the Government Accountability Of-
fice to conduct a comprehensive assessment of the readiness of our
ground forces within the Army and Marine Corps no later than
June 1 of this year.

But even before that report is completed, there have been a se-
ries of disturbing reports that our troops do not have the equip-
ment they need as they are being deployed to Iraq. At a January
23, House Armed Services Committee hearing, General
Schoomaker stated, “We are in a dangerous, uncertain, and unpre-
dictable time,” and reiterated his concerns about the readiness lev-
els of non-deployed combat units.

Five combat brigade teams are deploying to Iraq to support the
proposed escalation of U.S. forces there. These units are part of the
pool of nondeployed combat units. General, I want to ask a series
of questions that follow up on our conversation yesterday in my of-
fice, because I know this is a grave concern to you and to all of us.

Are you at this point able to assert with a 100-percent level of
confidence to this committee that every soldier being deployed to
Iraq as part of this escalation will have all the necessary personal
equipment?

General CASEY. Senator, that is my goal and I know that is Gen-
eral Pete Schoomaker’s goal, and we work very hard to ensure that
that happens.

Senator CLINTON. Can you similarly assure us that every soldier
being deployed as part of this escalation will receive all the nec-
essary training for this dangerous assignment?

General CASEY. Again, that is the objective that both General
Schoomaker and I have stated to our organizations.

Senator CLINTON. Finally, will each and every soldier being de-
ployed as part of this escalation have all the necessary force protec-
tion available to them to perform their mission?

General CASEY. As I mentioned to you yesterday, I gave that
guidance several weeks ago, that that would in fact be the case.

Senator CLINTON. Now, according to yesterday’s Business Week
summary of a new Department of Defense (DOD) Inspector Gen-
eral (IG) report, the IG is concerned that the U.S. military has
failed to adequately equip soldiers in Iraq and Afghanistan, espe-
cially for nontraditional duties such as training Iraqi security
forces and handling detainees.

The equipment shortages were attributed to basic management
failures among military commanders in Iraq and Afghanistan. U.S.
CENTCOM lacks standard policies for requesting and tracking
equipment requirements for units to perform their duties.

General, have you seen this IG’s report?

General CASEY. I have not, Senator.

Senator CLINTON. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask that the
committee request a copy of the IG’s report that was referred to in
the Business Week story and that it be made available to the com-
mittee as soon as possible.
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Chairman LEVIN. It will be requested and will be shared with ev-
erybody.

Senator CLINTON. General, as commander of U.S. forces in Iraq
were you aware of the IG’s investigation?

General CASEY. This is the Special Inspector General for Iraq Re-
construction’s (SIGIR) report?

Senator CLINTON. Yes.

General CASEY. I am aware of a continuing IG process going on.
I was not aware of this specific investigation. I know they are out
there all the time doing a range of investigations.

Senator CLINTON. Do you know if any member of your command
cooperated with this particular report?

General CASEY. I do not, but I assume they do because they rou-
tinely work with the SIGIRs in doing that reports.

Senator CLINTON. Could you report back to the committee what
your find about the level of cooperation with this report, please?

General CASEY. I will, Senator.

[The information referred to follows:]

The information requested was provided by General Casey on February 16, 2007,
in the attached letter.

DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY
1777 HORTH KENT STREET, SUITE 5413
ARLIMOTON, Vi 32306

Februnry 16, 2007

Ihe Homoralkle I||II:|-':.'! linton
The United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Clinton:
[ering my lestimony before the Senate Armed Services Commiltee on February 1, 2007,

o asked that 1 provide you feedback on the level of cooperation provided by the Multi
e Departnsent of Defense Audit tenm that visited Irag in Jupe 2006 1o

Mational Forces Irag ot
determine if Soldiers deploying to Trng had been equipped in ncconbince with mission

requincments

The team conducted o ten day assessment ot Camp Victory in Bughdnd and at Logistical
Support Ares Annconds in Balad. They were provided unil readiness reports, property records

and a brood cross section of combat and support Soldiers (o interview

O behall of all our service members and Coalition panners, thank you and the Committes

fior your continued steadfast support to our mission in rsg.

Sincencly

&
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"b‘a&ftf“/ /
! B ! ¥s !

General, Dited States Arfly
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Senator CLINTON. Thank you.

Are you aware of the problems that are apparently cited in this
report, as set forth in press accounts of it?

General CASEY. I am not. I am actually a little surprised. I think
you said it was the equipping of transition teams, I spend a lot of
personal time making sure that these teams have the best equip-
ment because they operate relatively independently, and we have
gone to great lengths to make sure they have the equipment. I go
up and talk to each group as they come through and I have not
heard any mention of the transition teams being shortchanged on
equipment.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator Clinton, if I could just interrupt. We
did receive that IG report that you referred to, apparently last
night, and it is now in our files. It is classified Secret, so when you
read it if there are parts of it that you feel should be declassified
we will make those requests.

Sorry for the interruption.

Senator CLINTON. No. I would appreciate that, Mr. Chairman,
because earlier this week I questioned Admiral Fallon about an ar-
ticle in the Washington Post titled “Equipment for Added Troops
Is Lacking, New Iraq Forces Must Make Do, Officials Say.” Mr.
Chairman, I would like that article to become a part of the record
of this hearing as well.

Chairman LEVIN. It will be part of the record.

[The information referred to follows:]



217

washingtonpostcom
Equipment For Added Troops Is Lacking
Mew Irag Foroes Must Make Do, Officials Say

By Ann Scott Tyson
Washingion Post Stnff Wriser
Tuwesday, January 30, 2007; A12

Boosting 1.5, troop levels in Irag by 21,500 would create major logistical hurdles for the Army
and Marine Corps, which are short thousands of vehicles, armor kits and other equipment needed
1o supply the extra forces, ULS, officials said.

The increase would also further degrade the readiness of U.S.-based ground forces, hampering
their ability to respond quickly, fully trained and well equipped in the case of other military
contingencies around the world and increasing the risk of LS. casualties, sccording to Army and
Marine Corps leaders.

“The response would be slower than we might like, we would not have all of the equipment sets
that ordinarily would be the case, and there is centainly risk associated with that,” the Marine
Corps commandant, Gen. James Conway, told the House Armed Services Commities last week.

President Bush's plan to send five additional U15, combat brigades into Iraq has left the Army
and Marines scrambling 1o ensure that the troops could be supported with the necessary armored
vehicles, jamming devices, rdios and other gear, as well as lodging and other logistics.

Trucks are in particularly shor supply. For example, the Army would need 1,500 specially
outfitted = known as "up-armored” == 2 1/2 -ton and five-ton trucks in Irag for the incoming
units, said L1 Gen. Stephen Speakes, the Army's deputy chicf of staff for force development.

"We don't have the [armor] kits, and we don't have the trucks,” Speakes said in an interview, He
said it will 1ake the Army months, probably until summer, to supply and outfit the additional
trucks. Az a result, he sald, combat units flowing into Iraq would have o share the rucks
assigned to units now there, leading 10 increased use and maintenance.

Speakes said that although another type of vehicle -- the up-armored Humyee -- continues 1o be
in short supply Army-wide, there would be "adeguate” numbers for incoming forces, and each
brigade would receive 400 fully outfitted Humvees. But he said that to meet the need, the Army
would have to draw down pre-positioned stocks that would then not be available for other
contingencics,

Sull, U5, commanders privately expressed doubts that Irag-bound units would receive a full
complement of Humvees. "It's inevitable that that has o happen, unless five brigades of up-
armored Humvees fall out of the sky," one senior Army official said of the feared shortfall, He
expects that some units would have to rely more heavily on Bradley Fighting Vehicles and tanks
that, although highly protective, are intimidating and therefore less effective for many
CcOunterinsurgency missions.
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Adding to the crunch, the LS, government has agreed to sell 600 up-armored Humvees 1o Irag
this year for its security forces. Such sales "better not be at the expense of the American soldier
or Marine,” Speakes told defense reporters recently, saying LS. military needs must take
priority

Living facilities in Iraq are another concern for the additional troops, who would be concentrated
in Baghdad, Army officials said. The LS. milivary has closed or handed over 1o Iragi foroes
about half of the 110 bases established there after the U.S.-led invasion in 2003. Decisions are
being made on where to base incoming units in Baghdad, but it is likely that, at least in the shon
term, they would be placed in existing focilities, officials said

Lt. Gen, David H, Petraeus, the new top U.S. commander in lrag, has requested that additional
combat brigades move into Irng as quickly as possible. But sccelerated deployments would mean
less time for units to train and fill out their ranks. Brigades are required 1o have an aggregate
number of soldicrs before deploying but may siill face shorages of specific ranks and job skills.

Meanwhile, the demand for thousands more LS. forces in both Irag and Afghanistan is
worsening the readiness of units in the United States, depleting their equipment and time to train,
Army officials said. "We can fulfill the national strategy, but it will 1ake mone time and it will
also take us increased casualties 1o do the job,” Spenkes said

Armmy Chief of Staff Peter J. Schoomaker testified last week before the House Armed Services
Committee that, regarding readiness, "my concemns are increased over what they were in June."

"To meet combatant commanders’ immediate wartime needs, we pooled equipment from across
the force to equip soldiers deploving in harm's way,” he said. "This practice, which we are
continuing today, increases sk for our next-to-deploy units and limits our ability (o respond 1o
cmerging stralegic contingencies.”

Schoomaker called for additional funding to fix "holes in the force” and "break the historical
cycle of unpreparedness.”

The equipment shortages are pronounced in Army National Guard units, which have, on average,
40 percent of their required equipment, according 1o Army data. Senior Pentagon and Army
officials say they expect to have to involuntarily mobilize some National Guard combat brigades
carlier than planned to relieve active-duty forces. But the Guard as a whole is not expected o
return 1o minimum equipment levels until 2003, Army figures show,

The Army secks to increase its permanent active-duty ranks by 65,000 soldiers by 2012, creating
six new combat brigades at a total estimated cost of $70 billion.

Senator CLINTON. After the hearing, the chairman and ranking
member sent a letter to Secretary Gates asking about the readiness
of our troops. In that article were very specific and disturbing ques-
tions from Lieutenant General Stephen Speakes and others about
the lack of equipment, the lack of readiness. Among the concerns
were the proper level of armor for vehicles, prepositioned sets
issued in Kuwait are the add-on armor type and do not provide
adequate protection, insufficient add-on armor kits for logistics
trucks and prime movers, insufficient and incomplete electronic
countermeasure devices designed to defeat improvised explosive de-
vices, insufficient force protection materials for the outposts we are
building in Baghdad and throughout Anbar Province, insufficient
training sets of equipment and vehicles at home station for units
to train on in preparation for deployments.
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I am very concerned that we are pursuing a policy that, regard-
less of what one thinks about it or how one evaluates its chances
for success, certainly raises the fears that so many of our young
men and women are going to be put into very dangerous situations
in neighborhoods in Baghdad, dependent upon their Iraqi counter-
parts who may or may not be reliable. Mr. Chairman, I believe that
because of these disturbing reports about equipment shortages we
should as we begin to debate the Warner-Levin proposal include
provisions that require that adequate equipment and training be
mandated so that we do not send any young American into this
dangerous mission without knowing that they are as well-prepared,
as ready and equipped as they deserve to be to try to fulfill this
mission.

General CASEY. I do not think anyone feels stronger about that
than I do, Senator.

Senator CLINTON. Thank you, General.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Clinton.

Senator Chambliss, going according to the list that I have is al-
ways a little bit awkward, but we have an early bird rule and I
just follow what our clerk tells me, is the earliest birds get the
worm.

Senator CHAMBLISS. I do think Senator Sessions was here before
I was, Mr. Chairman. I am happy to go, but he was here.

Senator SESSIONS. I was here when you gaveled this hearing.

Chairman LEVIN. I am going to call on Senator Sessions. If you
would share this with Senator Sessions. Unhappily, you are not
even listed on here. Our clerk is going to get a raise—get a rise
out of me. [Laughter.]

Thank you, and I appreciate that very much, Senator Chambliss.

Senator Sessions, forgive the error.

Senator SESSIONS. Thank you, Senator Chambliss. You are very
gracious as always.

Let me just ask you this, General Casey. You have been leading
men in combat for some time now. As Chief of Staff of the Army,
will you take every effort and utilize every power you have to en-
sure those soldiers when they hit the ground in Iraq are properly
equipped and supported?

General CASEY. And trained, I will.

Senator SESSIONS. With regard to the soldiers that are going
there, they are fully equipped with their $17,000-plus worth of
equipment and all that goes for each soldier; is that right?

General CASEY. Yes.

Senator SESSIONS. We had testimony the other day that two or
three of the brigades would be ready to go fully equipped and a
couple of brigades may lack some uparmored vehicles or transport
vehicles and that they were working on that. But if you can con-
firm you will utilize every power you have to make sure those bri-
gades are fully equipped?

General CASEY. I will, Senator. In fact, I gave instructions sev-
eral weeks ago in Iraq that we would not bring anybody in who
was not prepared.

Senator SESSIONS. So if they do not send them to you properly
equipped you are not going to put them on the street?

General CASEY. Right.
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Senator SESSIONS. General Casey, thank you for your leadership
and service to our Nation for 37 years. You were born in an Army
hospital in occupied Japan, son of an Army man. I do not know if
he was an officer or not. My father served in occupied Japan and
I guess one of the great things in the history of the world is Mac-
Arthur and our military’s efforts to create a prosperous, free Japan
today. It is one of the great things that happened in our world. We
have invested a lot of effort now in trying to bring Iraq to some
such level as that. That would be our dream.

You now have a son in the military. So I know that many of us
are frustrated about troop levels and strategies and plans. I would
just say this. I liked it a while ago when you said you did not want
to ask for one more soldier to be sent to Iraq than you believed was
absolutely needed. I think that is where most of the American peo-
ple are. That is where the people are who are dubious of this war.
That is where the people are who support our efforts, like I do.

I do not want to send a single person there that is not necessary.
I want to add this in as part of my thanks to you. You were Vice
Chief of Staff of the United States Army. They asked you to go to
Iraq for 18 months to deal with the challenges there. You accepted
that responsibility. You went and you have stayed now 30 months
away from your family, giving your every waking moment to a suc-
cessful policy there. I thank you for that.

I cannot see how that can do anything but help you be a more
effective, sensitive, knowledgeable Chief of Staff of the Army. So I
think I wanted to say that.

General CASEY. Thank you, Senator.

Senator SESSIONS. I think it was a general in the German army
that said few strategies exist beyond the first shot of the war.
Things change. They really change rapidly, do they not, in an
asymmetrical insurgency type situation we are facing in Iraq?

General CASEY. They do, Senator. It is interesting, the threat has
changed three times in the 2% years I have been there at my level,
and at the tactical level it changes faster than that.

Senator SESSIONS. General Petraeus wrote the counterinsurgency
manual. It is filled with so many subtleties and demands on the
military to alter and change tactics, strategies, and initiatives con-
stantly in a struggle like this, would it not?

General CASEY. It is. In fact, in the summer of 2005 I was get-
ting a sense that our soldiers were not really effectively applying
what counterinsurgency doctrine that we have, and I sent a team
out to check. What they came back and said is, they generally un-
derstand it, but not everybody has all the tools, and if the com-
mander gets it, the unit gets it. So we established a counter-
insurgency academy in Iraq where every brigade commander
brings his battalion and company commanders through a week-long
course to work on the subtleties and the nuances of counter-
insurgency operations inside Iraq. It has proved very effective.
Over 5,000 leaders have actually been through that course already
and we are expanding it now to bring Iraqis in so that they can
pick up the counterinsurgency operations.

Senator SESSIONS. General Abizaid in a private conversation sev-
eral years ago in Iraq on a C-130 when only the two of us could
hear one another, and hardly that, explained to me his personal be-
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lief as to why we ought not to bring in more troops than necessary
to do the job. There is a real tension there and you have touched
it. I do not know, maybe Senator McCain is right. I do not know.

But I have always adhered to his view, and I think you share it,
that we want to keep the pressure on the Iraqis to step up their
capability so it is their country and their nation that they are de-
fending. If you bring in too much support it could erode or lessen
the pressure on them to assume responsibility.

Is that part of your analysis?

General CASEY. That is exactly right. I saw this in Bosnia myself
as a brigadier general. I remember watching myself going out and
trying to solve the problems of Bosnia and as a result my sense
was that they became dependent on us and they did less.

Senator SESSIONS. What about the Lawrence of Arabia quote?
What is that? Can you recall that for us?

General CASEY. “Better they do it imperfectly with their own
hands than you do it perfectly with yours.” I use that quote with
each of the classes in the counterinsurgency academy.

Senator SESSIONS. He was expert in the Arab culture, and that
is I think good advice.

It has been a struggle and it has been tough, and we are dis-
appointed that it has not gone smoother. We all wish it had. But
war requires leadership. Leaders make hard decisions. They accept
responsibility for their decisions and we live with those decisions.
You have made some tough decisions. I think you have done a good
job. But whether or not we agree or disagree with every decision
you have made, I believe we can all agree that your career as Vice
Chief of the Army and this experience now, 30 months extended
tour in Iraq, will help you to be even more effective as Chief of
Staff of the Army, and I intend to support you.

General CASEY. Thank you, Senator.

Senator SESSIONS. My time is up.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Sessions, and I again
apologize for the mistake here.

Senator Webb.

Senator WEBB. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for having
had to step out. I am trying to be in two places at once this morn-
ing. We had a Foreign Relations Committee hearing as well.

General, I want to express my best wishes to you and to your
family. My congratulations to you and my appreciation for the serv-
ice that you have given. I would like in several different ways to
associate myself with the comments that my fellow Senator from
Virginia made. I do not think it is a consequence of the honor of
representing Virginia so much as the fact that we both served in
the Marine Corps, we both had the privilege of serving in that Pen-
tagon as Secretary of the Navy, and I think it brings a little bit
different focus on some of the questions that have been asked of
you this morning.

I think that a few of the questions that have been asked of you—
I am not going to ask you to comment on this, but I think it bears
saying—are evidence that your situation this morning represents
the classic conundrum of military service at the highest level. In
this administration it has not been unheard of for officers who
spoke too loudly very often to have lost their jobs, and at the same
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time to speak too softly often causes the military leader in histori-
cal situations rather than the civilian boss to be blamed when
things go wrong.

I believe strongly that military leaders should be held account-
able, but certainly in this situation today from a lot of people’s per-
spectives, including my own, the consequences of what I believe
has been a failed strategy should be shared at a far higher level.

I have a question with respect to your assumption of your new
responsibilities that I would like to ask of you, and it relates to the
fact that we currently have an estimated 100,000 civilian contrac-
tors working in Iraq. On the one hand, I have heard comments
from many senior military leaders that clearly we could not do it
without them—I hear this over and over again—because of force
structure deficiencies that have been built into the end strength
levels, particularly in the Army.

At the same time, I have a concern about the cost of these people
and also the accountability that pertains to this concept of, for lack
of a better phrase, renting an army. This is a rent-an-army out
there. The costs in many ways are obvious, particularly in the
short-term. There are so many stories of individuals leaving Active
Duty who are making maybe $20,000 and they can go over and
work for five to nine times that and doing quasi-military work in
the same country, pretty much doing the same kinds of things.

The notion of accountability is deeply troubling. I am not aware
of any cases where misconduct—and I am not talking about the
contracting situation, which we are trying to get our arms around,
but human misconduct—shooting Iraqis out in the villages, these
sorts of things. I am not aware of any incident where that sort of
misconduct has been brought to proper justice. There may be.
There may be one or two, but I am not aware of it.

So my question really is, would it not be better for this country
if those tasks, particularly the quasi-military gun-fighting task,
were being performed by Active-Duty military soldiers, in terms of
cost and accountability?

General CASEY. In terms of cost, I am not sure, Senator. We
talked yesterday on this, the notion of what is the long-term cost
to take a soldier, bring him in, train him to do this logistical task,
and take care of his family, when you compare that to the cost of
the logistics contract. I have not seen the figures on the cost-benefit
on that.

Senator WEBB. I would be interested in having those as you as-
sume your new job. I think it is something worthy of discussion on
the costs.

General CASEY. I think the other part of this, though, it is impor-
tant that these contractors are used for logistics type skills and not
necessarily the combat skills I think you mentioned there earlier.
We have I want to say about 20,000 armed security contractors
there that we have worked with and coordinate with. Those are the
ones that we have to watch very carefully.

Senator WEBB. Another factor in this, and it does go into the way
that our force structure levels have oscillated and the way that
they are going to now, is the disruption of the rotational cycles and
the hardship that puts on planning, on morale, particularly in the
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mid-term, of the Army and the Marine Corps to continue operating
in Iraq. Do you have a comment on that?

General CASEY. By disruption in the rotation cycles, you mean
extensions?

Senator WEBB. Extensions and accelerating deployments. We
ideally want a two for one, let us say, cycle and we have been oper-
ating on one for ones, and I know the new Commandant has men-
tioned he very much wants to get back to a two to one for a lot
of reasons, including morale.

General CASEY. I think it is clear that those extensions and ac-
celerations place additional stress on the force. I do not think there
is any question about that. I believe that is exactly what this in-
crease in Army end strength is designed to alleviate. That will not
happen overnight. It takes a while to build those forces.

But I think it is interesting. I have already seen a brigade, one
of these transformed brigades, that did not exist when I was the
Vice Chief of the Army, has already been to Iraq and left. So it is
not a long-term process, but it does take some time.

Senator WEBB. I am certainly hopeful that we can reduce the
force structure so that we can have a different discussion regarding
the end strength numbers that have been proposed. But certainly
in the short-term we have a real problem here.

If I may—my time has expired—I would just like to say one
other thing. I would like again to associate myself with something
that Senator Warner said and express my gratitude to your father
for the service that he gave our country and for all of us to remem-
ber that he did give his life in service to our country.

I grew up in the military as well. When you were sitting there
talking about your schools, I counted. I put on a piece of paper, I
went to nine schools in 5 years at one point traveling around in the
career military. I know what that does to a family, and you and
your family have my gratitude. Thank you very much.

General CASEY. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Webb.

I think Senators Warner and Webb speak for all of us in refer-
ring to your father for his service and the way in which you have
continued that tradition. It is important that we all recognize that
legacy and that gift which he gave to his country.

General CASEY. Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator Chambliss.

Senator CHAMBLISS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As Mr. Webb was saying, he spent 5 years and went to nine
schools. Senator Graham said he spent 9 years in the fifth grade.
[Laughter.]

Chairman LEVIN. Do you want equal time, Senator Graham? You
can have equal time if you need that. [Laughter.]

Senator GRAHAM. I cannot rebut it. [Laughter.]

Senator CHAMBLISS. General Casey, first of all let me just echo
the sentiments of all of us in thanking you and your family for the
terrific commitment that you have all made to the service to our
country and to tell you how much we appreciate that commitment.
I know it is a family commitment, too. It is not just you. You are
correct, without the support of your wife and your sons you would
not be where you are today. So we do appreciate that.
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General, what is the role of the Army Chief of Staff in the deci-
sionmaking process concerning the war in Iraq today?

General CASEY. As the Army Chief of Staff, I would sit as a
member of the Joint Chiefs and have a direct role in formulating
military advice to the Secretary of Defense and to the President.

Senator CHAMBLISS. So is there a difference in what you would
dfg as ghief of Staff relative to the war inside of Iraq and outside
of Iraq?

General CASEY. If I think I understand the direction here, Sen-
ator, inside Iraq I would be looking primarily inside Iraq and look-
ing at the appropriate strategies to apply in Iraq. As a member of
the Joint Chiefs, I believe I would be looking at a broader context
and how the war in Iraq fit broadly into our overall security strate-
gies of the United States.

Senator CHAMBLISS. You have been Commander of the MNF-I
for 2% years. We cannot say that it has been a successful 2%
years. The situation over there is very dire right now. What do you
bring to the table as potentially the next Chief of Staff of the Army
that you did not bring to the table as Commander of the MNF-I?

General CASEY. That is a good question, Senator. I agree with
you, the situation in Iraq is certainly not where I thought it would
be when I was going out the door, and I am no more comfortable
with the situation in Iraq than you or anybody else is.

I will tell you that the experience I have gained in 2%2 years in
a very difficult environment has seasoned me in ways I probably
do not even fully understand now. I have had to deal at the highest
levels of our Government. I have mentored three Iraqi prime min-
isters in political-military interactions. I have dealt with three dif-
ferent ambassadors, four coalition corps commanders.

I have learned an awful lot about strategic leadership and I be-
lieve that will help me greatly as the Chief of Staff of the Army.
I mentioned some of the more narrow insights that I received in
terms of people, transformation, and Guard and Reserve matters.
But I think the big thing that I will bring back from Iraq is the
seasoning and strategic leadership skills that I gained over 2V
years.

Senator CHAMBLISS. General, you and I have had a couple of pri-
vate conversations about troop strength in Iraq, and obviously you
did not think we needed additional troops early on and you have
now come to the realization that you think we do. At a press con-
ference in October 2006 when you were asked if more troops are
needed, “Maybe, and, as I have said all along, if we do I will ask
for the troops that I need, both coalition and Iraqis.”

Now, some time after October 2006 into November-December, ap-
parently you concurred in the fact that an additional two brigades
originally were needed. The President has made a decision to send
an additional four brigades into Iraq and you concur in that deci-
sion. Take me through that process. What changed your mind?
How do you decide now that you concur, that in October we did not
need troops, November we need two brigades, now you agree we
need four brigades?

General CASEY. I laid a little bit of that out in my opening testi-
mony, Senator, but let me just review the bidding. We are con-
stantly looking at the situation in Baghdad, looking for ways to im-
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prove it. In the middle of November, the Baghdad division changed
and we had a new commander in there, so it was an opportunity
for us to take a fresh look at the situation with a new set of eyes.

I sat down with him and the corps commander and said: Take
a blank piece of paper and look at this hard and tell us what you
need to help the Iraqis stabilize their capital. At the same time, the
Iraqis came forward with their plan, and this is the plan for nine
districts with an Iraqi brigade and a coalition battalion in each dis-
trict. We worked that with the Iraqis and have continued to de-
velop that over time.

As my commanders and the Iraqis worked that plan, they came
back and said: We are two brigades short; we need two additional
coalition brigades and three Iraqi brigades to make this plan work.
That evolution went from about the middle of November until the
latter part of December, and right before Christmas I asked for the
additional two brigades.

Now, there were three other brigades that were offered and they
were flowing on a time line that allowed us to make assessments
on whether or not they would be needed. As I said, my bias is that
I do not want to bring one more soldier in there than we need. I
was okay with having those forces basically in reserve to be called
forward if necessary. Now that I am leaving, having those forces
in reserve and prepared to come I think gives General Petraeus,
the new commander there, great flexibility to do what he thinks he
needs to do. He will probably look at things differently than I do.

That is how my thinking has evolved. But I always again go back
to my base case, which is I do not want to bring one more Amer-
ican soldier or marine in there than I think we need to do the job.

Senator CHAMBLISS. If General Petraeus comes to you as the
Army Chief of Staff and said, I need additional assets, including
additional troops, if we are truly going to successful in this oper-
ation, are you going to give them to him?

General CASEY. I will, Senator. In fact, I will tell him the same
thing that Pete Schoomaker told me when I went to Iraq 2% years
ago, and that was: Ask for what you need; we will figure it out.

Senator CHAMBLISS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Chambliss.

Senator McCaskill.

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We are now aware that about $38 billion of taxpayer money has
been spent on what was proposed to be a reconstruction effort in
Iraq. I think it would be kind to say that most analyses of those
expenditures would indicate that all or most of it appears to not
have been effectively used, since if you look at the measures of elec-
tricity produced and oil and the stocks of gasoline, are at all-time
low levels.

Since you were there, General Casey, I am frustrated by what I
have learned from the IG’s report in terms of contracting processes
at DOD. I am even more frustrated at the idea that we have spent
$38 billion while the Iraqis are sitting with surpluses that they
“are unable to spend appropriately.”

Can you give us a ground view of how we could have made this
large a mistake in terms of the moneys that have been spent and
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ended up with the kind of failure we have had in terms of mean-
ingful reconstruction?

General CASEY. I have not seen the report that you are mention-
ing here, Senator. The reconstruction effort has, no question, been
challenging and we worked very hard with the Iraq Reconstruction
Management Office, the ambassador, and our engineers to ensure
that the money that was allocated for the reconstruction of Iraq
was appropriately spent. That, as you suggest, has not always been
the case.

The other issue that you mentioned is a challenge, and that is
the Iraqis’ ability to spend their own money. It is a combination of
poor or nonexistent contracting procedures and fear of corruption.
The result has been that we have to do some fairly significant work
with them, particularly on the security side, to get them, to help
them, spend their money. The work that Lieutenant General Rob-
ert Dempsey has done getting a foreign military sales program
going for them allows us to spend their money and it lessens some
of the burden on that.

When I got there there were less than 250 of the Iraq Recon-
struction Fund projects started. We have now started over 3,000 of
the 3,400 projects as part of that. But I think probably about 75
percent of those things are done and the rest of them will be done
here over time.

It is a tough environment both in terms of contracting and in
terms of getting the appropriate materials for the projects to be
done and then to secure the sites.

Senator MCCASKILL. Perhaps we are just getting all the bad
news and we are not getting any of the good news on reconstruc-
tion. But I think it would be important for this committee to know
your view of what successes there have been. I am frustrated that
the person who is supposed to help Iraq spend their $10 billion
they have made supposedly a commitment to spend under this new
strategy, that that person was selected the day before the plan was
announced by the State Department.

It is a little unfair for me to be questioning you in this regard
because I think the military has done an incredible job. But I keep
hearing that it is the economic infrastructure and the political in-
frastructure that is going to make the difference in terms of long-
term success in this country, and it appears to me that we are so
focused on what we are doing militarily that we are—and I hate
to be flippant, but from what I have read I am not sure we are the
right people to advise the Iraqis on how to spend their money, if
we spent $38 billion and we cannot point to any success in terms
of improvement of the infrastructure.

I would like your input on that as you take your new position
because we know there is going to be more money asked of the
American people in this regard, and I think we need to be able to
explain to them how that many billions of dollars could have been
spent with some real horror stories, and how we can possibly chase
that money with more money until we have more assurances that
there is going to be meaningful progress made. I would really ap-
preciate your input on that as you take this position.

General CASEY. Thank you, Senator. Your point that the progress
on the economic and political fronts must accompany military and
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security progress is exactly right. They all must go forward to-
gether, as you point out.

Senator MCCASKILL. The other area I wanted to ask you about
briefly before my time expires is about recruitment. We have an-
other incident that has occurred in St. Louis that I believe will be
made public in the coming weeks, about inappropriate things being
said by recruitment officers to potential recruits about the potential
danger and other things. I know there has been some national sto-
ries in this regard.

Could you address the pressures that the Army feels about re-
cruitment and what you think you can do to make sure that there
are not any abuses occurring in the recruitment process?

General CASEY. I am not aware of the specific incident that you
are talking about. My sense is we are doing fairly well in all three
components in recruiting. Everyone met their December objectives.
The Army and the National Guard are ahead for the fiscal year in
terms of recruiting and the Reserves are about 90 percent of where
they need to be for the year.

Recruiting is always a tough challenge and there are always
pressures there. You raise a good point. I am sure that the Army
has quality control measures to ensure that those pressures do not
cause people to overstep their bounds, as you suggest has happened
in St. Louis.

Senator MCCASKILL. I think you are going to see this around the
country, unfortunately, General, or fortunately, depending on your
perspective, that these news outlets are going to be sending hidden
cameras in to record recruitment conversations, and when there
are things said that are inappropriate, I think they are going to be-
come very high profile.

I support the President’s call for a larger active military and I
understand that is going to mean there is a great deal of recruit-
ment pressure, hopefully, as far as the eye can see. I think as we
face those pressures to increase the size of our military, I think it
is really important that you get a handle on what is being said per-
son to person in these recruitment appointments and make sure
that there are not any young men or women that are being misled.

Thank you very much.

General CASEY. Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator McCaskill.

Senator Graham.

Senator GRAHAM. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

General, my compliments to you and your family for a very long
career of distinguished service. But this is about a war that cannot
be lost, and it is almost like I am hearing two different wars being
described here. When you hear General Petraeus testify and Admi-
ral Fallon, there is a general belief—let me just put it this way.
General Petraeus said: “Senator Graham, this is not double down;
this is all in.” Do you agree with that?

General CASEY. It is not double down, it is all in?

Senator GRAHAM. All in. This new policy is all in. This is our last
best chance to get this right.

General CASEY. I agree with that. As I described in my opening
testimony, the Iraqis are in a position to assume responsibility for
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their security by the end of the year if we can get the sectarian sit-
uation in the capital under control.

Senator GRAHAM. The point I am trying to make has nothing to
do with the Iraqis. To all of my colleagues who believe we cannot
lose in Iraq, this is our last chance. The public is going to break
against us big time.

The Army is broken. You have asked for more troops to clean out
Fallujah and Fallujah got reoccupied. There has never been a will-
ingness on your part during your time as commander in Iraq to ac-
cept the idea that maybe General Eric Shinseki was right. Was
General Shinseki right?

General CASEY. My boss, General Abizaid, has said he agrees
with that, and he was there on the ground

Senator GRAHAM. For 2% years everybody that has come before
us has fought the idea that General Shinseki was right. Everybody
that has come before in the last 2% years, including General
Abizaid, says the Army is doing fine, and December 14, 2006, Gen-
eral Schoomaker went to the House and said the Army is broken.

This is the last best chance and the question is, the last hand
to be played, should you play it? Have you been fighting for the
last 2% years a counterinsurgency campaign in Iraq?

General CASEY. We have, Senator. In fact, in August 2004 when
we first came in, Ambassador John Negroponte and I

Senator GRAHAM. Have you had the troop levels consistent with
a counterinsurgency program as described by General Petraeus for
the last 2%2 years?

General CASEY. We have. It varies with the security situation
around the country, and we have had the ratios that we needed
when we needed them. Fallujah is a good example. I guess I ques-
tion your——

Senator GRAHAM. Could I go to Fallujah tomorrow? Could I go
downtown to Fallujah tomorrow as a Senator?

General CASEY. You could.

Senator GRAHAM. I asked to go and they would not let me.

General CASEY. I actually took Senator Robb down there. If you
had asked me I would have
| Senator GRAHAM. I asked to go to Ramadi and they would not
et me.

General CASEY. Ramadi is a little tougher, Senator.

Senator GRAHAM. The point I am trying to make is it is clear to
me that we have never had the force levels to be claiming we have
been fighting a counterinsurgency.

What percentage of the population is contained in the four prov-
inces that are out of control in Iraq?

General CASEY. I would not characterize the provinces as out of
control in Iraq. Baghdad and Anbar are very difficult. Diyalah and
Sal-a-Din are not out of control.

Senator GRAHAM. What percentage of the country would it be im-
possible for an American to walk down the street without being
afraid of getting shot at or killed?

General CASEY. Probably, about half actually, Senator.

Senator GRAHAM. Well, here we are 22 years later. Half the
country, no American can walk down the street. We are talking
about sending 21,500 more as our last best chance. I asked why
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21,500. I have been told that is all we have, that if we wanted to
send 50,000 we could not get them. Is that true?

General CASEY. I do not know that to be true, Senator. I have
not heard that.

Senator GRAHAM. That is something we need to know from the
Chief of Staff of the Army. I believe that is all we have. The reason
we are not sending 31,500 is we just cannot get them.

I share Senator Warner’s view, I do not know if this is going to
work or not. But I know now we are in a mess and this is the last
best chance. The question I have is, the advice you have given—
I mean, you are saying we need more troops because the Iraqis
have changed their plan. I have never been told by an Iraqi prime
ministerial official that they want 21,500 more troops. Have you?

General CASEY. No, I have not, Senator.

Senator GRAHAM. No further questions.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Graham.

Senator Bill Nelson.

Senator BILL NELSON. Senator Graham, no one would say that
General Shinseki was right because Secretary of Defense Donald
Rumsfeld was not going to let them say that. You and I come to
the same conclusion, that there is nothing magic about the 21,000,
it ought to be a lot more. I suspect what you have just said is cor-
rect, that we do not have the ability to produce a lot more.

But the question for me is will this 21,000, 17,000 of which will
go into Baghdad, will it do any good? I personally believe that the
troops going into Anbar will do some good, and I was convinced by
the Marine generals there that was the case.

But it is a sad commentary, and I did not plan to say this, but
you certainly laid the groundwork, that when we have a career 35-
year general as the head of the Army and he gives an honest and
straightforward answer to Senator Levin in front of this committee,
to occupy how many troops and how long do you need, he said
“Several hundred thousand for several years.” Of course, I think
what is concerning Senator Graham is the fact over the last several
years that nobody in the uniformed military would challenge the
Secretary of Defense.

General, you have my admiration for your career and as I look
at your little family back there they have sacrificed, and yet it is
an honor also for them in this public service that people give in the
service to their country.

I wanted to ask, since so much of the success of this plan is
predicated on the fact that the Iraqi army is going to be reliable,
I have asked and other Senators have asked all of the witnesses
that have come here—Secretary Gates, General Petraeus, Admiral
Fallon—is the Iraqi army reliable and how much? No one has given
a straight answer and, as you and I talked in my office, I indicated
that I was going to ask you that question.

Would you share for us what you think about the reliability?

General CASEY. As I said yesterday, Senator, it is a mixed bag
and there are good units that are fairly reliable and there are other
units that are less reliable. About a couple of months ago I directed
that we add a reliability index to the normal monthly readiness re-
port. For some time now we have been doing a readiness report
with the Iraqis on their units—the people, equipment, training,
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those standard things. What we were not getting was your point.
We were not getting at the reliability.

What we were finding is you could have all your people, you can
have all your weapons, your vehicles can all work, but if we cannot
depend on you it is a different problem. I have yet to get my first
report back on that, Senator. But I think your point is exactly
right.

Senator BILL NELSON. Let me run this by you then. I have
checked and I have it in writing that what I am about to state is
unclassified. A senior officer on the Joint Staff with significant
military experience has testified to the Senate that, of the 325,000
Iraqi army and police, that about 130,000 are actually army
trained and equipped, and of that 130,000 half of them approxi-
mately are geographically located and half of them, or about
65,000, are nationally recruited and more reliable; and that of that
65,000, they are expecting, of the Iraqi army, 30,000 to be in Bagh-
dad.

That same senior officer, when I asked the question how many
are reliable, gave an astoundingly high percentage of 80 percent of
that 30,000 in Baghdad.

Your comments?

General CASEY. 80 percent in Baghdad reliable of those forces,
that does not strike me as an unrealistically high number. Know-
ing the units that we have in Baghdad on the army side, that is
probably about right.

Just on the point on geographically located units versus nation-
ally recruited, what we have, I think people know, that 5 of the 10
Iraqi divisions are the former National Guard units that were re-
cruited locally, and they are fairly reliable in their local areas. But
what we have found, when we wanted to move them someplace else
we have had challenges with them. The Iraqis have put in a
deployability scheme where they work their way through this, and
we have actually seen that that has made a difference.

The other ones, the nationally recruited ones, as you say or as
you suggest, they are more mobile, but I guess what I am going to
say is it is not a reliability issue just because the one happens to
be geographic and one happens not to be.

Senator BILL NELSON. You can understand the concern that we
have when we ask over and over on a plan that is predicated on
the reliability of the Iraqi forces, putting more of our men and
women in Baghdad in a combat situation, where in the doctrine of
clear, hold, and build that you are going to clear with the Iraqi
forces and it is going to be more Iraqi forces than American forces
that will go in and clear an area. So naturally we as the Senate
Armed Services Committee need to know what is the professional
military’s judgment of what is the reliability of those forces that
are going in.

Yet we cannot get anybody to give us a consistent or even an an-
swer. Would you please do that when you have taken over the reins
as Chief of Staff?

General CASEY. I will actually do it before that. I will give you
some feedback from the reliability assessment that I have asked for
from my units.
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Senator BILL NELSON. Twenty percent unreliable, if those state-
ments by this senior officer are correct. Then report back to us,
why is it that they are unreliable? Do they not show up? Are they
criminals? Have they been infiltrated by the militia? Of course,
that is a high number and would certainly undermine the mission
of the Iraqi army in Baghdad.

General CASEY. I would not get fixed on 80 percent. I do not
know where he got that number. I said it did not strike me as arti-
ficially high. The reasons you mentioned why people would be un-
reliable are exactly right, and if you add poor leadership to that
you would have about the four or five things that make these units
unreliable.

The fact of the matter is, and one of the reasons we are
partnering these coalition units with the Iraqi units, is they fight
better when they are with us. We have demonstrated that time and
time again. So we put a little steel in their spine when they are
standing next to an American soldier or an American marine.

Senator BILL NELSON. General, over and over this committee we
have been told by the Secretary of Defense that he had hundreds
of thousands that were trained and equipped Iraqi army that were
reliable. That was incorrect information, and that leads us to this
point. What we want is the truth and we will look forward to re-
ceiving that from you.

[The information referred to follows:]

The information requested was provided by General Casey on February 16, 2007,
in the attached letter.
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General CASEY. Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you, Senator Nelson.

Senator Dole.

Senator DOLE. General Casey, let me also thank you and your
family for your outstanding service to our country, and I look for-
ward to our continued work together in the future.

The Congressional Budget Office in its most recent long-term as-
sessment of the DOD budget estimates that the shortfall between
anticipated funding levels and what is required is a minimum of
an additional $52 billion per year across the Future Years Defense
Program and well out into the future. My understanding of the fis-
cal year 2008 budget request at this point is that the top-line figure
keeps pace with inflation, but there is no real growth.

Given the cost of the war, the cost of reset, the cost of increasing
active duty end strength, the cost of developing and procuring
FCSs, it is apparent that there is an appreciable risk, measure of
risk, in the budget. What areas of the Army budget give you the
greatest reason for concern as we look out over the next few years?

General CASEY. I will rapidly expend my knowledge on this, so
I will give you just a couple of thoughts, Senator. I think my great-
est concern is our ability to equip, provide the soldiers that are de-
ploying with the best equipment in time for their training, so that
they can be successful in whatever combat mission they are going
on.
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I think the second main concern I have is the reset, the recapital-
ization of the force as it comes back out of Iraq. We need to ensure
that we have an appropriate level of funding so that we can fix
what we have that is broken.

Then, as Senator Inhofe was talking about earlier, we cannot
take our eye off modernization and the FCSs. So I will balance the
challenges of near-term readiness with long-term modernization
over time. But those are the three things I think that come to
mind.

I will add one more and that is having enough money to ensure
that we provide the soldiers and families of the Army who are
going through this very difficult and stressful period with a quality
of life befitting them.

Senator DOLE. I am a strong proponent of increasing the Active
Duty Army’s end strength. This increase is necessary to have the
forces to respond to major regional threats, to meet critical home-
land security, defense, and peacekeeping needs, and to accommo-
date the increasing number of long-term deployments connected
with the war on terror.

Every brigade in the North Carolina-based 82nd Airborne Divi-
sion has deployed three times since the fall of 2001. In short, to-
day’s high operational tempo is driving home the point that end
strength is too low. The next Army Chief of Staff will confront dif-
ficult budgetary pressures. Give me your assurance that you will
not jettison the proposal to increase Army end strength in pursuit
of funds to pay for other pressing needs.

General CASEY. I will certainly work to sustain the new end
strength addition here. I guess never say never, Senator, but I
agree with you that we need to increase that end strength and we
need to build the forces that will come from that end strength for
exactly the reasons that you suggest.

Senator DOLE. North Carolina is home to the Joint Special Oper-
ations Command, the Army Special Operations Command, and the
new Marine Special Operations Command. I as much as anyone
want our special forces to grow, but we need to grow the forces in
a manner that does not sacrifice quality in pursuit of quantity.
Would you share with us your thoughts regarding the expansion of
the special operations community over the next several years and
particularly the pace of that expansion?

General CASEY. I could not comment on the specifics of the plan,
Senator. But I can tell you that working with the special forces in
the past 22 years in Iraq and watching the value that they bring
to these types of counterinsurgency missions that we will be facing
here in the 21st century, I am a big proponent of special forces my-
self.

We have been working on this for a while and, again as you sug-
gest, increasing the size of these forces without impacting their
quality and the experience that they have is critical. But I could
not tell you now what the specifics of the Army’s plan are for grow-
ing the special forces.

Senator DOLE. Let me ask one other question. The United States
has enormous resources and expertise in a number of non-DOD de-
partments and agencies that could be better utilized to help us
achieve our national security objectives in Iraq, Afghanistan, and
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elsewhere. It is fair to say that today most, if not all, national secu-
rity objectives pursued by the United States are fundamentally
interagency in nature. Do you believe it is time for Congress to con-
sider Goldwater-Nichols II type legislation to improve interagency
coordination?

General CASEY. I think it is something that ought to be looked
at. You are exactly right. I have watched this now in Bosnia, I have
watched it in Kosovo, and I have watched it in Iraq, and it really
is an area where we keep relearning the same lessons again. I
think some type of program that would leverage the skills from
across all of the interagency in a sustained way I think would be
very helpful to us all.

Every time we have done it we have said we will never do this
again and so we forget the lessons, and then we do it again. I think
your notion is exactly right.

Senator DOLE. Thank you, General Casey. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Senator REED [presiding]. General Casey, Senator Levin has in-
dicated I am the next in order.

First, let me thank you for your devoted service to the Army and
the Nation and that of your family. We appreciate it and respect
it. You are someone who has inspired a lot of soldiers with your
dedication and I thank you for that.

You assumed command in Iraq in 2005, is that correct?

General CASEY. July 1, 2004.

Senator REED. 2004, excuse me. At that time, I think you could
properly say that you were assigned to manage some of the con-
sequences of failure: insufficient forces—many of my colleagues
have spoken about that—despite General Shinseki’s prescient com-
ments to this committee; a de-Baathification policy that alienated
the Sunnis; an Abu Ghraib incident which further endangered our
status in that region and in that country; emerging sectarian vio-
lence, which was already evident when you took command.

I think the record should show that as you assumed this com-
mand there were significant and serious failures already with our
approach and endeavor in Iraq. The policy and the strategy that I
understood that you were pursuing based upon the President’s
comments was described as clear, hold, and build; is that an accu-
rate description?

General CASEY. It is, Senator.

Senator REED. Let us try to take that apart. Clearing was done
on numerous occasions by American forces, operating sometimes
with Iraq security forces. But there has been criticism lately that
the Iraqi security forces were incapable of holding terrain and we
had insufficient forces to do that. Is that a valid criticism of the
strategy?

General CASEY. Not necessarily. In Baghdad it is probably a
valid criticism. The August Baghdad plan where we went in and
cleared focus areas, as we called them, specific areas of Baghdad
where the sectarian strife was the greatest, we went in and cleared
those, established basically a perimeter around them, and then
gradually backed ourselves out as the Iraqi security forces were
more able to take charge.
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By and large, they did not prove capable of holding onto those
areas without continued support from us.

Senator REED. Did you inform the Secretary of Defense and the
President that aspect of the strategy was not working at that time?

General CASEY. I told them that the holding on the focus areas
was not working. In fact, now that you are asking me about it, I
recall specifically saying that we were having challenges with the
reliability of the Iraqi security forces in the focus areas. So yes, I
did.

Senator REED. Did they direct in any way or did you request an
increase in forces, American forces? How were you preparing to
compensate for this noted deficiency?

General CASEY. As we looked at the sectarian violence over time,
we asked for more forces in the June time period as we saw a spike
in the sectarian violence, and that is when the Stryker Brigade was
extended and we basically put two more brigades into Baghdad.

What we did not get when we put those forces in was the politi-
cal commitment from the Iraqis to target anyone who is breaking
the law, not to have any safe havens, not to have political influence
on the security forces, the commitments that Maliki has since
made and is delivering on. That was the difference, and I was re-
luctant throughout the fall to ask for additional forces when I knew
I did not have the political commitment of the Iraqis to let us do
our jobs.

Senator REED. What you seem to be saying, General, is that in
terms of the decisive factor it is not the size of our forces there, but
the political commitment of the Iraqi government, and that with
adequate political commitment our forces are either adequate or do
not require significant increase; is that fair?

General CASEY. I think that is a fair statement. In counter-
insurgency operations, the political and the military have to go for-
ward together.

Senator REED. Let me take on the third leg of this strategy,
build. I would note, as you probably might be aware, that yesterday
the SIGIR essentially examined the Iraqi government and said all
the ministries are dysfunctional, with some exceptions. You are re-
sponsible for two of these ministries, interior and defense. My expe-
rience is that they are probably more capable than the others.

But the other responsibilities are borne by the Department of
State. Have you communicated at all to the President the inability
of other government agencies to complement this policy?

General CASEY. We talk about that regularly. I think one of the
things that has caused us problems is the fact that the government
has changed three times in 2 years, and so we are on our third set
of ministers right now and third set of ministries. So the growth
of the ministries has not been straight line. As a matter of fact, it
has been sporadic.

Senator REED. What I find puzzling is that if the strategy is
clear, hold, and build and it has been evident, not only yesterday
but ever since we have been there, that the Iraqi government is
dysfunctional, our complementary agencies—Agency for Inter-
national Development, Departments of State, Justice, Agriculture,
and Treasury—have not provided the resources necessary, why did
this not—and you communicated it to the President—why did this



236

not cause a reevaluation of our strategy by the President and the

Secretary of Defense?

1 General CASEY. I think what you are seeing in the Presi-
ent’s——

Senator REED. We are seeing it after an election. We are not see-
ing it a year ago or 2 years ago, when in fact on the ground this
was evident.

General CASEY. One of the other things I have seen with the
three governments is it takes everybody about 6 months to get
their legs under them and start governing. These folks are not ex-
perienced ministers. They have not served in government before.
Slg 1111; takes them a while to understand and develop their governing
skills.

Maliki’s government did not take over until about May 20 and
he did not get his defense ministers until early June. Now we are
talking maybe 8 months that he has been in charge. They make,
what I have seen, in most of the ministries gradual progress. There
are others that are just so corrupt they are not going to make any
progress.

Senator REED. My time has expired, but I understand, and I
think you feel the same way, is—and we say it repeatedly, but the
question is do we mean it—that a military strategy alone without
a functional Iraqi government and without the support of non-DOD
agencies cannot effectively prevail in Iraq. Is that accurate?

General CASEY. That is accurate.

Senator REED. I have not seen a lot of commitment outside of
DOD to succeeding in Iraq. This government is still dysfunctional
and, as you point out, some of these problems are beyond the next
6 months or a year because it is corruption, it is political advan-
tage, it is the existential struggle between Shia and Sunnis, that
are not resolved by a consultant from McKinsey.

I just wonder again—I do not wonder now, after this dialogue—
but that clear, hold, and build never was a strategy that was work-
ing because we were not building, and this strategy of a surge I
think is probably compromised by the same factors.

General CASEY. The clear, hold, and build has worked for us lo-
cally, in Fallujah for example. The build phase takes a long time
because of the inefficiencies within the different ministries, but it
has worked for us locally.

Senator REED. My time is up. One point if I may. I have traveled
out, as you have, to Falluyjah a number of times, and the times I
have been there there has been one State Department officer out
there trying to make this happen, a 36, 37-year-old, brave, coura-
geous State Department official.

General CASEY. Dale Weston.

Senator REED. Dale.

General CASEY. He is a fine young man, yes.

Senator REED. He has needed help for 2 or 3 years and it has
not arrived.

Thank you.

General CASEY. There is actually a Provincial Reconstruction
Team (PRT) out in Anbar that is part of that effort.

Chairman LEVIN [presiding]. Thank you, Senator Reed.

Senator Thune.
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Senator THUNE. General, let me echo what has been said repeat-
edly here and express my appreciation for your service to your
country under extraordinarily difficult circumstances, and also to
your family. I recall running into your wife at a function almost 2
years ago and at that time she was anxiously awaiting your arrival
back here, and then it was extended. So I know there is a tremen-
dous sacrifice on the part of your family as well, and we appreciate
what your commitment and dedication to this country and its na-
tional security entails for your family as well.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator Thune, I hate to interrupt you. The
roll call vote has begun. I think you will have time to finish your
questions.

Senator THUNE. Right.

Chairman LEVIN. Are you going to be able to stay? If you could
turn this then over to Senator Bayh after your time is up, and then
I will be back by the time you are done. Thank you and sorry for
the interruption.

Senator THUNE. Thank you.

I agree with some of what my colleague from Rhode Island just
said. I think a critical component in the clear, hold, and build strat-
egy is the build part of it, and my impression is, having visited
Iraq several times, that is a component that has been very deficient
in terms of our strategy. I believe the same thing has been true to
some degree in Afghanistan, having visited there.

I have been over to Iraq several times. I have visited with you
there in theater, as well as when you have been in front of this
committee. One of the things that we often hear in front of this
committee is about the Sunni and Shia extremists. I mentioned
this to you in a private meeting, that it seems to me at least that
a lot of times people forget when we talk about the duration of this
fight how things have changed and how we have had to adapt to
the changes on the ground.

There was a lot of talk a little over a year ago about being able
to transition out and start pulling our troops out, and then the
Samarra mosque was bombed in February 2006 and everything
changed. The paradigm changed entirely and the sectarian piece of
this puzzle began to really rage and has ever since.

I think oftentimes we forget that we would like to see progress.
I think we were seeing some progress up to that point. But the sce-
nario has changed entirely.

There has been a lot of focus on Sunni and Shia extremists.
Based on your last 22 years in Iraq, is there a growing concern
among the moderate population of Baghdad and Iraq, both Sunni
and Shia, that time is not on their side and that it is in their best
interest to secure the future before it descends further? Do you see
a sense of urgency among the moderate elements in the country?

General CASEY. Senator, there is no question that the moderate
elements would like to see the country move forward. But what we
are seeing is—and Baghdad is a great example of this—you have
the extremists on both sides attacking each other’s populations,
and that creates fear and intimidation among the moderates, that
makes them unwilling to compromise until they see that they have
some chance of surviving this.
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That is why it is so important now to bring security, to help the
Iraqis bring security to Baghdad, so that we can get on with the
rest of the progress.

Senator THUNE. You have probably spent more time with the
prime minister than anybody else in the military, or DOD for that
matter. What is your assessment of his reliability and do you be-
lieve that, despite these sectarian differences, he has the commit-
ment level now to see this through?

My impression at least in the last visit over there is that they
are getting it, they understand that the clock is working against
them, that public support in the States, that our willingness to con-
tinue to provide military support to their effort is on the wane.
What is your sense about his level of commitment?

General CASEY. I think the prime minister is committed to bring-
ing stability to Baghdad and to the rest of the country. As we
agreed on the Baghdad security plan and agreed on the Iraqi com-
mander for that, there was no question in my mind that he did not
understand that this was the last best chance to succeed.

So I put him in the very-committed-to-this column. As I men-
tioned earlier, he made a range of commitments in several speeches
and he is delivering so far on those commitments.

Senator THUNE. So much of what this strategy, its success, de-
pends upon his commitment as well as the commitment of the mili-
tary there. It seems to me at least that they are stepping up. So
far what we are seeing, I am encouraged by that, as you are as
well. But the real focus, of course, is security in Baghdad and the
willingness of the Iraqi military and the Iraqi political leadership
to take on these militias and do what needs to be done to bring
that kind of security.

Do you think—and I know this question has been batted around
a lot here this morning and for the past several weeks—that with
the force, the additional troop strength that we are bringing into
Baghdad, that we can get this done? The question is could you use
30,000 or 50,0007 I know you have had a lot of input in the formu-
lation of this current plan.

I guess I just want to hear you say that, your assessment of
whether we can get it done with this number.

General CASEY. I believe we can, Senator. I believe that the com-
mitment, the political commitment of the Iraqi government to the
success of this plan, is probably more important right now than the
additional troops. But I believe that with the troops that are in the
pipeline this plan can work.

Senator THUNE. I am out of time Mr. Chairman, I have a ques-
tion which I will submit for the record, and I know that Senator
Bayh probably wants to get in here before the vote.

I appreciate your answers. Our hopes and prayers are with our
troops and our efforts, and with your leadership. The other chal-
lenge that we face is the Army transitions, both in doctrine and
equipment, from a Cold War posture to a more lethal and agile
force, which this current conflict has certainly shown a light on the
need for. I will submit those for the record and I thank you again
for your service.

I yield back my time.

General CASEY. Thank you, Senator.
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Senator BAYH [presiding]. General, thank you for being here
today. I am going to have to run to make this vote. I just have
three quick questions. I will just move through them very rapidly.

I think what you have heard here today is everyone expressed
their admiration for you as an individual and for your family and
for your family’s service. The problem that we face, the dilemma
in some of our minds, is that the policy in Iraq has gone terribly
wrong and there needs to be some accountability for that, and who
is responsible. That is the question that many are asking. Are you
responsible or are others responsible for some of the mistakes that
have been made?

So my first question to you is, were you given everything by the
civilian leadership that you requested to make this policy that you
devised a success?

General CASEY. I was, Senator. All of the requests that I talked
about earlier in my opening statement were filled by the Depart-
ment. I would just like to say, you are exactly right. I am respon-
sible for the military aspects of this campaign and to the extent
that people have problems with the way that has been conducted
I am the one who is responsible.

Senator BAYH. Were you in a position of actually authoring the
policy or implementing a policy derived in large part by others, spe-
cifically the Secretary of Defense?

General CAsSEY. We shaped the policy in Iraq and worked it up
and presented it to the chain of command. The Secretary of De-
fense and the President discussed it and it was then given back to
us.

Senator BAYH. Was it altered in material part by the civilian
leadership or did they adopt your policy pretty much as you pre-
sented it to them?

General CASEY. I would not say it was adopted pretty much as
presented, but it was hard questions asked, adjustments made. I
would not say it was rubber stamped, if that is where you are
going.

Senator BAYH. Well, but they did not put constraints upon your
policy that prevented you from doing what you thought needed to
be done? It was your policy?

General CASEY. It was in fact my strategy.

Senator BAYH. Your strategy.

General CASEY. My strategy, better word.

As I said to Senator Warner earlier, if I disagreed with that I
would have done something completely different.
hSenator BAYH. I think Senator Warner asked questions about
that.

Here is part of the dilemma that we face as well, General. Many
have felt that the civilian leadership has made some tragic errors
in judgment. Under our system we cannot replace some of those ci-
vilians, particularly the Vice President and the President of the
United States. So we have to ensure that those under the civilian
leadership are competent, wise, and are willing to differ with the
cSivilian leadership when that is in the best interests of the United

tates.

So my final question to you, and then just one brief comment be-
fore I have to go, is can you give us an example of where you dif-
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fered with the civilian leadership and were willing to speak out and
say, look, this just is not right, you need to take a different course
here? I know in the military chain of command it is a difficult
thing because you have obligations to follow orders and that kind
of thing. But I guess what I am looking for here is some sense of
independence, of your willingness to speak your own mind and not
just take direction from on high, given the fact that many of us
have concluded that the civilian leadership has not pursued a very
wise course here.

General CASEY. An example of, as you said, differing with civil-
ian leadership was on the PRTs. General Abizaid and I felt very
strongly that these things were necessary if we were going to build
the capacity at the provincial level so that the provinces could suc-
ceed. Others in the Department disagreed with that and did not
want to go forward with that. But General Abizaid and I continued
to work through the Department and with the ambassador and the
Department of State and we ultimately prevailed and gained the
PRTs.

I will say I was heard, Senator. I do not feel like I was con-
strained in any way from expressing my opinion, and I did. The
strategy that I articulated here today is my strategy and I believe
in it. It may not have produced the results on the timelines that
people expected or wanted, but I do believe that it has laid the
foundation for our ultimate success in Iraq. But it was mine.

Senator BAYH. I appreciate your candor in that regard. It is not
uncommon around this town that people try and deny responsibil-
ity or shift responsibility, so I appreciate your willingness to accept
responsibility.

My final comment has to do with something that Senator Clinton
mentioned, and it is not a question so much as it is just an obser-
vation. One of the most shameless things that has happened in the
course of this undertaking was that incident in—I cannot remem-
ber whether it was Kuwait or Baghdad; maybe it was Kuwait—in-
volving the hillbilly armor, where the soldiers had to stand up and
say, look, we have to find scrap metal to weld onto the side of our
vehicles. So some of these reports that she alluded to and some oth-
ers were, it looks like there may be a shortage of uparmored
Humvees and other things.

We just cannot allow this to happen again. I personally, since I
have taken an interest in the Humvees, have asked the Pentagon
over and over again, do we have enough, are we doing enough.
Frankly, they were just dropping the ball on this. Now, it is under-
standable, although lamentable, maybe once. But it is not accept-
able when it happens over and over and over again. So I really en-
courage you to get to the bottom of this.

Then there is just one last observation. There is a report that
says, “Adding to the crunch, the U.S. Government has agreed to
sell 600 uparmored Humvees to Iraq this year for its security
forces. Such sales ‘better not be at the expense of the American sol-
dier or marine,” Speakes”—you know who I am referring to—*‘told
defense reporters recently.””

Look, if there is a shortage our guys have to come first, right?



241

General CASEY. They do. They do. But the flip side of that coin
is the Iraqi security forces are out there on the street fighting
themselves.

Senator BAYH. You have to be candid and aggressive in telling
us what you need. Frankly, the Pentagon, for reasons that just
mystify me, was saying they had enough when it was pretty clear
they did not have enough. So let us know what is really necessary
and we will provide it.

General CASEY. Thank you, Senator. I will.

Senator BAYH. Thank you, General.

Senator WARNER [presiding]. Senator, you have about a minute
to make the vote. I am going to miss it because I think staying
here is more important than the vote.

I listened carefully over the last few days about comments made
by a number of colleagues with respect to the very serious ques-
tions that are facing us today. On a weekend talk show a colleague
said the following: “I say this is the last chance for the Iraqis to
step up and do their part.” This morning a colleague said this is
the “last best chance.”

In the resolution that I put before the Senate I drew on the
President’s comments. This is paraphrasing what I believed he said
and something I firmly believe and support the President in this
conclusion. The resolution says “The Senate believes a failed state
in Iraq would present a threat to regional and world peace and the
long-term security interests of the United States are best served by
an Iraq that can sustain, govern, and defend itself and serve as an
ally in the war against extremism.”

I said clearly in here I support the President. I find those state-
ments clash. I am hopeful that General Petraeus can carry forward
with the plan. I think the plan could be modified to employ fewer
than 21,500 troops and place greater emphasis on the Iraqis carry-
ing the burden of elevating the security, improving it in Baghdad,
that security being the consequence of ever-increasing sectarian vi-
olence. I have already made that speech.

If that plan for some reason does not measure up to the goals
of success, I have to believe that prudent military commanders
such as yourself have a follow-on situation to support the Presi-
dent’s goal as I enunciated. Can you advise the committee as to the
state of that planning and to the extent you can such elements of
such a plan that you can share without violating any classification?

General CASEY. The contingency planning that is going on now
is for the employment of the last three brigades, and so the plan-
ners are actively looking at what happens if we do not get security
in this district of Baghdad and so they are working through that
right now.

Senator WARNER. Can you speak up a little louder?

General CASEY. They are working through those things right now
at the tactical level.

What I said earlier was that the political commitment of the
Iraqis is more important here than the additional troops. So that
has to come and it has to be sustained. So one of the things that
I will be working with the ambassador on and I know he is already
working on is to not only sustain the level of political commitment
we have, but to move forward with reconciliation efforts so that we
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gradually bring the different ethnic and sectarian groups together
and get on with building a representative government that respects
all of their rights.

Senator WARNER. But do you agree with the President with re-
gard to we have to have a measure of success, we cannot let this
government fail?

General CASEY. I do. We definitely need to support this govern-
ment.

Senator WARNER. Fine.

General CASEY. They have to bring something to the table as
well, and they are doing that.

Senator WARNER. I understand the contingencies. I fully appre-
ciate the importance of the Iraqi government living up to its com-
mitments in benchmarks and in other ways. I do not question that.
I draw on Senator Reed’s point, and I brought this up in earlier
hearings of this committee this past week. A chain is no stronger
than its weakest link and you have three, I think really four—it
is the political commitments of the Iraqi government to be fulfilled;
it is the other departments and agencies of our Government that
have to fulfill; it is the military plan; and it is the diplomatic plan.

So it is all four links and really the failure of one could bring
down the total. Would that not be correct?

General CASEY. I agree with that, Senator. All four of those
things need to go forward together.

Senator WARNER. Then I come back. You can assure the commit-
tee that there is some fallback if this Baghdad surge concept in
nine areas does not meet whatever goals that you as the com-
mander have set, and that this would not be the last chance, this
campaign in Baghdad?

General CASEY. I think that is a fair way to put it. I do not think
it is the absolute last chance, but it certainly is the best chance
right now that we have.

Senator WARNER. Then you and I are in concurrence that we
cannot portray to our brave forces that have made these enormous
sacrifices that in any way our will is going to waver to carry for-
ward as best we can to achieve that measure of success that the
President has set forth here.

I come to another issue that has caused this Senator great con-
cern. It has been my privilege to have had some long association
with the U.S. military. My own career in uniform is very modest
and of little consequence, but I have had the benefit of learning
through these years of my association with the military. I am con-
cerned about this concept of the dual command structure for, let us
call it, the Baghdad plan as announced by the President.

In his announcement he made reference to the Iraqis will have
a commander, a senior commander, in each of the nine provinces,
and presumably a commander above each of the nine Iraqi com-
manders; that the United States will likewise have a chain of com-
mand in each province. As I understand it you will have a battalion
level force assigned with, working in support of, the Iraqi forces,
which hopefully will be on the point, and they have their reporting
chain of command.

My concern is when you have this duality, dual concept, that you
come down to the company level and the Iraqi company commander
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or platoon commander in all probability is saying that this mission
we have before us, we have to maneuver to the left, the American
platoon commander says, oh no, my calculations, we have to ma-
neuver to the right. If whichever they follow does not succeed then
you precipitate a finger-pointing right down at the tactical level be-
tween two commanders who exercised their best judgment.

Is that a potential that could occur under this plan and what as-
surances do we have that that will not happen?

General CASEY. Senator, if you put two military guys in a room
they are going to disagree on tactics. So I do not think there is any
question that, what you are describing could happen.

But let me take you back to the beginning on this thing. There
is a parallel chain of command and, as you know better than any-
one, U.S. forces operate under U.S. command and that will happen.
Now, the command structure for the Iraqis is a significant improve-
ment over what we have been working on with them in the past
iterations of the Baghdad security plan. It finally gets unity of ef-
fort of the Iraqi army and the Iraqi police and the national police
under a single commander.

The way they have set it up is there is a Baghdad commander,
there are two commanders, one for each side of the river, and then
there are nine district commanders. In that district, each district,
will be an Iraqi brigadier. All of the Iraqi security forces, the local
police, the national police, and army, will report to that one com-
mander. That is a big difference.

It is not a natural thing, I think, for police and the military to
work together. There has always been friction in that with the
Iraqis. This is a great step forward. I have been working for some
months here and I have told my subordinate commanders, I want
to be able to put my finger on a map of Baghdad and I want you
to be able to tell me who, what Iraqi, is responsible for security in
that area. We can do that now and that is important.

Now, your concerns are correct ones. They come from the, okay,
how do the Americans and the Iraqis work together. At each level
from General Ray Odierno, the Baghdad commander, to General
Fill with the two district commanders, to the brigade commander
and the battalion commander in each of the districts, they are
partnered at every level and they work very closely together. We
still have our transition teams working with these Iraqis.

Senator WARNER. The embedded, the embedded.

General CASEY. I am sorry, the embedded.

Senator WARNER. Correct.

General CASEY. So they are linked and have close liaison at
every level. I just talked to General Odierno this morning. He was
out visiting with each of his commanders and they are comfortable
with the arrangements that are being worked out.

Senator WARNER. Heretofore we have had a unified command of
the American structure and you are assuring me that has not been
changed?

General CASEY. No, it absolutely has not changed.

Senator WARNER. The American GI is accountable for the orders
he gets from the American chain of command right up to your suc-
cessor; is that correct?

General CASEY. That is correct, Senator.
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Senator WARNER. Now, therefore that has been the way we have
operated in Iraq and more or less we have devised the plan by
which the joint operations to the extent we have had them with the
Iraqi forces have been carried out.

General CASEY. That started to change in September as we
gradually returned Iraqi forces from my operational control to Iraqi
operational control. In September, you may recall we stood up the
ground force command, that headquarters is now directing Iraqi
operations.

Senator WARNER. In our meeting in my office here a day or so
ago, I urged that you look at the testimony of General Keane,
former Vice Chief of the United States Army, now retired, a very
valued and knowledgeable individual. He had concern with this
plan. Did you read that testimony?

General CAsEy. I did.

Senator WARNER. You read the colloquy that I had with him?

General CASEY. Yes.

Senator WARNER. He concluded that he is going to urge General
Petraeus once he takes over to get this thing straightened out.
Now, can you translate for us what that means and what you hope
to achieve, because I also asked General Keane, did he know of any
precedent where our forces operating with others have had the type
of command structure that this new strategy plan of the President
as announced on the 10th envisions. He said he did not know of
a precedent.

General CASEY. My sense is—and I probably need to talk to Jack,
but my sense was from reading that is Jack did not have all the
details of how this was going to actually be implemented. It is a
non-standard arrangement.

Senator WARNER. You are breaking new ground.

General CASEY. We have been. Actually, we have been operating
in smaller operations like this around Iraq for some time. As we
are transitioning to Iraqi security force lead, there are non-stand-
ard arrangements as we go through the transition period, and that
is really kind of what is happening now.

Senator WARNER. Is there not an element of risk now that is
somewhat greater for our forces operating with the Iraqis? Unfortu-
nately, we continue to get more factual evidence that the Iraqi
forces, some components are not ready to do certain things. Yet we
are going forward in reliance on their professional capability. I am
just wondering, does this chain of command increase in any way
the risk of the American GI participating in these operations?

General CASEY. I do not think so. As I said, General Odierno was
out. He has visited all the brigade commanders in Baghdad and
had the conversation with them, and he reported to me this morn-
ing that he is comfortable with this arrangement.

Now, is it as good as having everybody lined up and working for
us? No. There will be more friction than that. But I do not think
that it significantly increases the risk to our forces.

Senator WARNER. My time is up. Colleague, why do you not just
take charge?

Senator CORNYN [presiding]. General Casey, thank you very
much——
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General CASEY. If we all leave before they come back, I will buy
you both coffee. [Laughter.]

Senator CORNYN. I appreciate your patience, but more than that
I appreciate your service to our country. As I told you in my office,
as a military brat myself I understand the impact of the service by
the uniformed member on families, and I appreciate your family
being here with you today and the support they have given you in
allowing you to perform so well in the service of your country.

I want to ask you about the Iraqis. One of the earliest signs we
will see if the Iraqis are living up to their commitment is whether
they are providing additional forces as promised. What has been
the experience? Have they followed through on their promises or
have they been lacking in follow-through?

General CASEY. They are in the process of following through on
those promises. They are actually pretty close to being on schedule,
pretty close to being on schedule with the deployment of the bri-
gades to Baghdad. I think we are now, with two of the three bri-
gade headquarters and four of the seven battalions have moved to
Baghdad.

Now, they are coming in with the range of 55 to 65 percent
strength because of people they left back. We are working with
them to increase the strength of the forces that they have in Bagh-
dad. But they are delivering so far on what they said they would
do.

Chairman LEVIN [presiding]. Senator Cornyn, forgive the inter-
ruption, but I understand there is a second vote on now, if I am
correct. Is that correct? I would ask you, when you are done would
you recess, because we will come back into session. There are more
questions to be asked.

Senator CORNYN. Certainly.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you.

Senator CORNYN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I believe you said earlier when it came to the prime minister’s
commitment to take on lawbreakers without regard to ethnicity or
religious affiliation that for the last 2 months at least you have
seen a commitment by the Iraqi government to take on all
lawbreakers and those who are exacting violence against the popu-
lation. Did I hear that correctly?

General CASEY. You heard that correctly, Senator.

Senator CORNYN. I read with some interest an article in this
morning’s Washington Post. It was excerpted from your written
comments, but the headline of it said “General: Shiite Militia Lead-
ers Leaving Baghdad Strongholds.” From what this article sug-
gests—and I would like for you to confirm it or explain it—it is the
threat even of our building our forces and not only clearing but ac-
tually holding areas that are currently occupied by militias and
others seeking to generate chaos there, it is even the threat of force
is causing the Shiite militias to actually leave some of these areas,
and it is having an impact.

Could you explain how that is possible or what your understand-
ing is?

General CASEY. This is a phenomenon that we saw in August as
well. Just the announcement of the extension of the Stryker Bri-
gade had a dampening effect on the levels of sectarian violence.
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The same thing is happening again. Actually, it has been a com-
bination of things this time. As we have announced the deployment
of the additional troops, we have seen, as I said, in about 5 or 6
weeks a downward trend in ethnosectarian incidents.

The other thing that has been happening, though, is we have
been putting strong military pressure on the death squads and the
death squads’ leadership, and we have in fact picked up five or six
of their key leaders here in the last several weeks. So that has had
a big impact on them.

The newspaper I think is reporting on reports from us that we
are actually seeing some of these senior leaders move out of Sadr
City and into safer places. That is good news, bad news. We will
continue to target them wherever they might go within Iraq.

Senator CORNYN. The bad news portion would be if they would
simply lay low somewhere else and then come back once perhaps
the forces were not deployed there to hold the area and come back
and do the same old thing again?

General CASEY. Right. That has been one of the challenges with
the militia. They blend away. They do not stand and fight. They
see us coming, they just blend into the background.

Senator CORNYN. General Casey, I do not want to embroil you in
the political debates here in Congress and I promise you I will not
do that. But I will ask your professional military judgment if in
fact in this test of wills, as General Petraeus has called it, the
enemy sees us lacking in will or believes we will not follow through
on our commitments to not only clear areas in Baghdad but hold
them, to allow the building to go forward, what sort of con-
sequences, practical consequences, does that have to a commander
on the ground?

General CASEY. If the enemy sees that we are not following
through on our commitments?

Senator CORNYN. If the enemy believes that, notwithstanding our
statements, that we ultimately, that Washington, that the political
leadership, says we do not believe we can win, so we are not going
to follow through, what kind of consequences does that have as a
practical matter on the ground?

General CASEY. It certainly strengthens the enemy and with the
particular enemy that we are dealing with, I think they would use
it with their information campaigns as a recruiting tool. I have al-
ready seen it starting to come out, that the Americans are beaten,
they are defeated, come to Iraq now if you want to be involved in
beating the Americans.

Senator CORNYN. You have seen that, used that for their own
propaganda pieces?

General CASEY. I have seen it in the al Qaeda propaganda.

Senator CORNYN. Some have suggested that we continue to fight
the insurgency in al Anbar, but not send reinforcements to deal
with the Shia militias in Baghdad. What would be your military as-
sessment of the impact of such a plan?

General CASEY. As I have said throughout the course of the hear-
ing today, Senator, we have to help the Iraqis secure Baghdad if
the country is going to go forward and if they are going to credibly
assume responsibility for their security this year. We have to lower
the levels of sectarian violence in their capital. We have to help
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them do that. So that is, in my view, a much higher priority than
what is going on in Anbar.

Now, Anbar is important because al Qaeda is trying to establish
a safe haven there from which they can export terror, and we have
enough forces to keep the pressure on both in Baghdad and in
Anbar.

Senator CORNYN. If we fail to send additional reinforcements to
deal with the Shia militia and the ethnic violence, is it your mili-
tary judgment that our chances of success would be markedly di-
minished?

General CASEY. Absolutely. In Baghdad it is not just Shia militia.
It is both Sunni and Shia extremists, and we have to deal with
both and we need the forces in both Baghdad and Anbar.

Senator CORNYN. Let me ask you just a last question, about the
consequences of our leaving Iraq before the Iraqis are able to sus-
tain, govern, and defend themselves. Some have suggested that re-
gional conflict would almost surely ensue, with Iranian Shia taking
advantage of the opportunity to support the Shia in Iraq to the det-
riment of the Sunnis, perhaps engage in even greater ethnic cleans-
ing against the Sunnis, perhaps then precipitating an entry by the
Saudis and other Sunni-majority countries to come in and protect
the Sunnis.

That is one of the suggestions that I have heard. The other is
that Iraq could well become another failed state and thus a plat-
form for terrorist organizations like al Qaeda to train, recruit, and
launch future terrorist attacks.

In your view are either one or both of those plausible outcomes
if in fact we leave Iraq before it is able to sustain, govern, and de-
fend itself?

General CASEY. I think both are entirely plausible.

Senator CORNYN. Thank you very much.

Senator COLLINS [presiding]. Thank you.

General Casey, first let me explain that I ran into Chairman
Levin, who told me to go ahead and proceed with my questions. So
for the next 10 minutes I get to be chairman of the Senate Armed
Services Committee, a position I have always coveted. [Laughter.]

General CAsSEY. I will make you the same offer I made Senator
Cornyn. If we both leave now before they come back, I will buy you
coffee. [Laughter.]

Senator COLLINS. No such luck. [Laughter.]

Let me, however, start with my very sincere appreciation for
Xour dedicated service to your country and to the United States

rmy.

I want to bring up three issues with you today. The first is the
impact of the war in Iraq and Afghanistan on our National Guard
and reservists. Just last week former Secretary of Defense William
Perry testified before this committee that the agreement with our
citizen-soldiers had been shattered. Similarly, the adjutant general
of the Maine National Guard has expressed to me grave concern
about the impact of the recent change in policy that says that Na-
tional Guard forces may now be involuntarily mobilized more often
than once every 5 years. He has stated that if the 24-month, total
month policy changes and Maine National Guard troops are invol-
untarily called up for a second time or in a few cases a third time
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in support of operations in Iraq and Afghanistan, that the Maine
National Guard will not be able to sustain its current force struc-
ture, and he is very worried about the impact on recruitment and
retention.

General Casey, I have had two members of my own staff called
up, so I know personally the impact this has on employers, on fam-
ilies, and on the citizen-soldiers themselves.

Are we not asking too much of our National Guard? That is my
first question to you, and a related question: Are you concerned
about the long-term impact on retention and recruitment of our
National Guard members that this policy will have?

General CASEY. It is certainly something that warrants all of our
attention, Senator. I would agree with you on that. The numbers
on recruiting and retention for the Guard seem to be right now
okay, but we certainly keep our eyes on the impacts of this change
in policy.

As I mentioned in my opening testimony, one of the three things
I would make a priority as the Chief of Staff of the Army is the
Guard and Reserve. I know the Army is working on it, but as the
Vice Chief we were working on building a system that would get
the Guard units more predictability in what they were doing and
to leverage the fact that almost half of them now are going to be
combat veterans and they do not need to have 90 to 120 of post-
mobilization training. We have to be smarter about how we treat
them and how we use them so that when we do have to call them
up, we have maximum time on mission and minimum time on
preparation, so there is less time away from their families.

Lots to do here, and I very much agree with your base point that
we need to watch the impact of this policy change here on recruit-
ing and retention.

Senator COLLINS. Should we also be looking at improving the
benefits for National Guard and reservists? For example, I am
thinking of the educational benefits under the Montgomery GI Bill.
Should we try to more thoroughly align the benefits for Guard
members to make them more parallel with Active Duty, given the
increased demands that we are making on them?

General CASEY. I definitely think that is something to be looked
at, but I think you know the resource tradeoffs of those. But I
think that is exactly right. Benefits as incentives to continued serv-
ice in the Guard, I think that needs to be looked at.

Senator COLLINS. General, the second issue that I want to bring
up to you is one that we discussed in my office yesterday. That is
my tremendous concern about reports that we will be sending
troops into Iraq without adequate protection and equipment. I
want to follow up on the line of questioning that some of our mem-
bers have already raised with you.

It actually was not a report by the Special Inspector General on
current troops’ equipment. It was the unclassified executive sum-
mary of an audit done by DOD’s own IG. It is dated January 25
of this year, so it is a very new report. It is titled “Equipment Sta-
tus of Deployed Forces Within U.S. Central Command.”

The findings of this audit trouble me greatly. The IG performed
the audit to determine whether units deployed to Iraq and Afghani-
stan were equipped in accordance with mission requirements. The
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IG’s office received responses from approximately 1,100 service-
members, so this was a significant sample, and its report states
that these individuals, “experienced shortages of force protection
equipment such as up-armored vehicles, electronic countermeasure
devices, crew-served weapons, and communications equipment.” As
a result, servicemembers were not always equipped to effectively
complete their missions.

This troubles me terribly. I think it is simply wrong for us to
send troops into harm’s way without fully equipping them, without
giving them uparmored vehicles. I understand why in the early
days of the war this was a problem and many of us worked very
hard to increase funding for up-armored Humvees, for example.
But I do not understand why this is still a problem, according to
the DOD IG, and I am extremely concerned that if it is a problem
for some troops serving now that we are not prepared to fully equip
the troops that will soon be on their way.

General CASEY. I agree with you, Senator. I have not seen the
report, but I am concerned about what you just read to me. When
I get back tomorrow I will take a hard look at that and find out
what the heck is going on, because I have not heard in my visits
to the units complaints about equipment shortages, in fact quite
the contrary. So it needs some looking into.

Senator COLLINS. It does. You and I discussed the equipment for
troops on their way to Iraq or who will soon be on their way to
Iraq, and I was pleased for your assurances that this is a high pri-
ority for you and that you have already in fact issued a directive
to ensure that the troops do not go if they are not equipped.

But here is a report from DOD’s own IG that says that current
troops do not have what they need. So I would ask you to look at
this report and to report back to the committee on your findings,
because this really is troubling. It is such an obligation.

General CASEY. I have a long airplane ride.

Senator COLLINS. So you have plenty of time to look into it.

[The information referred to follows:]

The information requested was provided by General Casey on February 16, 2007,
in the attached letter.
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY
1777 NORTH KENT STREET, SUITE 6413
ARLINGTON, VA 22209

Ky T February 16, 2007

ATTENTION OF

The Honorable Susan Colling
The United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Collins:

During my testimony before the Senate Armed Services Corminittee on February t, 2007,
you asked that I provide the Conumnittee feedback on the Department of Defense Inspector
General report dated January 25, 2007 entitled “Equipping Status of Deployed Soldiers within
the US Central Command.”

Only five issues in the report were specific to the Multi National Forces - Iragg. In each case,
the appropriate corrective action has been taken. Ensuring that all deploying Soldiers have the
proper equipment necessary to accomplish their mission has been, and wilf remain, one of my
highest priorities.

O behalf of all cur service members and Coalition partners, thank you and the Committee
for your continved steadfast support to our mission in Irag.

Sincerely,

Senator COLLINS. Finally, General, you have said many times
that you do not want to send one more American soldier to Iraq
than is necessary to perform the mission. You have also very can-
didly testified that when you looked at the Baghdad security plan
you asked for two brigades and that is what you felt was adequate.
You have also, however, said today that you support the Presi-
dent’s plan for five brigades. Does that not violate your principle,
based on your earlier assessment that only two brigades are need-
ed, that you should not send one more American soldier to Iraq
than is necessary?

General CASEY. Not really, because, as I said, in my mind the
other three brigades should be called forward after an assessment
has been made of the situation on the ground and whether or not
there has been success in the mission in the Baghdad area. So it
is one thing to say all five brigades are going into Baghdad. It is
another to say you have two, we have a decision point here for the
third; we will assess to see what is going on, if we need it we will
bring it in, if not we will not. The same thing for the fourth, the
same thing for the fifth.
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So I think the way the force flow is arranged gives the new com-
mander lots of flexibility to either use the forces based on his as-
sessment of the need or not use the forces.

Senator COLLINS. I understand your deferring to the new com-
mander, to General Petraeus’s view. But I need to ask you out-
right, if you were still in Iraq would you be happy with just two
brigades?

General CASEY. I would still want a reserve that I could call for-
ward if things did not work out the way we had hoped or to take
advantage of an opportunity that presented itself.

Senator COLLINS. But you would start out with two brigades?
That assessment has not changed?

General CASEY. That is where we are, that is right.

Senator COLLINS. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEVIN [presiding]. Thank you.

Senator Warner had to cut short his questions because of the
vote, so I am going to call on Senator Warner.

Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I
have received information that the National Intelligence Estimate
(NIE), which was in some large part generated by members of this
committee, will soon be released in a classified form and made
available to the committee. For those following the hearings, that
is the evaluation of a subject by our entire Intelligence Community.
This particular one is to be focused on Iraq.

General, were you asked to make a contribution to that NIE? I
am just going to talk process.

General CASEY. I have seen the executive summary and offered
comments.

Senator WARNER. That is fine. All I want to know is that you
were a part of the process and you had an opportunity to get your
evaluation in before it went into final print, I presume?

General CASEY. I did.

Senator WARNER. Thank you very much, because that is an im-
portant document. I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that it be put in S—
407 of the Capitol where traditionally we—or whereever—and we
urge members to read that, because in the context of this very im-
portant broad issue before the Senate today and certainly into the
next week, I think it would be valuable to get the assessment of
the Intelligence Community about their own evaluation of the situ-
ation in Iraq today and most particularly Baghdad.

Now, General, the Congress of the United States over many
years has funded the National War College, the Navy War College,
and Carlisle Barracks. We also have this new command now that
studies the overall operations of our forces, that is located down in
Virginia, the one that Admiral Edmund Giambastiani put together.

Do you have any knowledge of the traditional practice of war-
gaming plans having been done in those various forums,
wargaming being, for those that are following the hearing, where
you establish an A team, a B team, or a blue team, a red team,
and they try to assess the likelihood of success of the plan or what
modifications should be made to the plan? In other words, it is a
professional good exchange. It is very important we do it in many
situations.
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Do you have knowledge of it having been done in the preparation
of this plan as enunciated by the President on 10 January?

General CASEY. I do not have any knowledge one way or the
other, Senator.

Senator WARNER. All right. I have to tell you, there is testimony
in the record by other witnesses before this committee that teams
were sent to your AOR for the purposes of conducting such an eval-
uation. I accept your answer you do not have knowledge, which
means you certainly did not see any work product. But I would ask
that the record be left open so that you can go back into your com-
mand and see what, if any, type of wargaming might have been
done.

General CASEY. Oh, I thought you were speaking of war colleges
and Joint Forces Command.

Senator WARNER. In other words, Congress funds a whole num-
ber of military institutions for the purpose of doing wargaming, to
make assessments of the likelihood of success of a plan or how a
plan should be modified.

General CASEY. We routinely do it in our planning process. 1
would be surprised if that was not done in Iraq.

Senator WARNER. Well then, was it done within your command?
Did you have a sort of a structure that looked at the plan as it was
unfolding and presumably just before the President announced it
to determine on a professional basis between young men and
women officers looking at it and giving their best judgment as to
the strength of the plan, the likelihood of success, or the likelihood
it would not succeed unless certain corrections are made?

General CASEY. The actual wargaming of the Baghdad plan
would have been done at the corps level. You are asking me wheth-
er we wargamed the overall strategy. No, we did not.

Senator WARNER. All right. So it would have to be done up at
corps level and that would be General Abizaid?

General CASEY. General Odierno.

Senator WARNER. Odierno.

General CASEY. It is a tactical level plan.

Senator WARNER. He is a subordinate commander to you, is he?

General CASEY. Right.

Senator WARNER. So you do not know whether he did it and
what the results?

General CASEY. I cannot tell you conclusively he did it. I tell you
that we do wargaming as part of all of our planning. I would be
surprised if some level of wargaming was not done, but I cannot
tell you conclusively that it was.

Senator WARNER. All right. Could you then supply that for the
record?

General CASEY. I will.

[The information referred to follows:]

During my testimony before the Senate Armed Services Committee on 1 February
2007 you asked if we had done any wargaming as part of the formal planning proc-
ess used to develop the current Baghdad security plan. I replied that during oper-
ational planning we routinely conduct such wargaming and that I would confirm for
you that we had.

The Multi-National Corp-Iraq conducted a detailed wargame from 22-24 Decem-

ber 2006 to examine several courses of action. They followed that up on 24 Decem-
ber with a course of action brief to the commander that included the results of the
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wargaming. The commander used the results of that wargaming as he developed his
operations order.

On behalf of all our servicemembers and coalition partners, thank you and the
committee for your continued steadfast support to our mission in Iraq.

Senator WARNER. In September 2006—and Chairman Levin, it
was just before you and I made that trip together in the region in
October, and we visited the Marines, you will recall. While it was
classified, I think I can make reference to in September 2006 the
Washington Post reported that “The chief of intelligence of the Ma-
rine Corps in Iraq filed a report concluding that the prospects for
securing Anbar Province are dim.”

That report was classified, so I will not ask you to comment on
it. But we actually had the opportunity to have a colloquy with
that colonel and his commanding officer and others. I then asked
questions about al Anbar.

What is the state today of the power of the al Qaeda elements
of this insurgency? Is it growing? Is it strengthening? Do we have
sufficient forces in your judgment to repress that organization?

General CASEY. I would say that the strength of al Qaeda in
Anbar Province is diminishing. I talked to General Zumer, the com-
mander in Anbar, right before I left. He told me that for the first
time since the war there are Iraqi police in every district in Anbar
Province. That is a big step. They have had very good success re-
cruiting police. They have trained over 9,000 police, on their way
to about 14,000 police.

So that is a big success. The real major success has come on the
political level with a group of tribal leaders who banded together
and started to take on al Qaeda on their own, and then, with the
assistance of Prime Minister Maliki, they were able to merge some
of these leaders into the provincial council run by the governor. So
when this report, the intelligence report you spoke of, there was
not a political track in Anbar. There is now. There were not many
police in Anbar. There are now.

Senator WARNER. But as a part of your plan, that is the January
10 plan which you worked on, you do recommend additional forces
in al Anbar?

General CASEY. I did.

Senator WARNER. Was that for the purpose of further diminish-
ing the influence of al Qaeda?

General CASEY. Absolutely, it was to maintain the momentum
that they already had. I actually went out there in October. I was
getting a briefing from the commander in Ramadi and he was de-
scribing what was happening. I said: “It looks like you have an op-
portunity here; what could you do with another battalion?” He said:
“I could clean out Ramadi.” So we asked for the Marine Expedition-
ary Unit and brought it in in November, and he has used that.
These other units now are to backfill that Marine Expeditionary
Unit so that we maintain pressure on these guys throughout Anbar
Province.

Senator WARNER. My final question. You in the earlier responses
described really the enormity of your task as the Multi-National
Commander. Among it was dealing with, I think you said, three
successive prime ministers; is that correct?

General CASEY. It is, Senator.
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Senator WARNER. We have an ambassador there. I am trying to
determine the degree of responsibility that you have with respect
to the political side. Remember we said this new plan has four com-
ponents. One of them is dealing with the Iraqi government.

Is under the new plan there to be more State Department offi-
cials, more emphasis put on the ambassadorial role to deal with
that? Or is your successor to continue to have to find time apart
from his military responsibilities to handle much of the intergov-
ernmental relationships?

General CASEY. Ambassador Zol Kollazaid handles the political
business with the prime minister. What I work with him is the po-
litical-military aspects: what type of commitments do I need from
the prime minister to support the military plan? What do I need
from the government in terms of economic support for the plan?
Those are the types of interactions that I have. I do not get in-
volved in the strictly political stuff. Zol takes care of that.

Senator WARNER. So if, for example, in the forthcoming Baghdad
surge campaign, the Iraqis fail to keep their commitments, bench-
marks as we call them, and the most specific one and the one
which I have included in my resolution, and you have alluded to
it today, it is that commitment that no longer will the political
structure of the prime minister and his subordinates be reaching
out and telling tactical commanders, this is what you will have to
do, and then calling up and saying, what you have already done
on your own initiative, undo it and pull back.

Whose responsibility will it be to make sure and certain that the
Iraqis are living up to that and other benchmarks? Is it the United
States ambassador, now filled by another individual, a very able
person—I have dealt with him through the years—and his team,
or is it back on the commanding officer of the MNF-I, your succes-
sor?

General CASEY. I would look after the military aspects. For ex-
ample, if we had a call to a unit to undo something that was done,
I would get that report back up to my chain and Zol and I would
go see the prime minister.

Senator WARNER. He is now to be succeeded by another individ-
ual?

General CASEY. Right.

So basically, Senator, I would deal with the military commit-
ments, and I have a system already set up for monitoring those.
Zol would deal with the political commitments.

Senator WARNER. Then if that fails it is part of your responsibil-
ity and the failure of those commitments by the Iraqgi political
structure then would fall in other words, the buck stops on your
desk and not the State Department?

General CASEY. For example, if they did not deliver on a commit-
ment to pass the electoral law or to pass the oil law, that is Zol’s
business.

Senator WARNER. Correct.

General CASEY. If they are not delivering on their commitment
not to allow safe havens and are restricting our operations in an
area, that is on me. So we work it together.
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Senator WARNER. Now, that last phrase is important, you “work
it together.” So you are really working in partnership with the U.S.
ambassador?

General CASEY. Oh, absolutely.

Senator WARNER. I see. I would think that primary responsibility
for the enforcement of those benchmarks should be primarily with
the Secretary of State and her ambassadors. I think you should
think through and have some clarification.

General CASEY. The benchmarks absolutely fall under Zol’s pur-
view. Again, it is the military-related commitments that I keep an
eye on.

Senator WARNER. There I think you would be in the role of an
eﬁpert adviser to the United States ambassador, rather than one
that

General CASEY. What happens is we go over together.

Senator WARNER. All right. All I am saying is there could be a
subsequent assessment of what went right and what went wrong
here, and I think that having again unified commands with various
responsibilities, whether it is on the diplomatic side or it is on the
military side, would be beneficial.

I thank the chair.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you very much, Senator Warner.

General, the Iraqis have agreed to benchmarks before, is that not
correct?

General CASEY. They did.

Chairman LEVIN. Did they not agree in October to benchmarks?

General CASEY. September-October, I think you are right.

Chairman LEVIN. Did they live up to those benchmarks?

General CASEY. Not in all cases.

Chairman LEVIN. How about in most cases?

General CASEY. They did, they made progress on some things.

Chairman LEVIN. Did they deny that they had agreed to bench-
marks? Let me read

General CASEY. I think there was some discussion by the prime
minister that he——

Chairman LEVIN. Some discussion? He flat out—according to the
Washington Post on October 25, “Maliki lashed out today at the
United States, saying his popularly elected government would not
bend to U.S.-imposed benchmarks,” and denied that he had agreed
to the benchmarks. Were you aware of that?

General CASEY. I am aware of that

Chairman LEVIN. No, but is it true that he denied that he agreed
to them?

General CASEY. It is.

Chairman LEVIN. Does that not make you nervous, when he did
agree to them and then a day later or 2 days later denies that he
agreed to them?

General CASEY. I do not know that he did agree with them.
Other members of the presidency council—they have this policy
council for national security and that was the group that it was
discussed with. I do not know whether the prime minister was ac-
tually there or not.

Chairman LEVIN. I see. So when Khalilzad said “Iraqi leaders
have agreed to a time line for making the hard decisions needed
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to resolve these issues”—that is his quote—you are not sure that
Maliki was involved among the Iraqi leaders that had agreed?

General CASEY. I am not, but Zol would know that.

Chairman LEVIN. All right, so you are not sure that Maliki ever
agreed to the ones that everybody else says he agreed to?

General CASEY. I am not.

Chairman LEVIN. Okay, that is fair. That is a straight answer.

We have talked a little bit about what General Shinseki said
here about needing more troops and about the way he was treated.
Do you have any feelings about the way he was treated after he
spoke honestly about his opinion?

General CASEY. I do not think he was treated well.

Chairman LEVIN. You have indicated on a number of occasions
that your efforts were thwarted by Iraqi leaders.

By the way, I could not agree with you more relative to Shinseki.
I think he was treated miserably and that message I think was an
insult to everybody in uniform. But I will leave it at that. You gave
me an answer which is perfectly consistent with what I just said,
although perhaps not as purple in its prose.

General, you have indicated this morning that you raised a num-
ber of problems when, a number of times you were thwarted, more
accurately when Prime Minister Jafari objected to something you
were trying to get done and Prime Minister Maliki I believe did not
insist that his troops act without political interference, indeed in-
volved himself. He would not allow certain things to happen.

You objected to that because you were trying to make things hap-
pen. Did you tell your chain of command? Did you take that to the
higher level in those cases and tell either General Abizaid or the
Chairman of the Joint Chiefs or whoever you would have been re-
porting to, probably General Abizaid, that you were having those
problems?

General CASEY. Yes. I would not write a report or something, but
in my discussions with them, which were frequent, I would high-
light the difficulties I was having. But I will tell you, Senator, I
have watched Prime Minister Maliki grow over the last 8 months
and over the last several months there have been no restrictions
on what we are doing. That has changed over time and I think
changed for the positive.

Chairman LEVIN. You were asked in your prehearing questions
what were the most significant mistakes the United States has
made to date in Iraq, and you had quite a long list of mistakes. You
did not list among those mistakes some of the most commonly
agreed to mistakes. I will not say that everyone has agreed to
these, but these have been noted and they are significant.

General CASEY. I kind of stuck to the things on my watch.

Chairman LEVIN. I see.

General CASEY. I tried not to go back to the beginning.

Chairman LEVIN. One of the things which has affected you was
the disbandment of the Iraqi army. That was before your watch,
but nonetheless, do you have any feelings about that action as to
whether that was a wise course, to not bring the Iraqi army back
from their homes? Not the top level officers, but most of the people
who were in the army. Was that a mistake in your judgment?
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General CASEY. Looking back, the Iraqi army was suspect to 80
percent of the country, the Kurds and the Shia.

Che;irman LEVIN. Even though the Shia made up most of the
army?

General CASEY. Right, but it was the leadership.

Chairman LEVIN. The leadership was suspect. I am talking about
80 percent of the army, not the leaders.

General CASEY. Right.

Chairman LEVIN. The people who were thrown out of work with
guns and no pay.

General CASEY. I understand.

Chairman LEVIN. Was that a mistake?

General CASEY. I cannot talk to the timing of how it was done,
but my sense is something would have had to have been done with
that Iraqi army that was the instrument of repression by the Sad-
dam Hussein regime. The other thing I will tell you

Chairman LEVIN. Would the removal of the top leadership have
sent the right signal?

General CASEY. It certainly could have.

Chairman LEVIN. What about the de-Baathification program?
Did it go too far?

General CASEY. It did. It still is.

Chairman LEVIN. What about the failure to adequately plan for
the occupation, looking at a worst case scenario or a more complex
occupation? Was that a mistake?

General CASEY. It certainly was, and it was compounded by the
execution.

Chairman LEVIN. Now, what the President himself said is that
he had a choice to make—he just said this a couple weeks ago—
“to do what we were doing, and one could define that maybe a slow
failure, or change what we were doing.” So the President has de-
scribed what was happening before he made his change of strat-
egy—regardless of whether we think it was a significant change or
not; that is not the point at the moment—he defined what was hap-
pening as, “maybe a slow failure,” and that we needed to change
strategy.

Do you agree with that description of what was happening?

General CASEY. Slow failure? Do I agree that Iraq was moving
toward a slow failure?

Chairman LEVIN. That maybe what was happening—I am using
the President’s exact words because he did not say it was. He said
maybe was a slow failure. You have said that you did not think it
was a failure. I am asking you, since the President described what
was happening as “maybe a slow failure,” do you——

General CASEY. It is not lost on me that the Commander in Chief
was not satisfied with what was going on.

Chairman LEVIN. But his description—even he came to the point
after all these years of not having what everybody wanted, which
is success in Iraq, he finally described mistakes were made, and
then he said, yes, one could define that, doing what we are doing,
as “maybe a slow failure.”

I am just wondering whether you would agree with that.

General CASEY. I actually do not see it as slow failure. I actually
see it as slow progress.
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Chairman LEVIN. All right. My time is up and I think Senator
Sessions is next. Senator Sessions, we did not pass over you this
time.

Senator WARNER. Senator, would you yield just for a moment?

Senator SESSIONS. I would be pleased to.

Senator WARNER. I want to catch this last vote.

General, I have been here throughout this hearing and it has
been a good tough one and a thorough one. But your testimony
today has reinforced my earlier opinion when I arrived here at the
beginning this morning that you are the President’s choice for
Chief of Staff of the Army. The institution of the Army is really in-
volved in this, that wonderful institutional tradition of the Army,
and you will have my support.

General CASEY. Thank you very much, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. Thank you.

Senator SESSIONS. General Casey, I am not comfortable with this
insistence on trying to work the word “failure” into what is happen-
ing. I think we are all uneasy. I think the American people are un-
easy. They are troubled. Things have not gone as well as we would
like, and you have said that several times. But “failure” suggests
a doomed event, and you have been through that now 30 months.
You have worked with the Iraqi government and I am sure have
been frustrated many times on the difference of cultural responses
and the different leaderships they have had there and all.

Do you feel like under the plan that has been proposed and we
intend to carry out that we can be successful in Iraq?

General CASEY. I do. I believe, as I said in my testimony, the sit-
uation in Iraq is winnable. It is very winnable. It is hard, though.

Senator SESSIONS. It is hard and it is slow, and there are good
days and bad days, good months and bad months. Would you say
it that way?

General CASEY. There are.

Senator SESSIONS. Senators Levin and Warner and I, and I be-
lieve Mark Pryor, were in Ramadi. We were briefed by the Marine
colonel, intelligence officer in the command, and we were troubled
by the reports that we got at that time. I had the opportunity to
talk with General Peter Pace, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs,
last night for a good while and I asked him about that. He said
that same briefer briefed him several months later and had seen
some significant steps for progress being made. You seem to be say-
ing the same thing.

So in this kind of counterinsurgency operation that we are in, is
it not a mistake to go into any one particular area of the country
at a given day, whether it is up or down, and try to express a total
evaluation of our entire effort?

General CASEY. Absolutely. One of the things that I do that most
people do not is I look at the whole country and I travel about the
whole country. I have been to every province, visit the units there.
I get assessments from the guys and gals that are out there on the
ground dealing with the Iraqis every day.

A lot of what comes out of Iraq is Baghdad-centric and it comes
out of the Green Zone, and you really have to get out and around
Iraq to get a full appreciation of what is going on there. Again, I
am not sugar-coating the situation in Baghdad. It is bad.
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Senator SESSIONS. You do agree that since such a large percent-
age of the population is there and it is the capital, that Baghdad
must be secured? That is a critical event for us right now?

General CASEY. It is, Senator.

Senator SESSIONS. We have around 23,000 troops in Afghanistan.
They have almost the same population as Iraq. I think a lot of us
hoped that we could keep the numbers down. But Iraq has turned
out to be more complex and difficult and more violent and it has
required us to maintain troops longer than I would have liked.
Hopefully, this will be a surge that can lead to progress and we can
get back on the path that you tried to get us on, which is a down-
ward drawing of our troops and continuing to push up the Iraqi
troops.

I am concerned, General Casey, about our prison and law en-
forcement system there. To follow up on Senator Warner’s comment
first, if we need more prison beds to place people who have been
convicted and arrested by Iraqi forces, is that the U.S. military or
is that the State Department ambassador’s role to find the money
for that?

General CASEY. That is the State Department.

Senator SESSIONS. If we need to create a new trial system, which
I strongly think should be a military trial system, because we are
in such a state of disorder, and try those people who are threats
against the state in an Iraqi military court system, would that be
the State Department’s responsibility to get such a court system up
or the military?

General CASEY. The State Department is responsible for the rule
of law and for assisting the Iraqis in developing the rule of law in-
stitutions.

Senator SESSIONS. They bring in the Department of Justice and
others?

General CASEY. Yes.

Senator SESSIONS. I just want to tell you, I am not happy with
that. I do not think we have gotten nearly far enough along. As I
have noted, we have one-ninth as many bed spaces and prisoners
in custody in Iraq per capita as we have in Alabama. I saw another
military writer in a military journal write that on a per capita
basis there was about six times as many in prison in Vietnam dur-
ing that conflict.

It just indicates, objectively looked at, that we have a lot of dan-
gerous people out there, and if they are not arrested, apprehended,
and removed, then you cannot have credibility in a city like Bagh-
dad. They need to know that when somebody bad is caught they
are gone, it is not a revolving door.

Are you aware of the complaints in that regard and will you take
steps as Chief of Staff to support efforts to improve the law enforce-
ment system there?

General CASEY. In Iraq?

Senator SESSIONS. Yes.

General CASEY. We work closely with the embassy on the rule of
law program. As you suggest, it is something that needs an awful
lot more work.

Senator SESSIONS. General Casey, that is what we hear over and
over again. But it is your soldiers that are out there day after day
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being shot at, sometimes by the same people that were caught and
released. I am glad you say it is the State Department’s respon-
sibility, but really it is the United States’ responsibility. It is our
soldiers there, our policy that we need to execute.

I guess I want you to say that you will break some china if need
be to get this thing moving, if we have to get on the State Depart-
ment or have it transferred to the military to get it done.

General CASEY. I will.

Senator SESSIONS. That is good.

General CASEY. Can I just say, though, that we also have our
own detention system where we have about 15,000 Iraqis, and that
does not operate in a catch and release program, and we are actu-
ally expanding our capacity by another 4,000 or 5,000 so that we
can continue to hold the Iraqi security detainees and not have to
put them back out on the street. So we work that and watch that
very closely.

Senator SESSIONS. One final brief question. Prime Minister
Maliki is elected. He is a politician like we are. He has constitu-
encies. His people have pride and he has some pride. Would you
say we want him to assume responsibility, we want him to declare
it is his responsibility to run Iraq, and we ought to be somewhat
sympathetic and understanding if he takes the position he does not
need help and his people can do it?

You express that better than I. But I sense a tension there be-
tween his desire to be a strong leader for his country and to create
an independent Iraq that is not run by the United States, at the
same time they are just not able to do everything there.

General CASEY. I would say that that is an accurate description
of his desires. He does want to be in charge, not only of the govern-
ment but of his security forces, and we are working with him to
e}?able him to do that. But that is a good thing. That is a good
thing.

Senator SESSIONS. Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator Sessions, thank you.

Senator Reed.

Senator REED. Thank you, General. It has been a long morning,
but I have a couple of points I would like to raise with you.

In your written submission you suggest that, in response to our
operations in Baghdad, that the Shia militias would likely lie low,
perhaps at the behest of their colleagues in the government, who
have been urging them to do that, but that the Sunnis would tend
to hunker down in the neighborhoods because they are connected
to the neighborhoods, which raises I think in my mind at least the
question that the effect of our operations or the perception of our
operations at least initially would be that we are conducting gen-
erally attacks against Sunni forces at the behest of the Shia gov-
ernment, which could be exploited and, frankly, the opposition has
been much more adroit than we have in the information warfare,
as a way of showing us that we have thrown our lot in with the
Shia, we are attacking the Sunnis.

That I think will harden the resistance in the Sunni community
to reconciliation and it certainly will create a regional dynamic
where Sunni governments, sympathizers in the region might be
compelled to, if not enter, at least to provide increased support.
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Is that a concern of yours?

General CASEY. It is a concern and it is something that both we
and the Iraqis are concerned about. That is part of the prime min-
ister’s commitment, is evenhanded enforcement of the law against
anyone who breaks it. So we are working with the Iraqi planners
to ensure that the operations that are conducted are conducted in
a balanced fashion.

Senator REED. But it seems again, and I tend to agree with your
assessment of the likely at least initial reaction, that the Shia mili-
tia are deliberately avoiding contact with us. If the Sunnis are in
such position where they can—and you and I have both had con-
versations with the prime minister and when you talk about the
insurgency it is a Sunni insurgency. The sectarian violence is some-
thing that does not register as forcefully in his mind as it does in
ours. It is a Sunni insurgency, and we are going after that Sunni
insurgency. Those are literally his words to me.

I think this is potentially a very serious consequence of this oper-
ation. But let me ask you an additional question. Let us assume
there is a period of remission, but the cancer still exists. The can-
cer is militias, both Sunni and Shia, with the capacity to quickly
assume the battle. The other part of the cancer I think is a dys-
functional Iraqi government, not just its security services but its
whole governmental apparatus.

If we do have this period of remission, what do we do? Is that
a justification to withdraw forces, or do we have to continue to stay
there at a very substantial force level because these capacities still
exist? The bottom line is, how long do you think we will be keeping
roughly 140,000 troops in Iraq, but more precisely 20,000-plus,
30,000 American forces in Baghdad, maneuver forces? I am not
talking about anything but maneuver forces.

General CASEY. I mentioned the metrics earlier about we have
some ways of trying to figure out are we making progress in Bagh-
dad or are we not. There certainly is a chance that people will
leave town, lie low. What I said in my opening testimony is for this
to be successful the Iraqi security forces have to emerge as the
dominant security force. So in addition to the security operations,
in addition to establishing these bases that will maintain, allow
them to maintain security force presence in these areas to prevent
a return, it also needs to be worked on the political side to remove
political support from the militia.

So that takes time. Now, my sense is, as I have said publicly, we
will start seeing an impact in 60 days or so, I think. One way or
the other, we will start seeing an impact. Assuming things con-
tinue to progress positively, it will probably be the end of the sum-
mer before Baghdad is at a level of security that people are more
inclined to feel comfortable with.

What happens with respect to our forces after that, it is up to
somebody else to figure out. But I would look at the results on the
ground and decide what I needed and what I did not need.

Senator REED. Just a final comment. One of the unfortunate as-
pects of this whole operation is what progress we have made has
been reversed in some cases. I think, as you suggested, before the
Samarra bombing we thought we had made real progress, that
things were going our way, and then it was quickly and suddenly
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reversed. That is a concern I have going forward, that we might get
a remission, but unless we make fundamental changes—and I
think what you also suggested is that—and this goes I think to the
focus of the difference between your approach and those who have
criticized you, is that, at what point will the Iraqi forces be capable
of taking a lead and sustaining that leadership.

In the past you have thought they were and it turned out that
they did not have that capacity, or at least that is the perception.
I think going forward that is going to be one of the critical issues
that we all have to address. You will not be doing that job. You will
be Chief of Staff of the Army. But I think we will be still consider-
ing that issue.

I do not know if you have a final comment, but I thank you for
your patience and your testimony.

General CASEY. Thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. General, I think you have said that a political
settlement is essential if there is going to be an end to the violence
in Iraq; is that fair? Does that represent your view?

General CASEY. Political reconciliation, yes.

Chairman LEVIN. Right. That is going to require an agreement
on power sharing, resource sharing, autonomy issues, on the politi-
cal side.

General CASEY. Right.

Chairman LEVIN. Is that correct?

General CASEY. That is where those benchmarks come from.

Chairman LEVIN. Right.

General CASEY. Those benchmarks are the key political agree-
ments they have to happen.

Chairman LEVIN. Those are benchmarks, those promises have
been made long ago. There was supposed to be a commission which
would look at proposed changes to the constitution that was sup-
posed to come into existence 90 days after the assembly took office;
is that not correct?

General CASEY. They formed the commission. The commission is
meeting, I am told.

Chairman LEVIN. Have they followed their benchmark for report-
ing to the assembly, do you know?

General CASEY. I think my recollection is there is a benchmark
coming up here in January.

Chairman LEVIN. For reporting to the assembly?

General CASEY. I believe so. I think they have 4 months to come
back.

Chairman LEVIN. I think the original law of Iraq was that 90
days after they took office they were supposed to report back in 4
months, 120 days after, that they were supposed to report back.
’ghat? was not met, is that accurate? They did not do that in 120

ays?

General CASEY. They are reporting back I think about 4 months
after they formed the commission.

Chairman LEVIN. But not 4 months after the assembly was cre-
ated; is that correct?

General CASEY. I think that is right.

Chairman LEVIN. You have talked about the training and you
made a couple references here, one to the length of time it was sup-
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posed to take to train the Iraqi security forces. You said this was
a 3-year program at one point, but that does not mean that for
each of the troops in the Iraqi security forces it would be a 3-year
training program. It is like a 6-week training program.

General CASEY. Exactly. I am speaking about the institutions of
the military and police forces.

Chairman LEVIN. All right. But in terms of the numbers that
have been trained and equipped to take the lead, that number is
now at?

General CASEY. Over 300,000.

Chairman LEVIN. 300,000.

General CASEY. About 330,000.

Chairman LEVIN. About half of those are army?

General CASEY. 135,000 army, 190,000 police.

Chairman LEVIN. So 135,000 army are now trained and equipped
and 190,000 police are now trained and equipped?

General CAsEy. We have trained 135,000 army soldiers and
equipped them. Okay, now, of that group—both army and police,
there have been 26,000 Iraqi security forces that we have trained
that are killed or wounded to the point where they cannot work.

Chairman LEVIN. So there is 130,000 roughly army that have
been

General CASEY. Been through the country.

Chairman LEVIN. Through our program.

General CASEY. Right.

Chairman LEVIN. Trained, equipped, and ready to take the lead,
theoretically?

General CASEY. No.

Chairman LEVIN. No?

General CASEY. Three steps. Trained and equipped: they are
formed, they are given their uniforms, they are organized into
units, and they have had some basic level of training, step one.
Step two, in the lead: They begin to function with our transition
teams and they grow as units so that they get to the point where
they can do counterinsurgency operations with our support. Step
three: independence.

Chairman LEVIN. Now, step two; how many of the 135,000 have
finished step two?

General CASEY. We look at units.

Chairman LEVIN. How many units?

General CASEY. Right now, 8 out of 10 divisions are in the lead.
I want to say 30 out of 36 brigades, and probably 90 or so of the
112 battalions are in the lead.

Chairman LEVIN. So now translate that into people? Roughly
how many of the 135,000 are in those units you just described that
are in the lead, roughly?

General CASEY. Right. What I will do is I will take off the air
force and the navy, and so I would say probably around 120,000.

Chairman LEVIN. 120,000, okay.

General CASEY. That is a SWAG, but——

Chairman LEVIN. No, that is fine.

You have indicated that the piece of paper which was delivered
by Mr. Maliki to our President in Amman probably did not say that
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they needed American troops; they probably would have said they
needed additional or they needed troops; is that correct?

General CASEY. That is my recollection.

Chairman LEVIN. Why would he not have used those troops that
you just referred to that were trained and equipped to do the Bagh-
dad job? Or did he, or do you not know?

General CASEY. No, he did. But the rest of the country still re-
quires security forces, and we are drawing——

Chairman LEVIN. But the rest of the country is pacified more.
You said the big problem is Baghdad. Why would he not move
enough troops to Baghdad to do what needs to be done in Baghdad
since the rest of the country is calmer?

General CASEY. He is doing that, and he has moved two brigades,
moving another brigade from the west, from the north, into Bagh-
dad.

Chairman LEVIN. So how many troops of his would then be in
Baghdad after he makes the move?

General CASEY. Of his?

Chairman LEVIN. Yes.

General CASEY. Total I would say somewhere between 60,000
and 70,000.

Chairman LEVIN. Which leaves about another how many, 60,000
that are trained and equipped and able to take the lead?

General CASEY. Armed forces throughout the rest of the country?

Chairman LEVIN. Right.

General CASEY. Ballpark.

Chairman LEVIN. What we are going to do is request the White
House to tell us what apparently you are not sure of, which is
whether Maliki was more specific as to whether he wanted or did
not want American troops to be part of the Baghdad operation. You
said you think he just said troops in that piece of paper that he
dropped

General CASEY. But I think I also said that he leans toward not
wanting to have to bring in more coalition forces, and when we
have gone to him in this particular case with his commanders and
the ministers and said, this is what we need for this mission, he
has said okay.

Chairman LEVIN. This is what we need.

General CASEY. Right.

Chairman LEVIN. This is what we need. What America needs?

General CASEY. We collectively, Iraqis and coalition forces, three
Iraqi, two coalition.

Chairman LEVIN. Then he accepted that?

General CASEY. He accepted that.

Chairman LEVIN. But that was our proposal?

General CASEY. That was a joint proposal from the Iraqi min-
isters and us.

Chairman LEVIN. You got together with the Iraqi ministers and
then went to the prime minister and made a statement to him
that, we believe this mission requires coalition forces?

General CASEY. That is correct.

Chairman LEVIN. Would you say the Iraqi military that were in-
volved in the statement to the prime minister were persuaded of
that? Did they initiate the idea or did we initiate the idea?
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General CASEY. It came out of our planning, but they accepted
and even endorsed the idea.

Chairman LEVIN. So it came out of our—I will not repeat what
you said. I think that addresses the question in an adequate way.

My time is up. Senator Sessions.

Senator SESSIONS. No, thank you.

Chairman LEVIN. I think the only other question that I have——

General CASEY. Do I have Dan Cox to thank for all these ques-
tions? [Laughter.]

Chairman LEVIN. No. No, he shares the load. [Laughter.]

Senator SESSIONS. While you are looking——

Chairman LEVIN. Yes.

Senator SESSIONS. To follow up now on our soldiers and what
they have there, you have issued orders—I believe it is you—that
Humvees and vehicles should not be outside protected areas that
are not up-armored to specifications; is that correct?

General CASEY. That is correct, sir.

Senator SESSIONS. Is any soldier being sent out on patrol or duty
without kevlar, the vests that they have, the equipment that they
are authorized and expected to have?

General CASEY. I hope not.

Senator SESSIONS. That would be against policy and procedure?

General CASEY. Absolutely.

Senator SESSIONS. You believe you have in theater sufficient
equipment and that day after day when they are out there doing
their duty they have the specified equipment, protective gear, and
that kind of thing? I guess I want to say to American mothers and
fathers and family members, we keep hearing this talk about short-
age of equipment. Can you tell us, are they not pretty well-
equipped?

General CASEY. They are very well-equipped. The discussion
today about this report about a lack of equipment is not something
that I have heard as I have gone out and visited the soldiers, and
I rarely if ever get comments from soldiers about things they do not
have, and I ask.

Senator SESSIONS. If you become Chief of Staff, do you under-
stand it is your responsibility to make sure that equipment—ulti-
mately it is your responsibility to see that equipment gets to the
soldier in the field so that General Petraeus or whoever is com-
manding them can have it if they need it?

General CASEY. I do.

Senator SESSIONS. You will accept that responsibility?

General CASEY. I go after it hard.

Senator SESSIONS. I know we have shortages here and there, but
I do believe that when I have been there that the equipment is
there and we have done a pretty darn good job of doing it in a very
distant, difficult land.

General CASEY. I think so, too.

Chairman LEVIN. This is a question which Senator Reed raised
and I want to just press you a little bit harder on it. That has to
do with the militias going underground, which apparently they are
going to do, and taking their arms with them. Is that troubling for
you?
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General CASEY. It is something we have to watch. As I said, be-
fore we go the militias are going to have to be dealt with, and we
need to deal with them in a security way and in a political way.
But at the end of the day the Iraqi security forces have to be the
dominant force in Iraq, and right now they are not, without our
help.

Chairman LEVIN. Can they be dealt with without dealing with
the political issues which are there?

General CASEY. No. They can, but it would be much more violent.

Chairman LEVIN. Do you agree that there is usefulness to politi-
cal pressure being placed on the Iraqi leaders to reach settlements?

General CASEY. Absolutely. But if I could comment on that, it is
not just Prime Minister Maliki that people need to pressure. There
is a political base in the United Alliance that is very responsible
for the policies that he is following. So pressure along a range of
leaders from Iraq is in my view much more productive than just
squeezing the prime minister.

Chairman LEVIN. No, I agree. That is why I always say Iraqi po-
litical leaders, not just the prime minister. But that is a necessary
ingredient if there is going to be a solution in your opinion?

General CASEY. It is. The other thing that I think it was useful
in pushing Iraqi leaders toward a reconciliation, is the discussion
about accountability. Saddam Hussein was just hung for his crimes
against the people of Iraq. But thousands of Iraqis have died over
the past year at the hands of death squads. There has to be an ac-
countability for that, too, and I think the Iraqi political leaders
need to understand that.

Chairman LEVIN. Senator Sessions, I think, has focused on what
is essential if there is going to be accountability, which is that
there not be a catch and release program. We thank him for his
leadership in this area. He has really focused on something that is
important in terms of accountability and justice being dispensed in
Iraq.

General, unless there are additional questions, we will stand ad-
journed. We thank you for your stamina. I know it is nothing prob-
ably in terms of your experience wearing that uniform; this stam-
ina is probably pretty mild, at least in terms of how much time you
sat there. But in any event, we thank you for your service and we
thank again your family.

General CASEY. Thank you very much, Senator.

Chairman LEVIN. We will stand adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 1:34 p.m., the committee adjourned.]

[Prepared questions submitted to GEN George W. Casey, Jr.,
USA, by Chairman Levin prior to the hearing with answers sup-
plied follows:]

QUESTIONS AND RESPONSES
DEFENSE REFORMS

Question. The Goldwater-Nichols Department of Defense (DOD) Reorganization
Act of 1986 and the Special Operations reforms have strengthened the warfighting
readiness of our Armed Forces. They have enhanced civilian control and the chain
of command by clearly delineating the combatant commanders’ responsibilities and
authorities and the role of the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff (JCS). These
reforms have also vastly improved cooperation between the Services and the com-
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batant commanders, among other things, in joint training and education and in the
execution of military operations.

Do you see the need for modifications of any Goldwater-Nichols Act provisions?

Answer. Goldwater-Nichols has significantly improved our ability to conduct joint
operations. I have no specific recommendations for modifying the act itself.

Question. If so, what areas do you believe might be appropriate to address in
these modifications?

Answer. There is good reason to consider the development of Goldwater-Nichols
Act-like legislation to delineate roles and responsibilities of Federal agencies in sup-
port of contingency operations.

Question. Do you believe that the role of the chiefs of staff under the Goldwater-
Nichols legislation is appropriate and the policies and processes in existence allow
that role to be fulfilled?

Answer. Yes.

RELATIONSHIPS

Question. Section 162(b) of title 10, U.S.C., provides that the chain of command
runs from the President to the Secretary of Defense and from the Secretary of De-
fense to the commanders of the combatant commands. Other sections of law and tra-
ditional practice, however, establish important relationships outside the chain of
command. Please describe your understanding of the relationship of the Chief of
Staff of the Army to the following offices:

Secretary of Defense.

Answer. The Secretary of Defense, as the head of DOD and the principal assistant
to the President in all matters relating to DOD, issues guidance and direction to
the military departments. If confirmed, I will be responsible to the Secretary of De-
fense and his Deputy, through the Secretary of the Army, for the operation of the
Army in accordance with such directives. As a member of the JCS, I will serve as
a military adviser to the Secretary of Defense, as appropriate. I will cooperate fully
with the Secretary of Defense to ensure that the Army properly implements the
policies established by the Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD). In coordination
with the Secretary of the Army, I will communicate with the Secretary of Defense
in articulating the views of the Army.

Question. The Under Secretaries of Defense.

Answer. Acting on behalf of the Secretary of Defense, the Under Secretaries per-
form responsibilities that require them, from time to time, to issue guidance—and
in the case of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology, and Lo-
gistics, direction—to the military departments. If confirmed, in coordination with
the Secretary of the Army, I will communicate with the Under Secretaries in articu-
lating the views of the Army. I will work closely with them to ensure that the Army
is administered in accordance with the guidance and direction issued by OSD.

Question. The Assistant Secretaries of Defense.

Answer. The Assistant Secretaries of Defense have functional responsibilities
that, from time to time, require the issuance of guidance to the military depart-
ments. If confirmed, I will, in coordination with the Secretary of the Army, commu-
nicate with the Assistant Secretaries of Defense in articulating the views of the
Army. I will cooperate fully with them to ensure that the Army is administered in
accordance with guidance promulgated by OSD.

Question. The Chairman of JCS.

Answer. The Chairman of JCS is the principal military adviser to the President,
the National Security Council, and the Secretary of Defense. Subject to the author-
ity, direction, and control of the President and the Secretary of Defense, the Chair-
man plans the strategic direction and contingency operations of the Armed Forces;
advises the Secretary of Defense on requirements, programs, and budgets identified
by the commanders of the combatant commands; develops doctrine for the joint em-
ployment of the Armed Forces; reports on assignment of functions (or roles and mis-
sions) to the Armed Forces; provides for representation of the United States on the
Military Staff Committee of the United Nations; and performs such other duties as
may be prescribed by law or by the President or Secretary of Defense.

In conjunction with the other members of the Joint Chiefs, the Chief of Staff of
the Army assists the Chairman in providing military advice to the President, the
National Security Council, and the Secretary of Defense. If confirmed, as a member
of JCS, it would be my duty to provide frank and timely advice and opinions to the
Chairman to assist him in his performance of these responsibilities. If confirmed,
in addition, upon request, I will as a member of JCS provide my individual military
advice to the President, the National Security Council, and the Secretary of Defense.
As appropriate, I will provide advice in addition to or in disagreement with that of
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the Chairman. I will establish and maintain a close and professional relationship
with the Chairman and will communicate directly and openly with him on policy
matters involving the Army and the Armed Forces as a whole.

Question. The Vice Chairman of JCS.

Answer. The Vice Chairman of JCS assists the Chairman in providing military
advice to the Secretary of Defense and the President. If confirmed as a member of
the Joints Chiefs of Staff, it would be my duty to ensure that the Vice Chairman
is provided my frank views and opinions to assist him in his performance of his re-
sponsibilities.

Question. The Secretary of the Army.

Answer. If confirmed, my relationship with the Secretary of the Army would be
close, direct, and supportive. My responsibilities would also involve communicating
the Army Staff’s plans to the Secretary of the Army and supervising the implemen-
tation of the Secretary’s decisions through the Army Staff and Army commands and
agencies. In this capacity, my actions would be subject to the authority, direction,
and control of the Secretary of the Army. In my capacity as a member of JCS, I
would also be responsible for appropriately informing the Secretary of the Army
about conclusions reached by JCS and about significant military operations, to the
extent such action does not impair independence in the performance of duties as
member of JCS. I anticipate that I would at all times work closely and in concert
with the Secretary of the Army to establish the best policies for the Army in light
of national interests.

Question. The Under Secretary of the Army.

Answer. The Under Secretary of the Army is the Secretary’s principal civilian as-
sistant and performs such duties and exercises such powers as the Secretary of the
Army prescribes. His responsibilities require him, from time to time, to issue guid-
ance and direction to the Army Staff. If confirmed, I will be responsible to the Sec-
retary of the Army, and to the Under Secretary through the Secretary of the Army,
for the operation of the Army in accordance with such directives. I will cooperate
fully with the Under Secretary of the Army to ensure that the policies established
by the Office of the Secretary of the Army are properly implemented. I will commu-
nicate openly and directly with the Under Secretary of the Army in articulating the
views of the Army Staff, Army commands, and Army agencies.

Question. The Assistant Secretaries of the Army.

Answer. The Assistant Secretaries of the Army have functional responsibilities
that, from time to time, require the issuance of guidance to the Army Staff and to
the Army as a whole. If confirmed, I will establish and maintain close, professional
relationships with each of the Assistant Secretaries to foster an environment of co-
operative teamwork between the Army Staff and the Army Secretariat as we deal
together with the day-to-day management and long-range planning requirements
facing the Army.

Question. The General Counsel of the Army.

Answer. The General Counsel is the chief legal officer of the Department of the
Army. His duties include coordinating legal and policy advice to all members of the
Department regarding matters of interest to the Secretariat, as well as determining
the position of the Army on any legal questions or procedures other than military
justice matters assigned to The Judge Advocate General. If confirmed, I will estab-
lish and maintain a close, professional relationship with the General Counsel to as-
sist him in the performance of these important duties.

Question. The Judge Advocate General of the Army.

Answer. The Judge Advocate General serves as the Chief of Staff’s principal legal
advisor. He provides legal advice concerning the organization, powers, duties, func-
tions and administrative procedures of the Army. The Judge Advocate General also
advises the Chief of Staff on military justice matters, environmental law, inter-
national law issues arising from deployment of U.S. forces overseas and implemen-
tation of the DOD Law of War Program. The Chief of Staff does not appoint The
Judge Advocate General, and does not have the personal authority to remove him.
This enables the The Judge Advocate General to provide independent legal advice
to the Chief of Staff.

Question. The Chiefs of Staff of the other Services.

Answer. If confirmed, as a member of JCS, it would be my duty to engage in frank
and timely exchanges of advice and opinions with my fellow Service Chiefs in their
roles as members of JCS. I look forward to developing strong working relationships
with these colleagues, many of whom I know from previous service.

Question. The combatant commanders.

Answer. Subject to the direction of the President, the combatant commanders per-
form their duties under the authority, direction, and control of the Secretary of De-
fense, and are directly responsible to the Secretary of Defense for the preparedness
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of their commands to carry out missions assigned to them. As directed by the Sec-
retary of Defense, the military department secretaries assign all forces under their
jurisdiction, except those forces necessary to perform the missions of the military
departments, to the combatant commands to perform missions assigned to those
commands. In addition, subject to the authority, direction, and control of the Sec-
retary of Defense and the authority of combatant commanders under title 10,
U.C.S., section 164(c), the military department secretaries are responsible for ad-
ministering and supporting the forces that they assign to a combatant command.
If confirmed, I will cooperate fully with the combatant commanders in performing
these administrative and support responsibilities. I will establish close, professional
relationships with the combatant commanders and communicate directly and openly
with them on matters involving the Department of the Army and Army forces and
personnel assigned to or supporting these commands.

QUALIFICATIONS

Question. What background and experience do you have that you believe qualifies
you for this position?

Answer. I have a fundamental grounding and practical experience in Army, joint,
and coalition organizations from the tactical through the strategic level. I spent 21
years in the Army learning my craft in tactical organizations or tactically-focused
schooling including one-third of that time in command of soldiers and numerous
training and operational deployments. I served in a variety of command and staff
positions where I gained experience in strategic and combined operations including
a tour as a military observer in the United Nations Truce Supervision Organization
in Jerusalem, a tour of duty in the Army’s Office of Legislative Liaison, service on
Army, Joint Forces Command, and the Joint Staffs, and as Commander of the Mul-
tinational Force Iraq deployed in Iraq for the last 30 months. I also served as the
Vice Chief of Staff, Army, and I believe this has provided me broad knowledge, expe-
rience, and insight into the business of running the Army in support of the require-
ments of the national security strategy. In particular my tour of duty in Iraq has
caused me to recognize the quality of our service men and women and the need to
fofius on them and their families if we are to sustain the magnificent force we have
today.

MAJOR CHALLENGES

Question. In your view, what are the major challenges confronting the next Chief
of Staff of the Army?

Answer. Growing the Army by 65,000 over 5 years in a manner that balances cur-
rent warfighting requirements, responsible allocation of resources, and future stra-
tegic needs.

e Recruiting and retaining quality soldiers, civilians, and families.

o Resetting units, equipment, and personnel following deployment so they
can respond to strategic requirements as rapidly as possible.

e Maintaining readiness appropriate to mission requirements while con-
tinuing to fight a war on terror.

¢ Balancing future investment strategies with resource realities.

Question. If confirmed, what plans do you have for addressing these challenges?

Answer. If confirmed, my first priority will be to get out and assess the situation
first-hand by talking to soldiers, civilians, and families as well as the combatant
commanders they serve.

My second priority will be to develop effective plans to maintain our position as
the finest Army in the world in a manner consistent with future requirements and
resources. I intend to work closely with appropriate agencies in both executive and
legislative branches to develop and execute these plans.

MOST SERIOUS PROBLEMS

Question. What do you consider to be the most serious problems in the perform-
ance of the functions of the Chief of Staff of the Army?

Answer. Management of an Army at war while preparing that Army for the long-
term challenges of the global war on terror, as well as for as-yet unforeseen require-
ments in service to the Nation in the future.

Question. What management actions and time lines would you establish to ad-
dress these problems?

Answer. If confirmed, I will work closely with the other Joint Chiefs, the Sec-
retary of the Army and, through him, the Secretary of Defense to quickly develop
balanced and realistic approaches to solving these problems.
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VISION FOR THE FUTURE

Question. What is your vision for the Army of the future?

Answer. The current Army Vision is well-accepted and relevant. If confirmed, I
intend to assess the current state of the Army and its expected operating environ-
ment in the future; identify major issues, challenges, and opportunities; assess exist-
ing plans and programs; and confirm if current initiatives conform to the proper
strategic direction. Where I believe change is warranted, I will, in consultation with
the Secretary of the Army, propose refinement and/or resource reallocation.

Question. What roles do you believe the Army should play in contingency, human-
itarian, and peace operations?

Answer. The Army provides relevant and ready forces to the combatant command-
ers and it develops soldiers, leaders, equipment, and organizations for the future.
To do this the Army must be resourced appropriately to accomplish these tasks con-
sistent with the strategic direction of the Nation’s civilian leadership.

Question. Do you see any unnecessary redundancy between Army and Marine
Corps ground combat forces, particularly between Army light divisions and Marine
Corps divisions?

Answer. No. The entire DOD force structure must be looked at in terms of com-
batant commander requirements. Infantry Brigade Combat Teams (IBCTs) provide
capabilities as unique to the Army as U.S. Marine Corps formations do for the Ma-
rines. Some IBCTs are specially trained in airborne operations, others through ha-
bitual association with assault helicopter organizations, are specially trained for air
assault operations. At the same time, U.S. Marine Corps forces are specially trained
for amphibious operations.

ARMY ROLE IN THE JOINT FORCE

Question. The U.S. military fights as a joint force and strives to achieve realistic
training for military operations. The Army provides trained and equipped forces for
joint military operations.

How do you believe the Army can best contribute to improved joint military capa-
bilities while preserving its service unique capabilities and culture?

Answer. The Army exists to serve the American people, to protect vital national
interests, and to fulfill national military obligations. The Army’s title 10 responsibil-
ity to the Nation is to provide responsive and ready land power—the best manned,
trained, equipped, and led forces this Nation can produce—to combatant command-
ers in support of national strategies. It is also charged with pr